UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): March 19, 2010

LEAR CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

1-11311

13-3386776

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation)

(Commission File Number)

(IRS Employer Identification Number)

48033

21557 Telegraph Road, Southfield, MI (Address of principal executive offices)

(Zip Code)

(248) 447-1500

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

N/A

(Former name or former address, if changed since last report)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions:

- o Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)
- Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)
- o Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))
- o Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Section 1—Registrant's Business and Operations

Item 1.01. Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement

Revolving Credit Facility

Effective as of March 19, 2010, Lear Corporation (the "Company") entered into an amendment and restatement (the "Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement") of the First Lien Agreement (as defined below) with the lenders providing for a new \$110 million revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") under the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement. The credit agreement dated October 23, 2009 (the "First Lien Agreement"), among the Company, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent, and the several lenders and agents from time to time parties thereto permits such an amendment and restatement with the consent of the Company and the lenders providing the Revolving Credit Facility. The Revolving Credit Facility permits the Company to borrow for general corporate and working capital purposes and to issue letters of credit. The commitments under the Revolving Credit Facility expire on March 19, 2013. The Revolving Credit Facility is subject to terms and conditions substantially consistent with the terms and conditions of the First Lien Agreement.

Advances under the Revolving Credit Facility bear interest at a variable rate per annum equal to (i) LIBOR, as adjusted for certain statutory reserves, plus an adjustable margin based on the Company's corporate rating, which initially is 4.50%, payable on the last day of each applicable interest period but in no event less frequently than quarterly, or (ii) the Adjusted Base Rate (as defined in the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement) plus an adjustable margin based on the Company's corporate rating, which initially is 3.50%, payable quarterly. In the event the term loans outstanding under the First Lien Agreement and the Second Lien Agreement (as defined below) under the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement are paid in full, the margin applicable to all advances under the Revolving Credit Facility will be reduced by 25 basis points. In addition, the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement obligates the Company to pay certain fees to the lenders.

First Amendment to the First Lien Credit Agreement

On March 19, 2010, the Company entered into an amendment (the "First Amendment") of the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement, to facilitate, among other things, the issuance of the notes by the Company referenced in Item 7.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K (the "Notes") and in connection therewith, to permit the application of the proceeds of such offering to prepay amounts outstanding under the Company's second lien credit agreement (the "Second Lien Agreement") and to permit the application of the Company's existing cash in connection with the repayment of remaining amounts outstanding under the Second Lien Agreement. The First Amendment also provides that the Company may repurchase certain amounts of the Notes when certain terms and conditions are met and that, in the event the term loans outstanding under the First Lien Agreement and the Second Lien Agreement under the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement are paid in full, the Company will be permitted upon certain conditions to pay a limited amount of cash dividends or repurchase a limited amount of its stock.

Section 2 – Financial Information

Item 2.03. Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The information provided in Item 1.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K is incorporated by reference into this Item 2.03.

Section 7 - Regulation FD

Item 7.01. Regulation FD Disclosure

On March 22, 2010, the Company announced that it plans to offer, subject to market and other conditions, senior unsecured notes due 2018 and senior unsecured notes due 2020 in a \$700 million underwritten public offering pursuant to an effective Registration Statement on Form S-3 and a related prospectus supplement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The Company's press release announcing the offering is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.2 and incorporated herein by reference.

At this offering amount, the Company intends to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with its current cash and cash equivalents, to repay in full amounts outstanding under the First Lien Agreement and the Second Lien Agreement.

The information contained in this Item 7.01 and Exhibit 99.2 hereto shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), or incorporated by reference in any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except as shall be expressly set forth by specific reference in such a filing.

Section 8 - Other Events

Item 8.01. Other Events

Financial Information

On March 22, 2010, the Company filed a Registration Statement on Form S-3 with the Securities and Exchange Commission, pursuant to which the Company may offer debt securities that are unconditionally guaranteed by certain of its domestic subsidiaries. In connection therewith, Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, requires that the Company provide certain financial information relating to the subsidiary guarantors. Accordingly, the Company is providing revised 2009 audited consolidated financial statements, which include Note 20, "Supplemental Guarantor Condensed Consolidating Financial Statements."

The Company's revised 2009 audited consolidated financial statements are filed as Exhibit 99.1 hereto and incorporated herein by reference.

This Current Report on Form 8-K is being filed only for the purpose expressly described herein, and the Company has not otherwise modified or updated disclosure contained in its 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K (the "Form 10-K") or reflected any other events occurring after the filing of the Form 10-K. This Current Report on Form 8-K should be read in conjunction with the Form 10-K and the Company's other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Litigation Related Matters

In connection with our patent infringement lawsuit against Johnson Controls Inc. and Johnson Controls Interiors LLC (together, the "JCI Parties"), on March 11, 2010, the court issued an opinion and order granting the JCI Parties' motion for summary judgment on two of the three patents-in-suit, U.S. Patent No. Re 36,181 and U.S. Patent No. Re 36,752. This order leaves for trial by jury the issue of whether the JCI Parties' infringed the third patent-in-suit, U.S. Patent No. 5,731,756.

In connection with The Chamberlain Group's lawsuit against the Company in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois alleging patent infringement, we filed two motions for summary judgment on non-infringement on March 18, 2010.

For a discussion of both of these cases, see Note 15 to the consolidated financial statements included in our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 22, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference.

Section 9 — Financial Statements and Exhibits

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits

(d) Exhibits:

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description
10.1	Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement
10.2	First Amendment to the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement

Exhibit <u>Number</u>	Exhibit Description
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm
99.1	2009 audited consolidated financial statements of the Company
99.2	Press Release, dated March 22, 2010

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Lear Corporation

Date: March 22, 2010 By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description
10.1	Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement
10.2	First Amendment to the Amended and Restated First Lien Agreement
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm
99.1	2009 audited consolidated financial statements of the Company
99.2	Press Release, dated March 22, 2010

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

among

LEAR CORPORATION

(as reorganized pursuant to and under the Plan of Reorganization)

The Several Lenders from Time to Time Parties Hereto,

BARCLAYS BANK PLC,

as Documentation Agent

and

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,

as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent

Dated as of March 18, 2010

J. P. MORGAN SECURITIES INC.,

CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC.,

and

UBS SECURITIES LLC

as Joint Lead Arrangers and Joint Bookrunners

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS	2
1.1. Defined Terms	2
1.2. Other Definitional Provisions	27
SECTION 2. AMOUNT AND TERMS OF LOANS AND COMMITMENTS	28
2.1. Loans and Commitments	28
2.2. Procedure for Revolving Loan Borrowing	28
2.3. [Reserved]	29
2.4. Maturity and Repayment of Term Loans	29
2.5. Repayment of Revolving Loans	31
2.6. Fees	31
2.7. Termination or Reduction of Commitments	31
2.8. Optional Prepayments	31
2.9. Mandatory Prepayments	32
2.10. Conversion and Continuation Options	33
2.11. Limitations on Eurodollar Tranches	33
2.12. Interest Rates and Payment Dates	33
2.13. Computation of Interest and Fees	34
2.14. Inability to Determine Interest Rate	34
2.15. Pro Rata Treatment and Payments	35
2.16. Requirements of Law	36
2.17. Taxes	37
2.18. Indemnity	39
2.19. Change of Lending Office	39
2.20. Incremental Facility	40
2.21. Intercreditor Agreement	41
2.22. Defaulting Lenders	41
SECTION 3. LETTERS OF CREDIT	43
3.1. L/C Commitment	43
3.2. Procedure for Issuance of Letter of Credit	43
3.3. Fees and Other Charges	43
3.4. L/C Participations	44
3.5. Reimbursement Obligation of the Borrower	45
3.6. Obligations Absolute	45
3.7. Letter of Credit Payments	45
3.8. Applications	45
SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	46
4.1. No Change	46
4.2. Existence; Compliance with Law	46
4.3. Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations	46
4.4. No Legal Bar	47
4.5. Litigation	47
4.6. No Default	47
4.7. Ownership of Property; Liens	47
	٦,

i

	Page
4.8. Intellectual Property	47
4.9. Taxes	47
4.10. Federal Regulations	48
4.11. Labor Matters	48
4.12. ERISA	48
4.13. Investment Company Act; Other Regulations	48
4.14. Subsidiaries	48
4.15. Use of Proceeds	48
4.16. Environmental Matters	48
4.17. Accuracy of Information, etc.	49
4.18. Financial Statements	50
4.19. Insurance	50
4.20. Security Documents	50
4.21. Solvency	51
4.22. Regulation H	51
SECTION 5. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	51
5.1. Closing Date	51
5.2. Delayed Draw Funding Date	55
5.3. Restatement Date	55
5.4. Each Extension of Credit under the Incremental Revolving Facility	56
SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	56
6.1. Financial Statements	57
6.2. Certificates; Other Information	5 <i>7</i>
6.3. Payment of Obligations	58
6.4. Maintenance of Existence; Compliance	59
6.5. Maintenance of Property; Insurance	59
6.6. Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions	59
6.7. Notices	59
6.8. Environmental Laws	60
6.9. Additional Collateral, etc.	60
6.10. Post-Closing Matters	61
CECTION 7. NEC ATIME COMENANTS	(2)
SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 7.1. Financial Covenants	62
7.1. Financial Covenants	62
7.2. Indebtedness	63
7.3. Liens	66
7.4. Fundamental Changes	69
7.5. Disposition of Property	69
7.6. Restricted Payments	70
7.7. Investments	70
7.8. Transactions with Affiliates	72
7.9. Swap Agreements	72
7.10. Changes in Fiscal Periods	72
7.11. Negative Pledge Clauses	72
7.12. Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions	73
7.13. Lines of Business	73
7.14. Use of Proceeds	73
7.15. Optional Payments and Modifications in respect of Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness	73
7.16. Sale and Leasebacks	74

		Page
SECTION 8. EVEN	ITS OF DEFAULT	74
8.1. Events of De		74
CECTION O THE	A CIDNEC	70
SECTION 9. THE		76
9.1. Appointmen		76 77
9.2. Delegation of		77
9.3. Exculpatory 9.4. Reliance by		77
9.5. Notice of De		77
	re on Agents and Other Lenders	78
9.7. Indemnificat		78
	Individual Capacity	79
	dministrative Agent	79
	of Loan Documents	79
9.11. Collateral A		79
SECTION 10 MISS	CELL ANEOLIC	90
SECTION 10. MISO		80 80
10.1. Amendments and Waivers		82
10.2. Notices 10.3. No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies		83
	Representations and Warranties	83
	Expenses and Taxes	83
	and Assigns; Participations and Assignments	84
10.7. Adjustment		87
10.8. Counterpar		88
10.9. Severability		88
10.10. Integration		88
10.11. GOVERN	TING LAW	88
10.12. Submission	on To Jurisdiction; Waivers	88
10.13. Acknowle	edgements	89
	of Guarantees and Liens	89
10.15. Confident		89
	S OF JURY TRIAL	90
10.17. USA Patri		90
10.18. Amendme	ent and Restatement	90
SCHEDULES:		
1.1A	Commitments	
1.1B	Mortgaged Property	
4.3	Consents, Authorizations, Filings and Notices	
4.14	Subsidiaries	
4.20(a)	UCC Filing Jurisdictions	
4.20(b)	Mortgage Filing Jurisdictions	
6.10	Post-Closing Matters	
7.2(d)	Existing Indebtedness	
7.3(f)	Existing Liens	

EXHIBITS:

A	Form of Intercompany Subordinated Note
В	Form of Assignment and Assumption
C	Form of Compliance Certificate
D	Form of Guarantee and Collateral Agreement
E	Form of Intercreditor Agreement
F	Form of Exemption Certificate
G	Form of Closing Certificate

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of March 18, 2010, among (i) LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation, as reorganized pursuant to and under the Plan of Reorganization (as defined below) (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), (ii) the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to this Agreement (the "<u>Lenders</u>"), (iii) BARCLAYS BANK PLC, as documentation agent, and (iv) JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>") and as collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacity the "<u>Collateral Agent</u>").

INTRODUCTORY STATEMENT:

WHEREAS, on July 7, 2009 (the "Petition Date"), the Borrower and certain of its subsidiaries (the "Debtors") filed voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the United States Code (as amended, the "Bankruptcy Code") in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York (the "Bankruptcy Court") and continued in the possession of their property and in the management of their businesses pursuant to Sections 1107 and 1108 of the Bankruptcy Code;

WHEREAS, on or about November 5, 2009, the Bankruptcy Court entered the Confirmation Order confirming the Debtors' First Amended Joint Plan of Reorganization Under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, dated September 18, 2009 (as in effect on the date of confirmation thereof and as thereafter may be amended, the "Plan of Reorganization"); and

WHEREAS, in connection with the confirmation and implementation of the Plan of Reorganization, the Borrower entered into the Credit Agreement, dated as of October 22, 2009 (the "Existing Credit Agreement") with the several banks and other financial institutions parties thereto, Barclays Bank plc, as documentation agent, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent;

WHEREAS, Section 2.20 of the Existing Credit Agreement provides that, subject to certain conditions, the Borrower may at any time or from time to time after the Closing Date request one or more additional tranches of terms loans, revolving facilities or letter of credit facilities to be added to the Facility (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement);

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested, and certain financial institutions (each an "<u>Incremental Revolving Lender</u>") have agreed, subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, to provide revolving credit loans and letters of credit to the Borrower (the "<u>Incremental Revolving Facility</u>");

WHEREAS, the Borrower, each Incremental Revolving Lender and the Administrative Agent have agreed to amend and restate the Existing Credit Agreement as provided in this Agreement to add the Incremental Revolving Facility to the Existing Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, it is the intent of the parties hereto that this Agreement not constitute a novation of the obligations and liabilities existing under the Existing Credit Agreement that remain outstanding or evidence repayment of any such obligations and liabilities and that this Agreement amend and restate in its entirety the Existing Credit Agreement and re-evidence the obligations of the Borrower outstanding thereunder;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the above premises, the Borrower, each Incremental Revolving Lender and the Administrative Agent agree that on the Restatement Date (as defined below) the Existing Credit Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS

- 1.1. <u>Defined Terms</u>. As used in this Agreement, the terms listed in this Section 1.1 shall have the respective meanings set forth in this Section 1.1.
- "ABR": for any day, a rate per annum (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/16 of 1%) equal to the greatest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day plus 1/2 of 1% and (c) the Eurodollar Rate with a one-month Interest Period commencing on such day plus 1.0%; provided, that in no event shall ABR for the Term Facility be less than 3.00% per annum. Any change in the ABR due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or such Eurodollar Rate shall be effective as of the opening of business on the effective day of such change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or such Eurodollar Rate, respectively.
 - "ABR Loans": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the ABR.
- "Acquisition": any transaction or series of related transactions for the purpose of or resulting, directly or indirectly, in (a) the acquisition of all or a substantial portion of the assets of a Person, or of all or a substantial portion of any business or division of a Person, (b) the acquisition of in excess of 50% of the capital stock, partnership interests, membership interests or equity of any Person, or otherwise causing any Person to become a Subsidiary, or (c) a merger or consolidation or any other combination with another Person (other than a Person that is already a Subsidiary).
 - "Additional Lender": as defined in Section 2.20.
- "<u>Administrative Agent</u>": JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., together with its affiliates, as the arranger of the Commitments and as the administrative agent for the Lenders under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with any of its successors.
- "Affiliate": as to any Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly, is in control of, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control" of a Person means the power, directly or indirectly, either to (a) vote 10% or more of the securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors (or persons performing similar functions) of such Person or (b) direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, whether by contract or otherwise.
 - "Agent Indemnitees": as defined in Section 9.7.
 - "Agents": the collective reference to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent.
- "Aggregate Exposure": with respect to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) the aggregate then unpaid principal amount of such Lender's Term Loans and (b) the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the amount of such Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding.
- "Aggregate Exposure Percentage": with respect to any Lender at any time, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of such Lender's Aggregate Exposure at such time to the Aggregate Exposure of all Lenders at such time.
 - "Agreement": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Applicable Margin": (a) with regard to each Term Loan, a percentage per annum equal to (i) 4.50% in the case of ABR Loans and (ii) 5.50% in the case of Eurodollar Loans; provided that if and as long as the Consolidated Leverage Ratio as of the last day of the most recent fiscal quarter for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 is equal to or less than 2.5 to 1.0, the percentage per annum shall be reduced to 4.25% in the case of ABR Loans and 5.25% in the case of Eurodollar Loans (with any change in the Applicable Margin pursuant to this proviso to become effective on the date that is three Business Days after the applicable financial statements have been delivered to the Lenders and to remain effective until the next change shall become effective pursuant to this proviso); provided further that at all times while an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the percentage per annum shall not be reduced pursuant to this proviso and (b) with regard to each Revolving Loan, a percentage per annum determined pursuant to the Applicable Pricing Grid by reference to the Corporate Ratings in effect at the time; provided that the Applicable Margin with respect to the Revolving Loans will decrease by 0.25% over the rate per annum determined pursuant to the Applicable Pricing Grid after the Term Loans are repaid in full.

"Applicable Pricing Grid": the table set forth below:

	Applicable	Applicable Rate		
Corporate Rating	Eurodollar Loan	ABR Loan	Commitment Fee Rate	
<b b2<="" or="" td=""><td>4.75%</td><td>3.75%</td><td>0.75%</td>	4.75%	3.75%	0.75%	
≥ B or B2	4.50%	3.50%	0.50%	
≥ BB- or Ba3	3.75%	2.75%	0.50%	
≥ BB or Ba2	3.50%	2.50%	0.50%	

"Application": an application, in such form as the Issuing Lender may specify from time to time, requesting the Issuing Lender to open a Letter of Credit.

"Approved Fund": any Person (other than a natural person) that is engaged in making, purchasing, holding or investing in bank loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course and that is administered or managed by (a) a Lender, (b) an affiliate of a Lender or (c) an entity or an affiliate of an entity that administers or manages a Lender.

"Arrangers": the collective reference to J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and UBS Securities LLC.

"Asset Sale": any Disposition of property or series of related Dispositions of property excluding any such Disposition permitted by Section 7.5(a) through (l).

"Assignee": as defined in Section 10.6(b).

"Assignment and Assumption": an Assignment and Assumption, substantially in the form of Exhibit B.

- "Available Revolving Commitment": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (a) such Lender's Revolving Commitment then in effect over (b) such Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding.
 - "Bankruptcy Code": as defined in the recitals hereto.
 - "Bankruptcy Court": as defined in the recitals hereto.
 - "Benefited Lender": as defined in Section 10.7(a).
 - "Board": the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States (or any successor).
 - "Borrower": as defined in the preamble hereto.
- "Borrowing Date": any Business Day specified by the Borrower as a date on which the Borrower requests the Revolving Lenders to make Revolving Loans hereunder.
 - "Business": as defined in Section 4.16(b).
- "<u>Business Day</u>": a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City are authorized or required by law to close, provided, that with respect to notices and determinations in connection with, and payments of principal and interest on, Eurodollar Loans, such day is also a day for trading by and between banks in Dollar deposits in the interbank eurodollar market.
 - "Canadian Court": the Ontario Superior Court of Justice, Commercial List.
 - "Canadian Debtors": the Borrower's Canadian Subsidiaries that are Debtors.
 - "Canadian Dollars": dollars in the lawful currency of Canada.
- "Capital Expenditures": for any period, with respect to any Person, the aggregate of all expenditures by such Person and its Subsidiaries for the acquisition or leasing (pursuant to a capital lease) of fixed or capital assets or additions to equipment (including replacements, capitalized repairs and improvements during such period) that should be capitalized under GAAP on a consolidated balance sheet of such Person and its Subsidiaries, but excluding (i) such expenditures that are made in connection with the purchase, replacement, substitution or restoration of assets to the extent of (A) insurance proceeds (or other similar recoveries) paid (or reasonably expected to be paid) on account of the loss of or damage to assets or (b) cash awards of compensation arising from (or reasonably expected to arise from) the taking by eminent domain or condemnation of assets, (ii) such expenditures that are made with all or any portion of a Reinvestment Deferred Amount, (iii) capitalized interest, (iv) such expenditures for which such Person is or reasonably expects to be reimbursed in cash by a third party (other than any Group Member), (v) such expenditures that are made with the proceeds of an Excluded Issuance and (vi) such expenditures that are made to fund the purchase price for assets acquired in Permitted Acquisitions.
- "<u>Capital Lease Obligations</u>": as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

"<u>Capital Stock</u>": any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation) and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase any of the foregoing.

"Cases": the cases of the Debtors before the Bankruptcy Court.

"Cash Equivalents": (a) securities issued or unconditionally guaranteed or insured by the United States Government, the Canadian Government, Japan or any member of the European Union or any other government approved by the Administrative Agent (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld), (b) securities issued or unconditionally guaranteed or insured by any state of the United States of America or province of Canada or any agency or instrumentality thereof having maturities of not more than twelve months from the date of acquisition and having one of the two highest ratings obtainable from either S&P or Moody's, (c) time deposits, certificates of deposit and bankers' acceptances having maturities of not more than twelve months from the date of acquisition, in each case with any Lender (or any affiliate of any thereof) or with any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof or the District of Columbia, Japan, Canada or any member of the European Union or any U.S. branch of a foreign bank having at the date of acquisition capital and surplus of not less than \$100,000,000, (d) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than seven days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (a), (b) and (c) entered into with any bank meeting the qualifications specified in clause (c) above, (e) commercial paper issued by the parent corporation of any Lender and commercial paper rated, at the time of acquisition, at least "A 1" or the equivalent thereof by S&P or "P 1" or the equivalent thereof by Moody's and in either case maturing within twelve months after the date of acquisition, (e) deposits maintained with money market funds having total assets in excess of \$300,000,000, (f) demand deposit accounts maintained in the ordinary course of business with banks or trust companies, (g) temporary deposits, of amounts received in the ordinary course of business pending disbursement of such amounts, in demand deposit accounts in banks outside the United States, (h) deposits in mutual funds which invest substantially all of their assets in preferred equities issued by U.S. corporations rated at least "AA" (or the equivalent thereof) by S&P; provided, that notwithstanding the foregoing, Cash Equivalents shall, in any event, include all cash and cash equivalents as set forth in the Borrower's balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP, and (i) other investments requested by the Borrower and approved by the Administrative Agent.

"CCAA Cases": the cases commenced by the Canadian Debtors in the Canadian Court under Section 18.6 of the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act.

"Change of Control": after the occurrence of the Effective Date, (a) the acquisition of ownership, directly or indirectly, beneficially or of record, by any Person or group (within the meaning of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission thereunder as in effect on the date hereof), of Capital Stock representing more than 35% of the aggregate ordinary voting power represented by the issued and outstanding Capital Stock of the Borrower; or (b) occupation of a majority of the seats (other than vacant seats) on the board of directors of the Borrower by Persons who were neither (i) nominated by the board of directors of the Borrower nor (ii) appointed by directors so nominated.

"Chinese Acceptance Notes": acceptance notes issued by Chinese banks in the ordinary course of business for the account of any direct or indirect Chinese Subsidiary of the Borrower or customers thereof to effect the current payment of goods and services in accordance with customary trade terms in China.

"Closing Date": the date on which the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.1 shall have been satisfied or waived and the funding of the Closing Date Loans occurs, which date is November 9, 2009.

"Closing Date Commitment": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender to make a Closing Date Loan to the Borrower in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Closing Date Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1A. The original aggregate amount of the Closing Date Commitments was \$200,000,000.

"Closing Date Loan": as defined in Section 2.1(a).

"<u>Closing Date Percentage</u>": as to any Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Closing Date Commitment then constitutes of the aggregate Closing Date Commitments (or, at any time after the Closing Date, the percentage which the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Closing Date Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of the Closing Date Loans then outstanding).

"Code": the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"Collateral": all property of the Loan Parties (other than Excluded Property), now owned or hereafter acquired upon which a Lien is purported to be created by any Security Document.

"Collateral Agent": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Commitment": as to any Lender, the sum of the Closing Date Commitment, the Delayed Draw Commitment and the Revolving Commitment of such Lender.

"Commitment Fee Rate": the rate determined pursuant to the Applicable Pricing Grid by reference to the Corporate Ratings in effect at the time.

"Commonly Controlled Entity": an entity, whether or not incorporated, that is under common control with the Borrower within the meaning of Section 4001 of ERISA or is part of a group that includes the Borrower and that is treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

"Compliance Certificate": a certificate of the Borrower duly executed by a Responsible Officer, on behalf of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit C.

"Conduit Lender": any special purpose corporation organized and administered by any Lender for the purpose of making Loans otherwise required to be made by such Lender and designated by such Lender in a written instrument; provided, that the designation by any Lender of a Conduit Lender shall not relieve the designating Lender of any of its obligations to fund a Loan under this Agreement if, for any reason, its Conduit Lender fails to fund any such Loan, and the designating Lender (and not the Conduit Lender) shall have the sole right and responsibility to deliver all consents and waivers required or requested under this Agreement with respect to its Conduit Lender, and provided, further, that no Conduit Lender shall (a) be entitled to receive any greater amount pursuant to Section 2.16, 2.17, 2.18 or 10.5 than the designating Lender would have been entitled to receive in respect of the extensions of credit made by such Conduit Lender or (b) be deemed to have any Commitment.

"Confirmation Order": as defined in Section 5.1(h).

"Consolidated Assets": at a particular date, all amounts which would be included under total assets on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at such date, determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Current Assets": at any date, all amounts (other than cash and Cash Equivalents) that would, in conformity with GAAP, be set forth opposite the caption "total current assets" (or any like caption) on a consolidated balance sheet of Borrower and its Subsidiaries at such date.

"Consolidated Current Liabilities": at any date, all amounts that would, in conformity with GAAP, be set forth opposite the caption "total current liabilities" (or any like caption) on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries at such date, but excluding the current portion of any Funded Debt of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"Consolidated EBITDA": for any period (and calculated without duplication), Consolidated Net Income for such period excluding (a) any extraordinary and non-recurring non-cash expenses, losses, income or gains as determined in accordance with GAAP, (b) charges, premiums, expenses and any gains associated with the discharge of Indebtedness, (c) charges relating to FAS 106, (d) any non-cash income included, and any non-cash deductions made, in determining Consolidated Net Income for such period (other than any deductions which represent the accrual of or a reserve for the payment of cash charges in any future period), provided that cash payments made in any subsequent period in respect of any item for which any such non-cash deduction was excluded in a prior period shall be deemed to reduce Consolidated Net Income by such amount in such subsequent period, (e) stock compensation expense and noncash equity linked expense, (f) deferred financing fees (and any write-offs thereof), (g) write-offs of goodwill, (h) an aggregate amount of up to (i) \$200,000,000 for fiscal year 2009, and (ii) \$150,000,000 for each fiscal year thereafter (provided that up to \$25,000,000 of such amount may be carried forward to the following fiscal year or carried back to the preceding fiscal year) in respect of restructuring, restructuring-related or other similar charges, (i) fees, costs, charges, commissions and expenses or other charges incurred during such period in connection with this Agreement, the DIP Credit Agreement, the Cases, the Plan of Reorganization and the transactions contemplated by the foregoing, including the write-off of receivables of Chrysler, GM and their affiliates as a result of their respective bankruptcy filings, the termination or settlement of executory contracts, professional and accounting costs fees and expenses, management incentive, employee retention or similar plans (in each case to the extent such plan is approved by the Bankruptcy Court to the extent required), litigation costs and settlements, asset write-downs, income and gains recorded in connection with the corporate reorganization effected in connection with the winding up the Debtors prior to emergence, (j) foreign exchange gains and losses and (k) any state or local taxes, plus, to the extent deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income, the sum of (A) Consolidated Interest Expense, (B) any expenses for taxes, (C) depreciation and amortization expense, (D) minority interests in income (or losses) of Subsidiaries and (E) net equity earnings (and losses) in Affiliates (excluding Subsidiaries). For purposes of calculating the ratios set forth in Section 7.1(a) and (b), Consolidated EBITDA for any fiscal period shall in any event include the Consolidated EBITDA for such fiscal period of any entity acquired by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in a Permitted Acquisition during such period. Notwithstanding the foregoing, for purposes of calculating Consolidated EBITDA for each of the four fiscal quarter periods ending December 31, 2009, March 31, 2010 and June 30, 2010, Consolidated EBITDA for such four fiscal quarter periods shall equal Consolidated EBITDA for the period commencing on October 1, 2009 and ending on December 31, 2009, April 3, 2010 and July 3, 2010, as applicable, multiplied by 4, 2 and 4/3, respectively.

"Consolidated Interest Expense": for any period, the amount which would, in conformity with GAAP, be set forth opposite the caption "interest expense" (or any like caption) on a consolidated income statement of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period and, to the extent not otherwise

included in "interest expense", any other discounts and expenses comparable to or in the nature of interest under any Receivable Financing Transaction; provided, that Consolidated Interest Expense for any period shall (a) exclude (i) fees payable in respect of such period under Section 2.6, (ii) any amortization or write-off of deferred financing fees during such period, (iii) premiums paid in connection with the discharge of Indebtedness, (iv) any non-cash expense, and (v) interest payments made by the Debtors during the pendency of the Cases on pre-petition Indebtedness, and (b) include any interest income during such period.

"Consolidated Leverage Ratio": as at the last day of any period of four consecutive fiscal quarters, the ratio of (a) Consolidated Total Debt on such day to (b) Consolidated EBITDA for such period.

"Consolidated Net Income": for any period, the consolidated net income (or deficit) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period (taken as a cumulative whole), determined in accordance with GAAP; <u>provided</u> that any provision for post-retirement medical benefits, to the extent such provision calculated under FAS 106 exceeds actual cash outlays calculated on the "pay as you go" basis, shall not to be taken into account.

"Consolidated Revenues": for any fiscal period, the consolidated revenues of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period, determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Total Tangible Assets": as of any date of determination thereof, the aggregate consolidated book value of the assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (other than patents, patent rights, trademarks, trade names, franchises, copyrights, licenses, permits, goodwill and other similar intangible assets properly classified as such in accordance with GAAP) after all appropriate adjustments (including, without limitation, reserves for doubtful receivables, obsolescence, depreciation and amortization), all as set forth in the most recent consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 on such date of determination, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Total Debt": at any date, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries at such date, determined on a consolidated basis, that would be required to be shown as debt on a balance sheet of the Borrower prepared in accordance with GAAP, but excluding Chinese Acceptance Notes and Earn-outs; provided that solely with respect to the definition of "ECF Percentage", Consolidated Total Debt shall be determined as set forth above, but net of cash and Cash Equivalents of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in excess of \$650,000,000 on the date of determination.

"Consolidated Working Capital": at any date, the excess of Consolidated Current Assets on such date over Consolidated Current Liabilities on such date.

"Consummation Date": the date of substantial consummation (as defined in Section 1101 of the Bankruptcy Code) of the Plan of Reorganization.

"Contractual Obligation": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.

"Corporate Rating" shall mean, as of any date, the corporate issuer rating assigned by S&P and the corporate credit rating assigned by Moody's, in each case, with respect to the Borrower. For purposes of the foregoing, (a) if the ratings established or deemed to have been established by S&P and

Moody's shall be changed (other than as a result of a change in the rating system of S&P or Moody's), such change shall be effective as of the date on which it is first announced by the applicable rating agency; (b) if the ratings established or deemed to have been established by S&P and Moody's with respect to the Borrower shall fall within different levels, the Applicable Margin shall be based on the higher of the two ratings unless one of the two ratings is two or more levels lower than the other, in which case the Applicable Margin shall be determined by reference to the level next below that of the higher of the two ratings; (c) if either S&P or Moody's shall not have in effect a corporate credit rating or corporate issuer rating, as applicable (other than by reason of the circumstances referred to in the last sentence of this paragraph), then such rating agency shall be deemed to have established a rating below B or B2, as applicable; and (d) at any time that an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, S&P and Moody's shall be deemed to have established ratings below B or B2, as applicable. Each change in the Applicable Margin shall apply during the period commencing on the effective date of such change and ending on the date immediately preceding the effective date of the next such change. If the rating system of S&P or Moody's shall change, the Borrower and the Lenders shall negotiate in good faith to amend this paragraph to reflect such changed rating system and, pending the effectiveness of any such amendment, the Applicable Margin shall be determined by reference to the rating most recently in effect prior to such change.

"Debtors": as defined in the preamble.

"<u>Default</u>": any of the events specified in Section 8.1, whether or not any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"<u>Defaulting Lender</u>" any Lender that (a) has failed to fund any portion of the Loans or participations in Letters of Credit required to be funded by it hereunder within three (3) Business Days of the date required to be funded by it hereunder, unless such failure is the subject of a good faith dispute or subsequently cured (in which case such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender as of the date of such cure), (b) has otherwise failed to pay over to the Administrative Agent or any other Lender any other amount required to be paid by it hereunder within three (3) Business Days of the date when due, unless such failure is the subject of a good faith dispute or subsequently cured (in which case such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender as of the date of such cure), or (c) has become the subject of a bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding.

"Delayed Draw Availability Period": the period from but excluding the Closing Date to but excluding the date that is 35 days after the Closing Date.

"Delayed Draw Commitment": as to any Lender, the obligation, if any, of such Lender to make a Delayed Draw Loan in a principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Delayed Draw Commitment" opposite such Lenders name on Schedule 1.1A. The original aggregate amount of the Delayed Draw Commitments was \$200,000,000.

"Delayed Draw Commitment Fee": as defined in Section 2.6(c).

"Delayed Draw Loan": as defined in Section 2.1(a).

"<u>Delayed Draw Funding Date</u>": the date on which the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.2 shall have been satisfied or waived and the funding of the Delayed Draw Loans occurs.

"<u>Delayed Draw Percentage</u>": as to any Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Delayed Draw Commitment then constitutes of the aggregate Delayed Draw Commitments (or, at any time after the Delayed Draw Funding Date, the percentage which the aggregate principal amount of

such Lender's Delayed Draw Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of the Delayed Draw Loans then outstanding).

"DIP Agent": JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. in its capacity as administrative agent for the lenders under the DIP Credit Agreement.

"<u>DIP Credit Agreement</u>": the Credit and Guarantee Agreement, dated as of July 6, 2009 among the Borrower and certain of its Subsidiaries, the lenders from time to time party thereto, the DIP Agent and the other parties thereto, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified prior to the date hereof.

"DIP Facility": the term loan facility made available under the DIP Credit Agreement.

"<u>Disclosure Statement</u>": the disclosure statement in respect of the Plan of Reorganization, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, distributed to certain holders of claims (as defined in Section 101(5) of the Bankruptcy Code) against the Debtors.

"<u>Disposition</u>": with respect to any property, any sale, lease, sale and leaseback, assignment, conveyance, transfer or other disposition thereof, excluding any such transaction that yields Net Cash Proceeds to any Group Member (valued at the initial principal amount thereof in the case of non-cash proceeds consisting of notes or other debt securities and valued at fair market value in the case of other non-cash proceeds) of \$1,000,000 or less. The terms "Dispose" and "Disposed of" shall have correlative meanings.

"Dollar Equivalent": with respect to an amount denominated in any currency other than Dollars, the equivalent in Dollars of such amount determined at the Exchange Rate on the date of determination of such equivalent.

"Dollars" and "\$": dollars in lawful currency of the United States.

"Domestic Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of the Borrower organized under the laws of any jurisdiction within the United States.

"<u>Earn-outs</u>": with respect to any Person, obligations of such Person arising from a Permitted Acquisition which are payable to the seller based on the achievement of specified financial results over time. The amount of any Earn-outs at any time for the purpose of this Agreement shall be the amount earned and due to be paid at such time.

"ECF Percentage": for any fiscal year (or, in the case of the first period, the portion of the fiscal year following the first anniversary of the Closing Date), (a) 50% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio exceeds 1.75 to 1.00 as of the last day of such fiscal year, (b) 25% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio is equal to or less than 1.75 to 1.00 but exceeds 0.50 to 1.00 as of the last day of such fiscal year and (c) 0% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio is equal to or less than 0.50 to 1.00 as of the last day of such fiscal year.

"Effective Date": the effective date of the Plan of Reorganization.

"Eligible Assignee": (a) a commercial bank, financial institution, financial company, fund or insurance company that is engaged in making, purchasing, holding or investing in bank loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course or (b) any other Person that is not a competitor of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or an affiliate of any such competitor.

"Environmental Laws": any and all foreign, Federal, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, requirements of any Governmental Authority or other Requirements of Law (including common law) regulating, relating to or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning protection of human health or the environment, as now or may at any time hereafter be in effect.

"Equity Sweep Percentage": at any time, (a) 50% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio exceeds 1.75 to 1.00 as of the last day of the most recent period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower, (b) 25% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio is equal to or less than 1.75 to 1.00 but exceeds 1.00 to 1.00 as of the last day of the most recent period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower and (c) 0% if the Consolidated Leverage Ratio is equal to or less than 1.00 to 1.00 as of the last day of the most recent period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower.

"ERISA": the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time.

"ERISA Affiliate": any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) that, together with any Loan Party, is treated as a single employer under Section 414(b) or (c) of the Code or, solely for purposes of Section 302 of ERISA and Section 412 of the Code, is treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

"ERISA Event": (a) any Reportable Event; (b) the existence with respect to any Plan of a non-exempt Prohibited Transaction; (c) any failure by any Single Employer Plan to satisfy the minimum funding standards (within the meaning of Sections 412 or 430 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA) applicable to such Single Employer Plan, whether or not waived; (d) a determination that any Single Employer Plan is in "at risk" status (within the meaning of Section 430 of the Code or Title IV of ERISA); (e) the incurrence by any Loan Party or any of its ERISA Affiliates of any liability under Title IV of ERISA with respect to the termination of any Single Employer Plan, including but not limited to the imposition of any Lien in favor of the PBGC or any Single Employer Plan; (f) the incurrence by any Loan Party or any of its ERISA Affiliates of any liability with respect to the withdrawal or partial withdrawal from any Plan or Multiemployer Plan; or (g) the receipt by any Loan Party or any of its ERISA Affiliates of any notice, or the receipt by any Multiemployer Plan from a Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate of any notice, concerning the imposition of Withdrawal Liability or a determination that a Multiemployer Plan is, or is expected to be, Insolvent, in Reorganization, or in endangered or critical status (within the meaning of Section 432 of the Code or Section 305 or Title IV of ERISA.

"<u>Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements</u>": for any day as applied to a Eurodollar Loan, the aggregate (without duplication) of the maximum rates (expressed as a decimal) of reserve requirements in effect on such day (including basic, supplemental, marginal and emergency reserves) under any regulations of the Board or other Governmental Authority having jurisdiction with respect thereto dealing with reserve requirements prescribed for eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as "Eurocurrency Liabilities" in Regulation D of the Board) maintained by a member bank of the Federal Reserve System.

"Eurodollar Base Rate": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, the rate per annum determined on the basis of the rate for deposits in Dollars for a period equal to such Interest Period commencing on the first day of such Interest Period appearing on Reuters Screen LIBOR01 page as of 11:00 A.M., London time, two Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period. In the event that such rate does not appear on Reuters Screen LIBOR01 page (or otherwise on such screen), the "Eurodollar Base Rate" shall be determined by reference to such other comparable publicly available service for displaying eurodollar rates as may be reasonably selected by the Administrative Agent or, in the absence of such availability, by reference to the rate at which the

Administrative Agent is offered Dollar deposits at or about 11:00 A.M., New York City time, two Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period in the interbank eurodollar market where its eurodollar and foreign currency and exchange operations are then being conducted for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period for the number of days comprised therein.

"Eurodollar Loans": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the Eurodollar Rate.

"<u>Eurodollar Rate</u>": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, a rate per annum determined for such day in accordance with the following formula (rounded upward to the nearest 1/100th of 1%):

Eurodollar Base Rate

1.00 — Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements

; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Eurodollar Rate for the Term Facility shall be the greater of (x) such rate determined pursuant to the foregoing formula and (y) 2.00% per annum.

"Eurodollar Tranche": the collective reference to Eurodollar Loans under a particular Facility the then current Interest Periods with respect to all of which begin on the same date and end on the same later date (whether or not such Loans shall originally have been made on the same day).

"Event of Default": any of the events specified in Section 8.1, provided that any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"Excess Cash Flow": for any fiscal year of the Borrower (or shorter period beginning on the first anniversary of the Closing Date through the end of such fiscal year), the excess, if any, of (a) the sum, without duplication, of (i) Consolidated Net Income for such fiscal year (or period), (ii) the amount of all non-cash charges (including depreciation and amortization) deducted in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income, (iii) decreases in Consolidated Working Capital for such fiscal year (or period), and (iv) the aggregate net amount of non cash loss on the Disposition of property by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries during such fiscal year (or period) (other than sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business), to the extent deducted in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income over (b) the sum, without duplication, of (i) the amount of all non-cash credits included in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income, (ii) the aggregate amount actually paid by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in cash during such fiscal year (or period) on account of Capital Expenditures (excluding the principal amount of Indebtedness incurred in connection with such expenditures and any such expenditures financed with the proceeds of any Reinvestment Deferred Amount), (iii) the aggregate amount of all optional prepayments of the Loans during such fiscal year (or period) (other than in respect of the Incremental Revolving Facility and any other revolving credit facility to the extent there is not an equivalent permanent reduction in commitments thereunder), (iv) the aggregate amount of all regularly scheduled principal payments of Indebtedness (including the Term Loans) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries made in cash during such fiscal year (or period) (other than in respect of the Incremental Revolving Facility and any other revolving credit facility to the extent there is not an equivalent permanent reduction in commitments thereunder), (v) increases in Consolidated Working Capital for such fiscal year (or period), (vi) the aggregate net amount of non-cash gain on the Disposition of property by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries during such fiscal year (or period) (other than sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business), (vii) minority interests in income and earnings of Affiliates for which the Borrower has not received cash distributions thereof, and (viii) all cash consideration paid with respect to Permitted Acquisitions (except to the extent funded with the proceeds of Excluded Issuances or Indebtedness), including, without limitation, payments

in respect of "earnouts" and similar payment obligations and seller notes, to the extent included in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income.

"Excess Cash Flow Application Date": as defined in Section 2.9(c).

"Exchange Rate": with respect to any non-Dollar currency on any date, the rate at which such currency may be exchanged into Dollars, as set forth on such date on the relevant Reuters currency page at or about 11:00 A.M., London time, on such date. In the event that such rate does not appear on any Reuters currency page, the "Exchange Rate" with respect to such non-Dollar currency shall be determined by reference to such other publicly available service for displaying exchange rates as may be agreed upon by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower or, in the absence of such agreement, such "Exchange Rate" shall instead be the Administrative Agent's spot rate of exchange in the interbank market where its foreign currency exchange operations in respect of such non-Dollar currency are then being conducted, at or about 10:00 A.M., local time, on such date for the purchase of Dollars with such non-Dollar currency, for delivery two Business Days later; provided, that if at the time of any such determination, no such spot rate can reasonably be quoted, the Administrative Agent may use any reasonable method as it deems applicable to determine such rate, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

"Excluded Issuance": any Capital Stock of the Borrower issued (a) to directors, employees or consultants of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to compensation plans or arrangements approved by the Board, (b) upon the conversion or exercise of any Capital Stock of the Borrower outstanding on the date hereof or issued hereafter as part of an Excluded Issuance, (c) to a Group Member in accordance with Section 7.7, (d) to fund Capital Expenditures permitted under Section 7.1(c) and (e) to fund the payment of any consideration for a Permitted Acquisition in accordance with Section 7.7.

"Excluded Property": (i) property owned by any Excluded Subsidiary or Foreign Subsidiary; (ii) receivables and customary related rights and assets subject to a Receivables Financing Transaction; (iii) any property to the extent that a grant of a security interest in such property pursuant to the Security Documents is prohibited by any Requirements of Law of a Governmental Authority, requires a consent not obtained of any Governmental Authority pursuant to such Requirement of Law or is prohibited by, or constitutes a breach or default under or results in the termination of or requires any consent not obtained under, any contract, license, agreement, instrument or other document evidencing or giving rise to such property or, in the case of any Investment, Pledged Stock or Pledged Note (as such terms are defined in the Security Documents), any applicable shareholder or similar agreement, except to the extent that such Requirement of Law or the term in such contract, license, agreement, instrument or other document or shareholder or similar agreement providing for such prohibition, breach, default or termination or requiring such consent is ineffective under applicable law; (iv) Vehicles (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) and title documents therefor; (v) any Capital Stock held by a Loan Party in (A) a joint venture, so long as (x) not more than 50% of the aggregate Capital Stock of such joint venture is held by the Loan Parties in the aggregate and (y) such Capital Stock is not subject to a Lien in favor of any other Person and (B) any direct holding company of one or more joint ventures under clause (A) of this clause (v), provided that such holding company does not engage in any business or own any assets other than owning the Capital Stock of such joint ventures; (vi) any property with respect to which the Administrative Agent determines that the cost or burden of subjecting such property to a Lien under the Security Documents is disproportionate to the value of the collateral security afforded thereby; (vii) real property owned by the Loan Parties having a fair market value estimated in good faith by the Borrower of less than \$5,000,000, provided that the aggregate fair market value of all such owned real property located in the U.S. (as estimated in good faith by the Borrower) that is Excluded Property shall not exceed \$25,000,000 as of the Closing Date and \$25,000,000 as of the date the financial statements are

delivered for the end of any fiscal year of the Borrower; (viii) interests in real property leased, subleased or licensed to any of the Loan Parties; and (ix) thirty-five percent (35%) of the total outstanding voting Capital Stock of each new and existing Foreign Subsidiary.

"<u>Excluded Subsidiary</u>": each Subsidiary of a Foreign Subsidiary and, with respect to any requirement to enter into any Security Document, any Special Purpose Subsidiary.

"Existing Credit Agreement": as defined in the recitals hereto.

"Facility": each of the Term Facility and the Incremental Revolving Facility.

"Federal Funds Effective Rate": for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by the Administrative Agent from three federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it.

"Fee Payment Date": (a) the third Business Day following the last day of each March, June, September and December and (b) the last day of the Revolving Commitment Period.

"Foreign Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of the Borrower that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.

"Funded Debt": as to any Person, all Indebtedness of such Person that matures more than one year from the date of its creation or matures within one year from such date but is renewable or extendible, at the option of such Person, to a date more than one year from such date or arises under a revolving credit or similar agreement that obligates the lender or lenders to extend credit during a period of more than one year from such date, including all current maturities and current sinking fund payments in respect of such Indebtedness whether or not required to be paid within one year from the date of its creation or maturity and, in the case of the Borrower, Indebtedness in respect of the Loans.

"<u>Funding Office</u>": the office of the Administrative Agent specified in Section 10.2 or such other office as may be specified from time to time by the Administrative Agent as its funding office by written notice to the Borrower and the Lenders.

"GAAP": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as in effect from time to time, except that for purposes of Section 7.1, GAAP shall be determined on the basis of such principles in effect on the date hereof and consistent with those used in the preparation of the most recent audited financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) of the DIP Credit Agreement.

"Governmental Authority": any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, any securities exchange and any self-regulatory organization (including the National Association of Insurance Commissioners).

"Group Members": the collective reference to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"Guarantee and Collateral Agreement": the Amended and Restated Guarantee and Collateral Agreement to be executed and delivered by the Borrower and each Guarantor, substantially in the form of Exhibit D.

"Guarantee Obligation": as to any Person (the "guaranteeing person"), any obligation, including a reimbursement, counterindemnity or similar obligation, of the guaranteeing Person that guarantees or in effect guarantees, or which is given to induce the creation of a separate obligation by another Person (including any bank under any letter of credit) that guarantees or in effect guarantees, any Indebtedness, leases, dividends or other obligations (the "primary obligations") of any other third Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of the guaranteeing person, whether or not contingent, (i) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, (ii) to advance or supply funds (1) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or (2) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, (iii) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation or (iv) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the owner of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; provided, however, that the term Guarantee Obligation shall not include endorsements of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Guarantee Obligation of any guaranteeing person shall be deemed to be the lower of (a) an amount equal to the stated or determinable amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Guarantee Obligation, unless such primary obligation and the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable pursuant to the terms of the instrument embodying such Guarantee Obligation, unless such primary obligation and the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person's maximum reasonably anticipated liabilit

"Guarantor": each Domestic Subsidiary of the Borrower other than (a) Excluded Subsidiaries, (b) Immaterial Subsidiaries (provided that all Immaterial Subsidiaries excluded under this clause (b) and Section 6.9(c)(B) shall not at any time contribute in the aggregate more than 5% of Consolidated Assets or more than 5% of Consolidated Revenues), (c) joint ventures in which not more than 85% of the aggregate Capital Stock of such joint venture is held by the Loan Parties in the aggregate and (d) any direct holding company of one or more joint ventures under clause (c) hereof, provided that such holding company does not engage in any business or own any assets other than owning the Capital Stock of such joint ventures.

"Immaterial Subsidiary": at any time, any Subsidiary of the Borrower which, based on the financial statements most recently delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b), constituted less than 1% of Consolidated Assets or, for the twelve month period ended on the date of such financial statements, represented less than 1% of Consolidated Revenues, in each case determined using the equity method of accounting in accordance with GAAP.

"Incremental Amendment": as defined in Section 2.20.

"Incremental Facility": as defined in Section 2.20.

"Incremental Facility Closing Date": as defined in Section 2.20.

"Incremental Revolving Facility": as defined in the recitals hereto.

"Incremental Revolving Lender": as defined in the recitals hereto.

"Indebtedness": of any Person at any date, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase price of property or services, which would, in accordance with GAAP be shown on the liability side of the balance

sheet, (c) all obligations of such Person evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or other similar instruments, (d) all indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired by such Person (even though the rights and remedies of the seller or lender under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property), (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) all obligations of such Person, contingent or otherwise, as an account party or applicant under or in respect of acceptances, letters of credit, surety bonds or similar arrangements, (g) all Guarantee Obligations of such Person in respect of obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (f) above, (h) all obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (g) above secured by (or for which the holder of such obligation has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property (including accounts and contract rights) owned by such Person, whether or not such Person has assumed or become liable for the payment of such obligation, provided, if such Person has not assumed or become liable for such obligation, the amount of such Indebtedness shall be deemed to be the lesser of the fair market value of such property or the obligation being secured thereby and (i) for the purposes of Section 8.1(e) only, all obligations of such Person in respect of Swap Agreements, but excluding (i) trade and other accounts payables incurred in the ordinary course of such Person's business, (ii) accrued expenses and deferred compensation arrangements in the ordinary course, and (iii) advance payments in the ordinary course. The Indebtedness of any Person shall include the Indebtedness of any other entity (including any partnership in which such Person is a general partner) to the extent such Person is liable therefor as a result of such Person's ownership interest in or other relationship with such entity, except to th

"Insolvency": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such Plan is insolvent within the meaning of Section 4245 of ERISA.

"Insolvent": pertaining to a condition of Insolvency.

"Intellectual Property": the collective reference to all rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, whether arising under United States, multinational or foreign laws or otherwise, including copyrights, copyright licenses, inventions, designs, patents, patent licenses, trademarks, trademarks, domain names and other source indicators, trademark licenses, technology, trade secrets, know-how and processes, and all rights to sue at law or in equity for any infringement or other impairment thereof, including the right to receive all proceeds and damages therefrom.

"Intercompany Subordinated Note": a promissory note, substantially in the form of Exhibit A or otherwise in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent.

"Intercreditor Agreement": the Intercreditor Agreement to be executed and delivered by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, the agent or trustee for the Second Lien Term Loans and the Loan Parties, substantially in the form of Exhibit E, as amended, modified and supplemented from time to time

"Interest Coverage Ratio": for any period, the ratio of (a) Consolidated EBITDA for such period to (b) Consolidated Interest Expense for such period.

"Interest Payment Date": (a) as to any Eurodollar Loan, the last day of each Interest Period applicable to such Loan and the Maturity Date or Revolving Termination Date, as applicable, <u>provided</u> that if any Interest Period for a Eurodollar Loan exceeds three months, the respective dates that fall every three months after the beginning of such Interest Period shall also be Interest Payment Dates; (b) as to any ABR Loan, the last day of each calendar quarter and the Maturity Date or Revolving Termination Date, as applicable, (c) as to any Loan (other than a Revolving Loan that is an ABR Loan),

the date of any repayment or prepayment made in respect thereof, and (d) as to any ABR Loan if an Event of Default is in existence, the last day of each calendar month.

"Interest Period": as to any Eurodollar Loan, (a) initially, the period commencing on the borrowing or conversion date, as the case may be, with respect to such Eurodollar Loan and ending one, two, three or six months (or, with respect to Revolving Loans, if available to all Revolving Lenders, one or two weeks) thereafter, as selected by the Borrower in its notice of borrowing or notice of conversion, as the case may be, given with respect thereto; and (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the next preceding Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Loan and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower by irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent not later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the date that is three Business Days prior to the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto; provided that, all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

- (i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day;
- (ii) the Borrower may not select an Interest Period under a particular Facility that would extend beyond the Maturity Date or Revolving Termination Date, as the case may be; and
- (iii) any Interest Period that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of a calendar month.

"Investments": an advance, loan, extension of credit (by way of guaranty or otherwise, but excluding trade debt incurred in the ordinary course of business) or capital contribution to, or purchase any Capital Stock, bonds, notes, loans, debentures or other debt securities of, or any assets constituting a business unit of, or any other similar investment in, any Person. The amount of any Investment by any Person on any date of determination shall be the acquisition price of the gross assets acquired (including any liability assumed by such Person to the extent such liability would be reflected on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP) <u>plus</u> all additional capital contributions or purchase price paid in respect thereof, without any adjustments for increases or decreases in value, or write-ups, write-downs or write-offs with respect to such Investment <u>minus</u> the amount of all cash returns of principal or capital thereon, cash dividends thereon and other cash returns on investment thereon or liabilities expressly assumed by another Person (other than a Group Member) in connection with the sale of such Investment. Whenever the term "outstanding" is used in this Agreement with reference to an Investment, it shall take into account the matters referred to in the preceding sentence.

"<u>Issuing Lender</u>": JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and any other Revolving Lender approved by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that has agreed in its sole discretion to act as an "Issuing Lender" hereunder, or any of their respective affiliates, in each case in its capacity as issuer of any Letter of Credit. Each reference herein to "the Issuing Lender" shall be deemed to be a reference to the relevant Issuing Lender.

"LC Basket Limit": \$225,000,000 less the aggregate amount of the Incremental Revolving Facility and any Incremental Facility added to this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.20 that is a revolving facility to the extent such Incremental Revolving Facility or Incremental Facility may be used for letters of credit.

"L/C Commitment": \$90,000,000.

"<u>L/C Obligations</u>": at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of the then outstanding Letters of Credit and (b) the aggregate amount of drawings under Letters of Credit that have not then been reimbursed pursuant to Section 3.5.

"LC Participants": the collective reference to all the Revolving Lenders other than the Issuing Lender.

"<u>Lenders</u>": as defined in the preamble; <u>provided</u>, that unless the context otherwise requires, each reference herein to the Lenders shall be deemed to include any Conduit Lender.

"Letters of Credit": as defined in Section 3.1(a).

"<u>Lien</u>": any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any priority or other security agreement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any capital lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing).

"Liquidity": on any date of determination, the sum, without duplication, of (i) the cash and Cash Equivalents which are not subject to any Liens (other than (a) Liens in favor of the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties, (b) Liens permitted by Section 7.3(c)(ii) and (c) inchoate Liens arising by operating of law which are not the subject of enforcement actions) held by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on such date, (ii) accounts receivable and inventory (in each case valued in accordance with GAAP) which are not subject to any Liens (other than (a) Liens in favor of the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties and (b) inchoate Liens arising by operation of law which are not the subject of enforcement actions) held by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on such date, less trade payables of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on such date and (iii) the aggregate availability under any loan agreements or other lines of credit of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on such date.

"Loan Documents": this Agreement, the Security Documents, the Intercreditor Agreement, the Notes and any amendment, waiver, supplement or other modification to any of the foregoing.

"Loan Parties": the Borrower and the Guarantors.

"Loans": any Loan made by any Lender pursuant to this Agreement.

"<u>Majority Facility Lenders</u>": with respect to any Facility, the holders of more than 50% of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans or the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit, as the case may be, outstanding under such Facility (or, in the case of the Incremental Revolving Facility, prior to any termination of the Revolving Commitments, the holders of more than 50% of the Total Revolving Commitments).

"<u>Material Adverse Effect</u>": a material adverse effect on (a) the business, property, operations or financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole or (b) the validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or the rights or remedies of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or the Lenders hereunder or thereunder.

"Materials of Environmental Concern": any gasoline or petroleum (including crude oil or any fraction thereof) or petroleum products or any hazardous or toxic substances, materials or wastes,

defined or regulated as such in or under any Environmental Law, including asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls and urea-formaldehyde insulation.

"<u>Maturity Date</u>": with respect to any Term Loan, the fifth anniversary of the Closing Date (the "<u>Scheduled Maturity Date</u>"); provided that if the Second Lien Term Loans have a scheduled final maturity date prior to the Scheduled Maturity Date and remain outstanding on the date that is three months prior to such scheduled final maturity date (the "<u>Accelerated Maturity Date</u>"), the Maturity Date shall be the Accelerated Maturity Date.

"Moody's": Moody's Investors Service, Inc.

"Mortgaged Property": as defined in Section 4.20(b).

"<u>Mortgages</u>": collectively, any deeds of trust, trust deeds, hypothecs and mortgages creating and evidencing a Lien on any real property made by the Loan Parties in favor of or for the benefit of the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, in each case securing the Obligations.

"Multiemployer Plan": a Plan that is a multiemployer plan as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA.

"Net Cash Proceeds": (a) in connection with any Asset Sale or any Recovery Event, the proceeds thereof in the form of cash and Cash Equivalents (including any such proceeds received by way of deferred payment of principal pursuant to a note or installment receivable or purchase price adjustment receivable or otherwise, but only as and when received), net of (i) attorneys' fees, accountants' fees, investment banking fees, amounts required to be applied to the repayment of Indebtedness secured by a Lien expressly permitted hereunder on any asset that is the subject of such Asset Sale or Recovery Event (other than any Lien created pursuant to a Security Document) and other third-party fees and expenses actually incurred in connection therewith and (ii) Taxes and Other Taxes paid or reasonably estimated to be payable as a result of any Asset Sale or Recovery Event (after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements), (b) in connection with any issuance or sale of Capital Stock or any incurrence of Indebtedness, the cash proceeds received from such issuance or incurrence, net of attorneys' fees, investment banking fees, accountants' fees, underwriting discounts and commissions and other customary fees and expenses actually incurred in connection therewith, and (c) in connection with any Receivable Financing Transaction, the initial cash purchase price received by, or Indebtedness incurred by, any Loan Party thereunder (and any increase in the aggregate funded amount thereof) net of attorneys' fees, investment banking fees, accountants' fees, underwriting discounts and commissions and other customary fees and expenses actually incurred in connection therewith.

"Non-Excluded Taxes": as defined in Section 2.17(a).

"Non-U.S. Lender": as defined in Section 2.17(d).

"Notes": the collective reference to any promissory note evidencing Loans.

"Obligations": the unpaid principal of and interest on (including interest accruing after (i) any Reimbursement Obligations or Revolving Loans become due and payable or (ii) the maturity of the Term Loans, and interest accruing after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding relating to a Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed in such proceeding) the Loans and all other obligations and liabilities of the Borrower and each Guarantor (or, in the case of Specified Letters of Credit, each Group

Member on whose account such Specified Letter of Credit is issued and guarantee obligations of other Group Members in respect thereof) to the Administrative Agent or to any Lender (or, in the case of Specified Letters of Credit, Specified Swap Agreements and Specified Cash Management Agreements, any affiliate of any Lender), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, this Agreement, any other Loan Document, any Specified Letter of Credit (and related letter of credit applications), any Specified Swap Agreement, any Letter of Credit (and related letter of credit applications), any Specified Cash Management Agreement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection herewith or therewith, whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, Guarantee Obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including all reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent or to any Lender that are required to be paid by the Borrower pursuant hereto) or otherwise.

"Other Taxes": any and all present or future stamp or documentary taxes or any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies arising from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery or enforcement of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto, whether disputed or not.

"Outstanding Term Loan Amount": with respect to the Term Loans at any time, the aggregate principal amount thereof, after giving effect to any borrowings and prepayments or repayments of Term Loans occurring on such date.

"Outstanding Term Loan Percentage": as to any Term Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Term Commitment then constitutes of the aggregate Term Commitments (or, (i) from the Closing Date to the Delayed Draw Funding Date, if any, the percentage, expressed as a fraction, the numerator of which is the sum of the amount of such Lender's Closing Date Loan and the amount of its Delayed Draw Commitment, the denominator of which is the sum of the amount of aggregate amount of Closing Date Loans then outstanding and the amount of aggregate Delayed Draw Commitments and (ii) from the earlier of the Delayed Draw Funding Date, if any, or the expiration or termination of the Delayed Draw Availability Period, the percentage which is the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Term Loans then outstanding.)

"Participant": as defined in Section 10.6(c).

"Participation Register": as defined in Section 10.6(c).

"PBGC": the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation established pursuant to Subtitle A of Title IV of ERISA (or any successor).

"<u>Permitted Acquisition</u>": any Acquisition by (i) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of all or substantially all of the assets of a Person, or of all or substantially all of any business or division of a Person or (ii) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of no less than 100% of the capital stock, partnership interests, membership interests or equity of any Person, in each case to the extent that:

- (a) each of the conditions precedent set forth in Annex III shall have been satisfied in a manner reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
- (b) such Acquisition shall not be hostile and shall have been approved by the board of directors (or other similar body) and/or the stockholders or other equityholders of the Target; and

(c) no Default or Event of Default is in existence or would occur after giving effect to such Acquisition.

"Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness": as defined in Section 7.2(s).

"Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness": (a) Indebtedness of the Borrower in respect of the Second Lien Credit Agreement and (b) any other Indebtedness of the Borrower, provided that (i) such other Indebtedness and any related Guarantee Obligations shall not be secured by any Lien by which the Indebtedness in respect of the Second Lien Credit Agreement is not secured and any such Liens shall be subordinated to the Liens securing the Facility in a manner not less favorable to the Lenders than the subordination of the Liens securing the Indebtedness in respect of the Second Lien Credit Agreement to the Liens securing the Facilities, (ii) the Net Cash Proceeds resulting from such other Indebtedness shall be used to refinance the Indebtedness in respect of the Second Lien Credit Agreement, (iii) such other Indebtedness shall not have any principal payments due prior to the date that is 91 days after the Maturity Date or, if later, the final maturity date of any Incremental Facility, whether at maturity or otherwise, except upon the occurrence of a change of control or similar event (including asset sales), in each case so long as the provisions relating to change of control or similar events (including asset sales) included in the governing instrument of such Indebtedness provide that the provisions of this Agreement must be satisfied prior to the satisfaction of such provisions of such Indebtedness, (iv) if any covenants, events of default, guarantees or other terms of such other Indebtedness (other than interest rate, prepayment premiums, fees and other pricing terms) are more restrictive to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries than those of the Facilities, such covenant, event of default, guarantee or other term as set forth from time to time on the documentation governing such other Indebtedness shall be deemed to be incorporated in this Agreement for the benefit of the Lenders (and the Borrower agrees to notify the Administrative Agent of the effectiveness, or amendment from time to time, of the terms of any documentation governing such other Indebtedness and to provide a copy of such documentation), (v) no Subsidiary of the Borrower that is not a Guarantor of the Facilities is an obligor in respect of such other Indebtedness and (vi) such other Indebtedness bears interest at a rate, which rate shall be, in the good faith judgment of the Borrower's board of directors, consistent with the market at the time of issuance for similar Indebtedness for comparable issuers or borrowers.

"Person": an individual, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, business trust, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Authority or other entity of whatever nature.

"Petition Date": as defined in the recitals hereto.

"<u>Plan</u>": at a particular time, any employee pension benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) in respect of which a Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate is (or, if such plan were terminated at such time, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in Section 3(5) of ERISA.

"Plan of Reorganization" as defined in the recitals hereto.

"Prime Rate": the rate of interest per annum publicly announced from time to time by JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in New York City (the Prime Rate not being intended to be the lowest rate of interest charged by JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. in connection with extensions of credit to debtors).

"Prohibited Transaction": as defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code.

- "Pro Forma Balance Sheet": as defined in Section 4.18.
- "Projections": as defined in Section 6.2(c).
- "Properties": as defined in Section 4.16(a).
- "Receivable Financing Transaction": any transaction or series of transactions involving a sale for cash of accounts receivable, without recourse based upon the collectibility of the receivables sold, by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to a Special Purpose Subsidiary and a subsequent sale or pledge of such accounts receivable (or an interest therein) by such Special Purpose Subsidiary, in each case without any guarantee by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than the Special Purpose Subsidiary).
- "Recovery Event": any settlement of or payment in respect of any property or casualty insurance claim or any condemnation proceeding relating to any asset of any Group Member in an amount in excess of \$2,500,000.
 - "Refinanced Term Loans": as defined in Section 10.1(d).
 - "Register": as defined in Section 10.6(b).
 - "Regulation U": Regulation U of the Board as in effect from time to time.
- "Reimbursement Obligation": the obligation of the Borrower to reimburse the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.5 for amounts drawn under Letters of Credit.
- "Reinvestment Deferred Amount": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the aggregate Net Cash Proceeds received by any Group Member in connection therewith that are not applied to prepay the Loans pursuant to Section 2.9(b) as a result of the delivery of a Reinvestment Notice.
 - "Reinvestment Event": any Asset Sale or Recovery Event in respect of which the Borrower has delivered a Reinvestment Notice.
- "Reinvestment Notice": a written notice executed by a Responsible Officer stating that no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and that the Borrower (directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary) intends and expects to use all or a specified portion of the Net Cash Proceeds of an Asset Sale or a Recovery Event in the business.
- "Reinvestment Prepayment Amount": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the Reinvestment Deferred Amount relating thereto less any amount expended prior to the relevant Reinvestment Prepayment Date to acquire or repair assets useful in the businesses of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.
- "Reinvestment Prepayment Date": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the earlier of (a) the date occurring 360 days after such Reinvestment Event (provided that if on such 360th day, the applicable Reinvestment Prepayment Amount is contractually committed to acquire or repair assets useful in the businesses of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, the Reinvestment Prepayment Date with respect to such amount shall be the earlier of (i) the date occurring 450 days after such Reinvestment Event, (ii) the date of termination of such commitment, and (iii) if such amount is not so expended, the first Business Day following the date such amount was contractually committed to be expended) and (b) the date on which the Borrower shall have determined not to, or shall have otherwise ceased to, acquire or repair

assets useful in the businesses of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries with all or any portion of the relevant Reinvestment Deferred Amount.

- "Related Parties": as defined in Section 9.3.
- "Replacement Revolving Facility": as defined in Section 10.1(d).
- "Replacement Term Loans": as defined in Section 10.1(d).
- "Reorganization": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such plan is in reorganization within the meaning of Section 4241 of ERISA.
 - "Reorganized Lear Corporation": Lear Corporation, as reorganized pursuant to and under the Plan of Reorganization.
- "Reportable Event": any of the events set forth in Section 4043(c) of ERISA or the regulations thereunder, other than those events as to which the thirty day notice period is waived under PBGC regulations.
- "Required Lenders": at any time, Lenders holding more than 50% of (a) until the Closing Date, the Commitments then in effect, (b) after the Closing Date and until the Delayed Draw Funding Date or termination of the Delayed Draw Commitments, the aggregate of the Outstanding Term Loan Amount and Delayed Draw Commitments then in effect, (c) after the Delayed Draw Funding Date and until the Restatement Date, the Outstanding Term Loan Amount and (d) thereafter, the sum of (i) the Outstanding Term Loan Amount and (ii) the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding; provided that the portion of the Outstanding Term Loan Amount and Commitments held or deemed held by any Defaulting Lender shall be excluded for purposes of making a determination of Required Lenders.
- "Requirement of Law": as to any Person, the Certificate of Incorporation and By Laws or other organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.
- "Responsible Officer": with respect to any Loan Party, the chief executive officer, the president, the chief financial officer, any vice president, the treasurer or the assistant treasurer of such Loan Party.
- "Restatement Date": the date on which all of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.3 shall have been satisfied or waived, which date is March 19, 2010.
 - "Restricted Payments": as defined in Section 7.6.
- "Revolving Commitment": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make Revolving Loans and participate in Letters of Credit in an aggregate principal and/or face amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Revolving Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1A or in the Assignment and Assumption pursuant to which such Lender became a party hereto, as the same may be changed from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof. The original amount of the Total Revolving Commitments on the Restatement Date is \$110,000,000.

- "Revolving Commitment Period": the period from and including the Restatement Date to the Revolving Termination Date.
- "Revolving Extensions of Credit": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans held by such Lender then outstanding and (b) such Lender's Revolving Percentage of the L/C Obligations then outstanding.
 - "Revolving Lender": each Lender that has a Revolving Commitment or that holds Revolving Loans.
 - "Revolving Loans": as defined in Section 2.1(b).
- "Revolving Percentage": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Revolving Commitment then constitutes of the Total Revolving Commitments or, at any time after the Revolving Commitments shall have expired or terminated, the percentage which the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Revolving Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of the Revolving Loans then outstanding, provided, that, in the event that the Revolving Loans are paid in full prior to the reduction to zero of the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit, the Revolving Percentages shall be determined in a manner designed to ensure that the other outstanding Revolving Extensions of Credit shall be held by the Revolving Lenders on a comparable basis.
 - "Revolving Termination Date": March 18, 2013.
 - "S&P": Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.
 - "SEC": the Securities and Exchange Commission, any successor thereto and any analogous Governmental Authority.
- "Second Lien Agent": JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as the administrative agent for the lenders under the Second Lien Credit Agreement, together with any of its successors.
- "Second Lien Credit Agreement": the Second Lien Credit Agreement to be executed on or about the Effective Date, among Reorganized Lear Corporation, the several lenders from time to time parties thereto and the Second Lien Agent, as amended, supplemented, restated or otherwise modified from time to time to the extent permitted by Section 7.15.
 - "Second Lien Term Loans": the term loans outstanding under the Second Lien Credit Agreement.
 - "Second Lien Term Loan Documents": the "Loan Documents" as defined in the Second Lien Credit Agreement.
- "<u>Secured Parties</u>": collectively, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, each Issuing Lender, each provider under a Specified Cash Management Agreement, each issuer of a Specified Letter of Credit, each counterparty to a Specified Swap Agreement, the Persons entitled to indemnification under the Loan Documents and each co-agent or sub-agent appointed by the Administrative Agent from time to time pursuant to Section 9.2.
- "Security Documents": the collective reference to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, the Mortgages and all other security documents hereafter delivered to the Administrative

Agent and the Collateral Agent granting a Lien on any property of any Person to secure the obligations and liabilities of any Loan Party under any Loan Document.

"Seller Debt": unsecured debt owing to the seller in a Permitted Acquisition.

"Series A Preferred Stock": as defined in the Plan of Reorganization.

"Single Employer Plan": any Plan that is covered by Title IV of ERISA, but that is not a Multiemployer Plan.

"Solvent": when used with respect to any Person, means that, as of any date of determination, (a) the amount of the "present fair saleable value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, exceed the amount of all "liabilities of such Person, contingent or otherwise", as of such date, as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the insolvency of debtors, (b) the present fair saleable value of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, be greater than the amount that will be required to pay the liability of such Person on its debts as such debts become absolute and matured, (c) such Person will not have, as of such date, an unreasonably small amount of capital with which to conduct its business, and (d) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they mature. For purposes of this definition, (i) "debt" means liability on a "claim", and (ii) "claim" means any (x) right to payment, whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, legal, equitable, secured or unsecured or (y) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a right to payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured.

"Special Purpose Subsidiary": any Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower created by the Borrower for the sole purpose of facilitating a Receivable Financing Transaction; provided, that such Special Purpose Subsidiary shall cease to be a Special Purpose Subsidiary if at any time (a) such Special Purpose Subsidiary engages in any business other than Receivable Financing Transactions and activities directly related thereto or (b) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than a Special Purpose Subsidiary) or any of their respective assets incur any liability, direct or indirect, contingent or otherwise, in respect of any obligation of a Special Purpose Subsidiary whether arising under or in connection with any Receivable Financing Transaction or otherwise (other than Standard Securitization Undertakings); provided further, however, that if the law of a jurisdiction in which the Borrower proposes to create a Special Purpose Subsidiary does not provide for the creation of a bankruptcy remote entity that is acceptable to the Borrower or requires the formation of one or more additional entities (whether or not Subsidiaries of the Borrower), such other type of entity may, upon the request of the Borrower and with the consent of the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld) serve as a "Special Purpose Subsidiary."

"Specified Cash Management Agreement": any agreement providing for treasury, depositary or cash management services, including in connection with any automated clearing house transactions, controlled disbursements, return items, overdrafts, interstate depository network services or any similar transactions between the Borrower or any Guarantor (or guaranteed by the Borrower or any Guarantor) and any Lender (or any affiliate thereof) at the time such obligations were created or any institution that was (or whose affiliate was) a Lender in the primary syndication of the Term Facility.

"Specified Jurisdiction": any country, state or other jurisdictional subdivision outside North America or Europe.

"Specified Letters of Credit": any letter of credit (a) issued for the account of any Group Member by any Lender at the time such agreement is entered into or any affiliate thereof at the time such letter of credit is issued and (b) that has been designated by the relevant Lender and such Group Member, by written notice to the Administrative Agent prior to the issuance thereof, as a Specified Letter of Credit and with respect to which the Administrative Agent has confirmed to the relevant Lender sufficient availability pursuant to Section 7.2(i). Such designation shall not create in favor of such Lender or affiliate of a Lender any rights in connection with the management or release of any Collateral or of the obligations of any Loan Party hereunder or under any Collateral Document.

"Specified Swap Agreement": any Swap Agreement (a) entered into by the Borrower or any Guarantor and any Person that is a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender at the time such Swap Agreement is entered into and (b) that has been designated by the relevant Lender and such Group Member, by written notice to the Administrative Agent prior to the effectiveness thereof, as a Specified Swap Agreement. Such designation shall not create in favor of such Lender or affiliate of a Lender any rights in connection with the management or release of any Collateral or of the obligations of any Loan Party hereunder or under any Collateral Document. For purposes hereof a Specified Swap Agreement shall include any trade executed pursuant to a master agreement which is a Specified Swap Agreement.

"<u>Standard Securitization Undertakings</u>": representations, warranties, covenants and indemnities entered into by the Borrower or any Subsidiary thereof in connection with a Receivable Financing Transaction which are reasonably customary in an accounts receivable financing transaction.

"Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person (exclusive of any Affiliate in which such Person has a minority ownership interest). Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Borrower.

"Swap Agreement": any agreement with respect to any swap, forward, future or derivative transaction or option or similar agreement involving, or settled by reference to, one or more rates, currencies, commodities, equity or debt instruments or securities, or economic, financial or pricing indices or measures of economic, financial or pricing risk or value or any similar transaction or any combination of these transactions.

"<u>Targe</u>t": the Person, or business or substantially all of the assets of a Person or a division of a Person intended to be acquired in a Permitted Acquisition.

"<u>Taxes</u>": all present or future taxes, duties, levies, imposts, deductions, withholdings, assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto, whether disputed or not.

"Term Commitment": as to any Lender, the sum of the Closing Date Commitment and the Delayed Draw Commitment of such Lender.

"Term Lenders": each Lender that has a Term Commitment or that holds a Term Loan.

"Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.1(a).

- "Total Revolving Commitments": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Revolving Commitments then in effect.
- "Total Revolving Extensions of Credit": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Revolving Extensions of Credit of the Revolving Lenders outstanding at such time.
 - "Term Facility": the term loan facility made available to the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement.
- "3% Subsidiary": at any time, any Subsidiary of the Borrower which, based on the financial statements most recently delivered pursuant to subsection 6.1(a) or (b), constituted at least 3% of Consolidated Assets or for the twelve month period ended on the date of such financial statements represented at least 3% of Consolidated Revenues, in each case determined using the equity method of accounting in accordance with GAAP.
 - "Ticking Fee": as defined in Section 2.6(a).
 - "Title Insurance Company": as defined in Section 5(t)(ii).
 - "Transferee": any Assignee or Participant.
 - "Type": as to any Loan, its nature as an ABR Loan or a Eurodollar Loan.
 - "<u>UCC</u>": the Uniform Commercial Code, as in effect from time to time in the State of New York or any other applicable jurisdiction.
 - "Upfront Fees": as defined in Section 2.6(b).
 - "United States": the United States of America.
- "Wholly Owned Subsidiary": as to any Person, any other Person all of the Capital Stock of which (other than directors' qualifying shares required by law) is owned by such Person directly and/or through other Wholly Owned Subsidiaries.
- "Withdrawal Liability": liability to a Multiemployer Plan as a result of a complete or partial withdrawal from such Multiemployer Plan, as such terms are defined in Title IV of ERISA.
- 1.2. Other Definitional Provisions. (a) Unless otherwise specified therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings when used in the other Loan Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto.
- (b) As used herein and in the other Loan Documents, and any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, (i) accounting terms relating to any Group Member not defined in Section 1.1 and accounting terms partly defined in Section 1.1, to the extent not defined, shall have the respective meanings given to them under GAAP, as in effect from time to time; provided that, if the Borrower notifies the Administrative Agent that the Borrower requests an amendment to any provision hereof to eliminate the effect of any change occurring after the date hereof in GAAP or in the application thereof on the operation of such provision (or if the Administrative Agent notifies the Borrower that the Required Lenders request an amendment to any provision hereof for such purpose), regardless of whether any such notice is given before or after such change in GAAP or in the application thereof, then such provision shall be interpreted on the basis of GAAP as in effect and applied

immediately before such change shall have become effective until such notice shall have been withdrawn by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, or such provision amended in accordance herewith, (ii) the words "include", "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation", (iii) the word "incur" shall be construed to mean incur, create, issue, assume or become liable in respect of or suffer to exist (and the words "incurred" and "incurrence" shall have correlative meanings), (iv) the words "asset" and "property" shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect and to refer to any and all tangible and intangible assets and properties, including cash, Capital Stock, securities, revenues, accounts, leasehold interests and contract rights, and (v) references to agreements or other Contractual Obligations shall, unless otherwise specified, be deemed to refer to such agreements or Contractual Obligations as amended, supplemented, restated or otherwise modified from time to time.

- (c) The words "hereof", "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement, shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and Section, Schedule and Exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
 - (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- (e) When determining whether a Default or Event of Default pursuant to Section 7.1 shall be in existence after giving pro forma effect to a certain event, the covenant levels to be used in making such determination shall be those in effect as of the last day of the most recent fiscal quarter of the Borrower for which financial reports are required to have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1.

SECTION 2. AMOUNT AND TERMS OF LOANS AND COMMITMENTS

- 2.1. Loans and Commitments. (a) Subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, each Term Lender listed on Schedule 1.1A hereto made (a) term loans (the "Closing Date Loans") on the Closing Date in the full amount of such Lender's Closing Date Commitment to the Borrower and (b) term loans (the "Delayed Draw Loans"; together with the Closing Date Loans, the "Term Loans") on one occasion during the Delayed Draw Availability Period in an amount not exceeding such Lender's Delayed Draw Commitment to the Borrower. The aggregate principal amount of the Term Loans outstanding on the Restatement Date is \$375,000,000. The Term Loans may from time to time be Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Section 2.10.
- (b) Subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, each Revolving Lender severally agrees to make revolving credit loans ("Revolving Loans") to the Borrower from time to time during the Revolving Commitment Period in an aggregate principal amount at any one time outstanding which, when added to such Lender's Revolving Percentage of the L/C Obligations then outstanding, does not exceed the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment. During the Revolving Commitment Period the Borrower may use the Revolving Commitments by borrowing, prepaying the Revolving Loans in whole or in part, and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. The Revolving Loans may from time to time be Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Sections 2.2 and 2.10.
- 2.2. <u>Procedure for Revolving Loan Borrowing</u>. The Borrower may borrow under the Revolving Commitments during the Revolving Commitment Period on any Business Day, provided that the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent irrevocable notice (which notice must be received by the Administrative Agent prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, (a) three Business Days prior to the

requested Borrowing Date, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, or (b) one Business Day prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of ABR Loans) (provided that any such notice of a borrowing of ABR Loans under the Incremental Revolving Facility to finance payments required by Section 3.5 may be given not later than 10:00 A.M., New York City time, on the date of the proposed borrowing), specifying (i) the amount and Type of Revolving Loans to be borrowed, (ii) the requested Borrowing Date and (iii) in the case of Eurodollar Loans, the respective amounts of each such Type of Loan and the respective lengths of the initial Interest Period therefor. Each borrowing under the Revolving Commitments shall be in an amount equal to (x) in the case of ABR Loans, \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple thereof (or, if the then aggregate Available Revolving Commitments are less than \$1,000,000, such lesser amount) and (y) in the case of Eurodollar Loans, \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof. Upon receipt of any such notice from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Revolving Lender thereof. Each Revolving Lender will make the amount of its pro rata share of each borrowing available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Borrower at the Funding Office prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the Borrower by the Administrative Agent crediting the account of the Borrower on the books of such office with the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by the Revolving Lenders and in like funds as received by the Administrative Agent.

2.3. [<u>Reserved</u>].

2.4. Maturity and Repayment of Term Loans.

(a) The Closing Date Loan of each Lender shall mature in nineteen consecutive quarterly installments commencing on the last day of the first full calendar quarter following the Closing Date, each of which shall be in an amount equal to the percentage set forth below opposite such date multiplied by the amount of such Lender's Closing Date Loan funded on the Closing Date (it being understood that if the Maturity Date is the Accelerated Maturity Date, there shall be fewer quarterly installments and the final installment shall be increased accordingly):

Payment Date	Percentage
March 31, 2010	0.25%
June 30, 2010	0.25%
September 30, 2010	0.25%
December 31, 2010	0.25%
March 31, 2011	0.25%
June 30, 2011	0.25%
September 30, 2011	0.25%
December 31, 2011	0.25%
March 31, 2012	0.25%
June 30, 2012	0.25%
September 30, 2012	0.25%
December 31, 2012	0.25%
March 31, 2013	0.25%

Payment Date	Percentage
June 30, 2013	0.25%
September 30, 2013	0.25%
December 31, 2013	0.25%
March 31, 2014	0.25%
June 30, 2014	0.25%
September 30, 2014	0.25%
Maturity Date	95.25%

(b) The Delayed Draw Loan of each Lender shall mature in nineteen consecutive quarterly installments, commencing on the last day of the first full calendar quarter following the Delayed Draw Funding Date, each of which shall be in an amount equal to the percentage set forth below opposite such date multiplied by the amount of such Lender's Delayed Draw Loan outstanding at the end of the Delayed Draw Availability Period (it being understood that if the Maturity Date is the Accelerated Maturity Date, there shall be fewer quarterly installments and the final installment shall be increased accordingly):

Payment Date	Percentage
March 31, 2010	0.25%
June 30, 2010	0.25%
September 30, 2010	0.25%
December 31, 2010	0.25%
March 31, 2011	0.25%
June 30, 2011	0.25%
September 30, 2011	0.25%
December 31, 2011	0.25%
March 31, 2012	0.25%
June 30, 2012	0.25%
September 30, 2012	0.25%
December 31, 2012	0.25%
March 31, 2013	0.25%
June 30, 2013	0.25%
September 30, 2013	0.25%
December 31, 2013	0.25%
March 31, 2014	0.25%
June 30, 2014	0.25%
September 30, 2014	0.25%
Maturity Date	95.25%

- 2.5. Repayment of Revolving Loans. The Borrower shall repay all outstanding Revolving Loans on the Revolving Termination Date.
- 2.6. <u>Fees</u>. (a) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent, for the account of each Lender, a ticking fee (the "<u>Ticking Fee</u>") in an amount equal to 0.75% per annum of the Commitment of such Lender, from the effective date of this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.18 until the Closing Date, payable on the Closing Date.
- (b) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent, for the account of each Lender, upfront fees (the "<u>Upfront Fees</u>") (i) in an amount equal to 1.00% of the Closing Date Commitment of such Lender, payable on the Closing Date and (ii) in an amount equal to 1.00% of the Delayed Draw Commitment of such Lender that is funded on the Delayed Draw Funding Date, payable on the Delayed Draw Funding Date.
- (c) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent, for the account of each Lender, a commitment fee (the "Delayed Draw Commitment Fee") in an amount equal to 2.00% per annum of the Delayed Draw Commitments from the Closing Date until the earlier of the Delayed Draw Funding Date or termination of the Delayed Draw Commitments, pursuant to Section 2.7, payable on the Delayed Draw Funding Date or termination of the Delayed Draw Commitments, as applicable.
- (d) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Revolving Lender a commitment fee for the period from and including the Restatement Date to the last day of the Revolving Commitment Period, computed at the Commitment Fee Rate on the average daily amount of the Available Revolving Commitment of such Lender during the period for which payment is made, payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date, commencing on the first such date to occur after the Restatement Date.
- (e) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent the fees in the amounts and on the dates as set forth in any fee agreements with the Administrative Agent and to perform any other obligations contained therein.
- 2.7. <u>Termination or Reduction of Commitments</u>. (a) Unless previously terminated, (i) the Closing Date Commitments shall terminate on the earlier of (x) the funding of the Closing Date Loans on the Closing Date and (y) 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on December 15, 2009 and (ii) the Delayed Draw Commitments shall terminate at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the date that is 35 days after the Closing Date (or, if the Closing Date does not occur by 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on December 15, 2009, at such time).
- (b) The Borrower shall have the right, upon not less than three Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, to terminate any Commitments or, from time to time, to reduce the amount of any Commitments; <u>provided</u> that no such termination or reduction of Revolving Commitments shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto and to any prepayments of the Revolving Loans made on the effective date thereof, the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit would exceed the Total Revolving Commitments. Any such reduction shall be in an amount equal to \$1,000,000, or a whole multiple thereof, and shall reduce permanently the applicable Commitments then in effect.
- 2.8. Optional Prepayments. (a) Subject to subsection (b) below, the Borrower may at any time and from time to time prepay the Loans, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty, upon irrevocable notice delivered to the Administrative Agent no later than 1:00 P.M., New York City time, three Business Days prior thereto, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, and one Business Day prior thereto, in the case of ABR Loans (provided that ABR Loans may be prepaid on the same Business Day if notice is

received by the Administrative Agent no later than 12:00 P.M., New York City time), which notice shall specify the date and amount of prepayment and Type of the Loans being prepaid, as applicable; provided, that if a Eurodollar Loan is prepaid on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.18. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof. If any such notice is given, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with (except in the case of Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans) accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid. Partial prepayments of Loans shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof. Partial optional prepayments of the Loans shall be ratable as among the Lenders thereof.

- (b) All voluntary prepayments of Term Loans effected on or prior to the first anniversary of the Closing Date with the proceeds of a substantially concurrent issuance of loans under any secured credit facilities (excluding a refinancing of the Facilities in connection with another transaction not permitted by this Agreement (as determined prior to giving effect to any amendment or waiver of this Agreement being adopted in connection with such transaction), provided that the primary purpose of such transaction is not to refinance Indebtedness hereunder at an Applicable Margin or similar interest rate spread more favorable to the Borrower), shall be accompanied by a prepayment fee of 1.00% of the aggregate amount of such prepayments if the Applicable Margin or similar interest rate spread applicable to such new loans is or, upon the satisfaction of certain conditions, would be less than the Applicable Margin applicable to the Term Loans, as of the date hereof. Such prepayment fee shall be paid by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Term Lenders, on the date of such prepayment.
- 2.9. <u>Mandatory Prepayments</u>. (a) If any Capital Stock or Indebtedness shall be issued or incurred by any Group Member (excluding any Excluded Issuance and any Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(a) through (s)) an amount equal to the Equity Sweep Percentage of such Net Cash Proceeds in the case of Capital Stock and 100% of the Net Cash Proceeds in the case of Indebtedness shall be applied by the Borrower on the date of receipt thereof by such Group Member toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.9(e).
- (b) If on any date any Group Member shall receive Net Cash Proceeds from any Asset Sale or Recovery Event then, unless a Reinvestment Notice shall have been timely delivered in respect thereof, an amount equal to 100% of such Net Cash Proceeds shall be applied by or on behalf of the Borrower promptly but no later than the end of the fiscal month following the fiscal month in which such Net Cash Proceeds are received) toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.9(e); provided that notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) the aggregate Net Cash Proceeds of Asset Sales that may be excluded from the foregoing prepayment requirement pursuant to Reinvestment Notices shall not exceed \$150,000,000 in any fiscal year of the Borrower and (ii) on each Reinvestment Prepayment Date, an amount equal to the Reinvestment Prepayment Amount with respect to the relevant Reinvestment Event shall be applied toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.9(e).
- (c) If, for (i) the period from the first anniversary of the Closing Date through the end of the then current fiscal year of the Borrower or (ii) any fiscal year of the Borrower thereafter, there shall be Excess Cash Flow, the Borrower shall, on the relevant Excess Cash Flow Application Date, apply the ECF Percentage of such Excess Cash Flow toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.9(e). Each such prepayment shall be made on a date (an "Excess Cash Flow Application Date") no later than five Business Days after the earlier of (i) the date on which the financial statements of the Borrower referred to in Section 6.1(a), for the fiscal year with respect to which such prepayment is made,

are required to be delivered to the Lenders and (ii) the date such financial statements are actually delivered.

- (d) Following the establishment of any Receivable Financing Transaction by the Borrower or any of its Domestic Subsidiaries, an amount equal to 100% of the Net Cash Proceeds thereof shall be promptly applied by or on behalf of the Borrower toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.9(e).
- (e) Amounts to be applied in connection with prepayments made pursuant to this Section 2.9 shall be made ratably among the Lenders of the Term Loans. The application of any prepayment made pursuant to this Section 2.9 shall be made, <u>first</u>, to ABR Loans and, <u>second</u>, to Eurodollar Loans. Each prepayment of the Term Loans under Section 2.9 shall be accompanied by accrued interest to the date of such prepayment on the amount prepaid and, if a Eurodollar Loan is prepaid on any day other the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.18.
- 2.10. Conversion and Continuation Options. (a) The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Eurodollar Loans to ABR Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice of such election no later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date. The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice of such election no later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the third Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date (which notice shall specify the length of the initial Interest Period therefor), provided that no ABR Loan may be converted into a Eurodollar Loan when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent has or the Required Lenders have determined in its or their sole discretion not to permit such conversions. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.
- (b) Any Eurodollar Loan may be continued as such upon the expiration of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto by the Borrower giving irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the term "Interest Period" set forth in Section 1.1, of the length of the next Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans, <u>provided</u> that no Eurodollar Loan under a particular Facility may be continued as such when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent has or the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of such Facility have determined in its or their sole discretion not to permit such continuations, and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that if the Borrower shall fail to give any required notice as described above in this paragraph or if such continuation is not permitted pursuant to the preceding proviso such Loans shall be automatically converted to ABR Loans on the last day of such then expiring Interest Period. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.
- 2.11. <u>Limitations on Eurodollar Tranches</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all borrowings, conversions and continuations of Eurodollar Loans and all selections of Interest Periods shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that, (a) after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of the Eurodollar Loans comprising each Eurodollar Tranche shall be equal to \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof and (b) no more than ten Eurodollar Tranches shall be outstanding at any one time.
- 2.12. <u>Interest Rates and Payment Dates</u>. (a) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.12(c), each Eurodollar Loan shall bear interest for each day during each Interest Period with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to the Eurodollar Rate determined for such day plus the Applicable Margin.

- (b) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.12(c), each ABR Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the ABR plus the Applicable Margin.
- (c) If any Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, on and after the date the Borrower receives notice from the Administrative Agent stating that interest is to accrue pursuant to this paragraph (c) or following acceleration of payment of the Loans, all outstanding Loans, Reimbursement Obligations and other Obligations under the Loan Documents (whether or not overdue at such time) shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to (i) in the case of the Loans, the rate that would otherwise be applicable thereto pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section <u>plus</u> 2% or and (ii) in the case of any other Obligation, the rate then applicable to ABR Loans <u>plus</u> 2%, in each case, with respect to clauses (i) and (ii) above, from the date of such non-payment until such amount is paid in full (after as well as before judgment).
- (d) Interest shall be payable in arrears on each Interest Payment Date, provided that interest accruing pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Section shall be payable from time to time on demand.
- 2.13. Computation of Interest and Fees. (a) Interest and fees payable pursuant hereto shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual days elapsed, except that, with respect to ABR Loans the rate of interest on which is calculated on the basis of the Prime Rate, the interest thereon shall be calculated on the basis of a 365- (or 366-, as the case may be) day year for the actual days elapsed. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of each determination of a Eurodollar Rate. Any change in the interest rate on a Loan resulting from a change in the ABR or the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements shall become effective as of the opening of business on the day on which such change becomes effective. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of the effective date and the amount of each such change in interest rate.
- (b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Administrative Agent pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be presumptively correct and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders in the absence of manifest error. The Administrative Agent shall, at the request of the Borrower, deliver to the Borrower a statement showing the quotations used by the Administrative Agent in determining any interest rate pursuant to Section 2.12(a).
 - 2.14. Inability to Determine Interest Rate. If prior to the first day of any Interest Period:
 - (a) the Administrative Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be presumptively correct and binding upon the Borrower) that, by reason of circumstances affecting the relevant market, adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the Eurodollar Rate for such Interest Period, or
 - (b) the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of the relevant Facility that the Eurodollar Rate determined or to be determined for such Interest Period will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders (as conclusively certified by such Lenders) of making or maintaining their affected Loans during such Interest Period,

the Administrative Agent shall give telecopy or telephonic notice thereof to the Borrower and the relevant Lenders as soon as practicable thereafter. If such notice is given (x) any Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility requested to be made on the first day of such Interest Period shall be made as ABR Loans, (y) any Loans under the relevant Facility that were to have been converted on the first day of such

Interest Period to Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility shall be continued as ABR Loans and (z) any outstanding Eurodollar Loans shall be converted, on the last day of the then-current Interest Period, to ABR Loans. Until such notice has been withdrawn by the Administrative Agent (which the Administrative Agent shall do promptly after the circumstances giving rise to such event no longer exist), no further Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility shall be made or continued as such, nor shall the Borrower have the right to convert Loans under the relevant Facility to Eurodollar Loans.

- 2.15. <u>Pro Rata Treatment and Payments</u>. (a) Except as otherwise provided herein, each payment by the Borrower on account of any fee payable to Lenders shall be made pro rata according to the respective Outstanding Term Loan Percentages, Closing Date Percentages, Delayed Draw Percentages or Revolving Percentages, as applicable, of the relevant Lenders entitled thereto.
- (b) (i) Except as otherwise provided herein, each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Loans shall be made <u>pro rata</u> according to the respective Outstanding Term Loan Percentages of the Term Lenders entitled thereto. The amount of each principal prepayment of the Term Loans shall be applied to reduce the then remaining installments of the Term Loans (i) as directed by the Borrower in the case of prepayments made pursuant to Section 2.8 and (ii) ratably based upon the respective then remaining principal amounts thereof in the case of prepayments made pursuant to Section 2.9. Amounts prepaid on account of the Term Loans may not be reborrowed.
 - (ii) Each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Revolving Loans shall be made pro rata according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Revolving Loans then held by the Revolving Lenders.
- (c) All payments (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower hereunder, whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise, shall be made without setoff or counterclaim and shall be made prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the due date thereof to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Lenders, at the Funding Office, in Dollars and in immediately available funds. The Administrative Agent shall distribute such payments to each relevant Lender promptly upon receipt in like funds as received. If any payment hereunder (other than payments on the Eurodollar Loans) becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to extend such payment into another calendar month, in which event such payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Business Day. In the case of any extension of any payment of principal pursuant to the preceding two sentences, interest thereon shall be payable at the then applicable rate during such extension.
- (d) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Lender prior to a borrowing that such Lender will not make the amount that would constitute its share of such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender is making such amount available to the Administrative Agent, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not made available to the Administrative Agent by the required time on the date of borrowing therefor, such Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent, on demand, such amount with interest thereon, at a rate equal to the greater of (i) the Federal Funds Effective Rate and (ii) a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, for the period until such Lender makes such amount immediately available to the Administrative Agent. A certificate of the Administrative Agent submitted to any Lender with respect to any amounts owing under

this paragraph shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. If such Lender's share of such borrowing is not made available to the Administrative Agent by such Lender within three Business Days after such date of borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall also be entitled to recover such amount with interest thereon at the rate per annum applicable thereto, within three Business Days after demand therefor from the Borrower.

- (e) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by the Borrower prior to the date of any payment due to be made by the Borrower hereunder that the Borrower will not make such payment to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that the Borrower is making such payment, and the Administrative Agent may, but shall not be required to, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Lenders their respective pro rata shares of a corresponding amount. If such payment is not made to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower within three Business Days after such due date, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover, on demand, from each Lender to which any amount which was made available pursuant to the preceding sentence, such amount with interest thereon at the rate per annum equal to the daily average Federal Funds Effective Rate. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender against the Borrower.
- (f) If any Lender shall fail to make any payment required to be made by it pursuant to Section 2.15(d), 2.15(e), 3.4(a) or 9.7, then the Administrative Agent may, in its discretion (notwithstanding any contrary provision of this Agreement), apply any amounts thereafter received by the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender for the account of such Lender to satisfy such Lender's obligations under such Sections until all such unsatisfied obligations are fully paid.
- 2.16. <u>Requirements of Law</u>. (a) If the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by any Lender with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or other Governmental Authority, in each case, made subsequent to the date hereof:
 - (i) shall subject any Lender to any tax of any kind whatsoever with respect to this Agreement, any Letter of Credit, any application or any Eurodollar Loan made by it, or change the basis of taxation of payments to such Lender in respect thereof (except for Non-Excluded Taxes covered by Section 2.17 and changes in the rate of tax on the overall net income of such Lender);
 - (ii) shall impose, modify or hold applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory loan or similar requirement against assets held by, deposits or other liabilities in or for the account of, advances, loans or other extensions of credit by, or any other acquisition of funds by, any office of such Lender that is not otherwise included in the determination of the Eurodollar Rate; or
 - (iii) shall impose on such Lender any other condition;

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender, by an amount that such Lender reasonably deems to be material, of making, converting into, continuing or maintaining Eurodollar Loans or issuing or participating in Letters of Credit, or to reduce any amount receivable hereunder in respect thereof, then, in any such case, the Borrower shall promptly pay such Lender, within 30 days after receipt of a reasonably detailed invoice therefor, any additional amounts necessary to compensate such Lender for such increased cost or reduced amount receivable. If any Lender becomes entitled to claim any additional amounts pursuant to this paragraph, it shall promptly notify the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of the event by reason of which it has become so entitled.

- (b) If any Lender shall have determined that the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law regarding capital adequacy or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by such Lender or any corporation controlling such Lender with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority, in each case, made subsequent to the date hereof shall have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Lender's or such corporation's capital as a consequence of its obligations hereunder or under or in respect of any Letter of Credit to a level below that which such Lender or such corporation could have achieved but for such adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Lender's or such corporation's policies with respect to capital adequacy) by an amount reasonably deemed by such Lender to be material, then from time to time, after submission by such Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of a written request therefor, the Borrower shall pay to such Lender such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender or such corporation for such reduction.
- (c) A certificate as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to this Section submitted by any Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) shall be presumptively correct in the absence of manifest error. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section, the Borrower shall not be required to compensate a Lender pursuant to this Section for any amounts incurred more than nine months prior to the date that such Lender notifies the Borrower of such Lender's intention to claim compensation therefor; <u>provided</u> that, if the circumstances giving rise to such claim have a retroactive effect, then such nine-month period shall be extended to include the period of such retroactive effect. The obligations of the Borrower pursuant to this Section shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.
- 2.17. Taxes. (a) All payments made by or on account of any Loan Party under this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be made free and clear of, and without deduction or withholding for or on account of, any present or future income, stamp or other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings, now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any Governmental Authority (including any interest, addition to tax or penalties applicable thereto), excluding income taxes and franchise taxes (imposed in lieu of net income taxes) and taxes imposed on or measured by the Administrative Agent's or any Lender's net profits if such tax is imposed as a result of a present or former connection between the Administrative Agent or such Lender and the jurisdiction of the Governmental Authority imposing such tax or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein (other than any such connection arising solely from the Administrative Agent or such Lender having executed, delivered or performed its obligations or received a payment under, or enforced, this Agreement or any other Loan Document). If any such non-excluded taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings ("Non-Excluded Taxes") or any Other Taxes are required to be withheld from any amounts payable to the Administrative Agent or any Lender hereunder or under any other Loan Document, the amounts so payable to the Administrative Agent or such Lender shall be increased to the extent necessary to yield to the Administrative Agent or such Lender (after payment of all Non-Excluded Taxes and Other Taxes) interest or any such other amounts payable hereunder at the rates or in the amounts specified in this Agreement; provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be required to increase any such amounts payable to the Administrative Agent or any Lender with respect to any Non-Excluded Taxes (i) that are attributable to the Administrative Agent's or such Lender's failure to comply with the requirements of paragraph (d) or (e) of this Section or (ii) that are United States withholding taxes imposed on amounts payable to the Administrative Agent or such Lender at the time the Administrative Agent or such Lender becomes a party to this Agreement, except to the extent that the Administrative Agent's or such Lender's assignor (if any) was entitled, at the time of assignment, to receive additional amounts from the Borrower with respect to such Non-Excluded Taxes pursuant to this paragraph (a).

- (b) In addition, the Borrower shall pay any Other Taxes to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law.
- (c) Whenever any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes are payable by any Loan Party, as promptly as reasonably possible thereafter such Loan Party shall send to the Administrative Agent for its own account or for the account of the relevant Lender, as the case may be, (i) a certified copy of an original official receipt received by such Loan Party showing payment thereof or (ii) if such Loan Party reasonably determines that it is unable to provide a certified copy of such receipt, a certificate as to the amount of such payment. If the relevant Loan Party fails to pay any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes when due to the appropriate taxing authority or fails to remit to the Administrative Agent copies of the required receipts or other required documentary evidence, such Loan Party shall indemnify the Administrative Agent and the Lenders for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that may become payable by the Administrative Agent or any Lender as a result of any such failure.
- (d) Each Lender (or Transferee) that is not a "United States Person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code (a "Non U.S. Lender") shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (or, in the case of a Participant, to the Administrative Agent and the Lender from which the related participation shall have been purchased) two copies of either U.S. Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") Form W-8BEN claiming eligibility for benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party, Form W-8ECI or Form W-8IMY (accompanied by applicable underlying IRS forms), or, in the case of a Non U.S. Lender claiming exemption from U.S. federal withholding tax under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code with respect to payments of "portfolio interest", a statement substantially in the form of Exhibit F and two copies of the applicable Form W-8, or any subsequent versions thereof or successors thereto, in each case properly completed and duly executed by such Non U.S. Lender claiming complete exemption from, or a reduced rate of, U.S. federal withholding tax on all payments by the Borrower under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Such forms shall be delivered by each Non U.S. Lender on or before the date it becomes a party to this Agreement (or, in the case of any Participant, on or before the date such Participant purchases the related participation). In addition, each Non U.S. Lender shall deliver such forms promptly upon the expiration, obsolescence or invalidity of any form previously delivered by such Non U.S. Lender. Each Non-U.S. Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent at any time it determines that it is no longer in a position to provide any previously delivered certificate to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (or any other form of certification adopted by the U.S. taxing authorities for such purpose). Notwithstanding any other provision of this paragraph, a Non U.S. Lender shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this paragraph that such
- (e) A Lender that is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of non-U.S. withholding tax under the law of the jurisdiction in which the Borrower is located, or any treaty to which such jurisdiction is a party, with respect to payments under this Agreement shall deliver to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), at the time or times prescribed by applicable law or reasonably requested by the Borrower (or the Administrative Agent), such properly completed and executed documentation prescribed by applicable law as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate, <u>provided</u> that such Lender is legally entitled to complete, execute and deliver such documentation and in such Lender's reasonable judgment such completion, execution or submission would not materially prejudice the commercial or legal position of such Lender.
- (f) Any Lender that is a United States person as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code shall deliver to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) a duly completed and signed IRS Form W-9 (or successor form) establishing that the Lender is organized under the laws of the United States and is not subject to backup withholding.

- (g) If the Administrative Agent or any Lender determines, in its sole discretion (exercised in good faith), that it has received a refund of any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes as to which it has been indemnified by the Borrower or with respect to which the Borrower has paid additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.17, it shall pay over such refund to the Borrower (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made, or additional amounts paid, by the Borrower under this Section 2.17 with respect to the Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses of the Administrative Agent or such Lender and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund); within 45 Business Days of the determination that the Borrower is entitled to such refund provided, that the Borrower, upon the request of the Administrative Agent or such Lender, agrees to repay the amount paid over to the Borrower (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) to the Administrative Agent or such Lender in the event the Administrative Agent or such Lender is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. This paragraph shall not be construed to require the Administrative Agent or any Lender to make available its tax returns (or any other information relating to its taxes which it deems confidential) to the Borrower or to any other Person.
- (h) Each Lender shall indemnify the Administrative Agent, within 10 days after demand therefor, for the full amount of any Taxes attributable to such Lender that are payable or paid by the Administrative Agent, and reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to any Lender by the Administrative Agent shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
- (i) The agreements in this Section shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.
- 2.18. <u>Indemnity</u>. The Borrower agrees to indemnify each Lender for, and to hold each Lender harmless from, any loss or expense that such Lender may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) default by the Borrower in making a borrowing of, conversion into or continuation of Eurodollar Loans after the Borrower has given a notice requesting the same in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement (other than by operation of Section 2.14), (b) default by the Borrower in making any prepayment of or conversion from Eurodollar Loans after the Borrower has given a notice thereof in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement or (c) the making of a prepayment of Eurodollar Loans on a day that is not the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. Such indemnification may include an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (i) the amount of interest that would have accrued on the amount so prepaid, or not so borrowed, converted or continued, for the period from the date of such prepayment or of such failure to borrow, convert or continue to the last day of such Interest Period (or, in the case of a failure to borrow, convert or continue, the Interest Period that would have commenced on the date of such failure) in each case at the applicable rate of interest for such Loans provided for herein (excluding, however, the Applicable Margin included therein, if any) over (ii) the amount of interest (as reasonably determined by such Lender) that would have accrued to such Lender on such amount by placing such amount on deposit for a comparable period with leading banks in the interbank eurodollar market. A certificate as to any amounts payable pursuant to this Section submitted to the Borrower by any Lender shall be presumptively correct in the absence of manifest error. This covenant shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.
- 2.19. Change of Lending Office. Each Lender agrees that, upon the occurrence of any event giving rise to the operation of Section 2.16 or 2.17(a) with respect to such Lender, it will, if requested by the Borrower, use reasonable efforts (subject to overall policy considerations of such Lender) to designate another lending office for any Loans affected by such event with the object of avoiding the consequences of such event; provided, that such designation is made on terms that, in the

sole judgment of such Lender, cause such Lender and its lending office(s) to suffer no economic, legal or regulatory disadvantage, and provided, further, that nothing in this Section shall affect or postpone any of the obligations of the Borrower or the rights of any Lender pursuant to Section 2.16 or 2.17(a).

2.20. <u>Incremental Facility</u>. The Borrower may at any time or from time to time after the Closing Date, by notice to the Administrative Agent (whereupon the Administrative Agent shall promptly deliver a copy to each of the Lenders), request one or more additional tranches of term loans, revolving facilities or letter of credit facilities (each, an "Incremental Facility"), provided that (i) at the time and after the effectiveness of any Incremental Amendment referred to below, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, (ii) the Borrower shall be in compliance with the covenants contained in Section 7.1 determined on a pro forma basis as of the last day of the most recent period of the Borrower for which financial statements are available as if any term loans under such Incremental Facility had been outstanding and any revolving commitment under such Incremental Facility (to the extent not available to issue letters of credit) had been fully used on the last day of such period and (iii) the Consolidated Leverage Ratio determined on a pro forma basis as of the last day of the most recent fiscal quarter of the Borrower for which financial statements are available, determined as if any term loans under such Incremental Facility had been outstanding on the last day of such period, shall be less than 2.5 to 1.0. Each Incremental Facility shall be in an aggregate principal amount that is not less than \$50,000,000 (provided that such amount may be less than \$50,000,000 if such amount represents all remaining availability under the limit set forth in the next sentence) and there shall be not more than 3 requests for Incremental Facilities. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the aggregate amount of the Incremental Facilities (including the Incremental Revolving Facility) shall not exceed \$200,000,000. Any Incremental Facility (a) shall rank pari passu in right of payment and of security with the Loans, (b) shall not mature earlier than the Maturity Date or have a weighted average life (if applicable) which is shorter than the then remaining average life of the Loans, and (c) shall otherwise be on terms and pursuant to documentation to be determined by the Borrower and the Persons willing to provide such Incremental Facility, provided that (A) to the extent such terms and documentation are not consistent with the Facilities (other than with respect to pricing, amortization and maturity) they shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (B) if the Applicable Margin (which term for purposes of this Section 2.20 shall include any original issue discount ("OID") or upfront fees (which shall be deemed to constitute like amounts of OID) payable by the Borrower to the lenders under any applicable Facility (which, for any Incremental Facility consisting of a term loan facility shall be the Term Facility and for any Incremental Facility consisting of a revolving loan facility shall be the Incremental Revolving Facility) or the Incremental Facility, as applicable, in the primary syndication thereof (with OID being equated to interest based on assumed three-year life to maturity)) relating to any Incremental Facility exceeds the Applicable Margin relating to the applicable Facility immediately prior to the effectiveness of the applicable Incremental Amendment, the Applicable Margin relating to such Facility shall be adjusted to equal the Applicable Margin relating to such Incremental Facility. Each notice from the Borrower pursuant to this Section 2.20 shall set forth the requested amount and proposed terms of the relevant Incremental Facility and the Lenders or other Persons willing to provide the Incremental Facility. The Incremental Facility may be provided by any existing Lender or by any Eligible Assignee selected by the Borrower (any such other financial institution or fund being called an "Additional Lender"), provided that the Administrative Agent shall have consented (not to be unreasonably withheld) to such Lender's or Additional Lender's providing such Incremental Facility if such consent would be required under Section 10.6 for an assignment of Loans to such Lender or Additional Lender. Commitments in respect of Incremental Facilities shall become Commitments under this Agreement pursuant to an amendment (an "Incremental Amendment") to this Agreement and, as appropriate, the other Loan Documents, executed by the Borrower, each Lender agreeing to provide such Commitment, if any, each Additional Lender, if any, and the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 10.1(e) hereof. The Incremental Amendment may, without the consent of any other Lenders, effect such amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as may be necessary or appropriate, in

reasonable opinion of the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, to effect the provisions of this Section 2.20. The effectiveness of any Incremental Amendment shall be subject to the satisfaction on the date thereof (each, an "Incremental Facility Closing Date") of each of the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 (it being understood that all references to the Delayed Draw Funding Date or similar language in such Section 5.2 shall be deemed to refer to the effective date of such Incremental Amendment) and such other conditions as the parties thereto shall agree. The Borrower will use the proceeds of the Incremental Facilities for any purpose not prohibited by this Agreement. No Lender shall be obligated to provide any Incremental Facility, unless it so agrees. The Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereby agree that the minimum borrowing, pro rata borrowing and pro rata payment requirements contained elsewhere in this Agreement shall not apply to the transactions effected pursuant to this paragraph.

- 2.21. <u>Intercreditor Agreement</u>. Each Lender hereby authorizes and directs the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent to enter into the Intercreditor Agreement on its behalf and hereby approves and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, in the case of any inconsistency between this Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, the Intercreditor Agreement shall govern. The Lenders acknowledge that the Second Lien Term Loans and related obligations are secured by the Collateral, subject to the Intercreditor Agreement.
- 2.22. <u>Defaulting Lenders</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, if any Revolving Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then the following provisions shall apply for so long as such Revolving Lender is a Defaulting Lender:
 - (a) fees shall cease to accrue on the unfunded portion of the Commitment of such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 2.6(d);
- (b) the Commitment and Revolving Extensions of Credit of such Defaulting Lender shall not be included in determining whether all Lenders or the Required Lenders have taken or may take any action hereunder (including any consent to any amendment or waiver pursuant to Section 10.1), provided that (i) any waiver, amendment or modification requiring the consent of all Lenders or each affected Lender which affects such Defaulting Lender differently than other affected Lenders shall require the consent of such Defaulting Lender and (ii) any waiver, amendment or modification increasing the amount or extending the expiration date of such Defaulting Lender's Commitment, reducing the stated rate of any interest payable hereunder to such Defaulting Lender or extending the scheduled date of any payment thereof to such Defaulting Lender that would, absent this Section 2.22(b), require the consent of such Defaulting Lender.
 - (c) if any L/C Obligations exists at the time a Revolving Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender then:
 - (i) all or any part of such L/C Obligations shall be reallocated among the non-Defaulting Lenders in accordance with their respective Revolving Percentages but only to the extent (x) the sum of all non-Defaulting Lenders' Revolving Extensions of Credit plus such Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations does not exceed the total of all non-Defaulting Lenders' Revolving Commitments and (y) the conditions set forth in Section 5.4 are satisfied at such time;
 - (ii) if the reallocation described in clause (i) above cannot, or can only partially, be effected, the Borrower shall within one Business Day following notice by the Administrative Agent cash collateralize such Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations (after giving effect to any partial reallocation pursuant to clause (i) above) in accordance with the procedures set forth the last paragraph of Section 8 for so long as such L/C Obligations are outstanding;

- (iii) if the Borrower cash collateralizes any portion of such Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations pursuant to Section 2.22(c), the Borrower shall not be required to pay any fees to such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 3.3 with respect to such Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations during the period such Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations are cash collateralized;
- (iv) if the L/C Obligations of the non-Defaulting Lenders is reallocated pursuant to Section 2.22(c), then the fees payable to the Lenders pursuant to Section 2.6(d) and Section 3.3 shall be adjusted in accordance with such non-Defaulting Lenders' Revolving Percentages; and
- (v) if any Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations are neither cash collateralized nor reallocated pursuant to Section 2.22(c), then, without prejudice to any rights or remedies of the Issuing Lender or any Lender hereunder, all commitment fees that otherwise would have been payable to such Defaulting Lender (solely with respect to the portion of such Defaulting Lender's Commitment that was utilized by such L/C Obligations) and letter of credit fees payable under Section 3.3 with respect to such Defaulting Lender's L/C Obligations shall be payable to the Issuing Lender until such L/C Obligations are cash collateralized and/or reallocated;
- (d) so long as any Revolving Lender is a Defaulting Lender, the Issuing Lender shall not be required to issue, amend or increase any Letter of Credit, unless it is satisfied that the related exposure will be 100% covered by the Revolving Commitments of the non-Defaulting Lenders and/or cash collateral will be provided by the Borrower in accordance with Section 2.22(c), and participating interests in any such newly issued or increased Letter of Credit shall be allocated among non-Defaulting Lenders in a manner consistent with Section 2.22(c)(i) (and Defaulting Lenders shall not participate therein); and
- (e) any amount payable to such Defaulting Lender hereunder (whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise and including any amount that would otherwise be payable to such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 10.7 but excluding Section 10.1(c)) shall, in lieu of being distributed to such Defaulting Lender, be retained by the Administrative Agent in a segregated account and, subject to any applicable requirements of law, be applied at such time or times as may be determined by the Administrative Agent (i) first, to the payment of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender to the Administrative Agent hereunder, (ii) second, to the payment of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender to the Issuing Lender hereunder, (iii) third, if so determined by the Administrative Agent or requested by an Issuing Bank, held in such account as cash collateral for future funding obligations of the Defaulting Lender in respect of any existing or future participating interest in any Letter of Credit, (iv) fourth, to the funding of any Revolving Loan in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has failed to fund its portion thereof as required by this Agreement, as determined by the Administrative Agent, (v) fifth, if so determined by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, held in such account as cash collateral for future funding obligations of the Defaulting Lender in respect of any Revolving Loans under this Agreement, (vi) sixth, to the payment of any amounts owing to the Lenders or an Issuing Lender as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by any Lender or such Issuing Lender against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement, (vii) seventh, to the payment of any amounts owing to the Borrower as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by the Borrower against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement, and (viii) eighth, to such Defaulting Lender or as otherwise directed by a court of competent jurisdiction, provided, with respect to this clause (viii), that if such payment is (x) a prepayment of the principal amount of any Revolving Loans or Reimbursement Obligation in respect of which a Defaulting Lender has funded its participation obligations and (y) made at a time when the conditions set forth in Section 5.4 are satisfied, such payment shall be applied solely to prepay the Revolving Loans of, and Reimbursement

Obligations owed to, all non-Defaulting Lenders pro rata prior to being applied to the prepayment of any Revolving Loans, or Reimbursement Obligations owed to, any Defaulting Lender.

In the event that the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the Issuing Lender each agrees that a Defaulting Lender has adequately remedied all matters that caused such Lender to be a Defaulting Lender, then the L/C Obligations of the Lenders shall be readjusted to reflect the inclusion of such Lender's Commitment and on such date such Lender shall purchase at par such of the Revolving Loans of the other Lenders as the Administrative shall determine may be necessary in order for such Lender to hold such Revolving Loans in accordance with its Revolving Percentage.

SECTION 3. LETTERS OF CREDIT

- 3.1. <u>L/C Commitment</u>. (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the Issuing Lender, in reliance on the agreements of the other Revolving Lenders set forth in Section 3.4(a), agrees to issue letters of credit ("Letters of Credit") for the account of the Borrower on any Business Day during the Revolving Commitment Period in such form as may be approved from time to time by the Issuing Lender; <u>provided</u> that the Issuing Lender shall have no obligation to issue any Letter of Credit if, after giving effect to such issuance, (i) the L/C Obligations would exceed the Dollar Equivalent of the L/C Commitment or (ii) the aggregate amount of the Available Revolving Commitments would be less than zero. Each Letter of Credit shall (i) be denominated in Dollars or another freely-convertible currency acceptable to the Issuing Lender and (ii) expire no later than the earlier of (x) the first anniversary of its date of issuance and (y) (1) the date that is five Business Days prior to the Revolving Termination Date or (2) the date that is one year after the Revolving Termination Date, provided that no later than the 60th day prior to the Revolving Termination Date (or for any Letters of Credit issued after such date, the date of issuance), the Borrower shall deposit in a cash collateral account opened by the Administrative Agent an amount equal to 103% of the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of such Letters of Credit; <u>provided</u> that any Letter of Credit with a one-year term may provide for the renewal thereof for additional one-year periods (which shall in no event extend beyond the date referred to in clause (y) above).
- (b) The Issuing Lender shall not at any time be obligated to issue any Letter of Credit if such issuance would conflict with, or cause the Issuing Lender or any L/C Participant to exceed any limits imposed by, any applicable Requirement of Law.
- 3.2. Procedure for Issuance of Letter of Credit. The Borrower may from time to time request that the Issuing Lender issue a Letter of Credit by delivering to the Issuing Lender at its address for notices specified herein an Application therefor, completed to the satisfaction of the Issuing Lender, and such other certificates, documents and other papers and information as the Issuing Lender may request. Upon receipt of any Application, the Issuing Lender will process such Application and the certificates, documents and other papers and information delivered to it in connection therewith in accordance with its customary procedures and shall promptly issue the Letter of Credit requested thereby (but in no event shall the Issuing Lender be required to issue any Letter of Credit earlier than three Business Days after its receipt of the Application therefor and all such other certificates, documents and other papers and information relating thereto) by issuing the original of such Letter of Credit to the beneficiary thereof or as otherwise may be agreed to by the Issuing Lender and the Borrower. The Issuing Lender shall furnish a copy of such Letter of Credit to the Borrower promptly following the issuance thereof. The Issuing Lender shall promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent, which shall in turn promptly furnish to the Lenders, notice of the issuance of each Letter of Credit (including the amount thereof).
- 3.3. Fees and Other Charges. (a) The Borrower will pay a fee on all outstanding Letters of Credit at a per annum rate equal to the Applicable Margin then in effect with respect to

Eurodollar Loans under the Incremental Revolving Facility, shared ratably among the Revolving Lenders and payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date after the issuance date. In addition, the Borrower shall pay to the Issuing Lender for its own account a fronting fee of 0.25% per annum on the undrawn and unexpired amount of each Letter of Credit, payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date after the issuance date.

- (b) In addition to the foregoing fees, the Borrower shall pay or reimburse the Issuing Lender for such normal and customary costs and expenses as are incurred or charged by the Issuing Lender in issuing, negotiating, effecting payment under, amending or otherwise administering any Letter of Credit.
- 3.4. L/C Participations. (a) The Issuing Lender irrevocably agrees to grant and hereby grants to each L/C Participant, and, to induce the Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit, each L/C Participant irrevocably agrees to accept and purchase and hereby accepts and purchases from the Issuing Lender, on the terms and conditions set forth below, for such L/C Participant's own account and risk an undivided interest equal to such L/C Participant's Revolving Percentage in the Issuing Lender's obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit and the amount of each draft paid by the Issuing Lender thereunder. Each L/C Participant agrees with the Issuing Lender that, if a draft is paid under any Letter of Credit for which the Issuing Lender is not reimbursed in full by the Borrower in accordance with the terms of this Agreement (or in the event that any reimbursement received by the Issuing Lender shall be required to be returned by it at any time), such L/C Participant shall pay to the Issuing Lender upon demand at the Issuing Lender's address for notices specified herein an amount equal to such L/C Participant's Revolving Percentage of the amount that is not so reimbursed (or is so returned). Each L/C Participant's obligation to pay such amount shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that such L/C Participant may have against the Issuing Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever, (ii) the occurrence or continuance of a Default or an Event of Default or the failure to satisfy any of the other conditions specified in Section 5, (iii) any adverse change in the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower, (iv) any breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Document by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any other L/C Participant or (v) any other circumstance, happening or event whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing.
- (b) If any amount required to be paid by any L/C Participant to the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.4(a) in respect of any unreimbursed portion of any payment made by the Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit is paid to the Issuing Lender within three Business Days after the date such payment is due, such L/C Participant shall pay to the Issuing Lender on demand an amount equal to the product of (i) such amount, times (ii) the daily average Federal Funds Effective Rate during the period from and including the date such payment is required to the date on which such payment is immediately available to the Issuing Lender, times (iii) a fraction the numerator of which is the number of days that elapse during such period and the denominator of which is 360. If any such amount required to be paid by any L/C Participant pursuant to Section 3.4(a) is not made available to the Issuing Lender by such L/C Participant within three Business Days after the date such payment is due, the Issuing Lender shall be entitled to recover from such L/C Participant, on demand, such amount with interest thereon calculated from such due date at the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans under the Incremental Revolving Facility. A certificate of the Issuing Lender submitted to any L/C Participant with respect to any amounts owing under this Section shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.
- (c) Whenever, at any time after the Issuing Lender has made payment under any Letter of Credit and has received from any L/C Participant its pro rata share of such payment in accordance with Section 3.4(a), the Issuing Lender receives any payment related to such Letter of Credit (whether directly from the Borrower or otherwise, including proceeds of collateral applied thereto by the

Issuing Lender), or any payment of interest on account thereof, the Issuing Lender will distribute to such L/C Participant its pro rata share thereof; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that any such payment received by the Issuing Lender shall be required to be returned by the Issuing Lender, such L/C Participant shall return to the Issuing Lender the portion thereof previously distributed by the Issuing Lender to it.

- 3.5. Reimbursement Obligation of the Borrower. If any draft is paid under any Letter of Credit, the Borrower shall reimburse the Issuing Lender for the amount of (a) the draft so paid and (b) any taxes, fees, charges or other costs or expenses incurred by the Issuing Lender in connection with such payment, not later than 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on (i) the Business Day that the Borrower receives notice of such draft, if such notice is received on such day prior to 10:00 A.M., New York City time, or (ii) if clause (i) above does not apply, the Business Day immediately following the day that the Borrower receives such notice. Each such payment shall be made to the Issuing Lender at its address for notices referred to herein in Dollars and in immediately available funds. Interest shall be payable on any such amounts from the date on which the relevant draft is paid until payment in full at the rate set forth in (x) until the Business Day next succeeding the date of the relevant notice, Section 2.12(b) and (y) thereafter, Section 2.12(c).
- 3.6. Obligations Absolute. The Borrower's obligations under this Section 3 shall be absolute and unconditional under any and all circumstances and irrespective of any setoff, counterclaim or defense to payment that the Borrower may have or have had against the Issuing Lender, any beneficiary of a Letter of Credit or any other Person. The Borrower also agrees with the Issuing Lender that the Issuing Lender shall not be responsible for, and the Borrower's Reimbursement Obligations under Section 3.5 shall not be affected by, among other things, the validity or genuineness of documents or of any endorsements thereon, even though such documents shall in fact prove to be invalid, fraudulent or forged, or any dispute between or among the Borrower and any beneficiary of any Letter of Credit or any other party to which such Letter of Credit may be transferred or any claims whatsoever of the Borrower against any beneficiary of such Letter of Credit or any such transferee. The Issuing Lender shall not be liable for any error, omission, interruption or delay in transmission, dispatch or delivery of any message or advice, however transmitted, in connection with any Letter of Credit, except for errors or omissions found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Issuing Lender. The Borrower agrees that any action taken or omitted by the Issuing Lender under or in connection with any Letter of Credit or the related drafts or documents, if done in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct, shall be binding on the Borrower and shall not result in any liability of the Issuing Lender to the Borrower.
- 3.7. <u>Letter of Credit Payments</u>. If any draft shall be presented for payment under any Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower of the date and amount thereof. The responsibility of the Issuing Lender to the Borrower in connection with any draft presented for payment under any Letter of Credit shall, in addition to any payment obligation expressly provided for in such Letter of Credit, be limited to determining that the documents (including each draft) delivered under such Letter of Credit in connection with such presentment are substantially in conformity with such Letter of Credit.
- 3.8. <u>Applications</u>. To the extent that any provision of any Application related to any Letter of Credit is inconsistent with the provisions of this Section 3, the provisions of this Section 3 shall apply.
- $3.9. \underline{\text{Cash Collateralization}}$. If on any date the Dollar Equivalent of the L/C Obligations exceeds the L/C Commitment, then the Borrower shall within three Business Days after

notice thereof from the Administrative Agent deposit in a cash collateral account opened by the Administrative Agent an amount equal to such excess plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon.

3.10. Currency Adjustments.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, for purposes of calculating any fee in respect of any Letter of Credit in respect of any Business Day, the Administrative Agent shall convert the amount available to be drawn under any Letter of Credit denominated in a currency other than Dollars into an amount of Dollars based upon the Exchange Rate.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 3, prior to demanding any reimbursement from the L/C Participants pursuant to subsection 3.4 in respect of any Letter of Credit denominated in a currency other than Dollars, the Issuing Lender shall convert the Borrower's obligation under subsection 3.4 to reimburse the Issuing Lender in such currency into an obligation to reimburse the Issuing Lender in Dollars. The Dollar amount of the reimbursement obligation of the Borrower and the L/C Participants shall be computed by the Issuing Lender based upon the Exchange Rate in effect for the day on which such conversion occurs.

SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Agents and the Lenders to enter into this Agreement and the Lenders to make the Loans and issue or participate in the Letters of Credit, each Loan Party hereby jointly and severally represents and warrants to the Agents and each Lender that:

- 4.1. <u>No Change</u>. Since the Petition Date, there has been no development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect (it being agreed that solely for purposes of this Section 4.1 no change in automotive industry conditions or in banking, financial or capital markets on and after such date which does not disproportionately adversely affect the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, shall have a Material Adverse Effect)...
- 4.2. Existence; Compliance with Law. Each Loan Party (a) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, (b) has the power and authority, and the legal right, to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates as lessee and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged, (c) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation or other organization and in good standing under the laws of each jurisdiction where its ownership, lease or operation of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification and (d) is in compliance with all Requirements of Law.
- 4.3. <u>Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations</u>. Upon entry by the Bankruptcy Court of the Confirmation Order, each Loan Party has the power and authority, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to obtain extensions of credit hereunder. Each Loan Party has taken all necessary organizational action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to authorize the extensions of credit on the terms and conditions of this Agreement. No consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority or any other Person is required in connection with the extensions of credit hereunder or with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the Loan Documents except (i) consents, authorizations, filings and notices (other than the Confirmation Order) have been

obtained or made and are in full force and effect and (ii) the filings referred to in Section 4.20. Each Loan Document has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party thereto. This Agreement constitutes, and each other Loan Document upon execution will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of each Loan Party party thereto, enforceable against each such Loan Party in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).

- 4.4. No Legal Bar. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the issuance of Letters of Credit, the borrowings hereunder and the use of the proceeds thereof will not violate any Requirement of Law or any Contractual Obligation of any Loan Party and will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of their respective properties or revenues pursuant to any Requirement of Law or any such Contractual Obligation (other than the Liens created by the Loan Documents and the Second Lien Term Loans).
- 4.5. <u>Litigation</u>. No litigation, investigation or proceeding of or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened by or against any Loan Party or against any of their respective properties or revenues (including with respect to the Loan Documents) that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 4.6. No Default. No Loan Party is in default under or with respect to any of its Contractual Obligations in any respect that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.
- 4.7. Ownership of Property; Liens. Except as could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, each Loan Party has title in fee simple to, or a valid leasehold, subleasehold, license or other interest in, all its real property, and good title to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all its other property, and none of such property, except for minor encumbrances and defects in title that do not materially interfere with its ability to conduct its business as currently conducted or to utilize such properties and assets for their intended purposes is subject to any Lien except as permitted by Section 7.3.
- 4.8. <u>Intellectual Property</u>. Each Loan Party owns, or is licensed to use, all Intellectual Property necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted. No material claim has been asserted and is pending by any Person against any Loan Party challenging or questioning the use of any Intellectual Property or the validity or effectiveness of any Intellectual Property of any Loan Party, nor does the Borrower know of any valid basis for any such claim. To the knowledge of the Borrower, no use by each Loan Party of any of its material Intellectual Property infringes on the rights of any Person in any material respect.
- 4.9. <u>Taxes</u>. Each Loan Party has filed or caused to be filed all Federal and material state and other material tax returns that are required to be filed and has paid all taxes shown to be due and payable on said returns or on any material assessments made against it or any of its property and all other material taxes, fees or other charges imposed on it or any of its property by any Governmental Authority (except any such taxes the amount or validity of which are currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP (where GAAP requires such reserves) have been provided on the books of the relevant Loan Party); no tax Lien has been filed, and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, no claim is being asserted, with respect to any such tax, fee or other charge.

- 4.10. <u>Federal Regulations</u>. No part of the proceeds of any Loans, and no other extensions of credit hereunder, will be used (a) for "buying" or "carrying" any "margin stock" within the respective meanings of each of the quoted terms under Regulation U as now and from time to time hereafter in effect for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Board. If requested by any Lender or the Administrative Agent, the Borrower will furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender a statement to the foregoing effect in conformity with the requirements of FR Form G-3 or FR Form U 1, as applicable, referred to in Regulation U.
- 4.11. <u>Labor Matters</u>. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect: (a) there are no strikes or other labor disputes against any Loan Party pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened; (b) hours worked by and payment made to employees of each Loan Party have not been in violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act or any other applicable Requirement of Law dealing with such matters; and (c) all payments due from any Loan Party on account of employee health and welfare insurance have been, in all material respects, paid or accrued as a liability on the books of the relevant Loan Party.
- 4.12. ERISA. Except, in the aggregate, as could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, (i) each Loan Party and each of their respective ERISA Affiliates is in compliance with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code relating to Single Employer Plans and Multiemployer Plans and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder and (ii) no ERISA Event has occurred during the five-year period prior to the date on which this representation is made or deemed made with respect to any Plan. Except, in the aggregate, as could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, the present value of all accrued benefits under each Single Employer Plan (based on those assumptions used to fund such Plan) did not, as of the last annual valuation date prior to the date on which this representation is made or deemed made, exceed the value of the assets of such Plan allocable to such accrued benefits.
- 4.13. <u>Investment Company Act</u>; <u>Other Regulations</u>. No Loan Party is an "investment company", or a company "controlled" by an "investment company", within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. No Loan Party is subject to regulation under any Requirement of Law (other than Regulation X of the Board) that limits its ability to incur the Indebtedness to be incurred hereunder.
- 4.14. <u>Subsidiaries</u>. As of the date hereof, (a) Schedule 4.14 sets forth the name and jurisdiction of incorporation of each Subsidiary and, as to each such Subsidiary, the percentage of each class of Capital Stock owned by any Loan Party and (b) except as set forth on Schedule 4.14, there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights or other agreements or commitments (other than stock options or similar equity awards granted to current or former employees or directors and directors' qualifying shares) of any nature relating to any Capital Stock of the Borrower or any Subsidiary.
- 4.15. <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. The proceeds of the Term Loans shall be used, together with cash on hand of the Borrower, to replace and refinance the outstanding loans made under the DIP Credit Agreement or, in the case of the Delayed Draw Loans, to refund cash used by the Borrower for the foregoing. The proceeds of the Revolving Loans and the Letters of Credit, shall be used for general corporate purposes. The proceeds of the Loans shall not be used to purchase or carry margin stock.
 - 4.16. Environmental Matters. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect:

- (a) the facilities and properties owned, leased or operated by any Group Member (the "<u>Properties</u>") do not contain, and to the knowledge of the Borrower, have not previously contained, any Materials of Environmental Concern in amounts or concentrations or under circumstances that constitute or constituted a violation of, or could give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law;
- (b) no Group Member has received or is aware of any notice of violation, alleged violation, non-compliance, liability or potential liability regarding environmental matters or compliance with Environmental Laws with regard to any of the Properties or the business operated by any Group Member (the "Business"), nor does the Borrower have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened;
- (c) Materials of Environmental Concern have not been transported or disposed of from the Properties during the last five years or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, any prior time in violation of, or in a manner or to a location that could give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law, nor have any Materials of Environmental Concern been generated, treated, stored or disposed of at, on or under any of the Properties during the last five years or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, any prior time in violation of, or in a manner that could give rise to liability under, any applicable Environmental Law.
- (d) no judicial proceeding or governmental or administrative action is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened, under any Environmental Law to which any Group Member is or will be named as a party with respect to the Properties or the Business, nor are there any consent decrees or other decrees, consent orders, administrative orders or other orders, or other administrative or judicial requirements outstanding under any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business;
- (e) there has been no release or threat of release of Materials of Environmental Concern at or from the Properties, or arising from or related to the operations of any Group Member in connection with the Properties or otherwise in connection with the Business, during the last five years or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, any prior time in violation of or in amounts or in a manner that could give rise to liability under Environmental Laws;
- (f) the Properties and all operations at the Properties are in compliance, and have in the last five years and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, at all prior times been in compliance, with all applicable Environmental Laws, and there is no contamination at, under or about the Properties or violation of any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business; and
- (g) no Group Member has assumed any liability by contract or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, operation of law, of any other Person under Environmental Laws.
- 4.17. <u>Accuracy of Information, etc.</u> No factual statement or information contained in this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other document, certificate or statement furnished by or on behalf of any Loan Party to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or the Bankruptcy Court, or any of them, for use in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Loan Documents other than any projections or pro forma information, when taken as a whole, contained as of

the date such statement, information, document or certificate was so furnished, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained herein or therein not materially misleading in light of the circumstances when made. The projections and pro forma information contained in the materials referenced above are based upon good faith estimates and assumptions believed by management of the Borrower to be reasonable at the time made, it being recognized by the Lenders that such projections as they relate to future events are subject to significant uncertainties, many of which are beyond the control of the Borrower and not to be viewed as fact and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such projections may differ from the projected results set forth therein by a material amount.

4.18. Financial Statements. (a) The unaudited pro forma consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at October 3, 2009 (including the notes thereto) (the "Pro Forma Balance Sheet"), copies of which will be furnished to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the Closing Date, will have been prepared giving effect (as if such events had occurred on such date) to (i) the occurrence of the Effective Date, (ii) the Second Lien Term Loans deemed made on the Closing Date, (iii) the Term Loans made on the Closing Date and the use of the proceeds thereof and (iv) the payment of fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing. The Pro Forma Balance Sheet will have been prepared based on the best information available to the Borrower as of the date of delivery thereof, and will present fairly on a pro forma basis the estimated financial position of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at October 3, 2009, assuming that the events specified in the preceding sentence had actually occurred at such date.

(b) [Reserved.]

- (c) The (i) audited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2008 and the related statements of income and cash flow for the fiscal year ending on such date and (ii) unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of June 30, 2009 and the related statements of income and cash flow for the fiscal quarter ending on such date, each as heretofore furnished to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders and certified by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, are complete and correct in all material respects and fairly present the financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on such date. All such financial statements, including the related schedules and notes thereto, have been prepared in conformity with GAAP applied on a consistent basis, and all liabilities, direct and contingent, of the Borrower on a consolidated basis with its Subsidiaries on such date required to be disclosed pursuant to GAAP are disclosed in such financial statements, subject to (d) year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes in the case of the statements referred to in clause (ii) above.
- 4.19. <u>Insurance</u>. All policies of insurance of any kind or nature owned by or issued to each Loan Party, including policies of life, fire, theft, product liability, public liability, property damage, other casualty, employee fidelity, workers' compensation, employee health and welfare, property and liability insurance, are (a) in full force and effect except to the extent commercially reasonably determined by the Borrower not to be necessary pursuant to clause (b) of this Section 4.19 or which is not material to the overall coverage and (b) are of a nature and provide such coverage as in the reasonable opinion of the Borrower, is sufficient and is customarily carried by companies of the size and character of the Loan Parties.
- 4.20. <u>Security Documents</u>. (a) The Guarantee and Collateral Agreement is effective to create in favor of the Collateral Agent, for its benefit, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and for the benefit of the Lenders, a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the Collateral described therein and proceeds thereof. In the case of the Pledged Stock described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, when stock certificates representing such Pledged Stock are delivered to the Collateral Agent

(together with a properly completed and signed stock power or endorsement), and in the case of the other Collateral described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, when financing statements and other filings specified on Schedule 4.20(a) in appropriate form are filed in the offices specified on Schedule 4.20(a) together with payment of any filing or recordation fees, or, with respect to after-acquired property, when the requirements set forth in Section 6.9 have been complied with, the Collateral Agent shall have a fully perfected Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties in such Collateral and the proceeds thereof (except for registration of and application for Intellectual Property filed outside the United States) to the extent such Lien can be perfected by the filing of financing statements under the applicable UCC, as security for the Obligations (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), in each case prior and superior in right to any other Person (except, in the case of Collateral other than Pledged Stock, Liens permitted by Section 7.3, and in the case of the Collateral constituting Pledged Stock, inchoate Liens arising by operation of law), in each case, to the extent required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

- (b) Each of the Mortgages is effective to create in favor of the Collateral Agent, for its benefit, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and for the benefit of the Lenders, a legal, valid and enforceable Lien on the Mortgaged Property described therein, and when the Mortgages are filed in the offices specified on Schedule 4.20(b), each such Mortgage shall constitute a Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties in the subject Mortgaged Property, as security for the Obligations (as defined in the relevant Mortgage), in each case prior and superior in right to any other Person (except Liens permitted by Section 7.3). Part 1 of Schedule 1.1B lists, as of the date hereof, each parcel of owned real property located in the United States and held by the Borrower or any of the Guarantors that has a fair market value estimated in good faith by the Borrower, in excess of \$5,000,000 (each, a "Mortgaged Property"). Part 2 of Schedule 1.1B lists, as of the date hereof, (A) each parcel of owned real property located in the United States and held by the Borrower or any of the Guarantors that has a fair market value estimated in good faith by the Borrower in excess of \$1,000,000 which is not listed on Part 1 of Schedule 1.1B, and (B) each material parcel of real property located in the United States and which is leased (as lessee) or subleased (as sublessee) by the Borrower or any of the Guarantors.
- 4.21. <u>Solvency</u>. After giving effect to the occurrence of the Effective Date and the incurrence of all Indebtedness and Obligations being incurred in connection herewith and therewith, the Borrower is Solvent.
- 4.22. <u>Regulation H</u>. Except as disclosed in Schedule 4.22, no Mortgage encumbers improved real property that is located in an area that has been identified by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development as an area having special flood hazards and in which flood insurance has been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968, as amended.

SECTION 5. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 5.1. <u>Closing Date</u>. The agreement of each Lender to make the extension of credit requested to be made by it on the Closing Date is subject to the satisfaction, prior to or concurrently with the making of such extension of credit on the Closing Date, of the following conditions precedent:
 - (a) <u>Credit Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) this Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower, (ii) the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower and each Guarantor, and (iii) the Intercreditor Agreement, executed and delivered by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, the Second Lien Agent, the Borrower and each Guarantor.

- (b) <u>Closing Certificate; Certified Certificate of Incorporation; Good Standing Certificates</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) a certificate of a Responsible Officer of each Loan Party, dated the Closing Date, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, as to the incumbency and signature of their respective officers executing each Loan Document to which it is a party, together with satisfactory evidence of the incumbency of such Responsible Officer, (ii) a copy of the resolutions, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, of the Board of Directors (or the executive committee or other governing authority thereof) of each Loan Party authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of each Loan Document to be entered into on the Closing Date to which it is a party, (iii) a certificate of the Borrower, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, attaching the certificate of incorporation of each Loan Party that is a corporation certified by the relevant authority of the jurisdiction of organization of such Loan Party and (iv) a good standing certificate for each Loan Party from its jurisdiction of organization.
- (c) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by any Loan Party in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (<u>provided</u> that if any representation or warranty is by its terms qualified by materiality, such representation shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent that any such representation or warranty is stated to relate solely to an earlier date, in which case such representation or warranty shall be true and correct on and as of such earlier date.
- (d) <u>Fees</u>. The Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall have received all fees required to be paid, and all expenses for which invoices have been presented (including the reasonable fees and expenses of legal counsel), on or before the Closing Date.
- (e) <u>Legal Opinion of Counsel to the Borrower</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) an opinion, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, of counsel to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and (ii) the legal opinion of local counsel in jurisdictions in which the Mortgages have been filed as may be reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent.
- (f) <u>Compliance with DIP Credit Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, certifying (i) no Default or Event of Default (as defined in the DIP Credit Agreement) exists under the DIP Credit Agreement immediately prior to the termination thereof and (ii) the Borrower is in compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Section 7.1 of the DIP Credit Agreement, immediately prior to the termination of the DIP Credit Agreement.
- (g) Pro Forma Liquidity. After giving <u>pro forma</u> effect to the Plan of Reorganization and the borrowing of the Loans on the Closing Date (i) Liquidity of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall not be less than the minimum Liquidity required to be maintained pursuant to Section 7.1(b) of the DIP Credit Agreement as of the last day of the fiscal month in which the Closing Date occurs, and (ii) the aggregate principal amount of the Loans and the Second Lien Term Loans shall not exceed \$1,100,000,000,

and the Borrower shall have provided to the Administrative Agent reasonably satisfactory support for such calculations.

- (h) <u>Confirmation Order</u>. The Bankruptcy Court shall have entered an order confirming the Plan of Reorganization, which order (the "Confirmation Order") (i) shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, (ii) shall authorize the Term Facility and (iii) unless the Arrangers otherwise agree, shall be in full force and effect and shall not have been reversed or modified and shall not be stayed or subject to a motion to stay or subject to appeal or petition for review, rehearing or certiorari. The Canadian Court shall have entered an order in the CCAA Cases recognizing and implementing the Confirmation Order with respect to the Canadian Debtors, which order (i) shall be consistent with the Confirmation Order except to the extent otherwise reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (ii) unless the Arrangers otherwise agree, shall be in full force and effect and shall not have been reversed or modified and shall not be stayed or subject to a motion to stay or subject to appeal or petition for review, rehearing or certiorari. The Effective Date shall have occurred (and all conditions precedent thereto as set forth therein shall have been satisfied (or shall be concurrently satisfied) or waived by the Administrative Agent).
- (i) <u>Repayment of DIP Facility</u>. The DIP Facility shall have been repaid in full in cash and all commitments relating thereto shall have been terminated, and all liens and security interests related thereto shall have been terminated, released or continued, as applicable.
 - (j) <u>Projections</u>. The Borrower shall have delivered projections through 2014 prepared in good faith on the basis of the assumptions stated therein.
- (k) <u>Second Lien Term Loans</u>. (i) The Second Lien Credit Agreement shall contain terms that conform to the Plan of Reorganization and are otherwise reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and (ii) the Administrative Agent shall have received reasonably satisfactory evidence that the conditions to the effectiveness of the Second Lien Term Loan Documents shall have been satisfied or waived in accordance with their terms.
- (l) <u>Pro Forma Balance Sheet; Financial Statements</u>. The Lenders shall have received (i) the Pro Forma Balance Sheet, (ii) audited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the most recently ended fiscal year and (iii) unaudited interim consolidated financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for each fiscal quarter ended after the date of the latest applicable financial statements delivered pursuant to clause (i) of this paragraph as to which such financial statements are available.
- (m) No Default. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.
- (n) <u>Patriot Act and "Know Your Customer" Information</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received all documentation and other information mutually agreed to be required by regulatory authorities under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including the United States

PATRIOT Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "USA Patriot Act").

- (o) Ratings. The Borrower shall have used commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a rating for the Term Facility from both S&P and Moody's.
- (p) <u>Insurance</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received insurance certificates satisfying the requirements of Section 6.5 and the corresponding section of the Mortgages.
- (q) <u>Pledged Stock; Stock Powers; Pledged Notes</u>. The Collateral Agent shall have received (i) the certificates representing the shares of Capital Stock pledged pursuant to the Security Documents, together with an undated stock power for each such certificate executed in blank by a duly authorized officer of the pledgor thereof and (ii) each promissory note (if any) pledged to the Collateral Agent pursuant to the Security Documents endorsed (without recourse) in blank (or accompanied by an executed transfer form in blank) by the pledgor thereof, in each case of the foregoing, to the extent not previously delivered to the DIP Agent under the DIP Credit Agreement.
- (r) <u>Mortgages, etc.</u> (i) The Administrative Agent shall have received a Mortgage with respect to each Mortgaged Property, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of each party thereto.
- (ii) If requested by the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent shall have received, and the title insurance company issuing the policy referred to in clause (iii) below (the "<u>Title Insurance Company</u>") shall have received, maps or plats of an as-built survey of the sites of the Mortgaged Properties certified to the Administrative Agent and the Title Insurance Company in a manner reasonably satisfactory to them, dated a date reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and the Title Insurance Company by an independent professional licensed land surveyor reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- (iii) The Administrative Agent shall have received in respect of each Mortgaged Property with a fair market value estimated in good faith by the Borrower in excess of \$5,000,000 a binding pro forma mortgagee's title insurance policy (or policies) or marked-up unconditional commitment to issue such insurance, in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall have received evidence reasonably satisfactory to it that all premiums in respect of each such policy, all charges for mortgage recording tax, and all related expenses, if any, have been paid.
- (iv) If requested by the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent shall have received in respect of each Mortgaged Property with a fair market value estimated in good faith by the Borrower in excess of \$5,000,000 (A) a policy of flood insurance that (1) covers any parcel of improved real property that is encumbered by any Mortgage and located in a special flood hazard area, (2) is written in an amount not less than the outstanding principal amount of the indebtedness secured by such Mortgage that is reasonably allocable to such real property, the fair market value of such real property as estimated in good faith by the Borrower or the maximum limit of coverage made available with respect to the particular type of property under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968, as amended, whichever is less, and (3) has a term ending not later

than the maturity of the Indebtedness secured by such Mortgage and (B) confirmation that the Borrower has received the notice required pursuant to Section 208(e)(3) of Regulation H of the Board with respect to any parcel of improved real property that is encumbered by any Mortgage and located in a special flood hazard area.

- (v) The Administrative Agent shall have received a copy of all recorded documents referred to, or listed as exceptions to title in, the title policy or policies referred to in clause (iii)) above.
- (s) <u>Lien Searches</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received the results of a recent lien search in each of the jurisdictions where any Loan Party is organized, and such search shall reveal no liens on any of the assets of the Loan Parties except for liens permitted by Section 7.3 or discharged on or prior to the Closing Date pursuant to documentation reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- (t) <u>Filings, Registrations and Recordings</u>. Each document (including any Uniform Commercial Code financing statement) required by the Security Documents or under law or reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent to be filed, registered or recorded in order to create in favor of the Collateral Agent, for its benefit, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and for the ratable benefit of the Lenders, a perfected Lien (or in the case of the Mortgages, a valid Lien) on the Collateral described therein, prior and superior in right to any other Person (other than with respect to Liens expressly permitted by Section 7.3), shall be in proper form to the satisfaction of the Collateral Agent for filing, registration or recordation.
- 5.2. <u>Delayed Draw Funding Date</u>. The agreement of each Lender to make the extension of credit requested to be made by it on the Delayed Draw Funding Date is subject to the satisfaction, prior to or concurrently with the making of such extension of credit on the Delayed Draw Funding Date, of the following conditions precedent:
- (a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by any Loan Party in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (provided that if any representation or warranty is by its terms qualified by materiality, such representation shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent that any such representation or warranty is stated to relate solely to an earlier date, in which case such representation or warranty shall be true and correct on and as of such earlier date.
- (b) No Default. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.

For the purpose of determining compliance with the conditions specified in this Section 5, each Lender that has signed this Agreement shall be deemed to have accepted, and to be satisfied with, each document or other matter required under this Section 5.1 and 5.2 unless the Administrative Agent shall have received written notice from such Lender prior to the proposed Closing Date specifying its objection thereto.

5.3. Restatement Date. The effectiveness of this Agreement is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

- (a) <u>Credit Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) this Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower and (ii) the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower and each Guarantor.
- (b) <u>Closing Certificate; Certified Certificate of Incorporation; Good Standing Certificates</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) a certificate of a Responsible Officer of each Loan Party, dated the Restatement Date, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, as to the incumbency and signature of their respective officers executing each Loan Document to which it is a party, together with satisfactory evidence of the incumbency of such Responsible Officer, (ii) a copy of the resolutions, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, of the Board of Directors (or the executive committee or other governing authority thereof) of each Loan Party authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of each Loan Document to be entered into on the Restatement Date to which it is a party, (iii) a certificate of the Borrower, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, attaching the certificate of incorporation of each Loan Party that is a corporation certified by the relevant authority of the jurisdiction of organization of such Loan Party and (iv) a good standing certificate for each Loan Party from its jurisdiction of organization.
- (c) <u>Fees</u>. The Incremental Revolving Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall have received all fees required to be paid, and all expenses for which invoices have been presented (including the reasonable fees and expenses of legal counsel), on or before the Restatement Date.
- (d) <u>Officer Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received an officer's certificate, signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, to the effect that the Incremental Revolving Facility is permitted pursuant to Section 2.20 of the Existing Credit Agreement.
- 5.4. <u>Each Extension of Credit under the Incremental Revolving Facility</u>. The agreement of each Revolving Lender to make the extension of credit requested to be made by it on any date is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent (except to the extent waived by the Majority Facility Lenders under the Incremental Revolving Facility):
- (a) <u>Legal Opinion</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received, on or before the 15th day following effectiveness of this Agreement (which date may be extended by the Administrative Agent from time to time in its discretion) an opinion, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, of counsel to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.
- (b) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by any Loan Party in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (provided that if any representation or warranty is by its terms qualified by materiality, such representation shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent that any such representation or warranty is stated to relate solely to an earlier date, in which case such representation or warranty shall be true and correct on and as of such earlier date.
- (c) No Default. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.

SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

Each Loan Party hereby jointly and severally agrees that, commencing on the Closing Date and so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Letter of Credit remains outstanding or any

Loan or other amount is owing to any Lender or the Administrative Agent hereunder, each Loan Party shall and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

- 6.1. Financial Statements. Furnish to the Administrative Agent to be provided to each Lender:
- (a) as soon as available, but in any event not later than 120 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related audited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such year, setting forth in each case, in comparative form the figures for the previous year, reported on without a qualification arising out of the scope of the audit or other material qualification or exception (other than a "going concern" exception or similar exception or qualification for fiscal year 2009), by independent certified public accountants of nationally recognized standing; and
- (b) as soon as available, but in any event not later than 60 days after the end of each of the first three quarterly periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower, commencing with the fiscal quarter ended on or about October 3, 2009, the unaudited consolidated and consolidating (on the same basis as the Borrower prepared consolidating financial statements prior to the Closing Date) balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter and the related unaudited consolidated and consolidating (on the same basis as the Borrower prepared consolidating financial statements prior to the Closing Date) statements of income and of cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter, setting forth in each case, in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer, on behalf of the Borrower, as being fairly stated in all material respects.

All such financial statements shall be complete and correct in all material respects and shall be prepared in reasonable detail and in accordance with GAAP applied (except (i) as approved by such accountants or officer, as the case may be, and disclosed in reasonable detail therein and (ii) with respect to unaudited statements, the absence of footnote disclosure and subject to year-end audit adjustments) consistently throughout the periods reflected therein and with prior periods.

- 6.2. <u>Certificates</u>; <u>Other Information</u>. Furnish to the Administrative Agent which shall make such item available to each Lender (or, in the case of clause (f), to the relevant Lender):
 - (a) [Reserved];
- (b) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to Section 6.1, (i) a certificate of the Borrower stating that the Responsible Officer executing such certificate on behalf of the Borrower has no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default except as specified in such certificate, (ii) a Compliance Certificate containing all information and calculations necessary for determining compliance by each Loan Party with the provisions of this Agreement referred to therein, including calculations in reasonable detail with respect to compliance with Section 7.1, and (iii) in the case of quarterly or annual financial statements, to the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, (1) a description of any change in the jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party, (2) a description of any Domestic Subsidiary acquired or created, including name and jurisdiction of organization, and (3) a description of any Person that has become a Loan Party, in each case since the

date of the most recent report delivered pursuant to this clause (iii) (or, in the case of the first such report so delivered, since the Closing Date);

- (c) as soon as available, and in any event no later than 45 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, a detailed consolidated budget for the following fiscal year (including a projected consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of the following fiscal year, the related consolidated statements of projected cash flow and projected income and a description of the underlying assumptions applicable thereto), and, as soon as available, significant revisions, if any, of such budget and projections with respect to such fiscal year (collectively, the "Projections"), which Projections shall in each case be accompanied by a certificate of the Borrower executed by a Responsible Officer, on behalf of the Borrower, stating that such Projections are based on reasonable estimates, information and assumptions and that such Responsible Officer executing such certificate, on behalf of the Borrower, has no reason to believe that such Projections are incorrect or misleading in any material respect, and that whether or not any such Projections are in fact achieved are subject to significant uncertainties and contingencies, many of which are not within the control of the Borrower, and that no assurance can be given that such Projections will be realized, and actual results may vary from the projected results and such variations may be material;
- (d) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b), a narrative discussion and analysis of the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such fiscal quarter and for the period from the beginning of the then current fiscal year to the end of such fiscal quarter;
 - (e) within five days after the same are filed, copies of all financial statements and reports that the Borrower may make to, or file with, the SEC;
- (f) to the Administrative Agent on behalf of each Required Lender promptly following receipt thereof, copies of any documents described in Sections 101(k) or 101(l) of ERISA that, following reasonable request of the Administrative Agent (which right to request shall be exercised no more than once during a 12-month period), any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate shall have promptly requested from the administrator or sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan with respect to such Multiemployer Plan; and
- (g) promptly, subject to applicable confidentiality agreements of the Group Members, such reasonably available additional financial and other information as any Lender through the Administrative Agent may from time to time reasonably request.

Documents required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.1, Section 6.2 or Section 6.7 may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date received by the Administrative Agent. Each Lender shall be deemed to have received such documents on the date on which such documents are posted on the Borrower's behalf on IntraLinks/IntraAgency or another relevant website, if any, to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent have access (whether a commercial or governmental third-party website or whether sponsored by the Administrative Agent); provided, that the Borrower shall notify (which may be by facsimile or electronic mail) the Administrative Agent of the posting of any such documents and, at the request of the Administrative Agent, provide by electronic mail electronic versions (i.e., soft copies) of such documents.

6.3. <u>Payment of Obligations</u>. Pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all its material obligations in respect of taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies of whatever nature, except where the amount or validity

thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

- 6.4. <u>Maintenance of Existence</u>; <u>Compliance</u>. (a)(i) Preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its organizational existence and (ii) take all reasonable action to maintain all rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business, except, in each case, as otherwise permitted by Section 7.4 and except, in the case of clause (ii) above, to the extent that failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (b) comply in all material respects with all Requirements of Law.
- 6.5. <u>Maintenance of Property; Insurance</u>. (a) Keep all property useful and necessary in its business in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted except as could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and (b) maintain with financially sound and reputable insurance companies insurance on all its property in at least such amounts and against at least such risks (but including in any event public liability, product liability and business interruption) as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business.
- 6.6. <u>Inspection of Property</u>; <u>Books and Records</u>; <u>Discussions</u>. (a) Keep proper books of record and account in which full, true and correct entries are made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities and (b) permit representatives of the Agents or any Lender (subject to reasonable confidentiality agreements) to visit and inspect any of its properties and examine and make abstracts from any of its books and records at any reasonable time upon reasonable notice and as often as may reasonably be desired and to discuss the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of the Group Members with officers and managerial employees of the Group Members and with their independent certified public accountants, provided that an officer of the Borrower shall be provided reasonable opportunity to participate in any such discussion with the accountants; provided further that such inspections shall be coordinated through the Administrative Agent so that in the absence of an Event of Default, not more than one such inspection shall occur in any calendar year. The Agents and the Lenders agree to use reasonable efforts to coordinate and manage the exercise of their rights under this Section 6.6 so as to minimize the disruption to the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries resulting therefrom.
 - 6.7. Notices. Promptly give notice to the Administrative Agent and each Lender of:
 - (a) the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;
 - (b) any litigation or proceeding affecting any Loan Party (i) in which the amount involved is \$10,000,000 or more and not covered by insurance, (ii) in which injunctive or similar relief is sought or (iii) which relates to any Loan Document;
 - (c) the occurrence of any ERISA Event that, alone or together with any other ERISA Event(s) that have occurred, could reasonably be expected to result in liability of any Loan Party or any of its ERISA Affiliates in an aggregate amount exceeding \$10,000,000; and
 - (d) any development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Each notice pursuant to this Section 6.7 shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action the relevant Loan Party proposes to take with respect thereto.

- 6.8. Environmental Laws. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect:
- (a) comply with, and take all commercially reasonable steps to ensure compliance by all tenants and subtenants, if any, with, all applicable Environmental Laws, and obtain and comply with and maintain, and take all commercially reasonable steps to ensure that all tenants and subtenants obtain and comply with and maintain, any and all licenses, approvals, notifications, registrations or permits required by applicable Environmental Laws.
- (b) conduct and complete all investigations, studies, sampling and testing, and all remedial, removal and other actions required under Environmental Laws and promptly comply with all lawful orders and directives of all Governmental Authorities regarding Environmental Laws.
- 6.9. Additional Collateral, etc. (a) With respect to any property acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Parties (other than (x) any property described in paragraph (b) below and (y) any property constituting Excluded Property) as to which the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, does not have a perfected Lien, promptly (i) execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent such amendments to the Security Documents or such other documents as the Administrative Agent deems necessary or advisable to grant to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in such property and (ii) take all actions necessary or advisable to grant to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a perfected first priority security interest under the laws of the United States in such property, including the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Security Documents or by law or as may be requested by the Administrative Agent.
- (b) (i) As soon as possible (and in no event later than 45 days after the delivery of any financial statements under subsection 6.1(a) or (b), for any fiscal period, in the case of Subsidiaries referred to in the following clause (A) which period may be extended by the Administrative Agent from time to time in its discretion), cause (A) all of the Capital Stock (other than Excluded Property) owned directly or indirectly by the Borrower of each of the Borrower's direct or indirect Domestic Subsidiaries (other than any Excluded Subsidiary or Immaterial Subsidiary) to be pledged to the Collateral Agent, pursuant to an amendment to the Security Documents reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, (B) if requested by the Administrative Agent, cause all of the Capital Stock (other than Excluded Property) owned directly or indirectly by the Borrower of any of the Borrower's direct or indirect Domestic Subsidiaries (other than any Excluded Subsidiary and whether or not such Domestic Subsidiary is an Immaterial Subsidiary) to be pledged to the Collateral Agent pursuant to an amendment to the Security Documents reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, (C) 65% of the voting Capital Stock and all non-voting Capital Stock (other than Excluded Property) of each of the Borrower's or any of its Domestic Subsidiaries' direct Foreign Subsidiaries which are not Immaterial Subsidiaries (or such lesser amount as may be owned by the Borrower and its Domestic Subsidiaries), to be pledged to the Collateral Agent pursuant to the Security Documents, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, pursuant to an amendment to the Security Documents reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent and (D) the Administrative Agent to receive legal opinions of counsel to the Borrower acceptable to the Administrative Agent covering such matters in respect of such pledges as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably request.
 - (ii) Notwithstanding the foregoing, cause the Capital Stock of any Special Purpose Subsidiary or Subsidiary of the Borrower which acts as a purchaser of

receivables for a receivables securitization program of the Borrower and its Domestic Subsidiaries to be pledged as Collateral pursuant to the Security Documents.

- (c) As soon as possible, cause (i) each of the Borrower's direct or indirect Domestic Subsidiaries (other than (A) an Excluded Subsidiary, (B) an Immaterial Subsidiary (provided that all Immaterial Subsidiaries excluded under this clause (B) and clause (b) of the definition of "Guarantor" shall not at any time contribute in the aggregate more than 5% of Consolidated Assets or more than 5% of Consolidated Revenues), (C) a joint venture in which not more than 85% of the aggregate Capital Stock of such joint venture is held by the Loan Parties in the aggregate or (D) a direct holding company of one or more joint ventures under clause (C) hereof, provided that such holding company does not engage in any business or own any assets other than owning the Capital Stock of such joint ventures) to become a Guarantor by executing and delivering a joinder or assumption agreement to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement in a form reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent if such Subsidiary is not then a Guarantor and (ii) opinions of counsel to the Borrower, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, covering such matters in respect of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably request to be delivered to the Administrative Agent.
- (d) With respect to any fee interest in any real property having a fair market value (together with improvements thereof) in the good faith estimation of the Borrower of at least \$5,000,000 or otherwise not constituting Excluded Property acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party (other than any such real property subject to a Lien expressly permitted by Section 7.3(g)), as soon as reasonably possible and in any event within 60 days after such acquisition (i) execute and deliver a Mortgage, in favor of the Collateral Agent, for its benefit, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and for the benefit of the Lenders, covering such real property, creating a Lien on such real property prior and superior in right to all other Liens on such real property (except Liens permitted by Section 7.3), (ii) if reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, provide the Collateral Agent, for its benefit, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and for the benefit of the Lenders with (x) a binding pro forma mortgagee's title insurance policy or marked-up unconditional commitment to issue such insurance covering such real property in an amount equal to the purchase price of such real property (or such lesser amount as shall be reasonably specified by the Administrative Agent) as well as a current map or plat of an as-built survey thereof, together with a surveyor's certificate and (y) any consents or estoppels reasonably deemed necessary by the Administrative Agent in connection with such Mortgage, each of the foregoing in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (iii) if requested by the Administrative Agent, deliver to the Agents legal opinions relating to the matters described above, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- 6.10. Post-Closing Matters. (a) Maintain at all times substantially all of the cash and Cash Equivalents of the Loan Parties (other than cash and Cash Equivalents which are pledged to third parties to secure obligations of the Loan Parties) at an account or accounts with the Administrative Agent or any other financial institution that has entered into a control agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent; provided, that (i) the Loan Parties may maintain accounts with financial institutions other than the Administrative Agent and not subject to control agreements consisting of (A) payroll accounts, which accounts shall at no time contain more cash than is necessary to meet the periodic payroll obligations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, (B) accounts with balances up to \$10,000,000 in the aggregate, (C) trust accounts, so long as such trust accounts only contain funds of third parties and (D) accounts, if any, maintained in connection with employee benefit plans, so long as such accounts contain only funds required to be maintained by such employee benefit plans.

(b) Cause the post-closing matters identified on Schedule 6.10 to be completed on or before the date set forth on Schedule 6.10 for the relevant post-closing matter (which date may be extended by the Administrative Agent from time to time in its discretion).

SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

Each Loan Party hereby jointly and severally agrees that, commencing on the Closing Date and so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Letter of Credit remains outstanding or any Loan or other amount is owing to any Lender or the Administrative Agent hereunder, they shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly:

7.1. Financial Covenants.

(a) <u>Consolidated Leverage Ratio</u>. Permit, on the last day of any fiscal quarter beginning with the first fiscal quarter end date following the Closing Date, the Consolidated Leverage Ratio for the four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower ending with such fiscal quarter end date to exceed the amount set forth opposite such fiscal quarter below:

Fiscal Quarter	Consolidated Leverage Ratio
Q4 2009	7.50
Q1 2010	7.50
Q2 2010	6.00
Q3 2010	4.75
Q4 2010	3.50
Q1 2011	2.75
Q2 2011	2.50
Q3 2011	2.25
Q4 2011 and each fiscal quarter thereafter	2.00

(b) <u>Interest Coverage</u>. Permit, on the last day of any fiscal quarter beginning with the first fiscal quarter end date following the Closing Date, the Interest Coverage Ratio for the four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower ending with such fiscal quarter end date to be less than the amount set forth opposite such fiscal quarter below:

Fiscal Quarter

Interest Coverage Ratio

Fiscal Quarter	Interest Coverage Ratio
Q4 2009	1.25
Q1 2010	1.25
Q2 2010	1.50
Q3 2010	1.75
Q4 2010	2.50
Q1 2011 and each fiscal quarter thereafter	3.00

(c) <u>Capital Expenditures</u>. Permit the aggregate amount of Capital Expenditures made by the Loan Parties during any fiscal year set forth below to exceed the amount set forth opposite such fiscal year:

	The Arr	Maximum Capital Expenditure
	Fiscal Year	Amount (\$)
2010		200,000,000
2011		215,000,000
2012		250,000,000
2013		275,000,000
2014		300,000,000

; provided, that (a) up to 100% of any such amount referred to above, if not expended in the fiscal year for which it is permitted, may be carried over for expenditure in the next succeeding fiscal year and (b) Capital Expenditures made pursuant to this Section during any fiscal year shall be deemed made, first, in respect of amounts permitted for such fiscal year as provided above and, second, in respect of amounts carried over from the prior fiscal year pursuant to clause (a) above.

- 7.2. <u>Indebtedness</u>. Create, issue, incur, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except:
 - (a) Indebtedness of any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document;
- (b) intercompany Indebtedness incurred pursuant to any Investment permitted by Section 7.7(f) so long as any such Indebtedness owing by a Loan Party to any Person other than a Loan Party shall, in each case, be evidenced by an Intercompany Subordinated Note (other than, and solely to the extent that, such Intercompany Subordinated Note would be prohibited by any law or regulation of a jurisdiction where any such Person that is a Foreign Subsidiary is located or organized);

- (c) unsecured Guarantee Obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business or with respect to Indebtedness permitted pursuant to this Agreement by (i) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of obligations of the Borrower or any Guarantor or (ii) any Subsidiary that is not Loan Party of any obligations of a Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party;
 - (d) Indebtedness outstanding on the Closing Date (after giving effect to the occurrence of the Effective Date) and listed on Schedule 7.2(d);
- (e) Indebtedness (including, without limitation, Capital Lease Obligations) secured by Liens permitted by Section 7.3(g) in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$75,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (f) additional Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed (x) with respect to the Loan Parties, \$100,000,000 and (y) with respect to Subsidiaries that are not Loan Parties, \$150,000,000, in each case, at any one time outstanding; provided that the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness under clauses (x) and (y) shall not exceed \$200,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (g) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of workers' compensation claims, self-insurance obligations, performance, bid and surety bonds and completion guaranties, in each case in the ordinary course of business;
- (h) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument inadvertently drawn by the Borrower or such Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business against insufficient funds, so long as such Indebtedness is repaid within five Business Days;
- (i) letters of credit issued for the account of any Group Member (including Specified Letters of Credit), so long as the sum of (i) the aggregate undrawn face amount thereof, (ii) any unreimbursed obligations in respect thereof and (iii) the aggregate amount of pledges and deposits made pursuant to Section 7.3(t) below does not exceed the LC Basket Limit at any time;
 - (j) obligations of Chinese Subsidiaries in respect of Chinese Acceptance Notes in the ordinary course of business;
- (k) Indebtedness of a joint venture (including a joint venture which is treated as a Subsidiary as a result of FASB Interpretation No. 46 issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board) as long as such Indebtedness is non-recourse to the Borrower or any other Subsidiary of the Borrower in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$150,000,000 at any time;
- (l) Indebtedness incurred by any Group Member other than a Loan Party pursuant to working capital lines of credit or any overdraft line or other cash management system in an aggregate outstanding principal amount for all such Group Members at the close of business on any day not to exceed \$150,000,000;

- (m) (i) Indebtedness of the Borrower in respect of Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$600,000,000, plus any additional principal amount from interest thereon that is paid-in-kind, and (ii) Guarantee Obligations of any Guarantor in respect of such Indebtedness;
- (n) Indebtedness under tax-favored or government-sponsored financing transactions; provided that (i) the terms of such transactions and the Group Members party thereto have been approved by the Administrative Agent, (ii) such Indebtedness is not senior in right of payment to the Obligations, (iii) any Lien on Collateral arising pursuant to such transactions is subordinated to the Liens on the Collateral securing the Obligations and (iv) the aggregate principal amount of such Indebtedness shall not exceed \$75,000,000 at any time;
 - (o) Indebtedness incurred by any Group Member in order to finance Permitted Acquisitions;
- (p) Seller Debt and Earn-outs incurred in connection with Permitted Acquisitions; <u>provided</u>, that such Seller Debt or Earn-outs shall be subordinated and/or restricted in a manner reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent at the time they are contemplated to be incurred;
- (q) Indebtedness of a Subsidiary of the Borrower acquired pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition (or Indebtedness assumed at the time of a Permitted Acquisition of an asset securing such Indebtedness); provided that (i) such Indebtedness was not incurred in connection with, or in anticipation or contemplation of, such Permitted Acquisition, and (ii) such Indebtedness does not constitute debt for borrowed money, it being understood and agreed that Capitalized Lease Obligations and purchase money Indebtedness shall not constitute debt for borrowed money for purposes of this subclause (ii);
- (r) contingent obligations with respect to customary indemnification obligations in favor of sellers in connection with Acquisitions permitted under Section 7.7 and purchasers in connection with Dispositions permitted under Section 7.5;
- (s) provided that no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would occur as a consequence thereof, Indebtedness which serves to refund, replace, extend repurchase, redeem or refinance any Indebtedness permitted under paragraphs (d), (e), (f), (o), (p) or (q) above, or any Indebtedness issued to so refund, replace, extend, repurchase or refinance such Indebtedness, including, in each case, additional Indebtedness incurred to pay premiums (including tender premiums), defeasance costs and fees and expenses in connection therewith (collectively, the "Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness") at or prior to its respective maturity; provided, however, that:
- (i) the weighted average life to maturity of such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness shall not be shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of such refinanced Indebtedness at the time of such refunding or refinancing;
- (ii) to the extent such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness refinances Indebtedness subordinated or pari passu to the Obligations, such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness is subordinated or pari passu to the Obligations at least to the same extent as the Indebtedness being refunded or refinanced;

- (iii) such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness shall not be in a principal amount in excess of the principal amount of, premium, if any, accrued interest on, and related fees and expenses of, the Indebtedness being refunded, replaced, extended, repurchased, redeemed or refinanced (including any premium, expenses, costs and fees incurred in connection with such refund, replacement or refinancing);
- (iv) the obligors in respect of such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness (including in their capacities as primary obligor and guarantor) are the same as for the Indebtedness being refinanced; and
- (v) any Liens securing such Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness are not extended to any property which does not secure the Indebtedness being refinanced; and
- (t) unsecured Indebtedness and unsecured Guarantee Obligations of any Loan Party in respect of such unsecured Indebtedness so long as the Net Cash Proceeds thereof are applied to prepay the Loans in accordance with Section 2.9(a).
- 7.3. Liens. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except:
- (a) Liens for taxes not yet due or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, <u>provided</u> that adequate reserves with respect thereto (if required by GAAP) are maintained on the books of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, in conformity with GAAP (or, in the case of Foreign Subsidiaries, generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time in their respective jurisdiction of organization);
- (b) landlord's carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's, supplier, construction or other like Liens in the ordinary course of business that are not overdue for a period of more than 45 days or that are being bonded or contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings;
- (c) (i) pledges or deposits made in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation, and (ii) Liens (A) of a collecting bank arising in the ordinary course of business under Section 4-210 of the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in the relevant jurisdiction covering only the items being collected upon or (B) in favor of a banking institution or financial intermediary, encumbering amounts credited to deposit or securities accounts (including the right of set-off) arising in the ordinary course of business in connection with the maintenance of such accounts;
- (d) deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds, utility payments and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (e) zoning restrictions, survey exceptions and such matters as an accurate survey would disclose, mortgage rights, easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business that, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and that do not in any case materially detract from the value

of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;

- (f) Liens in existence on the Closing Date (after giving effect to the occurrence of the Effective Date) and listed on Schedule 7.3(f) and extensions, renewals and replacements of any such Liens so long as the principal amount of Indebtedness or other obligations secured thereby is not increased and so long as such Liens are not extended to any other property of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (g) Liens securing Indebtedness of the Borrower or any other Subsidiary incurred pursuant to Section 7.2(e) to finance the acquisition of fixed or capital assets; provided that (i) such Liens shall be created within 90 days of the acquisition of such fixed or capital assets, (ii) such Liens do not at any time encumber any property other than the property financed by such Indebtedness and proceeds thereof and (iii) the amount of Indebtedness secured thereby is not increased and extensions, renewals and replacements of any such Liens so long as the principal amount of Indebtedness or other obligations secured thereby is not increased and so long as such Liens are not extended to any other property of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;
 - (h) Liens created pursuant to the Loan Documents;
- (i) any interest or title of a lessor under any lease entered into by the Borrower or any other Subsidiary in the ordinary course of its business and covering only the assets so leased;
- (j) Liens with respect of leases, licenses, sublicenses or subleases granted to others not interfering in any material respect with the businesses of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;
 - (k) Liens with respect to operating leases not prohibited under this Agreement and entered into in the ordinary course of business;
- (l) Liens not otherwise permitted by this Section so long as neither (i) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the obligations secured thereby nor (ii) the aggregate fair market value (determined as of the date such Lien is incurred) of the assets subject thereto exceeds (as to the Borrower and all Subsidiaries) \$50,000,000 at any one time; <u>provided</u> that not more than \$35,000,000 of such basket amount shall be available for Liens securing Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries;
- (m) Liens on the assets of a Foreign Subsidiary and its Subsidiaries securing obligations of such Persons that are not prohibited by Section 7.2 so long as the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the obligations for borrowed money secured thereby does not exceed (as to all Foreign Subsidiaries) \$75,000,000 at any one time;
- (n) receipt of progress payments and advances from customers in the ordinary course of business to the extent same creates a Lien on the related inventory and proceeds thereof;
- (o) Liens on the assets of joint ventures and their Subsidiaries securing obligations of such Persons that are not prohibited by Section 7.2 so long as such Liens do not encumber any assets or property of the Borrower or its other Subsidiaries;

- (p) attachment, judgment or other similar Liens securing judgments or decrees not constituting an Event of Default under Section 8.1(h) or securing appeal or other surety bonds related to such judgments or decrees;
- (q) Liens securing obligations (other than obligations representing Indebtedness for borrowed money) under operating, reciprocal easement or similar agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business;
 - (r) statutory Liens and rights of offset arising in the ordinary course of business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries;
- (s) Liens on assets of Foreign Subsidiaries securing Indebtedness of a Foreign Subsidiary permitted by Sections 7.2(f) and 7.2(k) and securing other obligations under the agreements governing or relating to such Indebtedness, so long as such Liens do not encumber the Capital Stock of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (t) pledges or deposits made to support any obligations of the Group Members (including cash collateral to secure obligations under letters of credit permitted pursuant to Section 7.2(i)) so long as (without duplication) the sum of (i) the aggregate undrawn face amount of letters of credit permitted pursuant to Section 7.2(i) above, (ii) any unreimbursed obligations in respect of letters of credit permitted pursuant to Section 7.2(i) above and (iii) the aggregate amount of such pledges and deposits does not exceed the limit set forth in Section 7.2(i);
- (u) Liens arising in connection with financing transactions permitted by Section 7.2(n), provided that such liens do not at any time encumber any property unless approved by the Administrative Agent and such Liens otherwise comply with Section 7.2(n);
- (v) Liens on the Collateral (or any portion thereof) securing the obligations under Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness; provided that such Liens are subordinated pursuant to the Intercreditor Agreement;
- (w) Liens on property or assets acquired pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition, or on property or assets of a Subsidiary of the Borrower in existence at the time such Subsidiary is acquired pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition; provided that (i) any Indebtedness that is secured by such Liens is permitted to exist under Section 7.2(q), and (ii) such Liens are not incurred in connection with, or in contemplation or anticipation of, such Permitted Acquisition and do not attach to any other asset of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and extensions, renewals and replacements of any such Liens so long as the principal amount of Indebtedness or other obligations secured thereby is not increased and so long as such Liens are not extended to any other property of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (x) statutory Liens and Liens granted by any orders in any proceeding in connection with the CCAA Cases, in each case on any assets of any Canadian Subsidiary of the Borrower;
 - (y) Liens on receivables and customary related assets subject to a Receivable Financing Transaction; and

- (z) the exchange or transfer within China of Chinese Acceptance Notes by Chinese Subsidiaries of the Borrower in the ordinary course of business.
- 7.4. <u>Fundamental Changes</u>. Enter into any merger, consolidation or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or Dispose of all or substantially all of its property or business, except that:
 - (a) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may be merged, consolidated with or into or transferred to the Borrower (<u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall be the continuing or surviving corporation) or with, into or to any Guarantor (<u>provided</u> that the Guarantor shall be the continuing or surviving corporation or simultaneously therewith, the continuing corporation shall become a Guarantor);
 - (b) any Subsidiary of the Borrower that is not a Loan Party may be merged, consolidated, amalgamated, liquidated, wound-up, dissolved or all or substantially all of its property or business Disposed of with, into or to a Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party;
 - (c) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may Dispose of any or all of its assets to the Borrower or any Guarantor (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise);
 - (d) any Disposition otherwise permitted pursuant to Section 7.5 may be completed; and
 - (e) any Permitted Acquisition otherwise permitted pursuant to Section 7.7 may be completed.
- 7.5. <u>Disposition of Property</u>. Dispose of any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or, in the case of any Subsidiary, issue or sell any shares of such Subsidiary's Capital Stock to any Person, except:
 - (a) the Disposition of obsolete or worn out property or property no longer useful in the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, in each case in the ordinary course of business;
 - (b) the Disposition of inventory or Cash Equivalents in the ordinary course of business;
 - (c) Dispositions permitted by Section 7.4(c), Restricted Payments permitted by Section 7.6 and Investments permitted by Section 7.7;
 - (d) the Disposition or issuance of any Subsidiary's Capital Stock to the Borrower or any Guarantor;
 - (e) the licensing and cross-licensing arrangements of technology or other intellectual property in the ordinary course of business;
 - (f) the Disposition of any property or assets (i) to any Loan Party and (ii) by any Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party to any other Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party;
 - (g) transfers of property as a result of any Recovery Event;

- (h) leases, occupancy agreements and subleases of property in the ordinary course of business;
- (i) the Disposition by the Borrower and certain of its Subsidiaries of account receivables of General Motors Corporation, Chrysler LLC and their affiliates and customary related property to special purpose vehicles established by General Motors Corporation and Chrysler LLC pursuant to the United States Department of the Treasury's Auto Supplier Support Programs;
- (j) the Disposition of receivables and customary related assets (i) in connection with a Receivables Financing Transaction or (ii) pursuant to factoring programs on customary market terms for such transactions and with respect to receivables of, and generated by, Group Members that are not Loan Parties;
- (k) the Disposition for fair market value of certain assets in Sweden related to the transfer of certain programs to a competitor as previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent;
 - (1) the exchange or transfer within China of Chinese Acceptance Notes by Chinese Subsidiaries of the Borrower; and
- (m) the Disposition of other property (other than receivables and customary related assets) having a fair market value not to exceed 5% of Consolidated Total Tangible Assets in the aggregate during any fiscal year of the Borrower; provided that the Net Cash Proceeds thereof are applied to prepay the Loans to the extent required by Section 2.9(b).
- 7.6. Restricted Payments. Declare or pay any dividend (other than dividends payable solely in common stock of the Person making such dividend) on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any Capital Stock of the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower (collectively, "Restricted Payments"), except that (a) any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments to any Loan Party, (b) any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments to the Group Member that is its parent company so long as, in the case of any Restricted Payment made by a Loan Party, such parent company is also a Loan Party, (c) any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments with respect to the Capital Stock of such Subsidiary, provided that each Group Member shareholder of such Subsidiary receives at least its ratable share thereof, (d) in accordance with the excess cash paydown provisions contemplated by the Plan of Reorganization, the Borrower may make payments with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$50,000,000 and (e) the Borrower may pay cash in lieu of fractional shares in connection with any conversion of Series A Preferred Stock or warrants in accordance with its terms, provided that the aggregate amount of cash payments under this clause (e) shall not exceed \$100,000 in any fiscal quarter of the Borrower. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the cashless exercise of stock options granted pursuant to any employee benefit plan shall not be construed as a Restricted Payment.
 - 7.7. Investments. Make any Investment except:
 - (a) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business;

- (b) Investments in Cash Equivalents;
- (c) Guarantee Obligations permitted by Section 7.2;
- (d) loans and advances to employees or directors of any Group Member in the ordinary course of business (including for travel, entertainment and relocation expenses);
- (e) Investments in the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries made by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries with the proceeds of any Reinvestment Deferred Amount:
- (f) intercompany Investments by (i) any Group Member in the Borrower or any Person that, prior to such investment, is a Guarantor, (ii) by any Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party in any other Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party, (iii) by any Loan Party in a Foreign Subsidiary to fund in the ordinary course of business foreign operations and (iv) by any Loan Party in any Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party, provided that the aggregate amount of Investments under clause (iv) in Subsidiaries that are organized under the laws of a Specified Jurisdiction shall not exceed \$250,000,000 at any one time outstanding in the aggregate plus, without duplication, all cash returns of principal or capital, cash dividends and other cash returns received by any Loan Party after the date hereof from any Subsidiary that is organized under the laws of a Specified Jurisdiction;
 - (g) Investments consisting of Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2;
 - (h) prepaid expenses and lease, utility, workers, compensation, performance and other similar deposits made in the ordinary course of business;
- (i) Investments (including debt obligations) received in the ordinary course of business by the Borrower or any Subsidiary in connection with the bankruptcy or reorganization of suppliers and customers and in settlement or delinquent obligations of, and other disputes with, customers and suppliers arising out of the ordinary course of business;
 - (j) Investments in existence on the Closing Date;
- (k) Investments in Greenfield Holdings, LLC and Integrated Manufacturing and Assembly L.L.C. to the extent that such Investments are made in the ordinary course of a Loan Party's business, for cash management purposes and not exceeding \$50,000,000 at any one time outstanding plus, without duplication, all cash returns of principal or capital, cash dividends and other cash returns received by any Loan Party after the date hereof from Greenfield Holdings, LLC or Integrated Manufacturing and Assembly L.L.C.;
- (l) the Disposition or contribution by the Borrower and certain of its domestic Subsidiaries of certain metals and electronics assets to its existing Subsidiaries consistent with the restructuring plan including in the financial projections; and
 - (m) Swap Agreements permitted by Section 7.9;

- (n) Investments in Special Purpose Subsidiaries arising or made under Receivable Financing Transactions;
- (o) Permitted Acquisitions; and
- (p) in addition to Investments otherwise expressly permitted by this Section, Investments by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$200,000,000 at any one time outstanding.
- 7.8. <u>Transactions with Affiliates</u>. Enter into any transaction, including any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of property, the rendering of any service or the payment of any management, advisory or similar fees, with any Affiliate (other than transactions among Group Members) unless such transaction (a) is otherwise permitted under this Agreement, (b) is in the ordinary course of business of the relevant Group's Member, upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the relevant Group Member than it would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate; or (c) involves any Lender or Agent (or their Affiliates) in its capacity as Lender or Agent under this Agreement.
- 7.9. Swap Agreements. Enter into any Swap Agreement except (a) Swap Agreements entered into to hedge or mitigate risks to which any Group Member has actual exposure (other than those in respect of Capital Stock of any Person) and (b) Swap Agreements entered into in order to effectively cap, collar or exchange interest rates (from fixed to floating rates, from one floating rate to another floating rate or otherwise) with respect to any interest-bearing liability or investments of any Group Member, provided that in each case such agreements are not entered into for speculative purposes.
 - 7.10. Changes in Fiscal Periods. Permit the fiscal year of the Borrower to end on a day other than December 31.
- 7.11. Negative Pledge Clauses. Enter into or permit to exist or become effective any agreement that prohibits or limits (other than a dollar limit, provided that such dollar limit is sufficient in amount to allow at all times the Liens to secure the obligations under the Loan Documents in full) the ability of any Loan Party to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, to secure its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party other than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or Capital Lease Obligations otherwise permitted hereby or any other secured obligation (other than Indebtedness for borrowed money) permitted by Section 7.3(c), (d), (t), (w) or (y) (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against (x) in the case of purchase money Liens or Capital Lease Obligations, the assets financed thereby and proceeds thereof and (y) in the case of other secured obligations, the specific assets subject to the Lien securing such obligation), (c) the Second Lien Term Loan Documents and any agreement governing Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness (provided that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exists in the Second Lien Term Loan Documents), any agreement governing any Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date and any agreement governing any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness of such Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date (provided that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exists in the agreement governing such Indebtedness as of the Closing Date), (d) customary provisions in joint venture agreements and similar agreements that restrict the transfer of assets of, or equity interests in, joint ventures, (e) customary provisions in any agreements governing any Receivable Financing Transaction (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets conveyed thereunder), (f) any agreement governing Specified Letters of Credit or any Specified Swap Agreement containing provisions not more restrictive that the provisions of this Agreement and (g) licenses or

sublicenses by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries of intellectual property in the ordinary course of business (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the intellectual property subject thereto).

- 7.12. Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions. Enter into or permit to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Subsidiary of the Borrower to (a) make Restricted Payments in respect of any Capital Stock of such Subsidiary held by, or pay any Indebtedness owed to, the Borrower or any other Loan Party, (b) make loans or advances to, or other Investments in, the Borrower or any other Loan Party or (c) transfer any of its assets to the Borrower or any other Loan Party, except for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of (i) any restrictions existing under the Loan Documents, the Second Lien Term Loan Documents and any agreement governing Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness (provided that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exits in the Second Lien Term Loan Documents), any agreement governing any Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date and any agreement governing any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness of such Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date (provided that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exists in the agreement governing such Indebtedness as of the Closing Date), (ii) customary provisions in joint venture agreements and similar agreements that restrict the transfer of equity interests in joint ventures (in which case such restrictions shall relate only to assets of, or equity interests in, such joint venture or any holding company which may hold the Capital Stock of such joint venture), (iii) any restrictions regarding licenses or sublicenses by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries of intellectual property in the ordinary course of business (in which case such restriction shall relate only to such intellectual property); (iv) customary restrictions and conditions contained in agreements relating to the sale of all or a substantial part of the capital stock or assets of any Subsidiary pending such sale, provided such restrictions and conditions apply only to the Subsidiary to be sold and such sale is permitted hereunder, (v) with respect to restrictions described in clause (a) of this Section 7.12, restrictions contained in agreements governing Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(c) hereof; and (vi) with respect to restrictions described in clause (c) of this Section 7.12, restrictions contained in agreements governing Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(e) (as long as such restrictions apply to the property financed thereby) and (k) hereof (as long as such restrictions apply only to the assets of the applicable joint venture).
- 7.13. <u>Lines of Business</u>. Enter into any business, either directly or through any Subsidiary, except for those businesses in which the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are engaged on the date of this Agreement or that are reasonably related thereto.
 - 7.14. <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. Use the proceeds of the Loans for purposes other than those described in Section 4.15.
- 7.15. Optional Payments and Modifications in respect of Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness. Except to the extent permitted by the Intercreditor Agreement, (a) make or offer to make any payment, prepayment, repurchase or redemption of or otherwise defease or segregate funds with respect to the Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness other than (i) scheduled payments of interest, (ii) refinancings thereof to the extent permitted by Section 7.2 and (iii) in accordance with the excess cash paydown provisions contemplated by the Plan of Reorganization, payments in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$50,000,000 or (b) amend, modify, waive or otherwise change, or consent or agree to any amendment, modification, waiver or other change to, any of the terms of the Second Lien Term Loan Documents or the documents governing other Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness (other than any such amendment, modification, waiver or other change that would extend the maturity or reduce the amount of any payment of principal thereof or reduce the rate or extend any date for payment of interest thereon or

would otherwise constitute a refinancing permitted by Section 7.2 and, in each case, is not otherwise materially adverse to the Lenders).

7.16. <u>Sale and Leasebacks</u>. Enter into any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by any Loan Party of real or personal property that has been or is to be sold or transferred by such Loan Party to such Person or to any other Person to whom funds have been or are to be advanced by such Person on the security of such property or rental obligations of such Loan Party unless the Net Cash Proceeds received by such Loan Party have been used to make a prepayment of the Loans to the extent required by Section 2.9(b) above.

SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- 8.1. Events of Default. If any of the following events shall occur and be continuing on or after the occurrence of the Closing Date:
- (a) the Borrower shall fail to pay any principal of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation when due in accordance with the terms hereof; or the Borrower shall fail to pay any interest on any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation, or any other amount payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document, within three Business Days after any such interest or other amount becomes due in accordance with the terms hereof; or
- (b) any representation or warranty made or deemed made by any Loan Party herein or in any other Loan Document or that is contained in any certificate, document or financial or other statement furnished by it at any time under or in connection with this Agreement or any such other Loan Document shall prove to have been inaccurate in any material respect on or as of the date made or deemed made; or
- (c) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any agreement contained in clause (i) of Section 6.4(a) (with respect to the Borrower only), Section 6.7(a) or Section 7 of this Agreement or Section 5.5 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; or
- (d) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any other agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document (other than as provided in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this Section), and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after notice thereof from the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders to the Borrower; or
- (e) any Group Member (other than an Immaterial Subsidiary) shall (i) default in making any payment of any principal of any Indebtedness (including any Guarantee Obligation, but excluding the Loans) on the scheduled or original due date with respect thereto; or (ii) default in making any payment of any interest on any such Indebtedness beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness was created; or (iii) default in the observance or performance of any other agreement or condition relating to any such Indebtedness or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto, or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to cause, or to permit the holder or beneficiary of such Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder or beneficiary) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity or (in the

case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Guarantee Obligation) to become payable; <u>provided</u>, that a default, event or condition described in clause (i), (ii) or (iii) of this paragraph (e) shall not at any time constitute an Event of Default unless, at such time, one or more defaults, events or conditions of the type described in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) of this paragraph (e) shall have occurred and be continuing with respect to Indebtedness the outstanding principal amount (or the termination value, as applicable) of which exceeds in the aggregate \$35,000,000; or

(f) (i) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than 3% Subsidiaries) shall commence any case, proceeding or other action (A) under any existing or future law of any jurisdiction, domestic or foreign, relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or relief of debtors, seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, winding up, liquidation, dissolution, composition or other relief with respect to it or its debts, or (B) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets; or (ii) there shall be commenced against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than 3% Subsidiaries) any case, proceeding or other action of a nature referred to in clause (i) above that (A) results in the entry of an order for relief or any such adjudication or appointment or (B) remains undismissed or undischarged for a period of 60 days; or (iii) there shall be commenced against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than 3% Subsidiaries) any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets that results in the entry of an order for any such relief that shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 60 days from the entry thereof; or (iv) the Board of Directors of the Borrower shall authorize any action set forth in clause (i) above; or (v) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than 3% Subsidiaries) shall generally not, or shall be unable to, or shall admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts as they become due; or (vi) or the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than 3% Subsidiaries) shall make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; provided that all 3% Subsidiaries that are subject to any of the proceedings o

(g) (i) an ERISA Event shall have occurred; (ii) a trustee shall be appointed by a United States district court to administer any Single Employer Plan, (iii) the PBGC shall institute proceedings to terminate any Single Employer Plan(s); (iv) any Loan Party or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that it has incurred or will be assessed Withdrawal Liability to such Multiemployer Plan and such entity does not have reasonable grounds for contesting such Withdrawal Liability or is not contesting such Withdrawal Liability in a timely and appropriate manner; or (v) any other event or condition shall occur or exist with respect to a Plan; and in each case in clauses (i) through (v) above, such event or condition, together with all other such events or conditions, if any, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

(h) one or more judgments or decrees shall be entered against any Group Member involving in the aggregate a liability (excluding any amounts paid or covered by insurance as to which the relevant insurance company has not denied coverage) of

\$35,000,000 or more, and all such judgments or decrees shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or bonded pending appeal within 60 days from the entry thereof; or

- (i) any of the Loan Documents shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect, or any Loan Party or any Affiliate of any Loan Party shall so assert, or any Liens created by any Loan Documents shall cease to be enforceable and of the same effect and priority purported to be created thereby other than by reason of the release thereof in accordance with the terms of the Loan Documents; or
 - (j) a Change of Control shall have occurred; or
- (k) the Intercreditor Agreement shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect or the Liens securing the obligations under the Second Lien Term Loan Agreement shall cease, for any reason, to be validly subordinated to the Liens securing the Obligations, or any Loan Party or any Affiliate of any Loan Party shall assert any of the foregoing;

then, and in any such event, (A) if such event is an Event of Default specified in clause (i) or (ii) of paragraph (f) above with respect to the Borrower, automatically the Commitments shall immediately terminate and the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including, without limitation, all amounts to be paid pursuant to Section 2.6(a) and all amounts of Reimbursement Obligations, whether or not the beneficiaries of the then outstanding Letters of Credit shall have presented the documents required thereunder) shall immediately become due and payable, and (B) if such event is any other Event of Default, either or both of the following actions may be taken: (i) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower declare the Revolving Commitments to be terminated forthwith, whereupon the Revolving Commitments shall immediately terminate; and (ii) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower, declare the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including all amounts of Reimbursement Obligations, whether or not the beneficiaries of the then outstanding Letters of Credit shall have presented the documents required thereunder) to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable. With respect to all Letters of Credit with respect to which presentment for honor shall not have occurred at the time of an acceleration pursuant to this paragraph, the Borrower shall at such time deposit in a cash collateral account opened by the Administrative Agent an amount equal to the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of such Letters of Credit. Amounts held in such cash collateral account shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to the payment of drafts drawn under such Letters of Credit, and the unused portion thereof after all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, if any, shall be applied to repay other obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents. After all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, all Reimbursement Obligations shall have been satisfied and all other obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents shall have been paid in full, the balance, if any, in such cash collateral account shall be returned to the Borrower (or such other Person as may be lawfully entitled thereto). Except as expressly provided above in this Section, presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower.

SECTION 9. THE AGENTS

9.1. <u>Appointment</u>. Each Lender hereby irrevocably designates and appoints the Administrative Agent as the agent and the Collateral Agent as the collateral agent of such Lender under

this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and each such Lender irrevocably authorizes each of the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, in its capacity as such, to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to the Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent, as applicable, by the terms of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement, the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, or any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, as applicable.

- 9.2. <u>Delegation of Duties</u>. Each of the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent may execute any of its duties under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents by or through agents or attorneys in fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. Neither Agent shall be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agents or attorneys-in fact selected by it with reasonable care. The exculpatory provisions of this Agreement and of the other Loan Documents shall apply to any such agent or attorney-in-fact and to their Related Parties (as defined below).
- 9.3. Exculpatory Provisions. Neither any Agent nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, attorneys in fact, controlling persons or affiliates (collectively, the "Related Parties") shall be (i) liable for any action lawfully taken or omitted to be taken by it or such Person under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document (except to the extent that any of the foregoing are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from its or such Person's own gross negligence or willful misconduct) or (ii) responsible in any manner to any of the Lenders for any recitals, statements, representations or warranties made by any Loan Party or any officer thereof contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Agents under or in connection with, this Agreement or any other Loan Document or for the value, validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or for any failure of any Loan Party a party thereto to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. The Agents shall not be under any obligation to any Lender to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements contained in, or conditions of, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or to inspect the properties, books or records of any Loan Party.
- 9.4. Reliance by Agents. The Agents and their Related Parties shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any instrument, writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telecopy, facsimile or email message, statement, order or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including counsel to the Borrower), independent accountants and other experts selected by the Agents. The Agents and their Related Parties may deem and treat the payee of any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes unless a written notice of assignment, negotiation or transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Administrative Agent. The Agents and their Related Parties shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement or any other Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders or any other instructing group of Lenders specified by this Agreement) as it deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense that may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Agents and their Related Parties shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement and the other Loan

Documents in accordance with a request of the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders or any other instructing group of Lenders specified by this Agreement), and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all the Lenders and all future holders of the Loans.

- 9.5. Notice of Default. No Agent shall be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default unless such Agent has received notice from a Lender or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default". In the event that an Agent receives such a notice, such Agent shall give notice thereof to the Lenders. The Agents shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as shall be reasonably directed by the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders or any other instructing group of Lenders specified by this Agreement); provided that unless and until the Agents shall have received such directions, the Agents may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as they shall deem advisable in the best interests of the Lenders.
- 9.6. Non-Reliance on Agents and Other Lenders. Each Lender expressly acknowledges that neither the Agents nor any of their Related Parties have made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by the any Agent hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of a Loan Party or any affiliate of a Loan Party, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any Agent to any Lender. Each Lender represents to the Agents that it has, independently and without reliance upon any Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Loan Parties and their affiliates and made its own decision to make its Loans hereunder and enter into this Agreement. Each Lender also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon any Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and to make such investigation as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Loan Parties and their affiliates. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to the Lenders by the Agents hereunder, the Agents shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, property, condition (financial or otherwise), prospects or creditworthiness of any Loan Party or any affiliates of a Loan Party that may come into the possession of the Agents or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, attorneys-in-fact or affiliates.
- 9.7. Indemnification. The Lenders agree to indemnify each Agent and its Related Parties (each, an "Agent Indemnitee") (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), ratably according to their respective Aggregate Exposure Percentages in effect on the date on which indemnification is sought under this Section (or, if indemnification is sought after the date upon which the Commitments shall have terminated and the Loans shall have been paid in full, ratably in accordance with such Aggregate Exposure Percentages immediately prior to such date), from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind (including reasonable attorneys fees and expenses) whatsoever that may at any time (whether before or after the payment of the Loans) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against such Agent Indemnitee in any way relating to or arising out of, the Commitments, this Agreement, any of the other Loan Documents or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any action taken or omitted by such Agent Indemnitee under or in connection with any of the foregoing; provided that no Lender shall be liable for the payment of any portion of such liabilities, obligations,

losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements that are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from such Agent Indemnitee's gross negligence or willful misconduct. The agreements in this Section shall survive the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

- 9.8. <u>Agent in Its Individual Capacity</u>. Each Agent and its affiliates may make loans to, accept deposits from and generally engage in any kind of business with any Loan Party as though such Agent were not an Agent. With respect to its Loans made or renewed by it, each Agent shall have the same rights and powers under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as any Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not an Agent, and the terms "Lender" and "Lenders" shall include each Agent in its individual capacity.
- 9.9. Successor Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent may resign as Administrative Agent upon 10 days' notice to the Lenders and the Borrower. If the Administrative Agent shall resign as Administrative Agent under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, then the Required Lenders shall appoint from among the Lenders a successor agent for the Lenders, whereupon such successor agent shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of the Administrative Agent, and the term "Administrative Agent" shall mean such successor agent effective upon such appointment and approval, and the former Administrative Agent's rights, powers and duties as Administrative Agent shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of such former Administrative Agent or any of the parties to this Agreement or any holders of the Loans. If no successor agent has accepted appointment as Administrative Agent by the date that is 10 days following a retiring Administrative Agent's notice of resignation, the retiring Administrative Agent hereunder until such time, if any, as the Required Lenders appoint a successor agent as provided for above. After any retiring Administrative Agent may in its discretion resign as Collateral Agent at any time it resigns as Administrative Agent.
- 9.10. Execution of Loan Documents. The Lenders hereby empower and authorize the Agents, on behalf of the Lenders, to execute and deliver to the Loan Parties the other Loan Documents and all related agreements, certificates, documents, or instruments as shall be necessary or appropriate to effect the purposes of the Loan Documents. Each Lender agrees that any action taken by the Agents or the Required Lenders (or any other instructing group of Lenders specified by this Agreement) in accordance with the terms of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, and the exercise by the Agents or the Required Lenders (or any other instructing group of Lenders specified by this Agreement) of their respective powers set forth therein or herein, together with such other powers that are reasonably incidental thereto, shall be binding upon all of the Lenders.
- 9.11. <u>Collateral Agent</u>. (a) The provisions of Section 9 that apply to the Administrative Agent shall apply, mutatis mutandis, to the Collateral Agent and to any successor Collateral Agent, as applicable; provided that, notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Collateral Agent shall have the right to appoint a successor to itself as Collateral Agent and without the consent of any Lender.
- (b) The Collateral Agent is authorized on behalf of all the Lenders, without the necessity of any notice to or further consent from the Lenders, from time to time to take any action with respect to any Collateral or the Loan Documents which may be necessary to perfect and maintain a perfected security interest in and Liens upon the Collateral granted pursuant to the Loan Documents. Except for the safe custody of any Collateral in its possession and the accounting for moneys actually received by it hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents, the Collateral Agent shall not have

any duty as to any Collateral, as to ascertaining or taking action with respect to calls, conversions, exchanges, maturities, trades or other matters relative to any Collateral, whether or not the Collateral Agent is deemed to have knowledge of such matters, or as to taking of any necessary steps to preserve rights against any parties or any other rights pertaining to any Collateral (including the filing of UCC Financing and Continuation Statements). The Collateral Agent shall be deemed to have exercised appropriate and due care in the custody and preservation of any Collateral in its possession if such Collateral is accorded treatment substantially equal to that which other collateral agents accord similar property.

(c) Each of the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, in its capacity as an agent under the Intercreditor Agreement, shall be entitled to all right, privileges, protections, immunities, benefits and indemnities provided to the Administrative Agent under this Section 9.

SECTION 10. MISCELLANEOUS

10.1. Amendments and Waivers. (a) Neither this Agreement, any other Loan Document, nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 10.1. The Required Lenders and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (a) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or of the Loan Parties hereunder or thereunder or (b) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or any Default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided, however, that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (i) forgive the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity of any Loan, extend the scheduled date of any principal amortization payment in respect of any Term Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest or fee payable hereunder (except (x) in connection with the waiver of applicability of any post-default increase in interest rates (which waiver shall be effective with the consent of the Majority Facility Lenders of each adversely affected Facility), (y) in connection with the waiver or extension of any mandatory prepayment hereunder, and (z) that any amendment or modification of defined terms used in the financial covenants in this Agreement shall not constitute a reduction in the rate of interest or fees for purposes of this clause (i)) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, or increase the amount or extend the expiration date of any Lender's Commitment, in each case without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby; (ii) eliminate or reduce the voting rights of any Lender under this Section 10.1 without the written consent of such Lender; (iii) reduce any percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders or consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders; (iv) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 9 or any other provision of any Loan Document that affects the Administrative Agent without the written consent of the Administrative Agent; (v) release all or substantially all of the Collateral securing the Obligations or release all or substantially all of the Guarantors from their obligations under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, in each case without the consent of each Lender; (vi) reduce the percentage specified in the definition of Majority Facility Lenders with respect to any Facility without the written consent of all Lenders under such Facility; or (vii) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 3 without the written consent of the Issuing Lender. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each of the Lenders and shall be binding upon the Loan Parties, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent and all future holders of the Loans. In the case of any waiver, the Loan Parties, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall be restored to their former position and rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and any

Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured and not continuing; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default, or impair any right consequent thereon.

- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Administrative Agent may amend or supplement the Intercreditor Agreement and the Security Documents without the consent of any Lender or the Required Lenders (but with the consent of the Borrower to the extent required under the Intercreditor Agreement and the Security Documents) to cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency in the Intercreditor Agreement or the Security Documents.
- (c) The Borrower shall be permitted to replace any Lender that requests any payment under Section 2.16 or 2.17(a) or that does not consent to any proposed amendment, supplement, modification, consent or waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document that requires the consent of each of the Lenders or each of the Lenders affected thereby (so long as the consent of the Required Lenders has been obtained) or any Revolving Lenders that becomes a Defaulting Lender, with a replacement financial institution; <u>provided</u> that (i) such replacement does not conflict with any Requirement of Law, (ii) the replacement financial institution shall purchase, at par, all Loans and other amounts owing to such replaced Lender on or prior to the date of replacement, (iii) the Borrower shall be liable to such replaced Lender under Section 2.18 if any Eurodollar Loan owing to such replaced Lender shall be purchased other than on the last day of the Interest Period relating thereto, (iv) the replacement financial institution shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, (v) the replaced Lender shall be obligated to make such replacement in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.6 (<u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall be obligated to pay the processing and recordation fee referred to therein) and (vi) any such replacement shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any rights that the Borrower, the Administrative Agent or any other Lender shall have against the replaced Lender.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be amended (x) with the written consent of the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the Lenders providing the relevant Replacement Term Loans (as defined below) to permit the refinancing of all or a portion of the Loans outstanding hereunder ("Refinanced Terms Loans") with a replacement term loan tranche hereunder which shall be Loans hereunder ("Replacement Term Loans"); provided that (i) the aggregate principal amount of such Replacement Term Loans shall not exceed the aggregate principal amount of such Refinanced Term Loans, (ii) the weighted average life to maturity of such Replacement Term Loans shall not be shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of such Refinanced Term Loans at the time of such refinancing and (iii) all other terms applicable to such Replacement Term Loans shall be substantially identical to, or less favorable to the Lenders providing, such Replacement Term Loans than, those applicable to such Refinanced Term Loans, except to the extent necessary to provide for covenants and other terms applicable to any period after the latest final maturity of any Loans in effect immediately prior to such refinancing and (y) with the written consent of the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the Lenders providing the relevant Replacement Revolving Loans (as defined below) to permit the refinancing of any Refinanced Term Loans with a revolving facility hereunder ("Replacement Revolving Facility"); provided that (i) the aggregate principal amount of such Replacement Revolving Facility shall not exceed the aggregate principal amount of such Refinanced Term Loans, (ii) the final maturity date of such Replacement Revolving Facility shall be no earlier than the Maturity Date of the Refinanced Term Loans, (iii) the Replacement Revolving Facility shall be fully drawn on the closing date thereof and the proceeds of the Replacement Revolving Facility shall be used to repay the outstanding Refinanced Term Loans, and (iv) the Replacement Revolving Facility shall be on terms and pursuant to documentation to be determined by the Borrower and the Persons willing to provide such Replacement Revolving Facility, provided that (A) to the extent such terms and documentation are not consistent with the Term Facility (other than with respect to pricing) they shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (B) if the Applicable Margin (which term for purposes of this Section 10.1(d) shall include any upfront

fees payable by the Borrower to the lenders under the Term Facility or the Replacement Revolving Facility, as applicable, in the primary syndication thereof (with such upfront fees being equated to interest based on assumed three-year life to maturity)) relating to any Replacement Revolving Facility exceeds the Applicable Margin relating to the Refinanced Term Loans immediately prior to the refinancing thereof, the Applicable Margin relating to the Term Facility shall be adjusted to equal the Applicable Margin relating to such Replacement Revolving Facility.

- (e) In addition, notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement, including this Section 10.1, and the other Loan Documents may be amended (or amended and restated) pursuant to Section 2.20 in order to add any Incremental Facility to this Agreement and (a) to permit the extensions of credit from time to time outstanding thereunder and the accrued interest and fees in respect thereof to share ratably in the benefits of this Agreement (including the rights of the lenders under Incremental Facility to share ratably with the Facilities in prepayments pursuant to Sections 2.8 and 2.9), the Guaranty and Collateral Agreement and the other Loan Documents with the Loans and the accrued interest and fees in respect thereof, (b) to include appropriately the Lenders holding such credit facility in any determination of the Required Lenders and (c) to amend other provision of the Loan Documents so that the Incremental Facility is appropriately incorporated (including this Section 10.1).
- 10.2. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the respective parties hereto to be effective shall be in writing (including by telecopy), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered, or three Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, or, in the case of telecopy notice, when received, addressed as follows in the case of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, and as set forth in an administrative questionnaire delivered to the Administrative Agent in the case of the Lenders, or to such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto:

The Borrower:

Lear Corporation 21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48033 Attention: Shari L. Burgess Telecopy: (248) 447-1593 Telephone: (248) 447-1580 Email: sburgess@lear.com

With copies to:

Lear Corporation 21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48033 Attention: Terrence B. Larkin Telecopy: (248) 447-5126 Telephone: (248) 447-5123 Email: TLarkin@lear.com

With copies to (which shall not constitute a notice hereunder):

Winston & Strawn LLP 35 West Wacker Drive Chicago, IL 60601-9703 Telecopy: (312) 558-5989 Telephone: (312) 558-5700 Email: CBoehrer@winston.com

Administrative Agent or Collateral Agent:

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.

Attention: Richard Duker Telecopy: (212) 270-5100 Telephone: (212) 270-3057

Email: richard.duker@jpmorgan.com

With copies to:

1111 Fannin Street, Floor 10 Houston, TX 77002 Attention: Alice Telles Telecopy: (713) 750-2938 Telephone: (713) 750-7941 Email: alice.h.telles@jpmchase.com

provided that any notice, request or demand to or upon the Agents or the Lenders shall not be effective until received.

Notices and other communications to the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to notices pursuant to Section 2 unless otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and the applicable Lender. The Administrative Agent or the Borrower may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it; provided that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications.

- 10.3. No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any Lender, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the other Loan Documents shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.
- 10.4. <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. All representations and warranties made hereunder, in the other Loan Documents and in any document, certificate or statement delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the making of the Loans and other extensions of credit hereunder.
- 10.5. <u>Payment of Expenses and Taxes</u>. The Borrower agrees (a) to pay or reimburse each Agent for all its reasonable, out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with the development, preparation and execution of, and any amendment, supplement or modification to, this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any other documents prepared in connection herewith or therewith, and the consummation and administration of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel and any financial advisor or third party consultants or appraisers to and each Agent and filing and recording fees and expenses, with statements with respect to the foregoing to be submitted to the Borrower prior to the Closing Date (in the case of

amounts to be paid on the Closing Date) and from time to time thereafter on such other periodic basis as each Agent shall deem appropriate, (b) to pay or reimburse each Lender and each Agent for all its reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement or preservation of any rights under this Agreement, including in connection with any work-out, restructuring, forbearance or other amendment providing relief to the Borrower, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents related thereto, including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel and any financial advisor or third party consultants or appraisers to each Agent and the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the several Lenders; provided that, in the case of clauses (a) and (b), the Borrower shall not be obligated to so reimburse for more than one law firm (and, in addition to such law firm, any local counsel engaged in each relevant jurisdiction by such law firm) as counsel for the Lenders and the Agents, (c) to pay, indemnify, and hold each Lender and each Agent harmless from, any and all recording and filing fees, if any, that may be payable or determined to be payable in connection with the execution and delivery of, or consummation or administration of any of the transactions contemplated by, or any amendment, supplement or modification of, or any waiver or consent under or in respect of, this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents related thereto, and (d) to pay, indemnify, and hold each Lender and each Agent and their respective officers, directors, employees, affiliates, agents, advisors, trustees and controlling persons (each, an "Indemnitee") harmless from and against any and all other liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever arising out of any litigation, investigation or proceeding with respect to the execution, delivery, enforcement, performance and administration of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents and instruments referred to therein, including any of the foregoing relating to the use of proceeds of the Loans or the violation of, noncompliance with or liability under, any Environmental Law applicable to the operations of any Group Member or any of the Properties and the reasonable fees and expenses of legal counsel in connection with claims, actions or proceedings by any Indemnitee against any Loan Party under any Loan Document (all the foregoing in this clause (d), collectively, the "Indemnified Liabilities"), provided, that the Borrower shall have no obligation hereunder to any Indemnitee with respect to Indemnified Liabilities to the extent such Indemnified Liabilities are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct of such Indemnitee. Without limiting the foregoing, and to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Borrower agrees not to assert and to cause its Subsidiaries not to assert, and hereby waives and agrees to cause its Subsidiaries to waive, all rights for contribution or any other rights of recovery with respect to all claims, demands, penalties, fines, liabilities, settlements, damages, costs and expenses of whatever kind or nature, under or related to Environmental Laws, that any of them might have by statute or otherwise against any Indemnitee. All amounts due under this Section 10.5 shall be payable not later than 10 days after a reasonably detailed written demand therefor. Statements payable by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 10.5 shall be submitted to Shari Burgess (Telecopy No. (248) 447-1593; Telephone No. 248-447-1580; and Email: sburgess@lear.com), at the address of the Borrower set forth in Section 10.2, or to such other Person or address as may be hereafter designated by the Borrower in a written notice to the Administrative Agent. The agreements in this Section 10.5 shall survive repayment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

10.6. <u>Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments</u>. (a) The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby (including any affiliate of the Issuing Lender that issues any Letter of Credit), except that (i) the Borrower may not assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of each Lender (and any attempted assignment or transfer by the Borrower without such consent shall be null and void), (ii) no Lender may assign or otherwise transfer its rights or obligations hereunder except in accordance with this Section and (iii) no Lender may assign or otherwise transfer its rights or obligations hereunder to any Loan Party or any of its Affiliates.

- (b) (i) Subject to the conditions set forth in paragraph (b)(ii) below and subject to paragraph (a)(iii) above, any Lender may assign to one or more Eligible Assignees (each, an "Assignee") all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans at the time owing to it) with the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, provided that no consent of the Administrative Agent shall be required for an assignment of all or any portion of a Term Loan to a Lender, an affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund; and
 - (ii) Assignments shall be subject to the following additional conditions:
 - (A) except in the case of an assignment to a Lender, an affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund or an assignment of the entire remaining amount of the assigning Lender's Commitments, the amount of the Commitments or Loans of the assigning Lender subject to each such assignment (determined as of the date the Assignment and Assumption with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Administrative Agent) shall not be less than \$1,000,000 (or, in the case of the Incremental Revolving Facility, \$5,000,000) unless the Administrative Agent otherwise consents;
 - (B) (1) the parties to each assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Assumption, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500 and (2) the assigning Lender shall have paid in full any amounts owing by it to the Administrative Agent; and
 - (C) the Assignee, if it shall not be a Lender, shall deliver to the Administrative Agent an administrative questionnaire in which the Assignee designates one or more credit contacts to whom all syndicate-level information (which may contain material non-public information about the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities) will be made available and who may receive such information in accordance with the assignee's compliance procedures and applicable laws, including Federal and state securities laws.
 - (iii) Subject to acceptance and recording thereof pursuant to paragraph (b)(iv) below, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Assumption the Assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, have the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement, and the assigning Lender thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Assumption covering all of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.16, 2.17, 2.18 and 10.5). Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this Section 10.6 shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with and to the extent permitted by paragraph (c) of this Section.
 - (iv) The Administrative Agent, acting for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices a copy of each Assignment and Assumption delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Commitments of, and principal amount of the Loans and L/C Obligations owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Lenders shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement, notwithstanding notice to the contrary. The Register shall be

available for inspection by the Borrower and any Lender, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

- (v) Upon its receipt of a duly completed Assignment and Assumption executed by an assigning Lender and an Assignee, the Assignee's completed administrative questionnaire (unless the Assignee shall already be a Lender hereunder), the processing and recordation fee referred to in paragraph (b) of this Section and any written consent to such assignment required by paragraph (b) of this Section, the Administrative Agent shall accept such Assignment and Assumption and record the information contained therein in the Register. No assignment shall be effective for purposes of this Agreement unless it has been recorded in the Register as provided in this paragraph.
- (c) (i) Any Lender may, without the consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, sell participations to one or more banks or other entities (a "Participant") in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans owing to it); provided that (A) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (B) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations and (C) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement. Any agreement pursuant to which a Lender sells such a participation shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right to enforce this Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; provided that such agreement may provide that such Lender will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any amendment, modification or waiver that (1) requires the consent of each Lender directly affected thereby pursuant to the proviso to the second sentence of Section 10.1 and (2) directly affects such Participant. Subject to paragraph (c)(ii) of this Section, the Borrower agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.16, 2.17 and 2.18 to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to paragraph (b) of this Section. To the extent permitted by law, each Participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of Section 10.7(b) as though it were a Lender, provided such Participant shall be subject to Section 10.7(a) as though it were a Lender.
 - (ii) A Participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 2.16, 2.17 or 2.18 than the applicable Lender would have been entitled to receive with respect to the participation sold to such Participant, unless the sale of the participation to such Participant is made with the Borrower's prior written consent. Any Participant that is a Non-U.S. Lender shall not be entitled to the benefits of Section 2.17 unless such Participant complies with Section 2.17(d).
 - (iii) In the event that any Lender sells a participation in a Loan, such Lender shall, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of all participants in the Loans held by it and the principal amount (and stated interest thereon) of the portion of the Loan which is the subject of the participation (the "Participation Register"). A Loan may be participated in whole or in part only by registration of such participation on the Participation Register. Any transfer of such participation may be effected only by the Registration of such transfer on the Participation Register. The entries in the Participation Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error and such Lender shall treat such participants whose name is recorded in the Participation Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement, notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. The Participation Register shall be available for inspection by the Administrative Agent at any reasonable time upon reasonable prior notice.

- (d) Any Lender may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to secure obligations of such Lender, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank, and this Section shall not apply to any such pledge or assignment of a security interest; <u>provided</u> that no such pledge or assignment of a security interest shall release a Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledgee or Assignee for such Lender as a party hereto.
- (e) The Borrower, upon receipt of written notice from the relevant Lender, agrees to issue Notes to any Lender requiring Notes to facilitate transactions of the type described in paragraph (d) above.
- (f) Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Conduit Lender may assign any or all of the Loans it may have funded hereunder to its designating Lender without the consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent and without regard to the limitations set forth in Section 10.6(b) (but with regard to the requirements set forth in Section 10.6(b)(iv)). Each of the Borrower, each Lender and the Administrative Agent hereby confirms that it will not institute against a Conduit Lender or join any other Person in instituting against a Conduit Lender any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceeding under any state bankruptcy or similar law, for one year and one day after the payment in full of the latest maturing commercial paper note issued by such Conduit Lender; provided, however, that each Lender designating any Conduit Lender hereby agrees to indemnify, save and hold harmless each other party hereto for any loss, cost, damage or expense arising out of its inability to institute such a proceeding against such Conduit Lender during such period of forbearance.
- 10.7. Adjustments; Set off. (a) Except to the extent that this Agreement, any other Loan Document or a court order expressly provides for payments to be allocated to a particular Lender or Lenders (including assignments made pursuant to Section 10.6), if any Lender (a "Benefited Lender") shall, at any time after the Loans and other amounts payable hereunder shall immediately become due and payable pursuant to Section 8, receive any payment of all or part of the Obligations owing to it, or receive any collateral in respect thereof (whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by set off, or otherwise), in a greater proportion than any such payment to or collateral received by any other Lender, if any, in respect of the Obligations owing to such other Lender, such Benefited Lender shall purchase for cash from the other Lenders a participating interest in such portion of the Obligations owing to each such other Lender, or shall provide such other Lenders with the benefits of any such collateral, as shall be necessary to cause such Benefited Lender to share the excess payment or benefits of such collateral ratably with each of the Lenders; provided, however, that if all or any portion of such excess payment or benefits is thereafter recovered from such Benefited Lender, such purchase shall be rescinded, and the purchase price and benefits returned, to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.
- (b) In addition to any rights and remedies of the Lenders provided by law, each Lender shall have the right, without prior notice to the Borrower or the Guarantors, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower and the Guarantors to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon any Obligations becoming due and payable by the Borrower or the Guarantors hereunder (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), to set off and appropriate and apply against such Obligations any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final but not any trust or fiduciary account), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Lender or any branch or agency thereof to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower or the Guarantors, as the case may be. Each Lender agrees promptly to notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent after any such setoff and application made by such Lender, provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such setoff and application.

- 10.8. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Agreement by email or facsimile transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. A set of the copies of this Agreement signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.
- 10.9. <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Agreement that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 10.10. <u>Integration</u>. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of the Loan Parties, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof, and there are no promises, undertakings, representations or warranties by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, or any Lender relative to the subject matter hereof not expressly set forth or referred to herein or in the other Loan Documents.
- 10.11. <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
 - 10.12. Submission To Jurisdiction; Waivers. Each Loan Party hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:
 - (a) submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the non exclusive general jurisdiction of (i) any State or Federal court of competent jurisdiction sitting in New York County, New York; and (ii) appellate courts from any thereof;
 - (b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same;
 - (c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to such Loan Party at its address set forth in Section 10.2 or at such other address of which the Administrative Agent shall have been notified pursuant thereto;
 - (d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction; and
 - (e) waives, to the maximum extent not prohibited by law, any right it may have to claim or recover in any legal action or proceeding referred to in this Section any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages.

- 10.13. Acknowledgements. Each Loan Party hereby acknowledges that:
 - (a) it has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (b) none of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent nor any Lender has any fiduciary relationship with or duty to any Loan Party arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and Lenders, on one hand, and the Loan Parties, on the other hand, in connection herewith or therewith is solely that of debtor and creditor; and
- (c) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Loan Documents or otherwise exists by virtue of the transactions contemplated hereby among the Lenders or among the Loan Parties and the Lenders.
- 10.14. Releases of Guarantees and Liens. (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, each of the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent is hereby irrevocably authorized by each Lender (without requirement of notice to or consent of any Lender except as expressly required by Section 10.1) to take any action requested by the Borrower having the effect of releasing, or subordinating any Lien on, any Collateral or guarantee obligations (i) to the extent necessary to permit consummation of any transaction not prohibited by any Loan Document or that has been consented to in accordance with Section 10.1 or (ii) under the circumstances described in paragraph (b) below.
- (b) At such time as the Loans, the Reimbursement Obligations and the other obligations under the Loan Documents (other than obligations under or in respect of Specified Letters of Credit and Specified Swap Agreements and any contingent indemnification obligations) shall have been paid in full, the Commitments have been terminated and the Letter of Credit shall be outstanding, the Collateral shall be released from the Liens created by the Loan Documents, and all obligations related thereto (other than those expressly stated to survive such termination) of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each Loan Party shall terminate, all without delivery of any instrument or performance of any act by any Person.
- 10.15. Confidentiality. Each of the Administrative Agent and each Lender agrees to keep confidential all non-public information provided to it by any Loan Party, the Administrative Agent or any Lender pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement that is designated by the provider thereof as confidential; provided that nothing herein shall prevent the Administrative Agent or any Lender from disclosing any such information (a) to the Administrative Agent, any other Lender or any affiliate thereof, (b) subject to an agreement to comply with the provisions of this Section, to any actual or prospective Transferee or any direct or indirect counterparty to any Swap Agreement (or any professional advisors to such counterparty), (c) to its employees, officers, directors, agents, attorneys, accountants and other professional advisors or those of any of its affiliates, provided that such Persons have been advised of the confidentiality provisions hereof and are subject thereto, (d) upon the request or demand of any Governmental Authority, (e) in response to any order of any court or other Governmental Authority or as may otherwise be required pursuant to any Requirement of Law, (f) if requested or required to do so in connection with any litigation or similar proceeding, (g) that has been publicly disclosed, (h) to the National Association of Insurance Commissioners or any similar organization or any nationally recognized rating agency that requires access to information about a Lender's investment portfolio in connection with ratings issued with respect to such Lender, or (i) in connection with the exercise of any remedy hereunder or under any other Loan Document.

Each Lender acknowledges that information furnished to it pursuant to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents may include material non-public information concerning the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities, and confirms that it has developed compliance procedures regarding the use of material non-public information and that it will handle such material non-public information in accordance with those procedures and applicable law, including Federal and state securities laws.

All information, including requests for waivers and amendments, furnished by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent pursuant to, or in the course of administering, this Agreement or the other Loan Documents will be syndicate-level information, which may contain material non-public information about the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities. Accordingly, each Lender represents to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent that it has identified in its administrative questionnaire a credit contact who may receive information that may contain material non-public information in accordance with its compliance procedures and applicable law, including Federal and state securities laws.

- 10.16. <u>WAIVERS OF JURY TRIAL</u>. THE BORROWER, THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND THE LENDERS HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT AND FOR ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN.
- 10.17. <u>USA Patriot Act</u>. Each Lender hereby notifies the Borrower that pursuant to the requirements of the USA Patriot Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "Patriot Act"), it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Borrower, which information includes the name and address of the Borrower and other information that will allow such Lender to identify the Borrower in accordance with the Patriot Act.
- 10.18. <u>Amendment and Restatement</u>. This Agreement amends and restates the Existing Credit Agreement. All indebtedness, obligations and Liens created by the Existing Credit Agreement and the Loan Documents referred to therein remain outstanding and in effect and are continued by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with such modifications as are set forth herein and therein.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

LEAR CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent and as a Lender

/s/ Richard W. Duker By: Name: Richard W. Duker Title: Managing Director

BARCLAYS BANK PLC, as Documentation Agent and as a Lender

By: /s/ Craig Malloy

Name: Craig Malloy
Title: Director

Citibank, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Wayne Beckmann
Name: Wayne Beckmann

Title: Managing Director

HSBC Bank USA NA, as a Lender

By: /s/ Peter Leonard
Name: Peter Leonard

Title: Assistant Vice President

UBS Loan Finance LLC, as a Lender

By: /s/ Irja R. Otsa
Name: Irja Otsa

Title: Associate Director

By: /s/ Mary E. Evans Name: Mary E. Evans Title: Associate Director

Annex III

Conditions Precedent to Permitted Acquisitions

- (1) The Administrative Agent shall receive not less than ten Business Days' prior written notice of such Acquisition, which notice shall include a reasonably detailed description of the proposed terms of such Acquisition and identify the anticipated closing date thereof;
- (2) concurrently with such Acquisition, the Borrower shall comply, and shall cause the Target to the extent applicable to comply, with the provisions of Section 6.9 of the Credit Agreement;
- (3) after giving effect to such Acquisition and the incurrence of any Indebtedness in connection therewith, (a) no Default or Event of Default shall exist, and (b) the Borrower shall be in compliance on a pro forma basis with the covenants set forth in Section 7.1 recomputed for the most recently ended fiscal quarter of the Borrower for which information is available regarding the business being acquired;
- (4) all material consents necessary for such Acquisition have been acquired and such Acquisition shall have been approved by the applicable Target's board of directors or similar governing body;
 - (5) the applicable Target shall be engaged in substantially the same type of business as the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or a reasonable extension thereof;
- (6) the aggregate consideration (including all (i) cash and other property (other than common stock of the Borrower), (ii) Earn-Outs, (iii) Seller Debt and (iv) any other Indebtedness that is assumed or acquired by the Borrower of any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the Acquisition) paid in connection with all Acquisitions shall not exceed \$400,000,000.

FIRST AMENDMENT

FIRST AMENDMENT, dated as of March 19, 2010 (this "<u>Amendment</u>"), to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of March 18, 2010 (the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the several lenders from time to time parties thereto (the "<u>Lenders</u>"), the several agents parties thereto and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent (the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Borrower entered into the Credit Agreement, dated as of October 23, 2009 (the "Original First Lien Credit Agreement") with the several lenders from time to time parties thereto, the several agents parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent;

WHEREAS, the Original First Lien Credit Agreement was amended and restated on March 18, 2010 to add the three-year Incremental Revolving Facility to the Original First Lien Credit Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A;

WHEREAS, the Borrower entered into the Second Lien Credit Agreement, dated as of November 9, 2009 (the "Second Lien Credit Agreement") with the several lenders from time to time parties thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent;

WHEREAS, the Borrower intends to issue unsecured notes the proceeds of which shall be used to repay all or a portion of the outstanding obligations under the Second Lien Credit Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested, and the Required Lenders and the Administrative Agent have agreed, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, that the Credit Agreement shall be amended as set forth herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

- SECTION 1. Defined Terms. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Credit Agreement.
- SECTION 2. Amendments. (a) Section 1.1 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended as follows:
 - (i) by adding the following new definitions, to appear in proper alphabetical order:

"Available Liquidity": on any date of determination, the sum, without duplication, of (i) the cash and Cash Equivalents which are not subject to any Liens (other than (a) Liens in favor of the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties, (b) Liens permitted by Section 7.3(c)(ii) and (c) inchoate Liens arising by operating of law which are not the subject of enforcement actions) held by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on such date and (ii) the aggregate amount of the Available Revolving Commitments of all Revolving Lenders on such date.

- "First Amendment": the First Amendment to this Agreement, dated as of the First Amendment Effective Date.
- "First Amendment Effective Date": the date on which the conditions precedent set forth in clauses (i) and (ii) of Section 4 of the First Amendment shall have been satisfied, which date is March 19, 2010.
- "<u>Permitted Notes</u>": unsecured notes issued by the Borrower in a principal amount of not less than \$350,000,000 with a scheduled maturity date not earlier than one year after the Maturity Date and with customary market terms for comparable high-yield instruments.
- "Unsecured Note Indenture": the Indenture between the Borrower, as issuer, certain of its Subsidiaries, as guarantors, and the trustee named therein, under which the Permitted Notes are issued.
 - (ii) by deleting the phrase ", the Intercreditor Agreement" from the definition of "Loan Documents";
 - (iii) by deleting the definition of "Maturity Date" and substituting in lieu thereof the following:
 - "Maturity Date": with respect to any Term Loan, the fifth anniversary of the Closing Date.
 - (iv) by deleting the definition of "Permitted Second Lien Indebtedness" in its entirety.
- (b) Section 2.4 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the parenthetical beginning with "(it being understood that" appearing in clauses (a) and (b) thereof in its entirety.
- (c) Section 2.9(a) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the parenthetical in the second line thereof and inserting in lieu thereof "(excluding any Excluded Issuance and any Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(a) through (s), but in the case of Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(m) only to the extent the Net Cash Proceeds are applied to prepay the outstanding obligations under the Second Lien Credit Agreement)".
- (d) Section 2.20 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the phrase "and there shall be not more than 3 requests for Incremental Facilities" therefrom and by inserting the phrase "at any one time outstanding" following the phrase "\$200,000,000" therein.
 - (e) Section 2.21 of the Credit Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety and the phrase "[Reserved]" substituted in lieu thereof.
 - (f) Section 4.4 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the phrase "and the Second Lien Term Loans" in the parenthetical thereof.
 - (g) Section 7.2 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended as follows:

- (i) by deleting clause (m) thereof and substituting in lieu thereof the following:
- "(m) (i) unsecured Indebtedness of the Borrower in respect of the Permitted Notes; <u>provided</u> that any Net Cash Proceeds from the issuance of the Permitted Notes shall first be applied to repay obligations outstanding under the Second Lien Credit Agreement and then any amounts in excess of the amount required to prepay all obligations under the Second Lien Credit Agreement shall be applied as a prepayment of the Term Loans in accordance with Section 2.9(a) until the Term Loans have been repaid in full and (ii) unsecured Guarantee Obligations of any Guarantor in respect of such Indebtedness."
- (ii) by adding to clause (s) thereof (A) the phrase ", (m)" after the phrase "(f)" in the fourth line thereof, (B) replacing the phrase "or" after the phrase "(p)" in the fourth line thereof with a comma and (C) adding the phase "or (t)" after the phase "(q)" in the fourth line thereof.
- (h) Section 7.3(v) of the Credit Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety and the phrase "[Reserved]" substituted in lieu thereof.
- (i) Section 7.6 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by (i) deleting the word "and" at the end of clause (d) thereof and substituting therefor a comma and (ii) inserting the following clause (f) after clause (e) thereof:
 - "and (f) after the Term Loans have been repaid in full and if no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom, (i) the Company and any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments in an amount not to exceed (A) \$100,000,000 for the period from the First Amendment Effective Date through March 31, 2011, (B) \$75,000,000 for the period from April 1, 2011 through March 31, 2012 and (C) \$75,000,000 for the period from April 1, 2012 through March 31, 2013, provided that the unused amount of any Restricted Payments permitted to be made during any period specified in clauses (A) through (C) above and not made during such period may be carried over and used during any subsequent period (including at any time after March 31, 2013) and (ii) on or after March 31, 2011, the Company and any Subsidiary may make additional Restricted Payments in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$100,000,000, provided that, after giving pro forma effect to the making of any Restricted Payment under this clause (ii), (A) the Consolidated Leverage Ratio, recomputed for the most recently ended period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower for which financial statements are available, is less than 1.5 to 1.0 and (B) the Available Liquidity of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries is greater than \$1,000,000,000"
 - (j) Section 7.11 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting clause (c) thereof in its entirety and substituting therefor the following:
 - "(c) (i) the Unsecured Note Indenture and any Guarantee Obligations with respect thereto or any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof (provided that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable than that which exists in the Unsecured Note Indenture) and (ii) any agreement governing any Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date and any agreement governing any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness of such Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date (provided that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exists in the agreement governing such Indebtedness as of the Closing Date);"

- (k) Section 7.12 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting clause (i) thereof in its entirety and substituting therefor the following:
- "(i) any restrictions existing under the Loan Documents, the Unsecured Note Indenture and any agreement governing Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof (<u>provided</u> that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exits in the Unsecured Note Indenture) and any agreement governing any Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date and any agreement governing any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness of such Indebtedness existing as of the Closing Date (<u>provided</u> that the prohibition or limitation contained therein is no less favorable to the Lenders than that which exists in the agreement governing such Indebtedness as of the Closing Date)"
- (l) Section 7.15 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting such section in its entirety and substituting therefor the following:
- "7.15. Optional Payments and Modifications in respect of Certain Indebtedness. (a) Make or offer to make any payment, prepayment, repurchase or redemption of or otherwise defease or segregate funds with respect to the Permitted Notes or any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof other than (i) scheduled payments of interest, (ii) refinancings thereof to the extent permitted by Section 7.2 and (iii) repurchases or redemptions of the Permitted Notes or any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof in an aggregate amount not to exceed 10% of the original face amount of the Permitted Notes in any fiscal year of the Borrower, provided that (A) after giving pro forma effect to any such repurchase or redemption, the Consolidated Leverage Ratio, recomputed for the most recently ended period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower for which financial statements are available, is less than 1.5 to 1.0 and (B) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result from such repurchase or redemption or (b) amend, modify, waive or otherwise change, or consent or agree to any amendment, modification, waiver or other change to, any of the terms of the Unsecured Note Indenture or the documents governing any Permitted Refinancing Indebtedness in respect thereof in a manner that is materially adverse to the Lenders."
- (m) Section 8.1(j) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the word "or" at the end thereof.
- (n) Section 8.1(k) of the Credit Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety.
- (o) Section 9.11(c) of the Credit Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety.
- (p) Section 10.1(b) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the phrase "the Intercreditor Agreement and" and the phrase "the Intercreditor Agreement or" in each place where such phrase appear in such Section.

SECTION 3. Acknowledgement and Authorization.

- (a) <u>Acknowledgement</u>. The Lenders party hereto hereby acknowledge and approve, effective as of March 19, 2010, the addition of the revolving credit facility with an expiration date of March 18, 2013, including all of the specific terms and provisions set forth in the Credit Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit A.
- (b) <u>Prepayment of Second Lien Credit Agreement Obligations</u>. If upon issuance of the Permitted Notes the Net Cash Proceeds of the Permitted Notes are not sufficient to prepay the obligations with respect to the Second Lien Credit Agreement in full, the Lenders party hereto hereby authorize the Borrower to prepay such obligations with cash on the balance sheet of the Borrower.
- (c) <u>Waiver</u>. The Lenders party hereto hereby waive the requirements of Sections 2.8 and 2.18 of the Credit Agreement with respect to any prepayments of the Term Loans with the Net Cash Proceeds from the issuance of the Permitted Notes.
- (d) <u>Termination of Intercreditor Agreement</u>. The Lenders party hereto hereby authorize the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent to terminate the Intercreditor Agreement upon the prepayment in full of the Indebtedness outstanding under the Second Lien Credit Agreement in a manner which requires the Second Lien Agent to release the second priority liens granted with respect to such Indebtedness. Upon termination of the Intercreditor Agreement, Section 8.17 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement shall be deemed deleted in its entirety.
- SECTION 4. <u>Conditions to Effectiveness</u>. This Amendment shall become effective on the date (the "<u>Amendment Effective Date</u>") on which all of the conditions precedent set forth in the following clauses (i) and (ii) have been satisfied or waived:
 - (i) the Administrative Agent shall have received a counterpart of this Amendment, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of the Borrower and the Required Lenders; and
 - (ii) the Administrative Agent shall have received an executed Acknowledgment and Consent, in the form set forth at the end of this Amendment, from each Loan Party;

<u>provided</u> that the amendments set forth in Section 2 hereof (other than under clause (d) of Section 2) shall only become effective when the Administrative Agent shall have received evidence reasonably satisfactory to it that the Permitted Notes shall have been (or shall substantially contemporaneously be) issued pursuant to the terms of the Unsecured Note Indenture.

SECTION 5. Fees. The Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent, on the Amendment Effective Date if this Amendment becomes effective prior to 2:00 p.m., New York City time, and on the Business Day following the Amendment Effective Date if this Amendment becomes effective after 2:00 p.m., New York City time, for distribution to each Lender which has delivered an executed copy of this Amendment to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the consent deadline for this Amendment, an amendment fee equal to 0.10% of such Lender's Revolving Commitments and outstanding Term Loans, as applicable.

SECTION 6. Effect on the Loan Documents. (a) Except as specifically amended or waived herein, all Loan Documents shall continue to be in full force and effect and are hereby in all respects ratified and confirmed. The Borrower hereby agrees, with respect to each Loan Document to

which it is a party, that: (i) all of its obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under such Loan Document shall remain in full force and effect on a continuous basis after giving effect to this Amendment and (ii) all of the Liens and security interests created and arising under such Loan Document shall remain in full force and effect on a continuous basis, and the perfected status and priority of each such Lien and security interest continues in full force and effect on a continuous basis, unimpaired, uninterrupted and undischarged, after giving effect to this Amendment, as collateral security for its obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under the Credit Agreement.

- (b) Except as specifically provided herein, the execution, delivery and effectiveness of this Amendment shall not operate as a waiver of any right, power or remedy of any Lender or the Administrative Agent under any of the Loan Documents, nor constitute a waiver of any provision of any of the Loan Documents.
 - (c) The Borrower and the other parties hereto acknowledge and agree that this Amendment shall constitute a Loan Document.

SECTION 7. Expenses. The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Administrative Agent for all of its reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Amendment and any other documents prepared in connection herewith, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent.

SECTION 8. <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. The Borrower hereby represents and warrants that on the date hereof (a) each of the representations and warranties made by any Loan Party in or pursuant to the Loan Documents is true and correct in all material respects (<u>provided</u> that if any representation or warranty is by its terms qualified by materiality, such representation is true and correct in all respects) on and as of the Amendment Effective Date as if made on and as of the Amendment Effective Date, except to the extent that any such representation or warranty is stated to relate solely to an earlier date, in which case such representation or warranty is true and correct on and as of such earlier date and (b) after giving effect to this Amendment, no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

SECTION 9. GOVERNING LAW; WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. THIS AMENDMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HERETO SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY AGREES AS SET FORTH IN SUBSECTION 10.12 OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT AS IF SUCH SECTION WERE SET FORTH IN FULL HEREIN.

SECTION 10. Execution in Counterparts. This Amendment may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Amendment on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment to be duly executed and delivered by their respective proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

LEAR CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent and as a Lender $\,$

By: /s/ Richard W. Duker
Name: Richard W. Duker
Title: Managing Director

GREYROCK CDO Limited

By: Aladdin Capital Management, as a Lender

By: /s/ James Bragg

Name: James Bragg
Title: Authorized Signatory

LANDMARK VII CDO Limited

By: Aladdin Capital Management, as a Lender

By: /s/ James Bragg

Name: James Bragg
Title: Authorized Signatory

LANDMARK VIII CLO Limited

By: Aladdin Capital Management, as a Lender

By: /s/ James Bragg

Name: James Bragg
Title: Authorized Signatory

ARTIO GLOBAL MANAGEMENT LLC on behalf of

ARTIO GLOBAL HIGH INCOME FUND

By: /s/ Raffiele J. Senese Jr.

Name: Raffiele J. Senese Jr. Title: Portfolio Manager

Ariel Reinsurance Company Ltd.

BlackRock Senior High Income Fund, Inc.

BlackRock Floating Rate Income Trust

BlackRock Defined Opportunity Credit Trust

BlackRock Limited Duration Income Trust

BlackRock Senior Income Series

BlackRock Senior Income Series II

BlackRock Senior Income Series IV

BlackRock Senior Income Series V Limited

BlackRock Debt Strategies Fund, Inc.

BlackRock Diversified Income Strategies Fund, Inc.

BlackRock Floating Rate Income Strategies Fund, Inc.

BlackRock Floating Rate Income Strategies Fund II, Inc.

BlackRock Global Investment Series: Income

Strategies Portfolio

Adfam Investment Company LLC

Master Senior Floating Rate LLC

Missouri State Employees' Retirement System

BlackRock Fixed Income Portable Alpha Master Series Trust

Senior Loan Portfolio

BlackRock Senior Floating Rate Portfolio

By: /s/ AnnMarie Smith

Name: AnnMarie Smith
Title: Authorized Signator

<u>Carlyle High Yield Partners VI, Ltd</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda Pace

Name: Linda Pace

Title: Managing Director

<u>Carlyle High Yield Partners VI, Ltd</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda Pace

<u>Carlyle High Yield Partners VII, Ltd</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda Pace

<u>Carlyle High Yield Partners VIII, Ltd</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda pace

<u>Carlyle High Yield Partners IX, Ltd</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda Pace

<u>Carlyle High Yield Partners X, Ltd</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda Pace

<u>Carlyle Credit Partners Financing I, Ltd.</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Linda Pace

CONTINENTAL CASUALTY COMPANY

(Name of Lender)

By: /s Marliou R. McGirr

Name: Marliou R. McGirr

Title: Vice President and Assistant Treasurer

GOLUB CAPITAL MANAGEMENT CLO 2007-1, LTD

By: GOLUB CAPITAL MANAGEMENT LLC, as Collateral Manager

By: /s/ Chris Jamieson

Name: Chris Jamieson Title: Authorized Signatory

GOLUB CAPITAL SENIOR LOAN OPPORTUNITY FUND, LTD.

By: GOLUB CAPITAL INCORPORATED, as Collateral Manager

By: /s/ Chris Jamieson

Name Chris Jamieson Title: Authorized Signatory

Fraser Sullivan CLO II Ltd.

By: Fraser Sullivan Investment Management, LLC, As Collateral Manager

By: /s/ Tighe P. Sullivan
Name: Tighe P. Sullivan Title: Managing Partner

Fraser Sullivan CLO I Ltd. By: Fraser Sullivan Investment Management, LLC, As Collateral Manager

By: /s/ Tighe P. Sullivan

Name: Tighe P. Sullivan Title: Managing Partner

UBS Loan Finance LLC

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Iria R. Otsa

Name: Iria R. Otsa

Title: Associate Director Banking Products Services, US

By: /s/ Mary E. Evans

Name: Mary E. Evans

Title: Associate Director Banking Products Services, US

<u>ANCHORAGE CROSSOVER CREDIT FINANCE, LTD.</u> (Name of Lender)

By: Anchorage Advisors, L.L.C. Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Kevin Ulrich

Name: Kevin Ulrich

Title: Chief Executive Officer

<u>ANCHORAGE CROSSOVER CREDIT FINANCE, LTD.</u> (Name of Lender)

By: Anchorage Advisors, L.L.C. Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Kevin Ulrich

Name: Kevin Ulrich

Title: Chief Executive Officer

ARES VR CLO LTD.

BY: ARES CLO MANAGEMENT VR, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER

BY: ARES CLO GP VR, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

ARES VIR CLO LTD.

BY: ARES CLO MANAGEMENT VIR, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER

BY: ARES CLO GP VIR, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

Name: Americo Cascella Title: Authorized Signatory

ARES VIII CLO LTD.

BY: ARES CLO MANAGEMENT VIII, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER

BY: ARES CLO GP VIII, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

ARES IX CLO LTD.

BY: ARES CLO MANAGEMENT IX, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER

BY: ARES CLO GP IX, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

Name: Americo Cascella Title: Authorized Signatory

ARES X CLO LTD.

BY: ARES CLO MANAGEMENT X, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER

BY: ARES CLO GP X, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

ARES XI CLO LTD.

BY: ARES CLO MANAGEMENT XI, L.P., ITS ASSET MANAGER

BY: ARES CLO GP XI, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

Name: Americo Cascella Title: Authorized Signatory

FUTURE FUND BOARD OF GUARDIANS

BY: ARES ENHANCED LOAN INVESTMENT STRATEGY ADVISOR IV, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER (ON BEHALF OF THE ASIP II SUB-ACCOUNT)

BY: ARES ENHANCED LOAN INVESTMENT STRATEGY ADVISOR
IV GP, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGING MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

ARES ENHANCED CREDIT OPPORTUNITIES FUND LTD.

BY: ARES ENHANCED CREDIT OPPORTUNITIES FUND MANAGEMENT, L.P., ITS MANAGER

BY: ARES ENHANCED CREDIT OPPORTUNITIES FUND MANAGEMENT GP, LLC, AS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

Name: Americo Cascella Title: Authorized Signatory

ARES ENHANCED LOAN INVESTMENT STRATEGY IR LTD.

BY: ARES ENHANCED LOAN MANAGEMENT IR, L.P., AS PORTFOLIO MANAGER

BY: ARES ENHANCED LOAN IR GP, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

FUTURE FUND BOARD OF GUARDIANS

BY: ARES ENHANCED LOAN INVESTMENT STRATEGY ADVISOR IV, L.P., ITS INVESTMENT MANAGER (ON BEHALF OF THE ELIS IV SUB-ACCOUNT)

BY: ARES ENHANCED LOAN INVESTMENT STRATEGY ADVISOR IV GP, LLC, ITS GENERAL PARTNER

BY: ARES MANAGEMENT LLC, ITS MANAGING MANAGER

By: /s/ Americo Cascella
Name: Americo Cascella
Title: Authorized Signatory

ARES INSTITUTIONAL LOAN FUND B.V.

By: ARES MANAGEMENT LIMITED, ITS INVESTMENT ADVISOR

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

DF US BD HOLDINGS LLC

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

Name: Americo Cascella Title: Authorized Signatory

DF US BD HOLDINGS I-B LLC

By: /s/ Americo Cascella

Barclays Bank PLC As Lender

By: /s/ Craig Malloy

Name: Craig Malloy Title: Director

ASSOCIATED BRITISH FOODS PENSION SCHEME

(Name of Lender)

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

BEACH POINT LOAN MASTER FUND, LP As Lender

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

NEW MEXICO EDUCATIONAL RETIREMENT BOARD As Lender

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

POST AGGRESSIVE CREDIT MASTER FUND, LP As Lender

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

POST TOTAL RETURN MASTER FUND, LP As Lender

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

ROYAL MAIL PENSION PLAN As Lender

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

VIRGINIA RETIREMENT SYSTEM As Lender

By: Beach Point Capital Management LP Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Klein

Name: Scott Klein

Grand Central Asset Trust, STK Series

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Adam Kaiser

Name: Adam Kaiser Title: Attorney-in-Fact

CHGO Loan Funding Ltd.

By: Chicago Fundamental Investment Partners, LLC, as <u>Collateral Manager</u> (Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Steven J. Novatney

Name: Steven J. Novatney
Title: General Counsel & CCO

Commonwealth of Massachusetts Pension Reserves Investment Management Board

By: Pyramis Global Advisors Trust Company, as Investment Manager under Power of Attorney

By: /s/ Lynn M. Farrand

Name: Lynn M. Farrand

Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund

By: Pyramis Global Advisors Trust Company, as Investment Manager under Power of Attorney

By: /s/ Lynn M. Farrand

Name: Lynn M. Farrand

Pension Investment Committee of General Motors for General Motors Employees Domestic Group Pension Trust

By: Pyramis Global Advisors Trust Company, as Investment Manager

By: /s/ Lynn M. Farrand

Name: Lynn M. Farrand

Pyramis Floating Rate High Income Commingled Pool

By: Pyramis Global Advisors Trust Company as Trustee

By: /s/ Lynn M. Farrand

Name: Lynn M. Farrand

Variable Insurance Products Fund V: Strategic Income Portfolio

By: /s/ Jeffrey Christian

Fidelity School Street Trust: Fidelity Strategic Income Fund

By: /s/ Jeffrey Christian

Fidelity Advisor Series II: Fidelity Advisor Strategic Income Fund

By: /s/ Jeffrey Christian

Fidelity Summer Street Trust: Fidelity Capital & Income Fund

By: /s/ Jeffrey Christian

Fidelity Central Investment Portfolios LLC: Fidelity Floating Rate Central Investment Portfolio

By: /s/ Jeffrey Christian

Fidelity Advisor Series I: Fidelity Advisor Floating Rate High Income Fund

By: /s/ Jeffrey Christian
Name: Jeffrey Christian Title: Deputy Treasurer

Grand Central Asset Trust, STK Series

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Adam Kaiser

Name: Adam Kaiser Title: Attorney-in-Fact

Hartford Institutional Trust, on behalf of its Floating Rate Bank Loan Series

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

Hartford Series Fund, Inc., on behalf of Hartford High Yield HLS Fund

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Sub-advisor

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

Hartford Series Fund, Inc., on behalf of Hartford Total Return Bond HLS Fund

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Sub-advisor

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

Hartford Investment Management Company

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Agent and Attorney-in-Fact

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

Hartford Mutual Funds, Inc., on behalf of The Hartford Total Return Bond Fund

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Subadvisor

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

The Hartford Mutual Funds, Inc., on behalf of The Hartford High Yield Fund

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Sub-advisor

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

The Investment and Administrative Committee of The Walt Disney Company Sponsored Qualified Benefits Plans and Key Employees Deferred Compensation and Retirement Plan

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

The Hartford Mutual Funds, Inc., on behalf of The Floating Rate Fund

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Sub-advisor

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

The Hartford Mutual Funds, Inc., on behalf of The Hartford Strategic Income Fund

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

State Board of Administration of Florida

By: Hartford Investment Management Company Its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Francesco Ossino

HB Onshore Fund, LLC

(Name of Lender)

By: Highbridge Capital Management, LLC as Trading Manager and not in its individual capacity

By: /s/ Marc Creatore

Name: Marc Creatore
Title: Director of Operations

J. P. Morgan Whitefriars Inc.

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Virginia R. Conway
Name: Virginia R. Conway
Title: Attorney-in-Fact

KKR Financial Holdings III, LLC

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Sue Wawrzycki

Name: Sue Wawrzycki Title: Authorized Signatory

Oregon Public Employees Retirement Fund

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Sue Wawrzycki

Name: Sue Wawrzycki Title: Authorized Signatory

Future Fund Board of Guardians By: Sankaty Advisors, LLC, as Its Investment Advisor

By: /s/ Alan Halfenger

Name: Alan K. Halfenger

Title: Chief Compliance Officer Assistant Secretary

Sankaty Senior Loan Fund, L.P.

By: /s/ Alan Halfenger

Name: Alan K. Halfenger Title: Chief Compliance Officer Assistant Secretary

Prospect Funding I, LLC

By: /s/ Alan Halfenger

Name: Alan K. Halfenger

Title: Chief Compliance Officer Assistant Secretary

Name	of Lender)
By:	
	ame:
	tle:
11	iic.
OA	K HILL CREDIT PARTNERS IV, LIMITED,
As	Lender
By:	Oak Hill CLO Management IV, LLC
As	Investment Manager
D.,,	/c/ Scott Vrace
	/s/ Scott Krase ne: Scott D. Krase
11tl	e: Authorized Person
OH	IA PARK AVENUE CLO I, LTD.,
	Lender
Bv:	Oak Hill Advisors, L.P.
-	Investment Manager
	Ü
By:	/s/ Scott Krase
Naı	ne: Scott D. Krase
Titl	e: Authorized Person
CN	IAM GROUP PENSION TRUST I,
	Lender
Α3	Lender
Bv	STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST
-	MPANY,
	ely as Trustee
5010	
As	Investment Manager
	<u> </u>
By:	/s/ Timothy Norton
Naı	ne: Timothy Norton
Titl	e: Officer
O.T.	ICE II EINANGING TED
	ISF II FINANCING, LTD.,
As	Lender
B _v ·	/s/ Scott Krase
	ne: Scott D. Krase
11/41	HE, DOULD, INION

Title: Authorized Person

OAK HILL CREDIT PARTNERS III, LIMITED,

As Lender

By: Oak Hill CLO Management III, LLC

As Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Krase

Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person

OAK HILL CREDIT PARTNERS V, LIMITED,

As Lender

By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Portfolio Manager

By: /s/ Scott Krase

Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person

FUTURE FUND BOARD OF GUARDIANS,

As Lender

By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Krase

Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person

OHA FINLANDIA CREDIT FUND,

As Lender

By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person

me of Lender)	
inc of Echaci)	
Name:	
Title:	
OAK HILL CREDIT OPPORTUNITIES	
FINANCING, LTD., as a Lender	
By: /s/ Scott Krase	
Name: Scott D. Krase	
Title: Authorized Person	
CTRONTING DENGLOENTONING META AL	
STICHTING PENSIOENFONDS METAAL	
STICHTING PENSIOENFONDS METAAL EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person STICHTING MN SERVICES US HIGH	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person STICHTING MN SERVICES US HIGH	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person STICHTING MN SERVICES US HIGH YIELD FONDS, as a Lender	
EN TECHNIEK, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person STICHTING MN SERVICES US HIGH YIELD FONDS, as a Lender By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P.	

LERNER ENTERPRISES, LLC,

As Lender

By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. as advisor and attorney-in-fact to

Lerner Enterprises, LLC

By: /s/ Scott Krase
Name: Scott D. Krase

Title: Authorized Person

OREGON PUBLIC EMPLOYEE RETIREMENT FUND, as Lender

By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. as Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Krase Name: Scott D. Krase Title: Authorized Person

STICHTING PENSIOENFONDS VAN DE METALEKTRO (PME), as a Lender

By: Oak Hill Advisors, L.P. As Investment Manager

By: /s/ Scott Krase
Name: Scott D. Krase
Title: Authorized Person

Name: Scott D. Krase
Title: Authorized Person

PIONEER BOND FUND
PIONEER FLOATING RATE FUND
PIONEER FLOATING RATE TRUST
PIONEER STRATEGIC INCOME FUND
PIONEER BOND VCT PORTFOLIO

By: Pioneer Investment Management, Inc. Its Advisor

By: /s/ Kurt W. Florian, Jr.
Kurt W. Florian, Jr.
Vice President Counsel

DOCTORS PENSION SURGEONS FUND DOCTORS PENSION GENERAL PRACTITIONERS

By: Pioneer Investment Management, Inc. Its Advisor

By: /s/ Kurt W. Florian, Jr.
Kurt W. Florian, Jr.
Vice President Counsel

RC Opportunity Fund Ltd.

By: Regiment Capital Management, LLC as its Investment Advisor

By: /s/ William J. Heffron
William J. Heffron
Authorized Signatory

CAVALRY CLO I, LTD

By: Regiment Capital Management, LLC as its Investment Advisor

By: Regiment Capital Advisors, LP its Manager and pursuant to delegated authority

By: Regiment Capital Advisors, LLC its General Partner

By: /s/ William J. Heffron
William J. Heffron
Authorized Signatory

SANDELMAN FINANCE 2006-1, Ltd, By: MERCER PARK, LP as COLLATERAL MANAGER LENDER

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Peter A. Bio

Name: Peter A. Bio
Title: Head of Credit

This consent is made severally and not jointly by the following Lenders, acting in each case through the undersigned investment advisor or investment sub-advisor:

T. Row Price Institutional Floating Rate Fund

Penn Series Funds, Inc. — Flexibly Managed Fund

ING Investors Trust — ING T. Rowe Price Capital Appreciation Portfolio

IAM National Pension Fund

John Hancock Funds II — Spectrum Income Fund

T. Rowe Price Institutional Common Trust Fund — T. Rowe Price Capital Appreciation Trust

Lucent Technologies Inc. Master Pension Trust

ACE Tempest Reinsurance Limited

ACE Tempest Life Reinsurance Limited

John Hancock Trust — Capital Appreciation Value Trust

T. Rowe Price High Yield Fund, Inc.

T. Rowe Price Capital Appreciation Fund

T. Rowe Price Institutional High Yield Fund

John Hancock Trust — Spectrum Income Trust

By: T. Rowe Price Associaties, Inc. as investment advisor or investment sub-advisor, as applicable:

By: Jonathan D. Siegel

Name: Jonathan D. Siegel Title: Vice President

BELL ATLANTIC MASTER TRUST By: TCW Asset Management Company,

As Investment Manager

By: /s/ Stephen Suo
Stephen Suo
Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang
G. Wayne Hosang

Senior Vice President

FARAKER INVESTMENT PTE LTD.

By: TCW Asset Management Company, as Manager

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By:

ILLINOIS STATE BOARD OF INVESTMENT

By: TCW Asset Management Company, as its Investment Advisor

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

TCW Credit Opportunities Fund, L.P.

By: TCW Asset Management Company, as Manager

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

TCW CREDIT OPPORTUNITIES FUND I B, L.P.

By: TCW Asset Management Company

as Manager

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

TCW Senior Secured Floating Rate Loan Fund, LP.

By: TCW Asset Management Company

as its Investment

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

TCW Senior Secured Loan Fund , LP

By: TCW Asset Management Company, as its Investment Advisor

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

Palmetto Investors Master Fund, LLC.

By: TCW Asset Management Company, As its Managing Member

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

WEST BEND MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY

By: TCW Asset Management Company, as its Investment Advisor

By: /s/ Stephen Suo

Name: Stephen Suo

Title: Senior Vice President

By: /s/ G. Wayne Hosang

TCW Absolute Return Credit Fund, L.P.

By: TCW Asset Management Company, its Investment Manager

By: /s/ Melissa V. Weiler

Name: Melissa V. Weiler Title: Managing Director

By: /s/ Steven M. Koehler

Name: Steven M. Koehler Title: Senior Vice President

USB AG, Stamford Branch

(Name of Lender)

By: /s/ Janice Randolph

Name: Janice Randolph

Title: Director Banking Products Service US

Each of the persons listed on Annex A severally but not jointly, as Lender

By: Wellington Management Company, LLP, as investment adviser

By: /s/ Donald M. Caiazza

Name: Donald M. Caiazza Title: Vice President & Counsel

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONSENT

Each of the parties hereto hereby acknowledges and consents to the First Amendment, dated as of March 19, 2010 (the "Amendment"; capitalized terms used herein, but not defined, shall have the meanings set forth in the Amendment), to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of March 18, 2010 (the "Credit Agreement"), among LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the several lenders from time to time parties thereto (the "Lenders"), the several agents parties thereto and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent (the "Administrative Agent"), and agrees with respect to each Loan Document to which it is a party:

(a) all of its obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under such Loan Document shall remain in full force and effect on a continuous basis after giving effect to the Amendment; and

(b) all of the Liens and security interests created and arising under such Loan Document remain in full force and effect on a continuous basis, and the perfected status and priority of each such Lien and security interest continue in full force and effect on a continuous basis, unimpaired, uninterrupted and undischarged, after giving effect to the Amendment, as collateral security for its obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under the Credit Agreement and under its guarantees, if any, in the Loan Documents.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank.]								
[LOAN PARTIES]								
By Name: Title:								

LEAR #50 HOLDINGS, LLC

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer & Principal Finance & Accounting Officer of Lear South American Holdings Corporation, sole member of Lear #50 Holdings, LLC of Lear South American Holdings Corporation, sole member of Lear #50 Holdings, LLC

LEAR ARGENTINE HOLDINGS CORPORATION #2

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR AUTOMOTIVE DEARBORN, INC.

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR AUTOMOTIVE MANUFACTURING, LLC

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD.

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR CORPORATION EEDS AND INTERIORS

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR CORPORATION GLOBAL DEVELOPMENT, INC.

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR EEDS HOLDINGS, LLC

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer & Principal Finance & Accounting Officer of Lear Argentine Holdings Corporation #2, sole member of Lear EEDS

Holdings, LLC

LEAR EUROPEAN OPERATIONS CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR HOLDINGS, LLC

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer & Principal Finance & Accounting Officer of Lear Argentine Holdings Corporation #2, sole member of Lear Holdings,

LLC

LEAR INVESTMENTS COMPANY, L.L.C.

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR MEXICAN HOLDINGS CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR MEXICAN HOLDINGS LLC

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer & Principal Finance & Accounting Officer of Lear Mexican Holdings Corporation, sole member of Lear Mexican

Holdings, L.L.C.

LEAR MEXICAN SEATING CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. #50

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance & Accounting Officer

LEAR SOUTH AMERICAN HOLDINGS CORPORATION

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance and Accounting Officer

LEAR TRIM L.P.

By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance and Accounting Officer of Lear Mexican Holdings Corporation, sole member of Lear Mexican Holdings, L.L.C.,

general partner of Lear Trim L.P.

RENOSOL SEATING, LLC
By: /s/ Matthew J. Simoncini

Name: Matthew J. Simoncini

Title: President and Principal Executive Officer &

Principal Finance and Accounting Officer

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Form S-8 (File No. 333-163009) and Form S-3 filed on March 22, 2010, of our report dated February 26, 2010 (except Note 20, as to which the date is March 22, 2010), with respect to the 2009 consolidated financial statements and schedule of Lear Corporation and subsidiaries included in this Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Detroit, Michigan March 22, 2010

ITEM 8 — CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Report of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2009 and 2008	3
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the two month period ended December 31, 2009, the ten month period ended	
November 7, 2009 and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007	4
Consolidated Statements of Equity for the two month period ended December 31, 2009, the ten month period ended November 7,	
2009 and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007	5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the two month period ended December 31, 2009, the ten month period ended	
November 7, 2009 and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007	7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	8
Schedule II — Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	80

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Shareholders of Lear Corporation

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Lear Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009 (Successor) and December 31, 2008 (Predecessor), and the related consolidated statements of operations, equity and cash flows for the period from November 8, 2009 to December 31, 2009 (Successor), the period from January 1, 2009 to November 7, 2009, and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 (Predecessor). Our audits also included the financial statement schedule included in Item 8. These financial statements and schedule are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Lear Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009 (Successor) and December 31, 2008 (Predecessor), and the consolidated results of their operations and cash flows for the period from November 8, 2009 to December 31, 2009 (Successor), the period from January 1, 2009 to November 7, 2009, and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007 (Predecessor), in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also, in our opinion, the related financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole, presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein.

As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, on November 5, 2009, the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York entered an order confirming the Plan of Reorganization, which became effective on November 9, 2009. Accordingly, the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with FASB Accounting Standards CodificationTM 852, "Reorganizations," for the Successor as a new entity with assets, liabilities and a capital structure having carrying values that are not comparable to prior periods.

As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, in 2009, the Predecessor changed its method of accounting for and presentation of consolidated net income (loss) attributable to Lear and noncontrolling interests.

As discussed in Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements, in 2008, the Predecessor changed its method of accounting for pension and other postretirement benefit plans.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), Lear Corporation's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009, based on criteria established in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, and our report dated February 26, 2010, expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Detroit, Michigan

February 26, 2010, except for Note 20 as to which the date is March 22, 2010

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
	(In millions	, except share ata)
ASSETS	ų.	atuj
Current Assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$1,554.0	\$ 1,592.1
Accounts receivable	1,479.9	1,210.7
Inventories	447.4	532.2
Other	305.7	339.2
Total current assets	3,787.0	3,674.2
Long-Term Assets:		
Property, plant and equipment, net	1,050.9	1,213.5
Goodwill, net	621.4	1,480.6
Other	614.0	504.6
Total long-term assets	2,286.3	3,198.7
	\$6,073.3	\$ 6,872.9
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Current Liabilities:		
Short-term borrowings	\$ 37.1	\$ 42.5
Pre-petition primary credit facility	_	2,177.0
Accounts payable and drafts	1,547.5	1,453.9
Accrued liabilities	808.1	932.1
Current portion of long-term debt	8.1	4.3
Total current liabilities	2,400.8	4,609.8
Long-Term Liabilities:		
Long-term debt	927.1	1,303.0
Other	563.6	712.4
Total long-term liabilities	1,490.7	2,015.4
Equity:		
Series A convertible preferred stock, 100,000,000 shares authorized;		
10,896,250 shares issued; 9,881,303 shares outstanding as of		
December 31, 2009	408.1	_
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 300,000,000 shares authorized;		
36,954,733 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2009	0.4	_
Predecessor common stock, \$0.01 par value, 150,000,000 shares authorized; 82,549,501 shares issued as		
of December 31, 2008	_	0.8
Additional paid-in capital, including warrants to purchase common stock	1,685.7	1,371.7
Predecessor common stock held in treasury, 5,145,642 shares as of		
December 31, 2008, at cost	_	(176.1)
Retained deficit	(3.8)	(818.2)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(1.3)	(179.3)
Lear Corporation stockholders' equity	2,089.1	198.9
Noncontrolling interests	92.7	48.8
Equity	2,181.8	247.7
	\$6,073.3	\$ 6,872.9
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated balance sheets		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated balance sheets.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

		uccessor	Predecessor					
	Per	o Month iod Ended iber 31, 2009	Pe Nove	Cen Month riod Ended ember 7, 2009 ons, except per sh	Year End 2008 1are data)	ed Decen	nber 31, 2007	
Net sales	\$	1,580.9	\$	8,158.7	\$13,570.5	\$	15,995.0	
Cost of sales		1,508.1		7,871.3	12,822.9		14,843.2	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		71.2		376.7	511.5		572.8	
Amortization of intangible assets		4.5		4.1	5.3		5.2	
Goodwill impairment charges		_		319.0	530.0		_	
Divestiture of Interior business				_			10.7	
Interest expense (\$221.1 million of contractual interest for the								
ten month period ended November 7, 2009)		11.1		151.4	190.3		199.2	
Other (income) expense, net		19.8		(16.6)	51.9		40.7	
Reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments,								
net				(1,474.8)				
Consolidated income (loss) before provision (benefit) for								
income taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates		(33.8)		927.6	(541.4	.)	323.2	
Provision (benefit) for income taxes		(24.2)		29.2	85.8		89.9	
Equity in net (income) loss of affiliates		(1.9)		64.0	37.2		(33.8)	
Consolidated net income (loss)		(7.7)		834.4	(664.4	.)	267.1	
Less: Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling								
interests		(3.9)		16.2	25.5		25.6	
Net income (loss) attributable to Lear	\$	(3.8)	\$	818.2	\$ (689.9) \$	241.5	
Basic net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear	\$	(0.11)	\$	10.56	\$ (8.93) \$	3.14	
Diluted net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear	\$	(0.11)	\$	10.55	\$ (8.93) \$	3.09	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EQUITY

	Pre	ries A eferred tock	S	tock	Additional Paid-in Capital ons, except sha	Treasury <u>Stock</u> ure data)	Retained Deficit
Balance at December 31, 2006 — Predecessor	\$	_	\$	0.7	\$ 1,338.1	\$ (210.2)	\$ (362.5)
Comprehensive income (loss):							
Net income		_		_	_	_	241.5
Other comprehensive income (loss)		_		_	_	_	_
Total comprehensive income (loss)							241.5
Issuance of common stock — merger termination		_		0.1	12.5	_	_
Stock-based compensation (includes issuances of 528,888 shares of common stock at an							
average price of \$38.00)		_		_	22.7	20.1	_
Purchases of 154,258 shares at an average price of \$28.21		_		_	_	(4.4)	_
Adoption of new accounting pronouncement (Note 11)		_		_	_	_	4.5
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests				_	_	_	_
Transactions with affiliates							
Balance at December 31, 2007 — Predecessor	\$		\$	8.0	\$ 1,373.3	\$ (194.5)	\$ (116.5)
Comprehensive income (loss):							
Net income (loss)		_		_	_	_	(689.9)
Other comprehensive income (loss)							
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_		_	_	_	(689.9)
Stock-based compensation (includes issuances of 471,244 shares of common stock at an							
average price of \$48.03)		_		_	(1.6)	22.6	_
Purchases of 259,200 shares at an average price of \$16.21		_		_	_	(4.2)	
Adoption of new accounting pronouncement (Note 12)		_		_	_	_	(4.9)
Adoption of new accounting pronouncement (Note 12)		_		_	_	_	(6.9)
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		_		_	_	_	_
Transactions with affiliates	ф		ф	0.0	ф 1 271 7	ф (17C 1)	ф (010 D)
Balance at December 31, 2008 — Predecessor	\$		\$	8.0	\$ 1,371.7	\$ (176.1)	\$ (818.2)
Comprehensive income:							
Net income		_		_	_	_	818.2
Other comprehensive income	_						
Total comprehensive income		_		_	_	_	818.2
Stock-based compensation (includes issuances of 120,363 shares of common stock at an					1.0	C 1	
average price of \$50.56)		_		_	1.6	6.1	_
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		_		(0.0)	(1 272 2)		_
Reorganization and fresh-start accounting adjustments	ф.		ф	(8.0)	(1,373.3)	170.0	<u> </u>
Balance at November 7, 2009 — Predecessor	\$		\$		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Issuance of 10,896,250 shares of Series A preferred stock net of \$50.0 million prepayment in							
connection with emergence from Chapter 11		450.0		_	_	_	_
Issuance of 34,117,386 shares of common stock and 8,157,249 warrants in connection with				0.4	1.005.0		
emergence from Chapter 11	_	450.0	_	0.4	1,635.8		
Balance at November 7, 2009 — Successor	\$	450.0	\$	0.4	\$ 1,635.8	<u>\$</u>	<u> </u>
Comprehensive income (loss):							
Net loss		_		_	_		(3.8)
Other comprehensive income (loss)							
Total comprehensive income (loss)		_		_	_	_	(3.8)
Conversion of 1,014,947 shares of Series A preferred stock		(41.9)		_	41.9	_	_
Issuance of 1,780,015 shares of common stock related to exercises of warrants		_		_	_	_	_
Stock-based compensation				_	8.0	_	_
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests	¢	400.4	¢.		ф 1 co= =	<u> </u>	d (2.0)
Balance at December 31, 2009 — Successor	\$	408.1	\$	0.4	\$ 1,685.7	<u> </u>	\$ (3.8)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EQUITY (continued)

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss,

	net of tax													
	Defined Benefit Plans		Benefit			Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities		Cumulative Translation Adjustments		Lear tockholders' Equity	con	Non- controlling Interests		Equity
				(•	millions, exce	-	iare data)						
Balance at December 31, 2006 — Predecessor Comprehensive income (loss):	\$	(202.2)	\$	5.9 —	\$	32.2	\$	602.0 241.5	\$	38.0 25.6	\$	640.0 267.1		
Net income		96.2		(20.6)		116.1		191.7		_		191.7		
Other comprehensive income (loss)		96.2		(20.6)		116.1		433.2		25.6		458.8		
Total comprehensive income (loss) Issuance of common stock — merger termination		_				_		12.6		_		12.6		
Stock-based compensation (includes issuances of 528,888 shares of common stock at an average price of \$38.00)		_		_		_		42.8		_		42.8		
Purchases of 154,258 shares at an average price of \$28.21		_		_		_		(4.4)		_		(4.4)		
Adoption of new accounting pronouncement (Note 11)		_		_		_		4.5		_		4.5		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		_		_		_		_		(20.6)		(20.6)		
Transactions with affiliates					_					(16.2)		(16.2)		
Balance at December 31, 2007 — Predecessor	\$	(106.0)	\$	(14.7)	\$	148.3	\$	1,090.7	\$	26.8	\$	1,117.5		
Comprehensive income (loss):	_		_		-							,		
Net income (loss)		_		_		_		(689.9)		25.5		(664.4)		
Other comprehensive income (loss)		(69.0)		(74.1)		(64.8)		(207.9)		0.7		(207.2)		
Total comprehensive income (loss)		(69.0)		(74.1)		(64.8)		(897.8)		26.2		(871.6)		
Stock-based compensation (includes issuances of 471,244 shares of common														
stock at an average price of \$48.03)		_		_		_		21.0		_		21.0		
Purchases of 259,200 shares at an average price of \$16.21		_		_				(4.2)		_		(4.2)		
Adoption of new accounting pronouncement (Note 12)		1.0		_		_		(4.9)		_		(4.9)		
Adoption of new accounting pronouncement (Note 12) Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		1.0		_				(5.9)		(19.4)		(5.9) (19.4)		
Transactions with affiliates				_						15.2		15.2		
Balance at December 31, 2008 — Predecessor	¢	(174.0)	\$	(88.8)	4	83.5	¢	198.9	\$	48.8	\$	247.7		
·	Ψ	(1/4.0)	Ψ	(00.0)	Ψ	03.3	Ψ	130.3	Ψ	40.0	Ψ	247.7		
Comprehensive income: Net income		_		_		_		818.2		16.2		834.4		
Other comprehensive income		14.9		47.7		55.9		118.5		1.0		119.5		
Total comprehensive income		14.9		47.7		55.9		936.7		17.2		953.9		
Stock-based compensation (includes issuances of 120,363 shares of common stock at an average price of \$50.56)		_		_		_		7.7		_		7.7		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		_		_		_		_		(16.8)		(16.8)		
Recorganization and fresh-start accounting adjustments		159.1	_	41.1	_	(139.4)		(1,143.3)		54.5		(1,088.8)		
Balance at November 7, 2009 — Predecessor	\$		\$		\$		\$		\$	103.7	\$	103.7		
Issuance of 10,896,250 shares of Series A preferred stock net of \$50.0 million prepayment in connection with emergence from Chapter 11					_	_		450.0				450.0		
Issuance of 34,117,386 shares of common stock and 8,157,249 warrants in connection with emergence from Chapter 11		_		_		_		1,636.2		_		1,636.2		
Balance at November 7, 2009 — Successor	¢		\$		4		¢	2,086.2	¢	103.7	\$	2,189.9		
	Ψ		Ψ		Ψ		Ψ	2,000.2	Ψ	103.7	Ψ	2,105.5		
Comprehensive income (loss): Net loss								(2.0)		(2.0)		(7.7)		
Other comprehensive income (loss)		9.2		_		(10.5)		(3.8)		(3.9)		(7.7) (1.4)		
Total comprehensive income (loss)	_	9.2	_		-	(10.5)	_	(5.1)		$\overline{}$	_			
Conversion of 1,014,947 shares of Series A preferred stock		9.2				(10.5)		(5.1)		(4.0)		(9.1)		
Issuance of 1,780,015 shares of common stock related to exercises of warrants				_										
Stock-based compensation		_		_		_		8.0		_		8.0		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		_		_		_		_		(7.0)		(7.0)		
Balance at December 31, 2009 — Successor	\$	9.2	\$	_	\$	(10.5)	\$	2,089.1	\$	92.7	\$	2,181.8		
·			_											

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Successor			Pre	decessor			
	Two	Month	Ter	n Month				
	Perio	od Ended	Peri	od Ended	Year E	nded		
	Dece	mber 31,	Nov	ember 7,	Decemb	er 31,		
		2009		2009	2008	2007		
			(I	n millions)				
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:			· `	ĺ				
Consolidated net income (loss)	\$	(7.7)	\$	834.4	\$ (664.4)	\$ 267.1		
Adjustments to reconcile consolidated net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating		` ′			,			
activities —								
Reorganization items and fresh start accounting adjustments, net		_		(1,474.8)	_	_		
Goodwill impairment charges		_		319.0	530.0	_		
Divestiture of Interior business		_		_	_	10.7		
Equity in net (income) loss of affiliates		(1.9)		64.0	37.2	(33.8)		
Gain on extinguishment of debt		_		_	(7.5)			
Fixed asset impairment charges		_		5.6	17.5	16.8		
Deferred tax provision (benefit)		(2.4)		32.2	30.4	(43.9)		
Depreciation and amortization		39.8		223.9	299.3	296.9		
Stock-based compensation		8.0		7.3	19.2	24.4		
Net change in recoverable customer engineering and tooling		11.0		(9.6)	45.0	47.1		
Net change in working capital items		291.2		(297.0)	(196.9)	(67.3)		
Net change in sold accounts receivable		_		(138.5)	47.2	(168.9)		
Changes in other long-term liabilities		(35.9)		(75.0)	(23.0)	80.3		
Changes in other long-term assets		(1.7)		(4.6)	0.2	12.6		
Other, net		23.6		13.9	29.4	45.5		
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		324.0		(499.2)	163.6	487.5		
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:								
Additions to property, plant and equipment		(41.3)		(77.5)	(167.7)	(202.2)		
Cost of acquisitions, net of cash acquired		(11.5)		(4.4)	(27.9)	(33.4)		
Divestiture of Interior business				()	(27.5)	(100.9)		
Net proceeds from disposition of businesses and other assets		4.0		29.7	51.9	10.0		
Other, net		(2.2)		(0.5)	(0.7)	(13.5)		
Net cash used in investing activities		(39.5)	-	(52.7)	(144.4)	(340.0)		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:		(33.3)	-	(32.7)	(177.7)	(340.0)		
				500.0				
Debtor-in-possession facility borrowings Debtor-in-possession facility repayments		_		(500.0)	_	_		
First lien facility borrowings				375.0		_		
Second lien facility prepayments		_		(50.0)	_	_		
Payment of deferred financing fees				(70.6)	(17.6)			
Predecessor primary credit facility borrowings (repayments)				(70.0)	1,186.0	(6.0)		
Repayment/repurchase of predecessor senior notes					(133.5)	(2.9)		
Other long-term debt repayments, net		(1.9)		(0.5)	(5.3)	(21.5)		
Short-term borrowings (repayments), net		6.6		(11.4)	12.6	(21.3) (10.2)		
Prepayment of Series A convertible preferred stock in		0.0		(11.4)	12.0	(10.2)		
connection with emergence from Chapter 11				(50.0)	<u>_</u>			
Proceeds from the exercise of predecessor stock options		_		(50.0)	_	7.6		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests		(7.0)		(16.8)	(19.4)	(20.6)		
Other, net		32.5		(10.7)	(35.5)	(16.8)		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	_	30.2		165.0	987.3	(70.4)		
1 5 7 5	_					$\overline{}$		
Effect of foreign currency translation		(15.1)		49.2	(15.7)	21.5		
Net Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents		299.6		(337.7)	990.8	98.6		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of Period		1,254.4		1,592.1	601.3	502.7		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period	\$	1,554.0	\$	1,254.4	\$1,592.1	\$ 601.3		
Changes in Working Capital:								
Accounts receivable	\$	337.0	\$	(426.0)	\$ 867.6	\$ 78.9		
Inventories	4	27.2	Ψ	66.0	55.6	(6.9)		
Accounts payable		10.2		50.3	(779.2)	(125.9)		
Accrued liabilities and other		(83.2)		12.7	(340.9)	(13.4)		
Net change in working capital items	\$	291.2	\$	(297.0)	\$ (196.9)	\$ (67.3)		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Ф	231.2	Φ	(237.0)	ψ (150.9)	Ψ (07.3)		
Supplementary Disclosure:						A 05= :		
Cash paid for interest	\$	0.5	\$	78.9	\$ 195.9	\$ 207.1		
Cash paid for income taxes, net of refunds received of \$26.9 in the ten month period ended November 7,								
2009, \$10.4 in 2008 and \$13.8 in 2007	\$	4.3	\$	60.0	\$ 103.5	\$ 107.1		
			-					

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Lear Corporation and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(1) Basis of Presentation

Lear Corporation ("Lear") and its affiliates design and manufacture complete automotive seat systems and related components, as well as electrical power management systems. Through the first quarter of 2007, Lear also supplied automotive interior systems and components, including instrument panels and cockpit systems, headliners and overhead systems, door panels and flooring and acoustic systems (Note 6, "Divestiture of Interior Business"). Lear's main customers are automotive original equipment manufacturers. Lear operates facilities worldwide (Note 16, "Segment Reporting").

On November 9, 2009, Lear and certain of its U.S. and Canadian subsidiaries emerged from bankruptcy proceedings under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code (the "Bankruptcy Code") ("Chapter 11"). In accordance with the provisions of FASB Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 852, "Reorganizations," Lear adopted fresh-start accounting upon its emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings and became a new entity for financial reporting purposes as of November 7, 2009. Accordingly, the consolidated financial statements for the reporting entity subsequent to emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings (the "Successor") are not comparable to the consolidated financial statements for the reporting entity prior to emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings (the "Predecessor").

In addition, ASC 852 requires that financial statements, for periods including and subsequent to a Chapter 11 bankruptcy filing, distinguish between transactions and events that are directly associated with the reorganization proceedings and the ongoing operations of the business, as well as additional disclosures. Effective July 7, 2009, expenses, gains and losses directly associated with the reorganization proceedings are reported as reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments, net in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the ten month period ended November 7, 2009. In addition, liabilities subject to compromise in the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings are distinguished from liabilities not subject to compromise and from post-petition liabilities. Liabilities subject to compromise were reported at amounts allowed or expected to be allowed under the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings. For the period from July 7, 2009 through November 7, 2009, contractual interest expense related to liabilities subject to compromise of \$69.7 million was not recorded as it was not an allowed claim under the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings. The "Company," when used in reference to the period subsequent to emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings, refers to the Successor, and when used in reference to periods prior to emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings, refers to the Predecessor. In addition, results for the two month period ended December 31, 2009, are referred to as the "2009 Successor Period," and results for the ten month period ended November 7, 2009, are referred as the "2009 Predecessor Period." For further information regarding the Company's filing under and emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings and the adoption of fresh-start accounting, see Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11," and Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting."

The accompanying Successor and Predecessor consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Lear, a Delaware corporation and the wholly owned and less than wholly owned subsidiaries controlled by Lear. In addition, variable interest entities in which Lear bears a majority of the risk of the entities' potential losses or stands to gain from a majority of the entities' expected returns are consolidated. Investments in affiliates in which Lear does not have control, but does have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies, are accounted for under the equity method (Note 8, "Investments in Affiliates and Other Related Party Transactions").

Noncontrolling Interests

On January 1, 2009, the Company adopted the provisions of ASC 810-10-45, "Noncontrolling Interest in a Subsidiary." This guidance requires the reporting of all noncontrolling interests as a separate component of equity (deficit), the reporting of consolidated net income (loss) as the amount attributable to both Lear and noncontrolling interests and the separate disclosure of net income (loss) attributable to Lear and net income

Lear Corporation and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

(loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests. In addition, this guidance provides accounting and reporting requirements related to changes in noncontrolling ownership interests.

The reporting and disclosure requirements discussed above are required to be applied retrospectively. As such, all prior periods presented have been restated to conform to current presentation and reporting requirements. In the accompanying consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2008, \$48.8 million of noncontrolling interests were reclassified from other long-term liabilities to equity. In the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$25.5 million and \$25.6 million, respectively, of net income attributable to noncontrolling interests was reclassified from minority interests in consolidated subsidiaries. In the accompanying consolidated statements of cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$19.4 million and \$20.6 million, respectively, of dividends paid to noncontrolling interests were reclassified from cash flows from operating activities to cash flows from financing activities.

(2) Reorganization under Chapter 11

In 2009, the Company completed a comprehensive evaluation of its strategic and financial options and concluded that voluntarily filing for bankruptcy protection under Chapter 11 was necessary in order to re-align the Company's capital structure to address lower industry production and capital market conditions and position the Company's business for long-term success. On July 7, 2009, Lear Corporation and certain of its U.S. and Canadian subsidiaries (the "Canadian Debtors" and collectively, the "Debtors") filed voluntary petitions for relief under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York (the "Bankruptcy Court") (Consolidated Case No. 09-14326). On July 9, 2009, the Canadian Debtors also filed petitions for protection under section 18.6 of the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act in the Ontario Superior Court, Commercial List (the "Canadian Court"). Lear's remaining subsidiaries, consisting primarily of non-U.S. and non-Canadian subsidiaries, were not subject to the requirements of the Bankruptcy Code. On September 12, 2009, the Debtors filed with the Bankruptcy Court their First Amended Joint Plan of Reorganization (as amended and supplemented, the "Plan" or "Plan of Reorganization") and their Disclosure Statement (as amended and supplemented, the "Disclosure Statement"). On November 5, 2009, the Bankruptcy Court entered an order approving and confirming the Plan (the "Confirmation Order"), and on November 6, 2009, the Canadian Court entered an order recognizing the Confirmation Order and giving full force and effect to the Confirmation Order and Plan under applicable Canadian law.

On November 9, 2009 (the "Effective Date"), the Debtors consummated the reorganization contemplated by the Plan and emerged from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings.

Post-Emergence Capital Structure and Recent Events

Following the Effective Date and after giving effect to the Excess Cash Paydown (as described below), the Company's capital structure consists of the following:

- First Lien Facility A first lien credit facility of \$375 million (the "First Lien Facility").
- Second Lien Facility A second lien credit facility of \$550 million (the "Second Lien Facility").
- Series A Preferred Stock \$450 million, or 10,896,250 shares, of Series A convertible participating preferred stock (the "Series A Preferred Stock").
- Common Stock and Warrants A single class of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock"), including sufficient shares to provide for (i) management equity grants, (ii) the conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock into Common Stock and (iii) warrants to purchase 15%, or 8,157,249 shares, of the Company's Common Stock, on a fully diluted basis (the "Warrants").

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

For more detailed information regarding the Company's capital structure, see Part I — Item I, "Business — Business of the Company — General — Post-Emergence Capital Structure and Recent Events." For further information regarding the First Lien Facility and the Second Lien Facility, see Note 10, "Long-Term Debt." For further information regarding the Series A Preferred Stock, the Common Stock and the Warrants, see Note 13, "Capital Stock."

Pursuant to the Plan, to the extent that the Company had liquidity on the Effective Date in excess of \$1.0 billion, subject to certain working capital and other adjustments and accruals, the amount of such excess would be utilized (i) first, to prepay the Series A Preferred Stock in an aggregate stated value of up to \$50 million; (ii) second, to prepay the Second Lien Facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$50 million; and (iii) third, to reduce the First Lien Facility (such prepayments and reductions, the "Excess Cash Paydown").

On November 27, 2009, the Company determined its liquidity on the Effective Date, for purposes of the Excess Cash Paydown, which consisted of approximately \$1.5 billion in cash and cash equivalents. After giving effect to certain working capital and other adjustments and accruals, the resulting aggregate Excess Cash Paydown was approximately \$225 million. The Excess Cash Paydown was applied, in accordance with the Plan, (i) first, to prepay the Series A Preferred Stock in an aggregate stated value of \$50 million; (ii) second, to prepay the Second Lien Facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$50 million; and (iii) third, to reduce the First Lien Facility by an aggregate principal amount of approximately \$125 million.

On November 27, 2009, the Company elected to make the delayed draw provided for under the First Lien Facility in the amount of \$175 million. Following such delayed draw funding, and when combined with the Company's initial draw under the First Lien Facility of \$200 million on the Effective Date and after giving effect to the Excess Cash Paydown, the aggregate principal amount outstanding under the First Lien Facility was \$375 million. The application of the Excess Cash Paydown and the delayed draw under the First Lien Facility are reflected above in the information setting forth the Company's capital structure following the Effective Date.

Satisfaction of DIP Agreement

On July 6, 2009, the Debtors entered into a credit and guarantee agreement by and among Lear, as borrower, the guarantors party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and the lenders party thereto (the "DIP Agreement"), as further described in Note 10, "Long-Term Debt." The DIP Agreement provided for new money debtor-in-possession financing comprised of a term loan in the aggregate principal amount of \$500 million. On August 4, 2009, the Bankruptcy Court entered an order approving the DIP Agreement, and the Debtors subsequently received proceeds of \$500 million, net of related fees and expenses of approximately \$36.7 million, related to available debtor-in-possession financing. On the Effective Date, amounts outstanding under the DIP Agreement were repaid, using proceeds of the First Lien Facility and available cash.

For further information regarding the DIP Agreement, see Note 10, "Long-Term Debt."

Cancellation of Certain Pre-Petition Obligations

Under the Plan, the Company's pre-petition equity, debt and certain of its other obligations were cancelled and extinguished, as follows:

• The Predecessor common stock was extinguished, and no distributions were made to the Predecessor's former shareholders;

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

- The Predecessor's pre-petition debt securities were cancelled, and the indentures governing such debt securities were terminated (other than for the purposes of allowing holders of the notes to receive distributions under the Plan and allowing the trustees to exercise certain rights); and
- The Predecessor's pre-petition primary credit facility was cancelled (other than for the purposes of allowing creditors under that facility to receive distributions under the Plan and allowing the administrative agent to exercise certain rights).

For further information regarding the resolution of certain of the Company's other pre-petition liabilities in accordance with the Plan, see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting — Liabilities Subject to Compromise," and Note 15, "Commitments and Contingencies."

(3) Fresh-Start Accounting

As discussed in Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11," the Debtors emerged from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings on November 9, 2009. As a result, the Successor adopted fresh-start accounting as (i) the reorganization value of the Predecessor's assets immediately prior to the confirmation of the Plan was less than the total of all post-petition liabilities and allowed claims and (ii) the holders of the Predecessor's existing voting shares immediately prior to the confirmation of the Plan received less than 50% of the voting shares of the emerging entity. Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") require the adoption of fresh-start accounting as of the Plan confirmation date, or as of a later date when all material conditions precedent to the Plan's becoming effective are resolved, which occurred on November 9, 2009. The Company elected to adopt fresh-start accounting as of November 7, 2009, to coincide with the timing of its normal October accounting period close. Other than transactions specifically contemplated by the Plan, which have been reflected in the consolidated financial statements for the 2009 Predecessor Period, there were no transactions that occurred from November 8, 2009 through November 9, 2009, that would materially impact the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows for the 2009 Successor or 2009 Predecessor Periods.

Reorganization Value

The Bankruptcy Court confirmed the Plan that included a distributable value (or reorganization value) of \$3,054 million as set forth in the Disclosure Statement. For purposes of the Plan and the Disclosure Statement, the Company and certain secured and unsecured creditors agreed upon this value as of the bankruptcy filing date. This reorganization value was determined to be a fair and reasonable value and is within the range of values considered by the Bankruptcy Court as part of the confirmation process. The reorganization value reflects a number of factors and assumptions, including the Company's statements of operations and balance sheets, the Company's financial projections, the amount of cash available to fund operations, current market conditions and a return to more normalized light vehicle production and sales volumes. The range of values considered by the Bankruptcy Court of \$2.9 billion to \$3.4 billion was determined using comparable public company trading multiples and discounted cash flow valuation methodologies.

The comparable public company analysis indentified a group of comparable companies giving consideration to lines of business, size, geographic footprint and customer base. The analysis compared the public market implied enterprise value for each comparable public company to its projected earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA"). The calculated range of multiples for the comparable companies was used to estimate a range which was applied to the Company's projected EBITDA to determine a range of enterprise values for the reorganized company or the reorganization value.

The discounted cash flow analysis was based on the Company's projected financial information which includes a variety of estimates and assumptions. While the Company considers such estimates and assumptions reasonable, they are inherently subject to uncertainties and to a wide variety of significant business, economic

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

and competitive risks, many of which are beyond the Company's control and may not materialize. Changes in these estimates and assumptions may have had a significant effect on the determination of the Company's reorganization value. The discounted cash flow analysis was based on recent automotive industry and specific platform production volume projections developed by both third-party and internal forecasts, as well as commercial, wage and benefit, inflation and discount rate assumptions. Other significant assumptions include terminal value growth rate, terminal value margin rate, future capital expenditures and changes in working capital requirements.

Adoption of Fresh-start Accounting

Fresh-start accounting results in a new basis of accounting and reflects the allocation of the Company's estimated fair value to its underlying assets and liabilities. The Company's estimates of fair value are inherently subject to significant uncertainties and contingencies beyond the Company's reasonable control. Accordingly, there can be no assurance that the estimates, assumptions, valuations, appraisals and financial projections will be realized, and actual results could vary materially. If additional information becomes available related to the estimates used in determining the fair values, including those used in determining the fair values of long-lived assets, liabilities and income taxes, such information could impact the allocations of fair value included in the Successor's balance sheet as of November 7, 2009.

The Company's reorganization value was allocated to its assets in conformity with the procedures specified by ASC 805, "Business Combinations." The excess of reorganization value over the fair value of tangible and identifiable intangible assets was recorded as goodwill. Liabilities existing as of the Effective Date, other than deferred taxes, were recorded at the present value of amounts expected to be paid using appropriate risk adjusted interest rates. Deferred taxes were determined in conformity with applicable income tax accounting standards. Predecessor accumulated depreciation, accumulated amortization, retained deficit, common stock and accumulated other comprehensive loss were eliminated.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Adjustments recorded to the Predecessor balance sheet as of November 7, 2009, resulting from the consummation of the Plan and the adoption of fresh-start accounting are summarized below (in millions):

		redecessor vember 7, 2009		organization ustments (1)		esh-start stments (9)		uccessor vember 7, 2009
Assets								
Current Assets:								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	1,493.9	\$	(239.5)(2)	\$	_	\$	1,254.4
Accounts receivable		1,836.6		_		_		1,836.6
Inventories		471.8		_		9.1		480.9
Other		338.7		_		6.7		345.4
Total current assets		4,141.0		(239.5)		15.8		3,917.3
Long-Term Assets:								
Property, plant and equipment, net		1,072.3		_		(4.7)		1,067.6
Goodwill, net		1,203.7		_		(582.3)		621.4 (8)
Other		518.0		(20.2)(3)		161.6		659.4
Total long-term assets		2,794.0		(20.2)		(425.4)		2,348.4
	\$	6,935.0	\$	(259.7)	\$	(409.6)	\$	6,265.7
Liabilities and Equity (Deficit)							_	
Current Liabilities:								
Short-term borrowings	\$	30.4	\$	_	\$	_	\$	30.4
Debtor-in-possession term loan		500.0		(500.0)(2)		_		_
Accounts payable and drafts		1,565.6				_		1,565.6
Accrued liabilities		884.7		(1.8)(2)		17.5		900.4
Current portion of long-term debt		4.2		_		_		4.2
Total current liabilities		2,984.9		(501.8)		17.5		2,500.6
Long-Term Liabilities:								
Long-term debt		8.2		925.0 (2)(4)		_		933.2
Other		679.7				(37.7)		642.0
Total long-term liabilities	_	687.9		925.0		(37.7)		1,575.2
Liabilities Subject to Compromise	_	3,635.6		(3,635.6)(4)			_	
Equity (Deficit):	_		-	(0,000.0)(1)				
Successor Series A Preferred Stock		_		450.0 (2)(4)		_		450.0
Successor Common Stock		_		0.4 (4)(7)		_		0.4
Successor additional paid-in capital		_		1,635.8 (4)(7)		_		1,635.8
Predecessor common stock		8.0		(0.8)(5)		_		
Predecessor additional paid-in capital		1,373.3		(1,373.3)(5)		_		_
Predecessor common stock held in treasury		(170.0)		170.0 (5)		_		_
Retained deficit		(1,565.9)		2,070.6 (6)		(504.7)		_
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(60.8)				60.8		_
Lear Corporation stockholders' equity (deficit)		(422.6)		2,952.7		(443.9)		2,086.2
Noncontrolling interests		49.2		_		54.5		103.7
Equity (deficit)	_	(373.4)	-	2,952.7	-	(389.4)		2,189.9
	\$	6,935.0	\$	(259.7)	\$	(409.6)	\$	6,265.7
							_	

⁽¹⁾ Represents amounts recorded as of the Effective Date for the consummation of the Plan, including the settlement of liabilities subject to compromise, the satisfaction of the DIP Agreement, the incurrence of new indebtedness and related cash payments, the issuances of Series A Preferred Stock and Common Stock and the cancellation of Predecessor common stock.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

(2) This adjustment reflects net cash payments recorded as of the Effective Date, including both the initial and delayed draw funding under the First Lien Facility and the Excess Cash Paydown (see Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11").

Borrowings under First Lien Facility	\$ 375.0
Less: Debt issuance costs	(12.7)
First Lien Facility — net proceeds	362.3
Prepayment of Second Lien Facility	(50.0)
Prepayment of Series A Preferred Stock	(50.0)
Repayment of DIP Agreement, principal and accrued interest	_(501.8)
Net cash payments	\$ (239.5)

- (3) This adjustment reflects the write-off of \$32.9 million of unamortized debt issuance costs related to the satisfaction of the DIP Agreement, offset by the capitalization of debt issuance costs related to the First Lien Facility (see (2) above).
- (4) This adjustment reflects the settlement of liabilities subject to compromise (see "— Liabilities Subject to Compromise" below).

Settlement of liabilities subject to compromise	\$ (3,635.6)
Issuance of Successor Series A Preferred Stock(a)	500.0
Issuance of Successor Common Stock and Warrants(b)	1,636.2
Issuance of Second Lien Facility(a)	600.0
Gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise	\$ (899.4)

- (a) Prior to the Excess Cash Paydown.
- (b) See (7) below for a reconciliation of the reorganization value to the value of Successor Common Stock (including additional paid-in-capital).
- (5) This adjustment reflects the cancellation of the Predecessor common stock.
- (6) This adjustment reflects the cumulative impact of the reorganization adjustments discussed above.

Gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise	\$ (899.4)
Cancellation of Predecessor common stock (see(5) above)	(1,204.1)
Write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs (see(3) above)	32.9
	\$ (2,070.6)

(7) A reconciliation of the reorganization value to the value of Successor Common Stock as of the Effective Date is shown below:

Reorganization value	\$ 3,054.0
Less: First Lien Facility	(375.0)
Second Lien Facility(c)	(550.0)
Other debt	(42.8)
Series A Preferred Stock(c)	(450.0)
Reorganization value of Successor Common Stock and Warrants	1,636.2
Less: Fair value of Warrants(d)	305.9
Reorganization value of Successor Common Stock	\$ 1,330.3
Shares outstanding as of November 7, 2009	34,117,386
Per share value(e)	\$ 38.99

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

- (c) After giving effect to the Excess Cash Paydown.
- (d) For further information on the fair value of Warrants, see Note 13, "Capital Stock."
- (e) The per share value of \$38.99 was used to record the issuance of the Successor Common Stock.
- (8) A reconciliation of the reorganization value of the Successor assets and goodwill is shown below:

Reorganization value	\$ 3,054.0
Plus: Liabilities (excluding debt and after giving effect to fresh-start accounting adjustments)	3,108.0
Fair value of noncontrolling interests	103.7
Reorganization value of Successor assets	6,265.7
Less: Successor assets (excluding goodwill and after giving effect to fresh-start accounting adjustments)	5,644.3
Reorganization value of Successor assets in excess of fair value — Successor goodwill	\$ 621.4

(9) Represents the adjustment of assets and liabilities to fair value, or other measurement as specified by ASC 805, in conjunction with the adoption of fresh-start accounting. Significant adjustments are summarized below.

Elimination of Predecessor goodwill	\$ 1,203.7
Successor goodwill (see(8) above)	(621.4)
Elimination of Predecessor intangible assets	29.0
Successor intangible asset adjustment(f)	(191.0)
Defined benefit plans adjustment(g)	(55.0)
Inventory adjustment(h)	(9.1)
Property, plant and equipment adjustment(i)	4.7
Investments in non-consolidated affiliates adjustment(j)	(8.7)
Noncontrolling interests adjustment(j)	54.5
Elimination of Predecessor accumulated other comprehensive loss and other adjustments	120.0
Pretax loss on fresh-start accounting adjustments	526.7
Tax benefit related to fresh-start accounting adjustments(k)	(22.0)
Net loss on fresh-start accounting adjustments	\$ 504.7

- (f) Intangible assets This adjustment reflects the fair value of intangible assets determined as of the Effective Date. For further information on the valuation of intangible assets, see Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies."
- (g) Defined benefit plans This adjustment primarily reflects differences in assumptions, such as the expected return on plan assets and the weighted average discount rate related to the payment of benefit obligations, between the prior measurement date of December 31, 2008, and the Effective Date. For additional information on the Company's defined benefit plans, see Note 12, "Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits."
- (h) Inventory This amount adjusts inventory to fair value as of the Effective Date. Raw materials were valued at current replacement cost, work-in-process was valued at estimated finished goods selling price less estimated disposal costs, completion costs and a reasonable profit allowance for selling effort. Finished goods were valued at estimated selling price less estimated disposal costs and a reasonable profit allowance for selling effort.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

- (i) Property, plant and equipment This amount adjusts property, plant and equipment to fair value as of the Effective Date, giving consideration to the highest and best use of the assets. Fair value estimates were based on independent appraisals. Key assumptions used in the appraisals were based on a combination of income, market and cost approaches, as appropriate.
- (j) Investments in non-consolidated affiliates and noncontrolling interests These amounts adjust investments in non-consolidated affiliates and noncontrolling interests to their estimated fair values. Estimated fair values were based on internal and external valuations using customary valuation methodologies, including comparable earnings multiples, discounted cash flows and negotiated transaction values.
- (k) Tax benefit This amount reflects the tax benefits related to the write-off of goodwill and other comprehensive loss, partially offset by the tax expense related to the intangible asset and property, plant and equipment fair value adjustments.

Liabilities Subject to Compromise

Certain pre-petition liabilities were subject to compromise or other treatment under the Plan and were reported at amounts allowed or expected to be allowed by the Bankruptcy Court. Certain of these claims were resolved and satisfied as of the Effective Date, while others have been or will be resolved in periods subsequent to emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings. Although the allowed amount of certain disputed claims has not yet been determined, our liability associated with these disputed claims was discharged upon our emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings. Future dispositions with respect to certain allowed Class 5A claims will be satisfied out of a common stock and warrant reserve established for that purpose. Accordingly, the future resolution of these disputed claims will not have an impact on our post-emergence financial condition or results of operations. To the extent that disputed claims are settled for less than current estimates, additional distributions will be made from amounts remaining in the common stock and warrant reserve to holders of allowed Class 5A claims pursuant to the Plan. A summary of liabilities subject to compromise reflected in the Predecessor consolidated balance sheet as of November 7, 2009, is shown below:

Predecessor — November 7, 2009

-		
Short-term borrowings	\$	2.1
Accounts payable and drafts		0.3
Accrued liabilities		80.6
Debt subject to compromise		
Pre-petition primary credit facility	2,	,240.6
8.50% Senior Notes, due 2013		298.0
8.75% Senior Notes, due 2016		589.3
5.75% Senior Notes, due 2014		399.5
Zero-coupon Convertible Senior Notes, due 2022		8.0
Accrued interest		61.5
Unamortized debt issuance costs		(37.1)
Liabilities subject to compromise	\$ 3,	,635.6

Reorganization Items and Fresh-start Accounting Adjustments, Net

Reorganization items include expenses, gains and losses directly related to the Debtors' reorganization proceedings. Fresh-start accounting adjustments reflect the impact of adoption of fresh-start accounting. A

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

summary of reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments, net for the 2009 Predecessor Period is shown below (in millions):

Predecessor — Ten Month Period Ended November 7, 2009

Pretax reorganization items:		
Professional fees	\$	26.9
Interest income		(0.2)
Incentive compensation expense		40.1
Unamortized debt issuance costs related to the satisfaction of the DIP Agreement		32.9
Gain on settlement of liabilities subject to compromise		(899.4)
Cancellation of Predecessor common stock	(1,204.1)
Other		2.3
	(2,001.5)
Pretax fresh-start accounting adjustments (see (9) above)		526.7
Reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments, net	\$ (1,474.8)

(4) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include all highly liquid investments with original maturities of ninety days or less.

Accounts Receivable

The Company records accounts receivable as its products are shipped to its customers. The Company's customers are the world's major automotive manufacturers. The Company records accounts receivable reserves for known collectibility issues, as such issues relate to specific transactions or customer balances. As of December 31, 2009, there were no accounts receivable reserves outstanding, primarily as a result of the adoption of fresh-start accounting as of November 7, 2009. As of December 31, 2008, accounts receivable are reflected net of reserves of \$16.0 million. The Company writes off accounts receivable when it becomes apparent, based upon age or customer circumstances, that such amounts will not be collected. Generally, the Company does not require collateral for its accounts receivable.

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market. Cost is determined using the first-in, first-out method. Finished goods and work-in-process inventories include material, labor and manufacturing overhead costs. The Company records inventory reserves for inventory in excess of production and/or forecasted requirements and for obsolete inventory in production and service inventories. As of December 31, 2009, there were no inventory reserves outstanding, primarily as a result of the adoption of fresh-start accounting as of

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

November 7, 2009 (see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting"). As of December 31, 2008, inventories are reflected net of reserves of \$93.7 million. A summary of inventories is shown below (in millions):

December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Raw materials	\$ 378.7	\$ 417.4
Work-in-process	26.1	29.8
Finished goods	42.6	85.0
Inventories	\$ 447.4	\$ 532.2

Pre-Production Costs Related to Long-Term Supply Arrangements

The Company incurs pre-production engineering and development ("E&D") and tooling costs related to the products produced for its customers under long-term supply agreements. The Company expenses all pre-production E&D costs for which reimbursement is not contractually guaranteed by the customer. In addition, the Company expenses all pre-production tooling costs related to customer-owned tools for which reimbursement is not contractually guaranteed by the customer or for which the customer has not provided a non-cancelable right to use the tooling. During 2009 and 2008, the Company capitalized \$116.5 million and \$136.7 million, respectively, of pre-production E&D costs for which reimbursement is contractually guaranteed by the customer. During 2009 and 2008, the Company also capitalized \$101.4 million and \$154.8 million, respectively, of pre-production tooling costs related to customer-owned tools for which reimbursement is contractually guaranteed by the customer or for which the customer has provided a non-cancelable right to use the tooling. These amounts are included in other current and long-term assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. During 2009 and 2008, the Company collected \$221.3 million and \$337.1 million, respectively, of cash related to E&D and tooling costs.

The classification of recoverable customer engineering and tooling costs related to long-term supply agreements is shown below (in millions):

December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Current	\$ 38.5	\$ 51.9
Long-term	76.8	66.8
Recoverable customer engineering and tooling	\$ 115.3	\$ 118.7

Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment is stated at cost; however, as a result of the adoption of fresh-start accounting, property, plant and equipment was re-measured at estimated fair value as of November 7, 2009 (see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting"). Depreciable property is depreciated over the estimated useful lives of the assets, using principally the straight-line method as follows:

Buildings and improvements	10 to 40 years
Machinery and equipment	5 to 10 years

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

A summary of property, plant and equipment is shown below (in millions):

December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Land	\$ 114.9	\$ 143.0
Buildings and improvements	358.4	594.9
Machinery and equipment	608.3	2,002.1
Construction in progress	4.5	5.0
Total property, plant and equipment	1,086.1	2,745.0
Less — accumulated depreciation	(35.2)	(1,531.5)
Net property, plant and equipment	\$ 1,050.9	\$ 1,213.5

Depreciation expense was \$35.2 million, \$219.9 million, \$294.0 million and \$291.6 million for the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Costs associated with the repair and maintenance of the Company's property, plant and equipment are expensed as incurred. Costs associated with improvements which extend the life, increase the capacity or improve the efficiency or safety of the Company's property, plant and equipment are capitalized and depreciated over the remaining life of the related asset.

Impairment of Goodwill

Goodwill is not amortized but is tested for impairment on at least an annual basis. Impairment testing is required more often than annually if an event or circumstance indicates that an impairment is more likely than not to have occurred. In conducting its impairment testing, the Company compares the fair value of each of its reporting units to the related net book value. If the net book value of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss is measured and recognized. The Company conducts its annual impairment testing as of the first day of the fourth quarter.

The Company utilizes an income approach to estimate the fair value of each of its reporting units. The income approach is based on projected debt-free cash flow which is discounted to the present value using discount factors that consider the timing and risk of cash flows. The Company believes that this approach is appropriate because it provides a fair value estimate based upon the reporting unit's expected long-term operating cash flow performance. This approach also mitigates the impact of cyclical trends that occur in the industry. Fair value is estimated using recent automotive industry and specific platform production volume projections, which are based on both third-party and internally developed forecasts, as well as commercial, wage and benefit, inflation and discount rate assumptions. The discount rate used is the value-weighted average of the Company's estimated cost of equity and of debt ("cost of capital") derived using, both known and estimated, customary market metrics. The Company's weighted average cost of capital is adjusted by reporting unit to reflect a risk factor, if necessary, and such risk factors ranged from zero to 300 basis points for each reporting unit in 2008. Other significant assumptions include terminal value growth rates, terminal value margin rates, future capital expenditures and changes in future working capital requirements. While there are inherent uncertainties related to the assumptions used and to management's application of these assumptions to this analysis, the Company believes that the income approach provides a reasonable estimate of the fair value of its reporting units.

In the 2009 Predecessor Period, the Company's annual goodwill impairment analysis, completed as of the first day of the fourth quarter, was based on the Company's distributable value, which was approved by the Bankruptcy Court, and resulted in impairment charges of \$319.0 million related to the electrical power management segment. For further information on the Company's distributable value, see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting."

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The Company's 2008 annual goodwill impairment analysis indicated a significant decline in the fair value of the Company's electrical power management segment, as well as an impairment of the related goodwill. The decline in fair value resulted from unfavorable operating results, primarily as a result of the significant decline in estimated industry production volumes. The Company evaluated the net book value of goodwill within its electrical power management segment by comparing the fair value of each reporting unit to the related net book value. As a result, the Company recorded total goodwill impairment charges of \$530.0 million in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008.

A summary of the changes in the carrying amount of goodwill, by reportable operating segment, for each of the periods in the two years ended December 31, 2009, is shown below (in millions):

Seating	Seating Electrical Power Management		
\$ 1,097.5	\$	956.5	\$ 2,054.0
_		(530.0)	(530.0)
(20.6)		(22.8)	(43.4)
\$ 1,076.9	\$	403.7	\$ 1,480.6
_		(319.0)	(319.0)
30.7		11.4	42.1
\$ 1,107.6	\$	96.1	\$ 1,203.7
(486.2)		(96.1)	(582.3)
\$ 621.4	\$		\$ 621.4
	\$ 1,097.5 ————————————————————————————————————	Seating Manage \$ 1,097.5 \$ — (20.6) \$ 1,076.9 \$ — 30.7 \$ 1,107.6 \$ (486.2) \$	Seating Management \$ 1,097.5 \$ 956.5 — (530.0) (20.6) (22.8) \$ 1,076.9 \$ 403.7 — (319.0) 30.7 11.4 \$ 1,107.6 \$ 96.1 (486.2) (96.1)

Intangible Assets

In connection with the adoption of fresh-start accounting, certain intangible assets were recorded at their estimated fair value, which was based on independent appraisals, as of November 7, 2009. The technology intangible asset includes the Company's proprietary patents. The value assigned to technology intangibles is based on the royalty savings method, which applies a hypothetical royalty rate to projected revenues attributable to the identified technologies. Royalty rates were determined based on analysis of market information and discussions with the Company's management. The customer-based intangible asset includes the Company's established relationships with its customers and the ability of these customers to generate future economic profits for the Company. The value assigned to customer-based intangibles is based on the present value of future earnings attributable to the asset group after recognition of required returns to other contributory assets. A summary of intangible assets as of December 31, 2009, is shown below (in millions):

		s Carrying Value	mulated rtization	Carrying Value	Weighted Average Useful Life (years)
Technology	\$	20.0	\$ (0.4)	\$ 19.6	7.7
Customer-based		171.0	 (4.1)	166.9	7.0
Balance as of December 31, 2009 — Successor	\$	191.0	\$ (4.5)	\$ 186.5	7.1

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Excluding the impact of any future acquisitions, the Company's estimated annual amortization expense for the five succeeding years is shown below (in millions):

<u>Y</u> ear	Expense
2010	\$ 27.0
2011 2012 2013 2014	27.0
2012	27.0
2013	27.0
2014	27.0

In connection with the adoption of fresh-start accounting, Predecessor intangible assets were eliminated. The Predecessor's intangible assets were acquired through business acquisitions and were valued based on independent appraisals. A summary of Predecessor intangible assets as of December 31, 2008, is shown below (in millions):

	Carrying /alue	ımulated ortization	Ca	Net rrying <u>'alue</u>	Weighted Average Useful Life (years)
Technology	\$ 2.8	\$ (1.3)	\$	1.5	10.0
Customer contracts	22.1	(13.6)		8.5	7.8
Customer relationships	29.5	(8.0)		21.5	19.2
Balance as of December 31, 2008 — Predecessor	\$ 54.4	\$ (22.9)	\$	31.5	15.7

For further information on the adoption of fresh-start accounting, see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting."

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

The Company monitors its long-lived assets for impairment indicators on an ongoing basis in accordance with GAAP. If impairment indicators exist, the Company performs the required impairment analysis by comparing the undiscounted cash flows expected to be generated from the long-lived assets to the related net book values. If the net book value exceeds the undiscounted cash flows, an impairment loss is measured and recognized. An impairment loss is measured as the difference between the net book value and the fair value of the long-lived assets. Fair value is estimated based upon either discounted cash flow analyses or estimated salvage values. Cash flows are estimated using internal budgets based on recent sales data, independent automotive production volume estimates and customer commitments, as well as assumptions related to discount rates. Changes in economic or operating conditions impacting these estimates and assumptions could result in the impairment of long-lived assets.

In the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Company recognized fixed asset impairment charges of \$5.6 million, \$17.5 million and \$16.8 million, respectively, in conjunction with its restructuring actions (Note 7, "Restructuring"). As discussed in Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting," the Company's long-lived assets were re-measured at estimated fair value as of November 7, 2009, in connection with the adoption of fresh-start accounting.

Fixed asset impairment charges are recorded in cost of sales in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the 2009 Predecessor Period and for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007.

Impairment of Investments in Affiliates

The Company monitors its investments in affiliates for indicators of other-than-temporary declines in value on an ongoing basis in accordance with GAAP. If the Company determines that an other-than-temporary

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

decline in value has occurred, it recognizes an impairment loss, which is measured as the difference between the recorded book value and the fair value of the investment. Fair value is generally determined using an income approach based on discounted cash flows or negotiated transaction values. As discussed in Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting," investments in affiliates were re-measured at estimated fair value as of November 7, 2009, in connection with the adoption of fresh-start accounting. For a discussion of impairment charges recorded in the 2009 Predecessor Period and the year ended December 31, 2008, see Note 8, "Investments in Affiliates and Other Related Party Transactions."

Revenue Recognition and Sales Commitments

The Company enters into agreements with its customers to produce products at the beginning of a vehicle's life cycle. Although such agreements do not provide for a specified quantity of products, once the Company enters into such agreements, the Company is generally required to fulfill its customers' purchasing requirements for the production life of the vehicle. These agreements generally may be terminated by the customers at any time. Historically, terminations of these agreements have been minimal. In certain instances, the Company may be committed under existing agreements to supply products to its customers at selling prices which are not sufficient to cover the direct cost to produce such products. In such situations, the Company recognizes losses as they are incurred.

The Company receives purchase orders from its customers on an annual basis. Generally, each purchase order provides the annual terms, including pricing, related to a particular vehicle model. Purchase orders do not specify quantities. The Company recognizes revenue based on the pricing terms included in its annual purchase orders as its products are shipped to its customers. The Company is asked to provide its customers with annual price reductions as part of certain agreements. The Company accrues for such amounts as a reduction of revenue as its products are shipped to its customers. In addition, the Company has ongoing adjustments to its pricing arrangements with its customers based on the related content, the cost of its products and other commercial factors. Such pricing accruals are adjusted as they are settled with the Company's customers.

Amounts billed to customers related to shipping and handling costs are included in net sales in the consolidated statements of operations. Shipping and handling costs are included in cost of sales in the consolidated statements of operations.

Cost of Sales and Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Cost of sales includes material, labor and overhead costs associated with the manufacture and distribution of the Company's products. Distribution costs include inbound freight costs, purchasing and receiving costs, inspection costs, warehousing costs and other costs of the Company's distribution network. Selling, general and administrative expenses include selling, engineering and development and administrative costs not directly associated with the manufacture and distribution of the Company's products.

Engineering and Development

Costs incurred in connection with the development of new products and manufacturing methods more than one year prior to launch, to the extent not recoverable from the Company's customers, are charged to selling, general and administrative expenses as incurred. These costs amounted to \$11.8 million, \$71.6 million, \$113.0 million and \$134.6 million for the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Other (Income) Expense, Net

Other (income) expense, net includes non-income related taxes, foreign exchange gains and losses, discounts and expenses associated with the Company's asset-backed securitization and factoring facilities, gains and losses related to certain derivative instruments and hedging activities, gains and losses on the extinguishment of debt (Note 10, "Long-Term Debt"), gains and losses on the sales of fixed assets and other miscellaneous income and expense. A summary of other (income) expense, net is shown below (in millions):

		cessor	Predecessor						
		Two Month Period Ended		Month	V F				
				Period Ended Period Ende December 31, November 7				ar Ended ember 31.	
		2009		2009	2008	2007			
Other expense	\$	20.2	\$	30.2	\$ 82.7	\$47.0			
Other income		(0.4)		(46.8)	(30.8)	(6.3)			
Other (income) expense, net	\$	19.8	\$	(16.6)	\$ 51.9	\$40.7			

Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes in accordance GAAP. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax loss and credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled.

In determining the provision for income taxes for financial statement purposes, the Company makes certain estimates and judgments, which affect its evaluation of the carrying value of its deferred tax assets, as well as its calculation of certain tax liabilities. In accordance with GAAP, the Company evaluates the carrying value of its deferred tax assets on a quarterly basis. In completing this evaluation, the Company considers all available evidence. Such evidence includes historical results, expectations for future pretax operating income, the time period over which its temporary differences will reverse and the implementation of feasible and prudent tax planning strategies.

Foreign Currency Translation

With the exception of foreign subsidiaries operating in highly inflationary economies, which are measured in U.S. dollars, assets and liabilities of foreign subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars at the foreign exchange rates in effect at the end of the period. Revenues and expenses of foreign subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars using an average of the foreign exchange rates in effect during the period. Translation adjustments that arise from translating a foreign subsidiary's financial statements from the functional currency to the U.S. dollar are reflected in accumulated other comprehensive loss in the consolidated balance sheets.

Transaction gains and losses that arise from foreign exchange rate fluctuations on transactions denominated in a currency other than the functional currency, except certain long-term intercompany transactions or those transactions which operate as a hedge of long-term investments in foreign subsidiaries, are included in the consolidated statements of operations as incurred.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company measures stock-based employee compensation expense at fair value in accordance with the provisions of GAAP and recognizes such expense over the vesting period of the stock-based employee awards. For the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

2007, the Company recognized stock-based employee compensation expense of \$8.0 million, \$7.7 million, \$15.7 million and \$27.1 million, respectively.

For further information related to the Company's stock-based compensation programs, see Note 14, "Stock-Based Compensation."

Net Income (Loss) Per Share Attributable to Lear

Basic net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear is computed using the weighted average common shares outstanding during the period. Common shares issuable upon the satisfaction of certain conditions pursuant to a contractual agreement, such as those common shares contemplated by the Plan, are considered common shares outstanding and are included in the computation of net income (loss) per share. Accordingly, the 34.1 million shares of common stock contemplated by the Plan, without regard to the actual issuance dates, were included in the computation of net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear for the 2009 Successor Period. Diluted net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear includes the dilutive effect of common stock equivalents using the average share price during the period. Summaries of net income (loss) (in millions) and shares outstanding are shown below:

	Succ	essor	Predecessor											
		Month	Ten Month Period Ended											
	Period	Ended												
	December 31,		December 31,		December 31,		December		Nov	ember 7,		Year Ended	Decem	ber 31,
	2009			2009	2008		2007							
Net income (loss) attributable to Lear	\$	(3.8)	\$	818.2	\$	(689.9)	\$	241.5						
Weighted average common shares outstanding	34,525,187		34,525,187		77	,499,860	77	,242,360	76,826,765					
Dilutive effect of common stock equivalents				59,932				1,387,483						
Dilutive shares outstanding	34,5	25,187	77	,559,792	77	,242,360	_ 7	8,214,248						

The effect of certain common stock equivalents, including shares of preferred stock, warrants, restricted stock units, performance units, stock appreciation rights and options were excluded from the computation of diluted shares outstanding for the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, as inclusion would have resulted in antidilution. A summary of these common stock equivalents, including the related option exercise prices, is shown below:

	Successor	Predecessor						
	Two Month Period Ended December 31,		Ten Month Period Ended November 7, 2009		Year Ended	Decen		
	2009				2008	_	2007	
Shares of preferred stock	9,881,303		_		_		_	
Warrants	6,377,068		_		_		_	
Restricted stock units	1,301,613		507,139		1,040,740		_	
Performance units	_		84,709		168,696		_	
Stock appreciation rights	_		1,875,807		2,432,745		1,301,922	
Options	_		952,350		1,268,180		1,805,530	
Exercise prices	N/A	\$	22.12 - \$55.33	\$	22.12 - \$55.33	\$	35.93 - \$55.33	

Net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear for the 2009 Successor Period is not comparable to that for the 2009 Predecessor Period or the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, as all Predecessor common stock was extinguished under the Plan.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. During 2009, there were no material changes in the methods or policies used to establish estimates and assumptions. The adoption of fresh-start accounting required significant estimation and judgment (Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting"). Other matters subject to estimation and judgment include amounts related to accounts receivable realization, inventory obsolescence, asset impairments, useful lives of fixed and intangible assets and unsettled pricing discussions with customers and suppliers (Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies"); restructuring accruals (Note 7, "Restructuring"); deferred tax asset valuation allowances and income taxes (Note 11, "Income Taxes"); pension and other postretirement benefit plan assumptions (Note 12, "Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans"); accruals related to litigation, warranty and environmental remediation costs (Note 15, "Commitments and Contingencies"); and self-insurance accruals. Actual results may differ significantly from the Company's estimates.

Reclassifications

Certain amounts in prior years' financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the presentation used in the 2009 Successor and 2009 Predecessor Periods.

(5) Merger Agreement

On February 9, 2007, the Company entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger, as amended (the "AREP merger agreement"), with AREP Car Holdings Corp., a Delaware corporation ("AREP Car Holdings"), and AREP Car Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of AREP Car Holdings, an affiliate of Carl C. Icahn.

On July 16, 2007, the Company held its 2007 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, at which the proposal to approve the AREP merger agreement did not receive the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the Company's common stock. As a result, the AREP merger agreement terminated in accordance with its terms. Upon termination of the AREP merger agreement, the Company was obligated to (1) pay AREP Car Holdings \$12.5 million, (2) issue to AREP Car Holdings 335,570 shares of its common stock valued at approximately \$12.5 million, based on the closing price of the Company's common stock on July 16, 2007, and (3) increase from 24% to 27% the share ownership limitation under the limited waiver of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law granted by the Company in October 2006 to affiliates of and funds managed by Carl C. Icahn (collectively, the "Termination Consideration"). The Company recognized costs of approximately \$34.9 million associated with the Termination Consideration costs related to the proposed merger in selling, general and administrative expenses in 2007.

(6) Divestiture of Interior Business

European Interior Business

In 2006, the Company completed the contribution of substantially all of its European interior business to International Automotive Components Group, LLC ("IAC Europe"), a joint venture with affiliates of WL Ross & Co. LLC ("WL Ross") and Franklin Mutual Advisers, LLC ("Franklin"), in exchange for an approximately one-third equity interest in IAC Europe. In connection with this transaction, the Company recorded a loss on divestiture of interior business of \$6.1 million in 2007. In 2009, as a result of an equity transaction between IAC Europe and one of the Company's joint venture partners, the Company's equity interest in IAC Europe decreased to 30.45%.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The Company's investment in IAC Europe is accounted for under the equity method (Note 8, "Investments in Affiliates and Other Related Party Transactions).

North American Interior Business

In March 2007, the Company completed the transfer of substantially all of the assets of its North American interior business (as well as its interests in two China joint ventures) to International Automotive Components Group North America, Inc. ("IAC") (the "IAC North America Transaction"). The IAC North America Transaction was completed pursuant to the terms of an Asset Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") dated as of November 30, 2006, by and among the Company, IAC, affiliates of WL Ross and Franklin and International Automotive Components Group North America, LLC ("IAC North America"), as amended by Amendment No. 1 to the Purchase Agreement dated as of March 31, 2007. Also on March 31, 2007, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company and affiliates of WL Ross and Franklin entered into the Limited Liability Company Agreement of IAC North America (the "LLC Agreement"). Pursuant to the terms of the LLC Agreement, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company contributed \$27.4 million in cash to IAC North America in exchange for a 25% equity interest in IAC North America and warrants for an additional 7% of the current outstanding common equity of IAC North America. Certain affiliates of WL Ross and Franklin made aggregate capital contributions of approximately \$81.2 million to IAC North America in exchange for the remaining equity and extended a \$50 million term loan to IAC. The Company had agreed to fund up to an additional \$40 million, and WL Ross and Franklin had agreed to fund up to an additional \$45 million, in the event that IAC did not meet certain financial targets in 2007. During 2007, the Company completed negotiations related to the amount of additional funding, and on October 10, 2007, the Company made a cash payment to IAC of \$12.5 million in full satisfaction of this contingent funding obligation.

In connection with the IAC North America Transaction, IAC assumed the ordinary course liabilities of the Company's North American interior business, and the Company retained certain pre-closing liabilities, including pension and postretirement healthcare liabilities incurred through the closing date of the transaction. In addition, the Company recorded a loss on divestiture of interior business of \$611.5 million, of which \$4.6 million was recognized in 2007 and \$606.9 million was recognized in 2006. The Company also recognized additional costs related to the IAC North America Transaction of \$10.0 million, of which \$7.5 million are recorded in cost of sales and \$2.5 million are recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2007.

The Company did not account for the divestiture of its North American interior business as a discontinued operation due to its continuing involvement with IAC North America.

In October 2007, IAC North America completed the acquisition of the soft trim division of Collins & Aikman Corporation ("C&A") (the "C&A Acquisition"). In connection with the C&A Acquisition, the senior secured creditors of C&A (the "C&A Creditors") purchased shares of Class B common stock of IAC North America for an aggregate purchase price of \$82.3 million. In addition, in order to finance the C&A Acquisition, IAC North America issued to WL Ross, Franklin and the Company approximately \$126 million of additional shares of Class A common stock of IAC North America in a preemptive rights offering. The Company purchased its entire 25% allocation of Class A shares in the preemptive rights offering for \$31.6 million. After giving effect to the sale of the Class A and Class B shares, the Company owns 18.75% of the total outstanding shares of common stock of IAC North America. The Company also maintains the same governance and other rights in IAC North America that it possessed prior to the C&A Acquisition.

To effect the issuance of shares in the C&A Acquisition and the settlement of the Company's contingent funding obligation, on October 11, 2007, IAC North America, WL Ross, Franklin, the Company and the participating C&A Creditors entered into an Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of IAC North America (the "Amended LLC Agreement"). The Amended LLC Agreement, among other things,

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

(1) provides the participating C&A Creditors certain governance and transfer rights with respect to their Class B shares and (2) eliminates any further funding obligations to IAC North America.

The Company's investment in IAC North America is accounted for under the equity method (Note 8, "Investments in Affiliates and Other Related Party Transactions").

(7) Restructuring

In 2005, the Company initiated a three-year restructuring strategy to (i) eliminate excess capacity and lower the operating costs of the Company, (ii) streamline the Company's organizational structure and reposition its business for improved long-term profitability and (iii) better align the Company's manufacturing footprint with the changing needs of its customers. In light of industry conditions and customer announcements, the Company expanded this strategy in 2008. Through the end of 2008, the Company incurred pretax restructuring costs of \$528.3 million. In 2009, the Company continued to restructure its global operations and to aggressively reduce its costs. The Company expects accelerated restructuring actions and related investments to continue for the next few years.

Restructuring costs include employee termination benefits, fixed asset impairment charges and contract termination costs, as well as other incremental costs resulting from the restructuring actions. These incremental costs principally include equipment and personnel relocation costs. The Company also incurs incremental manufacturing inefficiency costs at the operating locations impacted by the restructuring actions during the related restructuring implementation period. Restructuring costs are recognized in the Company's consolidated financial statements in accordance with GAAP. Generally, charges are recorded as elements of the restructuring strategy are finalized.

In the 2009 Successor Period, the Company recorded charges of \$43.5 million in connection with its restructuring actions. These charges consist of \$36.6 million recorded as cost of sales, \$6.6 million recorded as selling, general and administrative expenses and \$0.3 million recorded as other (income) expense, net. The restructuring charges consist of employee termination benefits of \$44.5 million and other related credits of (\$1.0) million. Employee termination benefits were recorded based on existing union and employee contracts, statutory requirements and completed negotiations.

A summary of activity for the 2009 Successor Period is shown below (in millions):

	Accr Nove	Successor Accrual as of November 8, 2009		2009 <u>Utilizatio</u> Charges <u>Cash</u> N		Acc	Successor Accrual as of December 31, 2009	
Initial Restructuring Strategy:								
Employee termination benefits	\$	11.6	\$ 0.1	\$ (0.5)	\$ —	\$	11.2	
Contract termination costs		2.0	_	_	_		2.0	
		13.6	0.1	(0.5)			13.2	
2008 and 2009 Restructuring Initiatives:								
Employee termination benefits		36.6	44.4	(12.4)	_		68.6	
Contract termination costs		1.3	_	_	_		1.3	
Other related costs		1.0	(1.0)		_		_	
		38.9	43.4	(12.4)		<u></u>	69.9	
Total	\$	52.5	\$ 43.5	\$(12.9)	\$	\$	83.1	

In the 2009 Predecessor Period, the Company recorded charges of \$100.4 million in connection with its restructuring actions. These charges consist of \$96.0 million recorded as cost of sales, \$8.8 million recorded as

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

selling, general and administrative expenses, (\$0.5) million recorded as other (income) expense, net and (\$3.9) recorded as reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments, net. The restructuring charges consist of employee termination benefits of \$77.9 million, fixed asset impairment charges of \$5.6 million and contract termination costs of \$6.6 million, as well as other related costs of \$10.3 million. Employee termination benefits were recorded based on existing union and employee contracts, statutory requirements and completed negotiations. Asset impairment charges relate to the disposal of buildings, leasehold improvements and machinery and equipment with carrying values of \$5.6 million in excess of related estimated fair values. Contract termination costs include net pension and other postretirement benefit plan charges of \$9.4 million and various other credits of (\$2.8) million, the majority of which relate to the rejection of certain lease agreements in connection with the Company's bankruptcy filing.

A summary of activity for the 2009 Predecessor Period, excluding net pension and other postretirement benefit plan charges of \$9.4 million, is shown below (in millions):

	Predecessor Accrual as of January 1, 2009		2009 Charges	Utiliz Cash	ation <u>Non-cash</u>	Predecessor Accrual as of November 7, 2009
Initial Restructuring Strategy:						
Employee termination benefits	\$	27.0	\$ (4.1)	\$ (11.3)	\$ —	\$ 11.6
Contract termination costs		5.9	(3.4)	(0.5)	_	2.0
		32.9	(7.5)	(11.8)		13.6
2008 and 2009 Restructuring Initiatives:						
Employee termination benefits		46.1	82.0	(91.5)	_	36.6
Asset impairments		_	5.6	_	(5.6)	_
Contract termination costs		1.6	0.6	(0.9)	_	1.3
Other related costs			10.3	(14.7)	5.4	1.0
		47.7	98.5	(107.1)	(0.2)	38.9
Total	\$	80.6	\$ 91.0	\$(118.9)	\$ (0.2)	\$ 52.5

In 2008, the Company recorded charges of \$177.4 million in connection with its restructuring actions. These charges consist of \$147.1 million recorded as cost of sales, \$24.0 million recorded as selling, general and administrative expenses and \$6.3 million recorded as other (income) expense, net. The 2008 restructuring charges consist of employee termination benefits of \$127.9 million, fixed asset impairment charges of \$17.5 million and contract termination costs of \$9.2 million, as well as other related costs of \$22.8 million. Employee termination benefits were recorded based on existing union and employee contracts, statutory requirements and completed negotiations. Asset impairment charges relate to the disposal of buildings, leasehold improvements and machinery and equipment with carrying values of \$17.5 million in excess of related estimated fair values. Contract termination costs include net pension and other postretirement benefit plan charges of \$7.5 million, lease cancellation costs of \$1.6 million, a reduction in previously recorded repayments of various government-sponsored grants of (\$1.6) million and various other costs of \$1.7 million.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

A summary of 2008 activity, excluding net pension and other postretirement benefit plan charges of \$7.5 million, is shown below (in millions):

	Accr Jan			2008 <u>Utilization</u> Charges <u>Cash</u> <u>Non-cash</u>		Predecessor Accrual as of December 31, 2008
Initial Restructuring Strategy:						
Employee termination benefits	\$	68.7	\$ 23.7	\$ (65.4)	\$ —	\$ 27.0
Asset impairments		_	3.4	_	(3.4)	_
Contract termination costs		5.9	_	_	_	5.9
Other related costs		_	16.9	(16.9)	_	_
		74.6	44.0	(82.3)	(3.4)	32.9
2008 Restructuring Initiatives:						
Employee termination benefits		_	104.2	(58.1)		46.1
Asset impairments		_	14.1	_	(14.1)	_
Contract termination costs		_	1.7	(0.1)		1.6
Other related costs		_	5.9	(5.9)	_	_
		_	125.9	(64.1)	(14.1)	47.7
Total	\$	74.6	\$169.9	\$(146.4)	\$ (17.5)	\$ 80.6

In 2007, the Company recorded charges of \$168.8 million in connection with its restructuring actions. These charges consist of \$152.7 million recorded as cost of sales and \$16.1 million recorded as selling, general and administrative expenses. The 2007 restructuring charges consist of employee termination benefits of \$115.5 million, fixed asset impairment charges of \$16.8 million and contract termination costs of \$24.8 million, as well as other related costs of \$11.7 million. Employee termination benefits were recorded based on existing union and employee contracts, statutory requirements and completed negotiations. Asset impairment charges relate to the disposal of buildings, leasehold improvements and machinery and equipment with carrying values of \$16.8 million in excess of related estimated fair values. Contract termination costs include net pension and other postretirement benefit plan curtailment charges of \$18.8 million, lease cancellation costs of \$4.8 million and the repayment of various government-sponsored grants of \$1.2 million.

A summary of 2007 activity, excluding net pension and other postretirement benefit plan curtailment charges of \$18.8 million, is shown below (in millions):

	Accr Jan	decessor rual as of ruary 1, 2007	2007 Charges			Predecess Accrual as December 2007	
Initial Restructuring Strategy:							
Employee termination benefits	\$	36.4	\$115.5	\$(83.2)	\$ —	\$	68.7
Asset impairments		_	16.8	_	(16.8)		_
Contract termination costs		3.4	6.0	(3.5)	_		5.9
Other related costs		_	11.7	(11.7)	_		_
	\$	39.8	\$150.0	\$(98.4)	\$ (16.8)	\$	74.6

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

(8) Investments in Affiliates and Other Related Party Transactions

The Company's beneficial ownership in affiliates accounted for under the equity method is shown below:

	Successor	Predece	essor
December 31,	2009	2008	2007
Shanghai Lear STEC Automotive Parts Co., Ltd. (China)	55%	55%	55%
Lear Shurlok Electronics (Proprietary) Limited (South Africa)	51	51	51
Industrias Cousin Freres, S.L. (Spain)	50	50	50
Lear Dongfeng Automotive Seating Co., Ltd. (China)	50	50	50
Dong Kwang Lear Yuhan Hoesa (Korea)	50	50	50
Lear Jiangling (Jiangxi) Interior Systems Co. Ltd. (China)	50	50	50
Beijing BAI Lear Automotive Systems Co., Ltd. (China)	50	50	50
Beijing Lear Automotive Electronics and Electrical Products Co., Ltd. (China)	50	50	50
Honduras Electrical Distribution Systems S. de R.L. de C.V. (Honduras)	49	49	60
Kyungshin-Lear Sales and Engineering LLC	49	49	60
Tacle Seating USA, LLC	49	49	49
TS Lear Automotive Sdn Bhd. (Malaysia)	46	46	46
Beijing Lear Dymos Automotive Systems Co., Ltd. (China)	40	40	40
UPM S.r.L. (Italy)	39	39	39
Hanil Lear India Private Limited (India)	35	35	50
Markol Otomotiv Yan Sanayi VE Ticaret A.S. (Turkey)	35	35	35
International Automotive Components Group, LLC (Europe)	30	34	34
Furukawa Lear Corporation	20	_	_
International Automotive Components Group North America, LLC	19	19	19
Nanjing Lear Xindi Automotive Interiors Systems Co., Ltd. (China)	_	50	50
Chongqing Lear Chang'an Automotive Trim, Co., Ltd. (China)	_	_	55
Lear Changan (Chongqing) Automotive System Co., Ltd. (China)	_	_	55
Total Interior Systems — America, LLC	_	_	39

There were no changes in the ownership of investments in affiliates during the 2009 Successor Period. Summarized group financial information for affiliates accounted for under the equity method as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, is shown below (unaudited; in millions):

December 31,	2009	2008
Balance sheet data:		
Current assets	\$1,107.8	\$970.2
Non-current assets	819.4	863.7
Current liabilities	958.6	852.7
Non-current liabilities	316.4	278.7

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

For the Year Ended December 31,	2009	2008	2007
Income statement data:			
Net sales	\$3,199.9	\$5,053.9	\$4,738.0
Gross profit	171.8	248.9	317.3
Income (loss) before provision for income taxes	(76.4)	(107.0)	135.2
Net income (loss)	(76.5)	(111.9)	104.9

As a result of the adoption of fresh-start accounting, investment in affiliates was re-measured at estimated fair value as of November 7, 2009 (see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting"). As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Company's aggregate investment in affiliates was \$138.8 million and \$189.7 million, respectively. In addition, the Company had receivables due from affiliates, including notes and advances, of \$33.8 million and \$35.1 million and payables due to affiliates of \$25.9 million and \$28.8 million as of December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2008, respectively.

A summary of transactions with affiliates and other related parties is shown below (in millions):

For the Year Ended December 31,	2009	2008	2007
Sales to affiliates	\$ 76.3	\$ 95.8	\$ 82.4
Purchases from affiliates	121.5	250.8	250.1
Purchases from other related parties(1)	2.3	7.6	8.6
Management and other fees for services provided to affiliates	7.1	8.5	8.6
Dividends received from affiliates	5.3	4.1	13.5

(1) Includes \$2.3 million, \$3.6 million and \$2.8 million in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively, paid to CB Richard Ellis for real estate brokerage services, as well as property and project management services; includes \$4.0 million and \$5.3 million in 2008 and 2007, respectively, paid to Analysts International, Sequoia Services Group for the purchase of computer equipment and for computer-related services; and includes \$0.5 million in 2007 paid to Elite Support Management Group, L.L.C. for the provision of information technology temporary support personnel. Each entity employed a relative of the Company's Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President. In addition, Elite Support Management was partially owned by a relative of the Company's Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President in 2007. As a result, such entities may be deemed to be related parties. These purchases were made in the ordinary course of the Company's business and in accordance with the Company's normal procedures for engaging service providers or sourcing suppliers, as applicable.

The Company's investment in Shanghai Lear STEC Automotive Parts Co., Ltd. is accounted for under the equity method as the result of certain approval rights granted to the minority shareholders. The Company's investment in International Automotive Components Group North America, LLC is accounted for under the equity method due to the Company's ability to exert significant influence over the venture.

The Company guarantees 49% of certain of the debt of Tacle Seating USA, LLC. As of December 31, 2009, the aggregate amount of debt guaranteed was \$3.4 million.

2009

In July 2009, the Company completed the divestiture of its ownership interest in Nanjing Lear Xindi Automotive Interiors Systems Co., Ltd. for \$0.7 million, recognizing a gain on the transaction of \$0.7 million, which is reflected in other (income) expense, net for the 2009 Predecessor Period. In April 2009, the Company divested of a portion of its ownership interest in Furukawa Lear Corporation, thereby reducing its ownership interest to 20% from 80%, and commenced accounting for its investment under the equity method of

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

accounting. Previously, Furukawa Lear Corporation was accounted for as a consolidated, less than wholly owned subsidiary.

In July 2009, as a result of an equity transaction between IAC Europe and one of the Company's joint venture partners, the Company's ownership interest in IAC Europe decreased to 30.45%, and the Company recognized an impairment charge of \$26.6 million related to its investment. The Company has no further funding obligations with respect to this affiliate. Therefore, in the event that IAC Europe requires additional capital to fund its operations, the Company's equity ownership percentage will likely be diluted. The Company also recognized an impairment charge of \$15.4 million related to its investment in another equity affiliate. These impairment charges are reflected in equity in net (income) loss of affiliates in the accompanying statement of operations for the 2009 Predecessor Period. See Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies."

2008

In December 2008, the Company divested its ownership interest in Total Interior Systems — America, LLC for \$35.0 million, recognizing a gain on the transaction of \$19.5 million, which is reflected in other expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008. In June 2008, the Company divested of a portion of its ownership interests in Honduras Electrical Distribution Systems S. de R.L. de C.V. and Kyungshin-Lear Sales and Engineering LLC, thereby reducing its ownership interests in these ventures to 49% from 60%. In connection with this transaction, the Company recognized a gain of \$2.7 million, which is reflected in other expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008. In April 2008, the Company divested of a portion of its ownership interest in Hanil Lear India Private Limited, thereby reducing its ownership interest in this venture to 35% from 50%. In connection with this transaction, the Company recognized an impairment charge of \$1.0 million in the first quarter of 2008, which is reflected in equity in net (income) loss of affiliates in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008.

Also in 2008, the Company recognized an impairment charge of \$34.2 million related to its investment in IAC North America. The impairment charge was based on the significant decline in the operating results of IAC North America, as well as a recently completed financing transaction between IAC North America and certain of its lenders, and is reflected in equity in net (income) loss of affiliates in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008. The Company has no further funding obligations with respect to this affiliate. Therefore, in the event that IAC North America requires additional capital to fund its operations, the Company's equity ownership percentage will likely be diluted. See Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies."

In the second quarter of 2008, the Company began to consolidate the financial position and operating results of Chongqing Lear Chang'an Automotive Trim, Co., Ltd. and Lear Changan (Chongqing) Automotive System Co., Ltd. as a result of the elimination of certain approval rights granted to the minority shareholders. Previously, the Company's investments in these ventures were accounted for under the equity method.

2007

In March 2007, the Company completed the transfer of substantially all of the assets of its North American interior business (as well as the interests in two China joint ventures) and contributed cash in exchange for a 25% equity interest and warrants for an additional 7% of the current outstanding common equity of IAC North America, as part of the IAC North America Transaction. In addition, in October 2007, the Company purchased additional shares as part of an offering by the venture. After giving effect to the shares purchased in the equity offering, the Company owns 18.75% of the total outstanding shares (Note 6, "Divestiture of Interior Business").

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

In January 2007, the Company formed Beijing BAI Lear Automotive Systems Co., Ltd., a joint venture with Beijing Automobile Investment Co., Ltd., to manufacture and supply automotive seat systems and components. In December 2007, the Company formed Beijing Lear Automotive Electronics and Electrical Products Co., Ltd., a joint venture with Beijing Automotive Industry Holding Co., Ltd., to manufacture and supply automotive wire harnesses, junction boxes and other electrical and electronic products. Also in December 2007, the Company purchased a 46% stake in TS Hi Tech, a Malaysian manufacturer of automotive seat systems and components. Concurrent with the Company's investment, the name of the venture was changed to TS Lear Automotive Sdn Bhd.

In addition, the Company's ownership interest in Lear Jiangling (Jiangxi) Interior Systems Co. Ltd. increased due to the purchase of shares from a joint venture partner. The Company's ownership interest in International Automotive Components Group, LLC (Europe) increased due to the issuance of additional equity shares to the Company.

(9) Short-Term Borrowings

The Company utilizes uncommitted lines of credit as needed for its short-term working capital fluctuations. As of December 31, 2009, the Company had unsecured lines of credit from banks totaling \$12.4 million, of which \$8.9 million was outstanding and \$3.5 million was unused and available, subject to certain restrictions imposed by the Company's long-term debt facilities (Note 10, "Long-Term Debt"). As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the weighted average interest rate on outstanding borrowings under these lines of credit was 10.2% and 13.5%, respectively.

(10) Long-Term Debt

A summary of long-term debt and the related weighted average interest rates, including the effect of hedging activities described in Note 17, "Financial Instruments," is shown below (in millions):

December 31,		essor 109		cessor 08
	Weighted Long-Term Average Debt Interest Rate		Long-Term Debt	Weighted Average Interest Rate
First Lien Facility	\$ 375.0	7.50%	\$ —	N/A
Second Lien Facility	550.0	9.00%	_	N/A
Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility — Revolver	_	N/A	1,192.0	4.09%
Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility — Term Loan		N/A	985.0	5.46%
8.50% Senior Notes, due 2013	_	N/A	298.0	8.50%
8.75% Senior Notes, due 2016		N/A	589.3	8.75%
5.75% Senior Notes, due 2014	_	N/A	399.5	5.635%
Zero-coupon Convertible Senior Notes, due 2022	_	N/A	8.0	4.75%
Other	10.2	2.05%	19.7	4.27%
	 935.2		3,484.3	
Less — Current portion	(8.1)		(4.3)	
Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility	N/A		(2,177.0)	
Long-term debt	\$ 927.1		\$ 1,303.0	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

First Lien Facility

On October 23, 2009, the Company entered into a first lien credit agreement (the "First Lien Agreement") with certain financial institutions party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, providing for the issuance of term loans under the First Lien Facility. Pursuant to the terms of the First Lien Agreement, on the Effective Date, the Company had access to \$500 million, subject to certain adjustments as defined in the Plan. Upon emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings on November 9, 2009, the Company requested initial funding of \$200 million under this facility and had access to the remainder (the remainder to be drawn not later than 35 days after the initial funding and the amount to be determined based on the terms of the Plan and the Company's liquidity needs). The proceeds of the First Lien Facility were used, in part, to satisfy amounts outstanding under the Company's debtor-in-possession credit facility, and the remaining proceeds are available for other general corporate purposes. For further information regarding the debtor-in-possession credit facility, see DIP Agreement below.

On November 27, 2009, the Company elected to make the delayed draw provided for under the First Lien Facility in the amount of \$175 million. As of December 31, 2009, the aggregate principal amount outstanding under the First Lien Facility was \$375.0 million. In addition to the foregoing, upon satisfaction of certain conditions, the Company will have the right to raise additional funds to increase the amount available under the First Lien Facility up to an aggregate amount of \$575 million.

The First Lien Facility is comprised of the term loans described in the preceding paragraphs. Obligations under the First Lien Agreement are secured on a first priority basis by a lien on substantially all of the U.S. assets of Lear and its domestic subsidiaries, as well as 100% of the stock of Lear's domestic subsidiaries and 65% of the stock of certain of Lear's foreign subsidiaries. In addition, obligations under the First Lien Agreement are guaranteed on a first priority basis, on a joint and several basis, by certain of Lear's domestic subsidiaries, which are directly or indirectly 100% owned by Lear.

Advances under the First Lien Agreement bear interest at a fixed rate per annum equal to (i) LIBOR (with a LIBOR floor of 2.0%), as adjusted for certain statutory reserves, plus 5.50%, payable on the last day of each applicable interest period but in no event less frequently than quarterly, or (ii) the Adjusted Base Rate (as defined in the First Lien Agreement) plus 4.50%, payable quarterly. In addition, the First Lien Agreement obligates the Company to pay certain fees to the lenders.

The First Lien Agreement contains various customary representations, warranties and covenants by the Company, including, without limitation, (i) covenants regarding maximum leverage and minimum interest coverage; (ii) limitations on the amount of capital expenditures; (iii) limitations on fundamental changes involving the Company or its subsidiaries; and (iv) limitations on indebtedness and liens. As of December 31, 2009, the Company was in compliance with all covenants set forth in the First Lien Facility.

Obligations under the First Lien Agreement may be accelerated following certain events of default, including, without limitation, any breach by the Company of any representation, warranty or covenant made in the First Lien Agreement or the entry into bankruptcy by the Company or certain of its subsidiaries.

The First Lien Facility matures on November 9, 2014, provided that if the second lien credit agreement (the "Second Lien Agreement") is not refinanced prior to three months before its maturity on November 9, 2012, the maturity of the First Lien Facility will be adjusted automatically to three months before the maturity of the Second Lien Facility.

Second Lien Facility

On the Effective Date, the Company entered into the Second Lien Agreement with certain financial institutions party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, providing for the issuance

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

of \$550 million of term loans under the Second Lien Facility, which debt was issued on the Effective Date in partial satisfaction of the amounts outstanding under the Company's pre-petition primary credit facility.

Obligations under the Second Lien Agreement are secured on a second priority basis by a lien on substantially all of the U.S. assets of Lear and its domestic subsidiaries, as well as 100% of the stock of Lear's domestic subsidiaries and 65% of the stock of certain of Lear's foreign subsidiaries. In addition, obligations under the Second Lien Agreement are guaranteed on a second priority basis, on a joint and several basis, by certain of Lear's domestic subsidiaries, which are directly or indirectly 100% owned by Lear.

Advances under the Second Lien Agreement bear interest at a fixed rate per annum equal to (i) LIBOR (with a LIBOR floor of 3.5%), as adjusted for certain statutory reserves, plus 5.50% (with certain increases over the life of the Second Lien Facility), payable on the last day of each applicable interest period but in no event less frequently than quarterly, or (ii) the Adjusted Base Rate (as defined in the Second Lien Agreement) plus 4.50% (with certain increases over the life of the Second Lien Facility), payable quarterly. In addition, the Second Lien Agreement obligates the Company to pay certain fees to the lenders.

The Second Lien Agreement contains various customary representations, warranties and covenants by the Company, including, without limitation, (i) covenants regarding maximum leverage and minimum interest coverage; (ii) limitations on the amount of capital expenditures; (iii) limitations on fundamental changes involving the Company or its subsidiaries; and (iv) limitations on indebtedness and liens. As of December 31, 2009, the Company was in compliance with all covenants set forth in the Second Lien Facility.

Obligations under the Second Lien Agreement may be accelerated following certain events of default (subject to applicable cure periods), including, without limitation, the failure to pay principal or interest when due, a breach by the Company of any representation, warranty or covenant made in the Second Lien Agreement or the entry into bankruptcy by the Company or certain of its subsidiaries.

The Second Lien Agreement matures on November 9, 2012.

DIP Agreement

On July 6, 2009, the Debtors entered into a credit and guarantee agreement by and among Lear, as borrower, the guarantors party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and the lenders party thereto (the "DIP Agreement"). The DIP Agreement provided for new money debtor-in-possession financing comprised of a term loan in the aggregate principal amount of \$500 million. On August 4, 2009, the Bankruptcy Court entered an order approving the DIP Agreement, and the Debtors subsequently received proceeds of \$500 million, net of related fees and expenses of \$36.7 million, related to available debtor-in-possession financing. On the Effective Date, amounts outstanding under the DIP Agreement were repaid, using proceeds of the First Lien Facility and available cash.

Pre-Petition Primary Credit Facility

The Company's pre-petition primary credit facility consisted of an amended and restated credit and guarantee agreement, as further amended, which provided for maximum revolving borrowing commitments of \$1.3 billion and a term loan facility of \$1.0 billion. As of December 31, 2008, the aggregate principal amount outstanding under the pre-petition primary credit facility was \$2.2 billion. Borrowings and repayments under the pre-petition primary credit facility, as amended, (as well as predecessor facilities) are shown below (in millions):

Year	Borrowings	Repayments
2008 — Predecessor	\$1,418.9	\$ 232.9
2007 — Predecessor	1.134.8	1.140.8

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

In the 2009 Predecessor Period, there were additional non-cash borrowings of \$63.6 million under the pre-petition primary credit facility related to draws on the Company's outstanding letters of credit. On the Effective Date, pursuant to the Plan, the Company's prepetition primary credit facility was cancelled (except for the purposes of allowing creditors under that facility to receive distributions under the Plan and allowing the administrative agent to exercise certain rights). On the Effective Date, pursuant to the Plan, each lender under the pre-petition primary credit facility received its pro rata share of (i) \$550 million of term loans under the Second Lien Facility; (ii) \$450 million of Series A Preferred Stock; (iii) 35.5% of the Common Stock (excluding any effect of the Series A Preferred Stock, the Warrants and the management equity grants) and (iv) \$100 million of cash.

Pre-Petition Senior Notes

The Company's pre-petition debt securities consisted of senior notes under the following:

- Indenture dated as of November 24, 2006, by and among Lear, certain subsidiary guarantors party thereto from time to time and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as trustee ("BONY"), relating to the 8.5% senior notes due 2013 and the 8.75% senior notes due 2016;
- Indenture dated as of August 3, 2004, by and among Lear, the guarantors party thereto from time to time and BNY Midwest Trust Company, N.A., as trustee, as amended and supplemented by that certain Supplemental Indenture No. 1 and Supplemental Indenture No. 2, relating to the 5.75% senior notes due 2014; and
- Indenture dated as of February 20, 2002, by and among Lear, the guarantors party thereto from time to time and BONY, as amended and supplemented by that certain Supplemental Indenture No. 1, Supplemental Indenture No. 2, Supplemental Indenture No. 3 and Supplemental Indenture No. 4, relating to the zero-coupon convertible senior notes due 2022.

As of December 31, 2008, the aggregate amount outstanding under the senior notes was \$1.3 billion.

On the Effective Date, pursuant to the Plan, the Company's pre-petition outstanding debt securities were cancelled and the indentures governing such debt securities were terminated (except for the purposes of allowing holders of the notes to receive distributions under the Plan and allowing the trustees to exercise certain rights). Under the Plan, each holder of senior notes and certain other general unsecured claims against the Debtors and the unsecured deficiency claims of the lenders under the pre-petition primary credit facility received its pro rata share of (i) 64.5% of the Common Stock (excluding any effect of the Series A Preferred Stock, the Warrants and the management equity grants) and (ii) the Warrants.

For further information regarding the Plan and the cancellation of pre-petition obligations, see Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11."

Pre-Petition Senior Notes — 2008 Transactions

In April 2008, the Company repaid, on the maturity date, €55.6 million (\$87.0 million based on the exchange rate in effect as of the transaction date) aggregate principal amount of senior notes. In August 2008, the Company repurchased its remaining senior notes due 2009, with an aggregate principal amount of \$41.4 million, for a purchase price of \$43.1 million, including the call premium and related fees. In December 2008, the Company repurchased a portion of its senior notes due 2013 and 2016, with an aggregate principal amount of \$2.0 million and \$10.7 million, respectively, in the open market for an aggregate purchase price of \$3.4 million, including related fees. In connection with these transactions, the Company recognized a net gain on the extinguishment of debt of \$7.5 million, which is included in other (income) expense, net in the accompanying consolidated predecessor statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Other

As of December 31, 2009, other long-term debt was principally made up of amounts outstanding under term loans and capital leases.

Scheduled Maturities

As of December 31, 2009, the scheduled maturities of long-term debt for the five succeeding years are shown below (in millions):

<u>Y</u> ear	<u>Maturities</u>
2010	\$ 8.1
2011 2012	6.2
2012	555.6
2013	4.3
2014	360.3

The scheduled maturities above reflect the scheduled maturity of the Second Lien Facility in 2012 and the scheduled maturity of the First Lien Facility in 2014. As described above, the First Lien Facility matures in 2014, provided that if the Second Lien Agreement is not refinanced prior to three months before its maturity in 2012, the maturity of the First Lien Facility will be adjusted automatically to three months before the maturity of the Second Lien Facility, resulting in scheduled maturities of long-term debt of \$919.4 million, \$0.5 million and \$0.3 million in 2012, 2013 and 2014, respectively.

(11) Income Taxes

A summary of consolidated income (loss) before provision (benefit) for income taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates and the components of provision (benefit) for income taxes is shown below (in millions):

		ccessor		Predecessor					
	Peri Dec	o Month od Ended ember 31, 2009	Ten Month Period Ended November 7, 2009		Period Ended November 7,		2	Year E Decemb	
Consolidated income (loss) before provision (benefit) for income taxes and									
equity in net (income) loss of affiliates:									
Domestic	\$	(98.0)	\$	1,087.0	\$(1	64.1)	\$ (5.7)		
Foreign		64.2		(159.4)		77.3)	328.9		
	\$	(33.8)	\$	927.6		\$ 927.6		41.4)	\$323.2
Domestic provision (benefit) for income taxes:									
Current provision (benefit)	\$	(0.1)	\$	(38.8)	\$	3.4	\$ 20.5		
Deferred provision		0.7		0.9					
Total domestic provision (benefit)		0.6		(37.9)		3.4	20.5		
Foreign provision (benefit) for income taxes:									
Current provision (benefit)		(21.7)		35.8		52.0	113.3		
Deferred provision (benefit)		(3.1)		31.3		30.4	(43.9)		
Total foreign provision (benefit)		(24.8)		67.1		82.4	69.4		
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	\$	(24.2)	\$	29.2	\$	85.8	\$ 89.9		

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The domestic provision (benefit) includes withholding taxes related to dividends and royalties paid by the Company's foreign subsidiaries. The foreign deferred provision (benefit) includes the benefit of prior unrecognized net operating loss carryforwards of \$36.6 million and \$15.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The foreign deferred provision (benefit) does not include any benefit of prior unrecognized net operating loss carryfowards for the 2009 Successor and 2009 Predecessor Periods.

A summary of the differences between the provision (benefit) for income taxes calculated at the United States federal statutory income tax rate of 35% and the consolidated provision (benefit) for income taxes is shown below (in millions):

		ccessor			edecessor			
	Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009		Period Ended December 31,		Peri Nov	n Month od Ended zember 7, 2009	Year E Decemb 2008	
Consolidated income (loss) before provision (benefit) for income taxes and								
equity in net (income) loss of affiliates multiplied by the United States								
federal statutory income tax rate	\$	(11.8)	\$	324.7	\$(189.5)	\$113.1		
Differences in income taxes on foreign earnings,								
losses and remittances		(5.2)		15.2	(15.3)	16.7		
Valuation allowance adjustments		54.8		219.5	138.1	(64.2)		
Tax credits		_		(1.0)	(0.5)	(3.9)		
Goodwill impairment charges		_		111.6	181.6	_		
Reorganization items and fresh-start accounting								
adjustments, net		_		(641.3)	_	_		
Other		(62.0)		0.5	(28.6)	28.2		
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	\$	(24.2)	\$	29.2	\$ 85.8	\$ 89.9		

Under the Plan, the Company's pre-petition debt securities, primary credit facility and other obligations were extinguished. Absent an exception, a debtor recognizes cancellation of indebtedness income ("CODI") upon discharge of its outstanding indebtedness for an amount of consideration that is less than its adjusted issue price. The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("IRC"), provides that a debtor in a bankruptcy case may exclude CODI from income but must reduce certain of its tax attributes by the amount of any CODI realized as a result of the consummation of a plan of reorganization. The amount of CODI realized by a taxpayer is the adjusted issue price of any indebtedness discharged less the sum of (i) the amount of cash paid, (ii) the issue price of any new indebtedness issued and (iii) the fair market value of any other consideration, including equity, issued. As a result of the market value of our equity upon emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings, we were able to retain a significant portion of our U.S. net operating loss, capital loss and tax credit carryforwards (collectively, the "Tax Attributes") after reduction of the Tax Attributes for CODI realized on emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings.

IRC Sections 382 and 383 provide an annual limitation with respect to the ability of a corporation to utilize its Tax Attributes, as well as certain built-in-losses, against future U.S. taxable income in the event of a change in ownership. The Company's emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings is considered a change in ownership for purposes of IRC Section 382. The limitation under the IRC is based on the value of the corporation as of the emergence date. As a result, our future U.S. taxable income may not be fully offset by the Tax Attributes if such income exceeds our annual limitation, and we may incur a tax liability with

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

respect to such income. In addition, subsequent changes in ownership for purposes of the IRC could further diminish the Company's Tax Attributes.

For the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, income in foreign jurisdictions with tax holidays was \$9.8 million, \$99.8 million, \$104.4 million and \$142.6 million, respectively. Such tax holidays generally expire from 2010 through 2017.

Deferred income taxes represent temporary differences in the recognition of certain items for financial reporting and income tax purposes. A summary of the components of the net deferred income tax asset is shown below (in millions):

December 31,	Successor 2009	P1	Predecessor 2008	
Deferred income tax assets:				
Tax loss carryforwards	\$ 715.6	\$	580.5	
Tax credit carryforwards	221.3		218.9	
Retirement benefit plans	80.4		106.1	
Accrued liabilities	76.5		92.2	
Self-insurance reserves	15.0		15.9	
Current asset basis differences	25.1		_	
Long-term asset basis differences	34.7		_	
Defined benefit plan liability adjustments	_		13.8	
Deferred compensation	4.1		20.8	
Recoverable customer engineering and tooling	10.1		15.7	
Derivative instruments and hedging	0.2		18.7	
	1,183.0		1,082.6	
Valuation allowance	(1,166.4)		(928.3)	
	\$ 16.6	\$	154.3	
Deferred income tax liabilities:		_		
Undistributed earnings of foreign subsidiaries	\$ (2.6)	\$	(9.0)	
Current asset basis differences	_		(7.1)	
Long-term asset basis differences	<u> </u>		(84.3)	
Defined benefit plan liability adjustments	(1.7)		_	
Other	(2.9)		(1.9)	
	\$ (7.2)	\$	(102.3)	
Net deferred income tax asset	\$ 9.4	\$	52.0	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The Company continues to maintain a valuation allowance related to its net deferred tax assets in the United States and several foreign jurisdictions. The Company's current and future provision for income taxes is significantly impacted by the initial recognition of and changes in valuation allowances in certain countries, particularly the United States. The Company intends to maintain these allowances until it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets will be realized. The Company's future provision for income taxes will include no tax benefit with respect to losses incurred and no tax expense with respect to income generated in these countries until the respective valuation allowance is eliminated. The classification of the net deferred income tax asset is shown below (in millions):

<u>D</u> ecember 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Deferred income tax assets:		
Current	\$ 37.3	\$ 62.3
Long-term Cong-term	72.8	74.4
Deferred income tax liabilities:		
Current	(16.9)	(4.4)
Long-term	(83.8)	(80.3)
Net deferred income tax asset	\$ 9.4	\$ 52.0

Deferred income taxes have not been provided on \$1.2 billion of certain undistributed earnings of the Company's foreign subsidiaries as such amounts are considered to be permanently reinvested. It is not practicable to determine the unrecognized deferred tax liability on these earnings because the actual tax liability on these earnings, if any, is dependent on circumstances existing when remittance occurs.

As of December 31, 2009, the Company had tax loss carryforwards of \$2.4 billion. Of the total tax loss carryforwards, \$1.4 billion has no expiration date, and \$1.0 billion expires from 2010 through 2029. In addition, the Company had tax credit carryforwards of \$221.3 million comprised principally of U.S. foreign tax credits, research and development credits and investment tax credits that generally expire between 2014 and 2028.

On January 1, 2007, the Company adopted new GAAP provisions, which clarified the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes by establishing minimum standards for the recognition and measurement of tax positions taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. Under these new requirements, the Company must review all of its tax positions and make a determination as to whether its position is more-likely-than-not to be sustained upon examination by regulatory authorities. If a tax position meets the more-likely-than-not standard, then the related tax benefit is measured based on a cumulative probability analysis of the amount that is more-likely-than-not to be realized upon ultimate settlement or disposition of the underlying issue. The Company recognized the cumulative impact of the adoption of these requirements as a \$4.5 million decrease to its liability for unrecognized tax benefits with a corresponding decrease to its retained deficit balance as of January 1, 2007.

As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Company's gross unrecognized tax benefits were \$63.8 million and \$99.8 million, respectively (excluding interest and penalties), of which \$63.8 million and \$92.4 million, respectively, if recognized, would affect the Company's effective tax rate. The gross unrecognized tax benefits differ from the amount that would affect the Company's effective tax rate due primarily to the impact of the valuation allowance. The gross unrecognized tax benefits are recorded in other long-term liabilities, with the exception of \$2.7 million and \$9.4 million (excluding interest and penalties), which is recorded in accrued liabilities as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

A summary of the changes in gross unrecognized tax benefits for each of the periods in the two years ended December 31, 2009, is shown below (in millions):

	Successor			Predec	essor			
	Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009		Period Ended December 31,		Perio Nove	Month d Ended ember 7, 2009	Dece	ar Ended ember 31, 2008
Balance at beginning of period	\$	93.2	\$	99.8	\$	135.8		
Additions based on tax positions related to current year		0.9		0.5		10.3		
Additions (reductions) based on tax positions related to prior years		(28.8)		7.7		0.7		
Settlements		_		(12.4)		(0.2)		
Statute expirations		_		(8.0)		(30.1)		
Foreign currency translation		(1.5)		5.6		(16.7)		
Balance at end of period	\$	63.8	\$	93.2	\$	99.8		

The Company recognizes interest and penalties with respect to unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the Company had recorded gross reserves of \$26.7 and \$36.4 million (excluding federal benefit where applicable), respectively, related to interest and penalties, of which \$20.2 million and \$29.6 million, respectively, if recognized, would affect the Company's effective tax rate. During the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the year ended December 31, 2008, the Company recorded net tax (benefit) expense (including federal benefit where applicable) related to changes in its reserves for interest and penalties of (\$4.8) million, (\$3.2) million and \$10.1 million, respectively.

The Company operates in multiple jurisdictions throughout the world, and its tax returns are periodically audited or subject to review by both domestic and foreign tax authorities. During the next twelve months, it is reasonably possible that, as a result of audit settlements, the conclusion of current examinations and the expiration of the statute of limitations in several jurisdictions, the Company may decrease the amount of its gross unrecognized tax benefits by approximately \$22.3 million, all of which, if recognized, would affect its effective tax rate. The gross unrecognized tax benefits subject to potential decrease involve issues related to transfer pricing, tax credits and various other tax items in several jurisdictions. However, as a result of ongoing examinations, tax proceedings in certain countries, additions to the gross unrecognized tax benefits for positions taken and interest and penalties, if any, arising in 2010, it is not possible to estimate the potential net increase or decrease to the Company's gross unrecognized tax benefits during the next twelve months.

The Company considers its significant tax jurisdictions to include Canada, Germany, Hungary, Italy, Mexico, Poland, Spain and the United States. The Company or its subsidiaries remain subject to income tax examination in certain U.S. state and local jurisdictions for years after 1998; however, for any taxable year prior to 2009, such jurisdictions are generally limited to the amount of any tax claims they filed in the Bankruptcy Court by January 4, 2010. Further, the Company or its subsidiaries remain subject to income tax examination in Germany for years after 2000, in Mexico for years after 2002, in Hungary and Poland for years after 2003, in Spain and Italy generally for years after 2004, and in the U.S. and Canada for years after 2008.

(12) Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans

The Company has noncontributory defined benefit pension plans covering certain domestic employees and certain employees in foreign countries, principally Canada. The Company's salaried pension plans provide benefits based on final average earnings formulas. The Company's hourly pension plans provide benefits under flat benefit and cash balance formulas. The Company also has contractual arrangements with certain

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

employees which provide for supplemental retirement benefits. In general, the Company's policy is to fund its pension benefit obligation based on legal requirements, tax considerations and local practices.

The Company has postretirement benefit plans covering certain domestic and Canadian employees. The Company's postretirement benefit plans generally provide for the continuation of medical benefits for all eligible employees who complete ten years of service after age 45 and retire from the Company at age 55 or older. The Company does not fund its postretirement benefit obligation. Rather, payments are made as costs are incurred by covered retirees.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Obligations and Funded Status

A reconciliation of the change in benefit obligation and the change in plan assets for the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the year ended December 31, 2008, is shown below (in millions):

	Pension					Other Postretirement				
		Successor Predecessor							lecessor	
]	o Month Period Ended Dec 31, 2009	Ten Month Period Ended Nov 7, 2009		Year Ended Dec 31, 2008	Two Month Period Ended Dec 31, 2009		Ten Month Period Ended Nov 7, 2009		Year Ended Dec 31, 2008
Change in benefit obligation:										
Benefit obligation at beginning of period	\$	814.7	\$	778.5	\$ 887.4	\$	155.4	\$	172.4	\$ 273.9
Impact of change in measurement date (accounting										
pronouncement adoption)		_		_	14.9		_		_	6.1
Service cost		1.3		7.9	16.0		0.2		2.2	7.2
Interest cost		6.8		39.3	48.0		1.2		9.6	15.4
Amendments		_		(1.5)	_		_		(39.5)	(23.2)
Actuarial (gain) loss		(4.5)		10.2	(38.9)		(0.4)		13.2	(68.8)
Benefits paid		(7.1)		(44.4)	(70.0)		(1.3)		(9.2)	(13.0)
Curtailment gain		_		(0.6)	(4.1)		_		(1.3)	(3.6)
Special termination benefits		_		0.6	3.4		_		0.3	0.4
Settlements		_		(19.6)	_		_		_	_
Translation adjustment		6.1		44.3	(78.2)		1.3		7.7	(22.0)
Benefit obligation at end of period	\$	817.3	\$	814.7	\$ 778.5	\$	156.4	\$	155.4	\$ 172.4

	Pension					Other Postretirement						
	Successor			Predecessor			Successor		Predece		essor	
	Two Month Period Ended Dec 31,		Te	n Month		Two Month		Ten Month				
			Ended Ended Nov 7, Dec 31,		Year	nded Ended		Period Ended		Year Ended		
					Dec 31,		Nov 7,		Dec 31,			
	_	2009		2009			2009		2009		2008	
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of period	\$	661.8	\$	523.8	\$ 728.3	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	
Actual return on plan assets		15.3		69.5	(149.2)		_					
Employer contributions		7.2		73.6	81.5		1.3		9.2		13.0	
Benefits paid		(7.1)		(44.3)	(70.0)		(1.3)		(9.2)	((13.0)	
Translation adjustment		8.8		39.2	(66.8)						_	
Fair value of plan assets at end of period	\$	686.0	\$	661.8	\$ 523.8	\$		\$		\$		
Funded status	\$	(131.3)	\$	(152.9)	\$(254.7)	\$	(156.4)	\$ ((155.4)	\$(1	172.4)	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

	Pe	nsion	Other Po	stretirement
December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets:				
Other long-term assets	\$ 44.8	\$ 27.5	\$ —	\$ —
Accrued liabilities	(10.3)	(11.0)	(10.1)	(11.3)
Other long-term liabilities	(165.8)	(271.2)	(146.3)	(161.1)

As a result of the change in the Company's measurement date discussed below, employer contributions to the Company's pension plans in 2008 include \$29.6 million of contributions for the period from October 1, 2007 to December 31, 2007. In addition, pension and other postretirement benefits paid in 2008 include \$8.7 million and \$2.3 million, respectively, of benefit payments for the period from October 1, 2007 to December 31, 2007.

As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the accumulated benefit obligation for all of the Company's pension plans was \$813.4 million and \$775.1 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the majority of the Company's pension plans had accumulated benefit obligations in excess of plan assets. The projected benefit obligation, the accumulated benefit obligation and the fair value of plan assets of pension plans with accumulated benefit obligations in excess of plan assets were \$581.7 million, \$579.1 million and \$405.7 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2009, and \$591.1 million, \$589.3 million and \$309.8 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2008.

Effective January 1, 2009, the Company elected to amend certain of its U.S. salaried other postretirement benefit plans to eliminate post-65 salaried retiree medical and life insurance coverage and to increase the retiree contribution rate for pre-65 salaried retiree medical coverage. This amendment resulted in a reduction of the other postretirement benefit obligation of \$21.8 million as of December 31, 2008. In addition, negotiated amendments to certain of the Company's foreign other postretirement benefit plans resulted in a reduction of the other postretirement benefit obligation of \$39.5 million in the 2009 Predecessor Period.

Change in Measurement Date

On January 1, 2008, the Company adopted new GAAP provisions, which required the measurement of defined benefit plan assets and liabilities as of the annual balance sheet date beginning in the fiscal period ending after December 15, 2008. In previous years, the Company measured its defined benefit plan assets and liabilities primarily using a measurement date of September 30, as previously allowed under GAAP. As of January 1, 2008, the required adjustment to recognize the net periodic benefit cost for the transition period from October 1, 2007 to December 31, 2007, was determined using the 15-month measurement approach. Under this approach, the net periodic benefit cost was determined for the period from October 1, 2007 to December 31, 2008, and the adjustment for the transition period was calculated on a pro-rata basis. The Company recorded an after-tax transition adjustment of \$6.9 million as an increase to beginning retained deficit, \$1.0 million as an increase to beginning accumulated other comprehensive income and \$5.9 million as an increase to the net pension and other postretirement liability related accounts, including the deferred tax accounts, as of January 1, 2008.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Comprehensive Income (Loss) and Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

In connection with the adoption of fresh-start accounting, amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss as of November 7, 2009, were eliminated. For further information, see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting." Amounts recognized in comprehensive income (loss) for the 2009 Successor and 2009 Predecessor Periods are shown below (in millions):

		Pen	sion		Other Postretirement			
	Successor Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009		Predecessor Ten Month Period Ended November 7, 2009			cessor	Predecessor	
						Month l Ended		Month od Ended
						nber 31,		ember 7,
					2009		2	2009
Actuarial gains recognized:								
Reclassification adjustments	\$	_	\$	9.1	\$	_	\$	0.2
Actuarial gain (loss) arising during the period		12.7		24.8		0.4		(12.4)
Prior service credit (cost) recognized:								
Reclassification adjustments		_		13.3		_		(9.3)
Prior service cost arising during the period		_		1.6		_		39.5
Transition obligation recognized:								
Reclassification adjustments		_		_		_		3.9
Translation adjustment				(8.9)				5.0
	\$	12.7	\$	39.9	\$	0.4	\$	26.9

Pension and other postretirement comprehensive income for the 2009 Predecessor Period includes \$24.9 million and \$30.1 million, respectively, of income related to fresh-start accounting adjustments.

Pretax amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss that are not yet recognized in net periodic benefit cost are shown below (in millions):

	Pe	nsion	Other Postretirement					
December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008				
Net actuarial gain (loss)	\$ 12.7	\$ (193.8)	\$ 0.4	\$ (1.9)				
Net transition obligation	_	(0.1)	_	(3.7)				
Prior service credit (cost)		(52.2)		47.0				
Net unrecognized gain (loss)	\$ 12.7	\$ (246.1)	\$ 0.4	\$ 41.4				

The Company does not expect to recognize any amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss as components of net periodic benefit cost in the year ended December 31, 2010.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Net Periodic Benefit Cost

The components of the Company's net periodic benefit cost for its pension plans are shown below (in millions):

	Successor		Predecessor				
Pension	Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009 Ten Month Period Ended November 7, 2009		Period Ended Period End December 31, November		od Ended ember 7,	Year I Decemi 2008	
Service cost	\$	1.3	\$	7.9	\$ 16.0	\$ 26.2	
Interest cost		6.8		39.3	48.0	44.9	
Expected return on plan assets		(7.2)		(35.1)	(54.7)	(46.7)	
Amortization of actuarial loss		_		4.9	0.4	3.0	
Amortization of transition asset		_		_	(0.1)	(0.2)	
Amortization of prior service cost		_		4.7	6.8	4.9	
Settlement loss		_		3.2	1.2	_	
Special termination benefits		_		0.7	2.9	5.9	
Curtailment (gain) loss, net				8.5	7.4	(0.8)	
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	0.9	\$	34.1	\$ 27.9	\$ 37.2	

The components of the Company's net periodic benefit cost for its other postretirement benefit plans are shown below (in millions):

	Suc	ccessor	Predecessor							
Other Postretirement	Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009		Period Ended December 31,		Period Ended December 31,		Period Nover	Month Ended Ender 7, 109		Ended ber 31, 2007
Service cost	\$	0.2	\$	2.2	\$ 7.2	\$ 10.6				
Interest cost		1.2		9.6	15.4	15.0				
Amortization of actuarial loss		_		0.2	3.4	4.7				
Amortization of transition obligation		_		0.5	0.8	0.9				
Amortization of prior service credit		_		(6.2)	(3.5)	(3.6)				
Special termination benefits		_		0.3	0.3	1.1				
Curtailment gain, net		_		(1.1)	(2.8)	(13.5)				
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	1.4	\$	5.5	\$20.8	\$ 15.2				

For the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Company recognized net pension and other postretirement benefit curtailment and other losses of \$9.4 million, \$7.5 million and \$18.8 million, respectively, related to its restructuring actions. Also in 2007, the Company recognized a curtailment gain of \$36.4 million resulting from the Company's election to freeze its U.S. salaried defined benefit pension plan effective December 31, 2006. This gain was recognized in 2007 as the related curtailment occurred after the 2006 measurement date.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Assumptions

The weighted average actuarial assumptions used in determining the benefit obligations are shown below:

	Pe	nsion	Other Po	stretirement	
December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008	
Discount rate:					
Domestic plans	5.93%	5.73%	5.50%	5.75%	
Foreign plans	5.88%	6.25%	6.60%	7.50%	
Rate of compensation increase:					
Foreign plans	3.71%	3.25%	N/A	N/A	

The weighted average actuarial assumptions used in determining net periodic benefit cost are shown below:

	Successor	Predecessor			
	Two Month Period Ended	Period Ended Period Ended		ıded	
	December 31, 2009	November 7, 2009	December 31, 2008	December 31, 2007	
Pension					
Discount rate:					
Domestic plans	5.47%	5.68%	6.25%	6.00%	
Foreign plans	5.81%	6.23%	5.40%	5.00%	
Expected return on plan assets:					
Domestic plans	8.25%	8.25%	8.25%	8.25%	
Foreign plans	6.90%	6.90%	6.90%	6.90%	
Rate of compensation increase:					
Foreign plans	3.71%	3.24%	3.90%	3.90%	
Other postretirement					
Discount rate:					
Domestic plans	5.50%	5.75%	6.10%	5.90%	
Foreign plans	6.50%	7.50%	5.60%	5.30%	

The expected return on plan assets is determined based on several factors, including adjusted historical returns, historical risk premiums for various asset classes and target asset allocations within the portfolio. Adjustments made to the historical returns are based on recent return experience in the equity and fixed income markets and the belief that deviations from historical returns are likely over the relevant investment horizon.

Assumed healthcare cost trend rates have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the postretirement benefit plans. A 1% increase in the assumed rate of healthcare cost increases each year would increase the postretirement benefit obligation by \$20.5 million as of December 31, 2009, and increase the postretirement net periodic benefit cost by \$0.2 million and \$2.4 million for the 2009 Successor and 2009 Predecessor Periods, respectively. A 1% decrease in the assumed rate of healthcare cost increases each year would decrease the postretirement benefit obligation by \$17.1 million as of December 31, 2009, and decrease the postretirement net periodic benefit cost by \$0.2 million and \$1.9 million for the 2009 Successor and 2009 Predecessor Periods, respectively.

For the measurement of postretirement benefit obligation as of December 31, 2009, domestic healthcare costs were assumed to increase 9% in 2010, grading down over time to 5% in eight years. Foreign healthcare

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

costs were assumed to increase 6% in 2010, grading down over time to 5% in 15 years on a weighted average basis.

Plan Assets

With the exception of investments in hedge funds, plan assets are valued at fair value using a market approach and observable inputs, such as quoted market prices in active markets (Level 1 input based on the GAAP fair value hierarchy). Investments in hedge funds are valued at fair value based on net asset per share or unit provided for each investment fund. Net asset value per share or unit is considered an unobservable input (Level 3 input based on the GAAP fair value hierarchy). The Company's plan assets include investments in hedge funds of \$58.1 million as of December 31, 2009. During the 2009 Successor Period, changes in the fair value of these plan assets were due to unrealized gains of \$0.9 million, realized losses of (\$0.1) million, net purchases, sales and settlements of (\$2.0) million and the impact of translation and other of \$0.7 million, net purchases, sales and settlements of (\$3.9) million and the impact of translation and other of \$3.2 million. For further information on the GAAP fair value hierarchy, see Note 17, "Financial Instruments."

The Company's pension plan assets by asset category are shown below (in millions). Pension plan assets for the foreign plans relate to the Company's pension plans in Canada and the United Kingdom.

December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Equity securities:		
Domestic plans	\$191.5	\$139.1
Foreign plans	191.0	129.0
Debt securities:		
Domestic plans	78.2	79.4
Foreign plans	130.2	105.1
Investments in hedge funds:		
Domestic plans	28.1	27.0
Foreign plans	30.0	29.4
Cash and other:		
Domestic plans	3.5	1.3
Foreign plans	33.5	13.5

The Company's investment policies incorporate an asset allocation strategy that emphasizes the long-term growth of capital. The Company believes that this strategy is consistent with the long-term nature of plan liabilities and ultimate cash needs of the plans. For the domestic portfolio, the Company targets an equity allocation of 50% - 80% of plan assets, a fixed income allocation of 15% - 45% and a cash allocation of 0% - 10%. For the foreign portfolio, the Company targets an equity allocation of 45% - 75% of plan assets, a fixed income allocation of 30% - 50% and a cash allocation of 0% - 10%. Differences in the target allocations of the domestic and foreign portfolios are reflective of differences in the underlying plan liabilities. Diversification within the investment portfolios is pursued by asset class and investment management style. The investment portfolios are reviewed on a quarterly basis to maintain the desired asset allocations, given the market performance of the asset classes and investment management styles.

The Company utilizes investment management firms to manage these assets in accordance with the Company's investment policies. Excluding investments in hedge funds, retained investment managers are provided investment guidelines that indicate prohibited assets, which include commodities contracts, futures

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

contracts, options, venture capital, real estate and interest-only or principal-only strips. Derivative instruments are also prohibited without the specific approval of the Company. Investment managers are limited in the maximum size of individual security holdings and the maximum exposure to any one industry relative to the total portfolio. Fixed income managers are provided further investment guidelines that indicate minimum credit ratings for debt securities and limitations on weighted average maturity and portfolio duration.

The Company evaluates investment manager performance against market indices which the Company believes are appropriate to the investment management style for which the investment manager has been retained. The Company's investment policies incorporate an investment goal of aggregate portfolio returns which exceed the returns of the appropriate market indices by a reasonable spread over the relevant investment horizon.

Contributions

Based on minimum funding requirements, the Company expects required contributions to be approximately \$25 to \$30 million to its domestic and foreign pension plans in 2010. The Company may elect to make contributions in excess of the minimum funding requirements in response to investment performance and changes in interest rates, to achieve funding levels required by the Company's defined benefit plan arrangements or when the Company believes it is financially advantageous to do so and based on its other capital requirements. The Company's minimum funding requirements after 2010 will depend on several factors, including investment performance and interest rates. The Company's minimum funding requirements may also be affected by changes in applicable legal requirements.

Benefit Payments

As of December 31, 2009, the Company's estimate of expected benefit payments, excluding expected settlements relating to its restructuring actions, in each of the five succeeding years and in the aggregate for the five years thereafter are shown below (in millions):

<u>Y</u> ear	Pension	Other Postretirement
2010	\$ 40.6	\$10.1
2011	37.1	10.5
2012	35.5	10.5
2013	32.6	10.9
2014	34.4	11.1
Five years thereafter	203.1	58.3

Defined Contribution and Multi-Employer Pension Plans

The Company also sponsors defined contribution plans and participates in government-sponsored programs in certain foreign countries. Contributions are determined as a percentage of each covered employee's salary. The Company also participates in multi-employer pension plans for certain of its hourly employees. Contributions are based on collective bargaining agreements. For the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, the aggregate cost of the defined contribution and multi-employer pension plans was \$0.6 million, \$5.3 million, \$6.8 million and \$13.1 million, respectively.

The Company also has a defined contribution retirement program for its salaried employees. Contributions to this program are determined as a percentage of each covered employee's eligible compensation. For the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, the

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Company recorded expense of \$1.8 million, \$10.3 million, \$12.3 million and \$16.1 million, respectively, related to this program.

Adoption of New Accounting Pronouncement

On January 1, 2008, the Company adopted new GAAP provisions, which were effective for fiscal periods beginning after December 15, 2007, requiring the recognition of a liability for endorsement split-dollar life insurance arrangements that provide postretirement benefits. In accordance with the specified transition provisions, the Company recorded a cumulative effect of a change in accounting principle of \$4.9 million as an increase to beginning retained deficit and an increase to other long-term liabilities as of January 1, 2008.

(13) Capital Stock

Common Stock

The Company is authorized to issue up to 300,000,000 shares of Common Stock. The Company's Common Stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "LEA" and has the following rights and privileges:

- Voting Rights All shares of the Company's common stock have identical rights and privileges. With limited exceptions,
 holders of common stock are entitled to one vote for each outstanding share of common stock held of record by each stockholder
 on all matters properly submitted for the vote of the Company's stockholders.
- *Dividend Rights* Subject to applicable law, any contractual restrictions and the rights of the holders of outstanding Series A Preferred Stock, if any, holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably such dividends and other distributions that the Company's board of directors, in its discretion, declares from time to time.
- Liquidation Rights Upon the dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company, subject to the rights of the holders of
 outstanding Series A Preferred Stock, if any, holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably the assets of the Company
 available for distribution to the Company's stockholders in proportion to the number of shares of common stock held by each
 stockholder.
- Conversion, Redemption and Preemptive Rights Holders of common stock have no conversion, redemption, sinking fund, preemptive, subscription or similar rights.
- Registration Rights On the Effective Date, the Company entered into a Registration Rights Agreement with certain holders of common stock, that, subject to certain limitations contained therein, grants to such holders rights (i) to demand that the Company register, under the Securities Act, common stock held by such holders and issued on the Effective Date or thereafter acquired by such holders and (ii) to participate in the Company's registrations of common stock. The Registration Rights Agreement will terminate on the third anniversary of the Effective Date.

Series A Preferred Stock

The Company is authorized to issue up to 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock, in one or more series, and to fix the designations, terms and relative rights and preferences, including the dividend rate, voting rights, conversion rights, redemption and sinking fund provisions and liquidation preferences of each of these series. The Company currently has outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The Company's Series A Preferred Stock has the following rights and privileges:

- *Voting* In general, holders of the Series A Preferred Stock are entitled to one vote for each share of common stock issuable upon conversion and shall vote together as a single class with holders of common stock on all matters properly submitted for the vote of the Company's stockholders.
- Dividend Rights Except as described below, the Series A Preferred Stock shall not bear any mandatory dividend. Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock will participate in any dividends or other distributions declared on the common stock (other than a dividend payable solely in additional shares of common stock) based on the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion immediately prior to the applicable record date for such dividend. So long as any Series A Preferred Stock is outstanding, the Company shall not declare, pay or set aside any dividends on common stock (other than a dividend payable solely in additional shares of common stock) unless holders of the Series A Preferred Stock have received, or shall simultaneously receive, a dividend in an amount equal to the dividend such holders would have been entitled to receive based on the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock. Additionally, so long as any Series A Preferred Stock is outstanding, the Company shall not redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire directly or indirectly any common stock, other than (i) the repurchase of common stock held by its departing employees and directors or (ii) cash payments made in lieu of fractional shares of common stock that would otherwise be issued upon any conversion, exercise or exchange of any capital stock, option, warrant or other security that is convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for, common stock or any reverse split or other combination of common stock. The Company's board of directors may declare dividends or other distributions with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock regardless of whether any dividend or other distribution is declared with respect to the common stock.
- Liquidation Rights Upon the dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company, no distributions or payments may be made to or set aside for holders of common stock until full payment of all amounts required to be paid to holders of the Series A Preferred Stock has been made. Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock are entitled to receive payment out of the Company's assets available for distribution, an amount per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the greater of (i) \$41.30 per share (subject to adjustment) plus an amount equal to all declared and unpaid dividends thereon, if any, and (ii) the amount that would be payable to such holder in respect of the common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock, assuming conversion of all Series A Preferred Stock into common stock immediately prior to such dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company. The board of directors may declare dividends or distributions on the Series A Preferred Stock regardless of whether any dividend or other distribution is declared with respect to the common stock.
- Conversion Rights Holders of the Series A Preferred Stock may elect at any time to convert their shares of Series A Preferred Stock into shares of common stock. All shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be converted into shares of common stock on November 9, 2012, unless earlier converted pursuant to the terms of such Series A Preferred Stock. Conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock will dilute the ownership interest of holders of common stock.

Warrants

In connection with the Plan, the Company issued 8,157,249 Warrants on the Effective Date. As of December 31, 2009, there were 6,377,068 Warrants outstanding. In accordance with GAAP, the Company has accounted for these Warrants as equity instruments. The Company estimated the fair value of Warrants issued at

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

\$305.9 million using a Monte Carlo simulation pricing model, assuming volatility of 60%. The following is a description of the Warrants:

- Exercise Each Warrant entitles its holder to purchase one share of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.01 per share of common stock (the "Exercise Price"), subject to adjustment. The Warrants are exercisable at any time during the period (a) commencing on the business day immediately following a period of 30 consecutive trading days during which the closing price of the common stock for at least 20 of the trading days is equal to or greater than \$39.63 (as adjusted from time to time) and (b) ending on November 9, 2014 (warrant expiration date). On December 21, 2009, the Warrants became exercisable at an exercise price of \$0.01 per share of common stock.
- No Rights as Stockholders Prior to the exercise of the Warrants, no holder of Warrants (solely in its capacity as a holder of
 Warrants) is entitled to any rights as a stockholder of the Company, including, without limitation, the right to vote, receive notice
 of any meeting of stockholders or receive dividends, allotments or other distributions.
- Adjustments The number of shares of common stock for which a Warrant is exercisable, the Exercise Price and the Trigger Price (as defined in the warrant agreement) will be subject to adjustment from time to time upon the occurrence of certain events, including an increase in the number of outstanding shares of common stock by means of a dividend consisting of shares of common stock, a subdivision of the Company's outstanding shares of common stock into a larger number of shares of common stock or a combination of the Company's outstanding shares of common stock into a smaller number of shares of common stock. In addition, upon the occurrence of certain events constituting a reorganization, recapitalization, reclassification, consolidation, merger or similar event, each holder of a Warrant will have the right to receive, upon exercise of a Warrant (if then exercisable), an amount of securities, cash or other property receivable by a holder of the number of shares of common stock for which a Warrant is exercisable immediately prior to such event.

(14) Stock-Based Compensation

Successor

As contemplated by the Plan, the Company adopted the Lear Corporation 2009 Long-Term Stock Incentive Plan as of November 9, 2009 (as amended, the "2009 LTSIP"). The 2009 LTSIP reserves 5,907,874 shares of common stock for issuance under stock option, restricted stock, restricted stock unit, restricted unit, performance share, performance unit and stock appreciation right awards.

On November 9, 2009, the Company granted 1,343,998 restricted stock units under the 2009 LTSIP to certain of its employees. The restricted stock units were valued at \$38.99 based on the reorganization value of the Successor Common Stock (see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting"). Certain of the restricted stock unit awards vest in equal monthly installments over 36 months beginning one month following the grant date, and the remaining of the restricted stock unit awards vest in equal annual installments over three years beginning one year following the grant date. The Company recognized compensation expense related to the restricted stock unit award of \$8.0 million in the 2009 Successor Period. Unrecognized compensation expense related to the restricted stock unit award of \$44.4 million will be recognized over the next 1.5 years on a weighted average basis. During the 2009 Successor Period, restricted stock units of 42,385 vested and were settled in shares of common stock. As of December 31, 2009, restricted stock units of 1,301,613 were outstanding.

Predecessor

The Company had issued stock options under the 1996 Stock Option Plan and stock options, performance shares, restricted stock units and stock appreciation rights under the Long-Term Stock Incentive Plan. Upon

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings, all common stock and common stock equivalents were extinguished under the Plan.

A summary of stock option, performance share, restricted stock unit and stock appreciation right transactions during the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, is shown below:

			Performance	Restricted Stock	Stock Appreciation
	Sto	ck Options	Shares(1)	Units(2)	Rights(3)
		(Price Range)			
Outstanding as of January 1, 2007	2,790,305	\$22.12 - \$55.33	169,909	1,964,571	1,751,854
Granted	_	N/A	104,928	468,823	685,179
Distributed or exercised	(228,400)	\$22.12 - \$39.00	_	(732,702)	(209,209)
Expired or cancelled	(690,675)	\$22.12 - \$55.33	(16,812)	(68,705)	(48,149)
Outstanding as of December 31, 2007	1,871,230	\$22.12 - \$55.33	258,025	1,631,987	2,179,675
Granted	_	N/A	_	286,030	510,550
Distributed or exercised	(1,850)	\$22.12	(42,013)	(714,498)	(98,965)
Expired or cancelled	(601,200)	\$22.12 - \$54.22	(47,316)	(162,779)	(158,515)
Outstanding as of December 31, 2008	1,268,180	\$22.12 - \$55.33	168,696	1,040,740	2,432,745
Distributed or exercised	_	N/A	(75,755)	(103,933)	_
Expired or cancelled	(1,268,180)	\$22.12 - \$55.33	(92,941)	(936,807)	(2,432,745)
Outstanding as of November 7, 2009		N/A			

- (1) Performance shares reflected as "granted" were notional shares granted at the beginning of a three-year performance period whose eventual payout is subject to satisfaction of performance criteria. Performance shares reflected as "distributed" were those performance shares that were paid out in shares of common stock upon satisfaction of the performance criteria at the end of the three-year performance period.
- (2) In 2008, eligible plan participants were provided the opportunity to exchange up to 50% of certain of their existing restricted stock units, in 25% increments, for either notional cash account credits or cash-settled stock appreciation rights. With respect to the notional cash account credit alternative, each eligible restricted stock unit was exchanged for a notional cash account credit in the amount of the closing stock price on the date of exchange. With respect to the cash-settled stock appreciation right alternative, each eligible restricted stock unit was exchanged for cash-settled stock appreciation rights covering three to four shares of the Company's common stock. The notional cash account credits and the cash-settled stock appreciation rights vest in accordance with the terms of the original restricted stock units, generally three years from the original grant date. In connection with these transactions, restricted stock units reflected as "expired or cancelled" in 2008 include 75,084 of exchanged units.
- (3) Excludes cash-settled stock appreciation rights.

All outstanding options were exercisable. All outstanding performance shares and restricted stock units were nonvested. Performance shares and restricted stock units were distributed when vested.

Performance shares vested in three years following the grant date. Restricted stock units vested in two to five years following the grant date. Stock appreciation rights vested in six months to three years following the grant date and expired three and a half years to seven years following the grant date. A summary of the

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

weighted average grant date fair value of nonvested stock-settled stock appreciation rights for the 2009 Predecessor Period is shown below:

	Stock Appreciation Rights	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Nonvested as of January 1, 2009	1,696,804	\$ 9.80
Vested	(245,000)	0.69
Expired and cancelled	(1,451,804)	11.33
Nonvested as of November 7, 2009		N/A

The fair values of the stock-settled stock appreciation rights were estimated as of the grant dates using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions: expected dividend yields of 0.00%; expected life of four years in 2008 and five years in 2007; risk-free interest rate of 2.2% in 2008 and 3.82% in 2007; and expected volatility of 60% in 2008 and 40% in 2007. The weighted average fair value of the stock-settled stock appreciation rights were \$1.13 per right in 2008 and \$13.80 per right in 2007.

(15) Commitments and Contingencies

Legal and Other Contingencies

As of December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2008, the Company had recorded reserves for pending legal disputes, including commercial disputes and other matters, of \$18.8 million and \$31.4 million, respectively. Such reserves reflect amounts recognized in accordance with GAAP and typically exclude the cost of legal representation. Product liability and warranty reserves are recorded separately from legal reserves, as described below.

Chapter 11 Bankruptcy Proceedings

As described in Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11," on November 9, 2009, the Debtors emerged from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings. The filing of the bankruptcy petitions under Chapter 11 automatically stayed most actions against the Debtors, including, except as otherwise noted, the matters described below and most other actions to collect pre-petition indebtedness or to exercise control over the property of the Debtors' estates. Substantially all of the Debtors' pre-petition liabilities were resolved under the Plan, including certain pre-petition legal proceedings, as described below.

Commercial Disputes

The Company is involved from time to time in legal proceedings and claims, including, without limitation, commercial or contractual disputes with its customers, suppliers and competitors. These disputes vary in nature and are usually resolved by negotiations between the parties.

On January 26, 2004, the Company filed a patent infringement lawsuit against Johnson Controls Inc. and Johnson Controls Interiors LLC (together, the "JCI Parties") in the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan alleging that the JCI Parties' garage door opener products infringed certain of the Company's radio frequency transmitter patents (which complaint was dismissed and subsequently re-filed by the Company in September 2004). The Company is seeking a declaration that the JCI Parties infringe its patents and an order enjoining the JCI Parties from further infringing those patents by making, selling or offering to sell their garage door opener products, as well as an award of compensatory damages, attorney fees and costs. The JCI Parties counterclaimed seeking a declaration that the subject patents are invalid and unenforceable and that the JCI Parties are not infringing these patents, as well as an award of attorney fees and costs. The JCI Parties have also filed motions for summary judgment asserting that their garage door opener products do not infringe

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

the Company's patents and that one of the Company's patents is invalid and unenforceable. In November 2007, the court issued an opinion and order granting, in part, and denying, in part, the JCI Parties' motion for summary judgment on one of the Company's patents and denying the JCI Parties' motion to hold the patent unenforceable. The court's opinion did not address the other two patents involved in this matter. A trial date with respect to this matter has not yet been scheduled. This matter was not stayed as a result of the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings or otherwise affected by the Plan.

On June 13, 2005, The Chamberlain Group ("Chamberlain") filed a lawsuit against the Company and Ford Motor Company ("Ford") in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois alleging patent infringement (from which Ford was subsequently dismissed) (the "Chamberlain Matter"). Two counts were asserted against the Company based upon two Chamberlain rolling-code garage door opener system patents (Patent Nos. 6,154,544 and 6,810,123). The Company denies that it has infringed these patents and further contends that these patents are invalid and/or unenforceable. The Chamberlain lawsuit was filed in connection with the marketing of the Company's universal garage door opener system, which competes with a product offered by JCI. JCI obtained technology from Chamberlain to operate its product. In October 2005, Chamberlain filed an amended complaint and joined Johnson Controls Interiors LLC ("JCI") as a plaintiff. The Company filed an answer and counterclaim seeking a declaration that the patents were not infringed and were invalid, as well as an award of attorney fees and costs. Chamberlain and JCI are seeking a declaration that the Company infringes Chamberlain's patents and an order enjoining the Company from making, selling or offering to sell products which, they allege, infringe Chamberlain's patents, as well as an award of compensatory and treble damages and attorney fees and costs. On August 12, 2008, a new patent (Patent No. 7,412,056) was issued to Chamberlain relating to the same technology as the patents disputed in this lawsuit. On August 19, 2008, Chamberlain and JCI filed a second amended complaint against the Company alleging patent infringement with respect to the new patent and seeking the same types of relief. The Company filed an answer and counterclaim seeking a declaration that its products are non-infringing and that the new patent is invalid and unenforceable due to inequitable conduct, as well as an award of attorney fees and costs. On April 16, 2009, the court denied the Company's motions for summary judgment with respect to the three patents and ordered the Company to produce additional discovery related to infringement. On June 19, 2009, the Company moved for a protective order from further discovery requested by Chamberlain and JCI. On June 26, 2009, JCI moved for summary judgment with respect to the '544 and '056 patents, and on July 9, 2009, the court denied these motions without prejudice as a result of the Company's Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings. In addition, the Chamberlain Matter was stayed as a result of the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings until November 5, 2009.

Since November 5, 2009, the Chamberlain Matter is proceeding to determine liability, and if liability is found, the total amount of the compensable damages relating to the pre-petition period and the post-petition period, if any. Pursuant to the Plan and a stipulation filed with the Bankruptcy Court among the Company, Chamberlain and JCI, the Company has agreed to reserve common stock and warrants issued under the Plan, sufficient to provide recoveries for an allowed claim of up to \$50 million for pre-petition damages. This reserve is not a loss contingency reserve determined in accordance with GAAP and does not reflect a determination by the Company or the Bankruptcy Court that Chamberlain or JCI is entitled to any recovery.

Following the Company's emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings, litigation in the Chamberlain Matter resumed, and the court entered a schedule for the Company to move for summary judgment of non-infringement on March 18, 2010, and Chamberlain and JCI to respond by April 12, 2010. The Company's reply in support of its motion for summary judgment on non-infringement is due April 26, 2010. Fact discovery is scheduled to close on June 18, 2010, and expert discovery is scheduled to close on August 27, 2010. The parties can then move for summary judgment on subjects other than infringement by September 10, 2010.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

On September 12, 2008, a consultant that the Company retained filed an arbitration action against the Company seeking royalties under the parties' Joint Development Agreement ("JDA") for the Company's sales of its garage door opener products. The Company denies that it owes the consultant any royalty payments under the JDA. No dates have been set in this matter, and the Company intends to vigorously defend this matter.

On August 6, 2009, Lear Automotive France ("Lear France"), a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, was served with a writ by Proma France before the Orléans Commercial Court. Proma France is a sub-contractor of Lear France in connection with its manufacture of seating parts. Proma France claims that Lear France must indemnify it for damages allegedly arising from Lear France obtaining advantageous pricing without providing Proma France with a written guarantee of purchase volumes. Proma France is seeking damages of € 9.6 million (\$13.7 million based on exchange rates in effect as of December 31, 2009). Lear France intends to assert defenses against the claims in this matter, including that the issue is covered by a settlement agreement previously entered into by Lear France and Proma France on March 6, 2007. The Company believes that the action by Proma France is without merit and intends to vigorously defend this matter. On September 23, 2009, Proma France filed an insolvency proceeding with the Commercial Court of Orléans. Lear France was not a debtor entity in the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings; therefore, this matter was not stayed as a result of the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings or otherwise affected by the Plan.

Product Liability and Warranty Matters

In the event that use of the Company's products results in, or is alleged to result in, bodily injury and/or property damage or other losses, the Company may be subject to product liability lawsuits and other claims. Such lawsuits generally seek compensatory damages, punitive damages and attorney fees and costs. In addition, the Company is a party to warranty-sharing and other agreements with certain of its customers related to its products. These customers may pursue claims against the Company for contribution of all or a portion of the amounts sought in connection with product liability and warranty claims. The Company can provide no assurance that it will not experience material claims in the future or that it will not incur significant costs to defend such claims. In addition, if any of the Company's products are, or are alleged to be, defective, the Company may be required or requested by its customers to participate in a recall or other corrective action involving such products. Certain of the Company's customers have asserted claims against the Company for costs related to recalls or other corrective actions involving its products.

In certain instances, allegedly defective products may be supplied by tier II suppliers. The Company may seek recovery from its suppliers of materials or services included within the Company's products that are associated with product liability and warranty claims. The Company carries insurance for certain legal matters, including product liability claims, but such coverage may be limited. The Company does not maintain insurance for product warranty or recall matters. All pre-petition product liability claims of the Debtors were subject to compromise under the Plan, and any future dispositions with respect to these claims will be satisfied out of a common stock and warrant reserve established for that purpose.

The Company records product warranty reserves based on its individual customer agreements. Product warranty reserves are recorded for known warranty issues when amounts related to such issues are probable and reasonably estimable.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

A summary of the changes in reserves for product liability and warranty claims for each of the periods in the two years ended December 31, 2009, is shown below (in millions):

Balance as of January 1, 2008 — Predecessor	\$ 40.7
Expense, net and changes in estimates	(3.4)
Settlements	(12.0)
Foreign currency translation and other	(3.7)
Balance as of December 31, 2008 — Predecessor	21.6
Expense, net and changes in estimates	11.0
Settlements	(6.7)
Foreign currency translation and other	1.4
Balance as of November 7, 2009 — Predecessor	27.3
Expense, net and changes in estimates	1.4
Settlements	(2.2)
Foreign currency translation and other	<u> </u>
Balance as of December 31, 2009 — Successor	\$ 26.5

Environmental Matters

The Company is subject to local, state, federal and foreign laws, regulations and ordinances which govern activities or operations that may have adverse environmental effects and which impose liability for clean-up costs resulting from past spills, disposals or other releases of hazardous wastes and environmental compliance. The Company's policy is to comply with all applicable environmental laws and to maintain an environmental management program based on ISO 14001 to ensure compliance with this standard. However, the Company currently is, has been and in the future may become the subject of formal or informal enforcement actions or procedures.

The Company has been named as a potentially responsible party at several third-party landfill sites and is engaged in the cleanup of hazardous waste at certain sites owned, leased or operated by the Company, including several properties acquired in its 1999 acquisition of UT Automotive, Inc. ("UT Automotive"). Certain present and former properties of UT Automotive are subject to environmental liabilities which may be significant. The Company obtained agreements and indemnities with respect to certain environmental liabilities from United Technologies Corporation ("UTC") in connection with its acquisition of UT Automotive. UTC manages and directly funds these environmental liabilities pursuant to its agreements and indemnities with the Company.

As of December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2008, the Company had recorded reserves for environmental matters of \$2.7 million and \$2.9 million, respectively. While the Company does not believe that the environmental liabilities associated with its current and former properties will have a material adverse impact on its business, financial position, results of operations or cash flows, no assurance can be given in this regard.

Other Matters

On March 19, 2009, The Royal Bank of Scotland plc ("RBS") filed a lawsuit against the Company in the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York alleging breach of contract. In the complaint, RBS requested that the court award RBS damages of approximately \$35.2 million plus attorney fees, costs and interest. This lawsuit related to an interest rate "collar" transaction, several copper swap transactions and several foreign exchange transactions between the Company and RBS, which the Company entered into in order to hedge its exposure to market movements in interest rates, commodity prices and currency rates, respectively. In this matter, RBS alleged that the Company's failure to satisfy the leverage ratio covenant

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

contained in its pre-petition primary credit facility with respect to the quarter ended December 31, 2008, entitled RBS to terminate all of these transactions. The Company denied many of the allegations made in the RBS complaint and also asserted various affirmative defenses and counterclaims against RBS. This matter was stayed as a result of the Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings and subsequently resolved under the Plan. In connection with the Company's emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy proceedings and in full satisfaction and settlement of RBS' claims, the Company made a distribution pursuant to the Plan to the agent under the Company's pre-petition primary credit facility for the benefit of, and the distribution to, RBS on account of its total claim of approximately \$35.9 million.

Although the Company records reserves for legal disputes, product liability and warranty claims and environmental and other matters in accordance with GAAP, the ultimate outcomes of these matters are inherently uncertain. Actual results may differ significantly from current estimates.

The Company is involved from time to time in various other legal proceedings and claims, including, without limitation, commercial and contractual disputes, intellectual property matters, personal injury claims, tax claims and employment matters. Although the outcome of any legal matter cannot be predicted with certainty, the Company does not believe that any of these other legal proceedings or claims in which the Company is currently involved, either individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse impact on its business, financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Employees

Approximately 70% of the Company's employees are members of industrial trade unions and are employed under the terms of collective bargaining agreements. Collective bargaining agreements covering approximately 76% of the Company's unionized workforce of approximately 52,000 employees, including 23% of the Company's unionized workforce in the United States and Canada, are scheduled to expire in 2010. Management does not anticipate any significant difficulties with respect to the agreements as they are renewed.

Lease Commitments

A summary of lease commitments as of December 31, 2009, under non-cancelable operating leases with terms exceeding one year is shown below (in millions):

2010	\$ 67.0
2011	46.5
2011 2012 2013 2014	33.0
2013	23.8
2014	16.7
2015 and thereafter	35.7
Total	35.7 \$222.7

The Company's operating leases cover principally buildings and transportation equipment. Rent expense was \$12.7 million, \$78.2 million, \$109.8 million and \$110.2 million for the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

(16) Segment Reporting

Historically, the Company has had three reportable operating segments: seating, electrical power management and interior. The seating segment includes seat systems and related components. The electrical power management segment includes traditional wiring and power management systems, as well as emerging high-

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

power and hybrid electrical systems. The interior segment, which has been divested, included instrument panels and cockpit systems, headliners and overhead systems, door panels, flooring and acoustic systems and other interior products. See Note 6, "Divestiture of Interior Business."

Each of the Company's operating segments reports its results from operations and makes its requests for capital expenditures directly to the chief operating decision-making group. The economic performance of each operating segment is driven primarily by automotive production volumes in the geographic regions in which it operates, as well as by the success of the vehicle platforms for which it supplies products. Also, each operating segment operates in the competitive tier I automotive supplier environment and is continually working with its customers to manage costs and improve quality. The Company's manufacturing facilities generally use just-in-time manufacturing techniques to produce and distribute their automotive products. The Company's production processes generally make use of unskilled labor, dedicated facilities, sequential manufacturing processes and commodity raw materials. The Other category includes unallocated costs related to corporate headquarters, geographic headquarters and the elimination of intercompany activities, none of which meets the requirements of being classified as an operating segment.

The accounting policies of the Company's operating segments are the same as those described in Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies." The Company evaluates the performance of its operating segments based primarily on (i) revenues from external customers, (ii) income (loss) before goodwill impairment charges, divestiture of Interior business, interest expense, other (income) expense, reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments, provision (benefit) for income taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates ("segment earnings") and (iii) cash flows, being defined as segment earnings less capital expenditures plus depreciation and amortization.

A summary of revenues from external customers and other financial information by reportable operating segment is shown below (in millions):

	Succe	Successor — Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009								
	Seating		ical Power agement	_ c	Other	Co	nsolidated			
Revenues from external customers	\$ 1,251.1	\$	329.8	\$	_	\$	1,580.9			
Segment earnings(1)	52.4		(24.5)		(30.8)		(2.9)			
Depreciation and amortization	24.9		14.0		0.9		39.8			
Capital expenditures	19.0		16.9		5.4		41.3			
Total assets	3,182.9		966.5	1	,923.9		6,073.3			

	Predecessor — 1en Month Period Ended November 7, 2009						
	Electrical Power						
	Seating	M	nagement	Other	Co	nsolidated	
Revenues from external customers	\$ 6,561.8	\$	1,596.9	\$ —	\$	8,158.7	
Segment earnings(1)	184.9		(131.3)	(147.0)		(93.4)	
Depreciation and amortization	131.6		80.2	12.1		223.9	
Capital expenditures	46.5		27.9	3.1		77.5	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

		Predecessor — Year Ended December 31, 2008				
	Seating	Electrical Power Management	Other	Consolidated		
Revenues from external customers	\$ 10,726.9	\$ 2,843.6	\$ —	\$ 13,570.5		
Segment earnings(1)	386.7	44.7	(200.6)	230.8		
Depreciation and amortization	176.2	108.7	14.4	299.3		
Capital expenditures	106.3	60.8	0.6	167.7		
Total assets	3,349.5	1,385.7	2,137.7	6,872.9		

	Predecessor — Year Ended December 31, 2007					
	Seating		trical Power anagement	Interior	Other	Consolidated
Revenues from external customers	\$ 12,206.1	\$	3,100.0	\$688.9	\$ —	\$ 15,995.0
Segment earnings(1)	758.7		40.8	8.2	(233.9)	573.8
Depreciation and amortization	169.7		110.3	2.3	14.6	296.9
Capital expenditures	114.9		80.3	1.2	5.8	202.2
Total assets	4,292.6		2,241.8	_	1,266.0	7,800.4

(1) See definition above.

For the 2009 Successor Period, segment earnings include restructuring charges of \$17.5 million, \$23.6 million and \$2.1 million in the seating and electrical power management segments and in the other category, respectively (Note 7, "Restructuring").

For the 2009 Predecessor Period, segment earnings include restructuring charges of \$47.5 million, \$53.3 million and \$4.0 million in the seating and electrical power management segments and in the other category, respectively (Note 7, "Restructuring").

For the year ended December 31, 2008, segment earnings include restructuring charges of \$124.6 million, \$23.0 million and \$23.5 million in the seating and electrical power management segments and in the other category, respectively (Note 7, "Restructuring").

For the year ended December 31, 2007, segment earnings include restructuring charges of \$86.4 million, \$62.4 million, \$5.0 million and \$15.0 million in the seating, electrical power management and interior segments and in the other category, respectively (Note 7, "Restructuring").

A reconciliation of consolidated income (loss) before goodwill impairment charges, divestiture of Interior business, interest expense, other (income) expense, reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments, provision (benefit) for income taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates to consolidated income (loss)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

before provision (benefit) for income taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates is shown below (in millions):

	Succ	essor	Predecessor						
		Month l Ended	_	Month d Ended			nded	ded	
		ıber 31,)09		ember 7, 2009		ember 31, 2008	De	cember 31, 2007	
Segment earnings	\$	27.9	\$	53.6	\$	431.4	\$	807.7	
Corporate and geographic headquarters and elimination of									
intercompany activity ("Other")		(30.8)		(147.0)		(200.6)		(233.9)	
Consolidated income (loss) before goodwill impairment									
charges, divestiture of Interior business, interest, other									
(income) expense, reorganization items and fresh-start									
accounting adjustments, provision (benefit) for income									
taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates		(2.9)		(93.4)		230.8		573.8	
Goodwill impairment charges				319.0		530.0		_	
Divestiture of Interior business		_		_		_		10.7	
Interest expense		11.1		151.4		190.3		199.2	
Other (income) expense, net		19.8		(16.6)		51.9		40.7	
Reorganization items and fresh-start accounting adjustments,									
net				(1,474.8)					
Consolidated income (loss) before provision (benefit) for									
income taxes and equity in net (income) loss of affiliates	\$	(33.8)	\$	927.6	\$	(541.4)	\$	323.2	

Revenues from external customers and tangible long-lived assets for each of the geographic areas in which the Company operates is shown below (in millions):

	S	uccessor	Predecessor					
	Per	wo Month riod Ended cember 31, 2009	Pe	en Month riod Ended ovember 7, 2009	Year Ended December 31, Dec 2008		cember 31, 2007	
Revenues from external customers:								
United States	\$	242.7	\$	1,352.5	\$	2,820.0	\$	4,526.8
Canada		40.0		198.6		716.3		1,148.8
China		175.9		727.6		520.3		428.5
Germany		283.9		1,653.6		2,516.0		2,336.9
Mexico		192.4		838.1		1,337.4		1,542.8
Other countries		646.0		3,388.3		5,660.5		6,011.2
Total	\$	1,580.9	\$	8,158.7	\$	13,570.5	\$	15,995.0

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

December 31,	Successor 2009	Predecessor 2008
Tangible long-lived assets:		
United States	\$ 175.1	\$ 311.7
Canada	27.6	26.0
China	63.1	58.9
Germany	165.3	158.3
Mexico	162.5	173.6
Other countries	457.3	485.0
Total	\$ 1,050.9	\$ 1,213.5

A substantial majority of the Company's consolidated and reportable operating segment revenues are from three automotive manufacturing companies, with General Motors and Ford and their respective affiliates accounting for 39%, 42% and 49% of the Company's net sales in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Excluding net sales to Saab and Volvo, which are affiliates of General Motors and Ford, General Motors and Ford accounted for approximately 36%, 37% and 42% of the Company's net sales in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The following is a summary of the percentage of revenues from major customers:

For the Year Ended December 31,	2009	2008	2007
General Motors	19.8%	23.1%	28.8%
Ford	19.0	19.1	20.6
BMW	12.3	11.5	9.9

In addition, a portion of the Company's remaining revenues are from the above automotive manufacturing companies through various other automotive suppliers.

(17) Financial Instruments

The carrying values of the Company's debt instruments vary from their fair values. The fair values were determined by reference to the quoted market prices of these securities. As of December 31, 2009, the aggregate carrying value of the Company's First Lien Facility and Second Lien Facility was \$925.0 million, as compared to an estimated fair value of \$932.6 million. As of December 31, 2008, the aggregate carrying value of the Company's pre-petition primary credit facility and senior notes was \$3.5 billion, as compared to an estimated fair value of \$1.3 billion. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the carrying values of the Company's other financial instruments approximated their fair values, which were determined based on related instruments currently available to the Company for similar borrowings with like maturities.

Certain of the Company's Asian subsidiaries periodically factor their accounts receivable with financial institutions. Such receivables are factored without recourse to the Company and are excluded from accounts receivable in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. In 2008, certain of the Company's European subsidiaries entered into extended factoring agreements, which provided for aggregate purchases of specified customer accounts receivable of up to €315 million. In January 2009, Standard & Poor's Ratings Services downgraded the Company's corporate credit rating to CCC+ from B-, and as a result, in February 2009, the use of these facilities was suspended. In July 2009, these facilities were terminated in connection with the Company's bankruptcy filing under Chapter 11. The Company cannot provide any assurance that any other factoring facilities will be available or utilized in the future. As of December 31, 2009, there were no factored receivables. As of December 31, 2008, the amount of factored receivables was \$143.8 million.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Asset-Backed Securitization Facility

Prior to April 30, 2008, the Company and several of its U.S. subsidiaries sold certain accounts receivable to a wholly owned, consolidated, bankruptcy-remote special purpose corporation (Lear ASC Corporation) under an asset-backed securitization facility (the "ABS facility"). In turn, Lear ASC Corporation transferred undivided interests in up to \$150 million of the receivables to bank-sponsored commercial paper conduits. The ABS facility expired on April 30, 2008, and the Company did not elect to renew the existing facility.

During the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, the Company and its subsidiaries sold to Lear ASC Corporation adjusted accounts receivable totaling \$1.2 billion and \$3.5 billion, respectively, under the ABS facility and recognized discounts and other related fees of \$0.3 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. These discounts and other related fees are included in other (income) expense, net in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007. The Company received an annual servicing fee of 1.0% of the sold accounts receivable. The conduit investors and Lear ASC Corporation had no recourse to the other assets of the Company or its subsidiaries for the failure of the accounts receivable obligors to pay timely on the accounts receivable.

Certain cash flows received from and paid to Lear ASC Corporation are shown below (in millions):

	Prede	ecessor
For the Year Ended December 31,	2008	2007
Proceeds from collections reinvested in securitizations	\$1,214.4	\$3,509.8
Servicing fees received	1.7	4.8

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

On January 1, 2009, the Company adopted the provisions of ASC 815-10-50, "Derivatives and Hedging — Disclosure." This guidance requires enhanced disclosures regarding (a) how and why an entity uses derivative instruments, (b) how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for under existing GAAP and (c) how derivative instruments and related hedged items affect an entity's financial position, performance and cash flows. These provisions were effective for the fiscal year and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008, and the required disclosures are incorporated herein.

The Company uses derivative financial instruments, including forwards, futures, options, swaps and other derivative contracts to manage its exposures to fluctuations in foreign exchange, interest rates and commodity prices. The use of these derivative financial instruments mitigates the Company's exposure to these risks and the resulting variability of the Company's operating results. The Company is not a party to leveraged derivatives. On the date that a derivative contract is entered into, the Company designates the derivative as either (1) a hedge of a recognized asset or liability or of an unrecognized firm commitment (a fair value hedge), (2) a hedge of a forecasted transaction or of the variability of cash flows to be received or paid related to a recognized asset or liability (a cash flow hedge) or (3) a hedge of a net investment in a foreign operation (a net investment hedge).

For a fair value hedge, both the effective and ineffective portions of the change in the fair value of the derivative are recorded in earnings and reflected in the consolidated statement of operations on the same line as the gain or loss on the hedged item attributable to the hedged risk. For a cash flow hedge, the effective portion of the change in the fair value of the derivative is recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss in the consolidated balance sheet. When the underlying hedged transaction is realized, the gain or loss included in accumulated other comprehensive loss is recorded in earnings and reflected in the consolidated statement of operations on the same line as the gain or loss on the hedged item attributable to the hedged risk. For a net investment hedge, the effective portion of the change in the fair value of the derivative is recorded in cumulative translation adjustment, which is a component of accumulated other comprehensive loss in the consolidated balance sheet. In addition, for both cash flow and net investment hedges, changes in the fair

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

value of the derivative that are excluded from the Company's effectiveness assessments and the ineffective portion of changes in the fair value of the derivative are recorded in earnings and reflected in the consolidated statement of operations as other (income) expense, net.

The Company formally documents its hedge relationships, including the identification of the hedging instruments and the related hedged items, as well as its risk management objectives and strategies for undertaking the hedge transaction. Derivatives are recorded at fair value in other current and long-term assets and other current and long-term liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet. The Company also formally assesses, both at inception and at least quarterly thereafter, whether a derivative used in a hedging transaction is highly effective in offsetting changes in either the fair value or the cash flows of the hedged item. When it is determined that a derivative ceases to be highly effective, the Company discontinues hedge accounting.

In February 2009, RBS terminated certain foreign exchange, interest rate and commodity swap contracts due to the Company's default under its pre-petition primary credit facility, and the Company de-designated such contracts for hedge accounting purposes (Note 15, "Commitments and Contingencies"). On June 30, 2009, the Company did not make payments of \$4.5 million, in aggregate, required in connection with derivative transactions with certain other counterparties. Further, the default under the pre-petition primary credit facility (Note 10, "Long-Term Debt") and the Company's bankruptcy filing (Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11") resulted in events of default and/or termination events under certain outstanding foreign exchange and interest rate contracts, and most of the counterparties thereto provided the Company with notice of termination. In addition, on September 11, 2009, the Company elected to reject outstanding foreign exchange contracts with a counterparty that had not previously terminated such contracts. Based on the foregoing, the Company de-designated all of the remaining foreign exchange and interest rate contracts, previously accounted for as cash flow hedges, in the second quarter of 2009. As the related forecasted transactions remained probable, amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss were reclassified to earnings as the forecasted transactions occurred. Liabilities related to the de-designated contracts were resolved under the Plan. As a result of the adoption of fresh-start accounting, all remaining amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss were eliminated. For further information on the liabilities resolved under the Plan and the adoption of fresh-start accounting, see Note 2, "Reorganization under Chapter 11," and Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting."

As of December 31, 2009, there were no derivative financial instruments outstanding. The Company intends to use derivative financial instruments, including forwards, futures, options, swaps and other derivative contracts to manage its exposures to fluctuations in foreign exchange. The Company will evaluate and, if appropriate, use derivative financial instruments, including forwards, futures, options, swaps and other derivative contracts to manage its exposures to fluctuations in interest rates and commodity prices in 2010.

Forward foreign exchange, futures and option contracts — The Company uses forward foreign exchange, futures and option contracts to reduce the effect of fluctuations in foreign exchange rates on known foreign currency exposures. Gains and losses on the derivative instruments are intended to offset gains and losses on the hedged transaction in an effort to reduce the earnings volatility resulting from fluctuations in foreign exchange rates. The principal currencies hedged by the Company include the Mexican peso and various European currencies. Forward foreign exchange, futures and option contracts are accounted for as cash flow hedges when the hedged item is a forecasted transaction or relates to the variability of cash flows to be received or paid. As of December 31, 2009, there were no foreign exchange contracts outstanding. As described above, all outstanding foreign exchange contracts were de-designated and/or terminated in the second quarter of 2009. As of December 31, 2008, contracts designated as cash flow hedges with \$483.6 million of notional amount were outstanding with maturities of less than nine months. As of December 31, 2008, the fair value of these contracts was approximately negative \$53.5 million. As of December 31, 2008, other foreign currency derivative contracts that did not qualify for hedge accounting with \$49.6 million of notional amount were outstanding. These foreign currency derivative contracts consisted principally of cash transactions

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

between three and thirty days, hedges of intercompany loans and hedges of certain other balance sheet exposures. As of December 31, 2008, the fair value of these contracts was approximately \$0.1 million.

The fair value of outstanding foreign currency derivative contracts and the related classification in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2008, are shown below (in millions):

December 31,	 decessor 2008
Contracts qualifying for hedge accounting:	
Other current assets	\$ 4.4
Other current liabilities	(57.9)
	(53.5)
Contracts not qualifying for hedge accounting:	
Other current assets	2.7
Other current liabilities	(2.6)
	0.1
	\$ (53.4)

Pretax amounts related to foreign currency derivative contracts that were recognized in and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss are shown below (in millions):

	Predecessor			
	Ten Mo Period E		Year E Deceml	
	November 7, 2009 2008			2007
Contracts qualifying for hedge accounting:				
Gains (losses) recognized in accumulated				
other comprehensive loss	\$	(13.9)	\$(47.0)	\$ 18.5
(Gains) losses reclassified from accumulated				
other comprehensive loss		57.8	(17.1)	(22.6)
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$	43.9	\$(64.1)	\$ (4.1)

Interest rate swap and other derivative contracts — The Company uses interest rate swap and other derivative contracts to manage its exposure to fluctuations in interest rates. Interest rate swap and other derivative contracts which fix the interest payments of certain variable rate debt instruments or fix the market rate component of anticipated fixed rate debt instruments are accounted for as cash flow hedges. Interest rate swap contracts which hedge the change in fair value of certain fixed rate debt instruments are accounted for as fair value hedges. As of December 31, 2009, there were no interest rate contracts outstanding. In February 2009, the Company elected to settle certain of its outstanding interest rate contracts with \$435.0 million of notional amount with a payment of \$20.7 million. In addition, as described above, all outstanding interest rate contracts were de-designated and/or terminated in the second quarter of 2009. In addition, As of December 31, 2008, contracts with \$750.0 million of notional amount were outstanding with maturities through September 2011. All of these contracts modified the variable rate characteristics of the Company's variable rate debt instruments, which were generally set at either one-month or three-month LIBOR rates, such that the interest rates did not exceed a weighted average of 4.64%. As of December 31, 2008, the fair value of these contracts was approximately negative \$23.2 million.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

The fair value of outstanding interest rate contracts and the related classification in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2008, are shown below (in millions):

December 31,	P —	redecessor 2008
Contracts qualifying for hedge accounting:		
Other current liabilities	\$	(11.3)
Other long-term liabilities		(11.9)
	\$	(23.2)

Pretax amounts related to interest rate contracts that were recognized in and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss are shown below (in millions):

	Predecessor				
	Ten Mon Period En			r Ended mber 31,	
	November 7, 2009 2008			2007	
Contracts qualifying for hedge accounting:					
Gains (losses) recognized in accumulated other comprehensive loss	\$	(14.2)	\$(14.5)	\$(11.8)	
(Gains) losses reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss		11.9	8.8	(3.3)	
Comprehensive loss	\$	(2.3)	\$ (5.7)	\$(15.1)	

Commodity swap contracts — The Company uses derivative instruments to reduce its exposure to fluctuations in certain commodity prices. These derivative instruments are utilized to hedge forecasted inventory purchases and to the extent that they qualify and meet hedge accounting criteria, they are accounted for as cash flow hedges. Commodity swap contracts that are not designated as cash flow hedges are marked to market with changes in fair value recognized immediately in the consolidated statements of operations (Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies"). As of December 31, 2009, there were no commodity swap contracts outstanding. As a result of the RBS terminations described above, all outstanding commodity swap contracts were terminated in February 2009. As of December 31, 2008, contracts with \$40.9 million of notional amount were outstanding with maturities of less than twelve months. As of December 31, 2008, the fair value of these contracts was negative \$18.0 million.

Pretax amounts related to commodity swap contracts that were recognized in and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss are shown below (in millions):

		Predecessor				
	Period	Month l Ended er 7, 2009	Year I Decem 2008			
		E1 7, 2003	2000	2007		
Contracts qualifying for hedge accounting:						
Gains (losses) recognized in accumulated other comprehensive loss	\$	1.8	\$(5.5)	\$ 0.2		
(Gains) losses reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss		4.2	_	(1.2)		
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$	6.0	\$(5.5)	\$(1.0)		

As of December 31, 2008, net losses of approximately \$80.8 million related to the Company's hedging activities were recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss. During the 2009 Predecessor Period and the

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, amounts recognized in the consolidated statements of operations related to changes in the fair value of cash flow hedges that were excluded from the Company's effectiveness assessments and the ineffective portion of changes in the fair value of cash flow and fair value hedges were not material.

Non-U.S. dollar financing transactions — The Company designated its previously outstanding Euro-denominated senior notes (Note 10, "Long-Term Debt") as a net investment hedge of long-term investments in its Euro-functional subsidiaries. As of December 31, 2008, the amount recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss related to the effective portion of the net investment hedge of foreign operations was approximately negative \$160.6 million. Although the Euro-denominated senior notes were repaid on April 1, 2008, this amount was to be included in accumulated other comprehensive loss until the Company liquidated its related investment in its designated foreign operations. As a result of the adoption of fresh-start accounting, all remaining amounts recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss were eliminated (Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting").

Fair Value Measurements

The Company adopted the provisions of ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures," for its financial assets and liabilities and certain of its nonfinancial assets and liabilities that are measured and/or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis as of January 1, 2008. The Company adopted these provisions for other nonfinancial assets and liabilities that are measured and/or disclosed at fair value on a nonrecurring basis as of January 1, 2009. This guidance defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The effects of adoption were not significant.

This guidance clarifies that fair value is an exit price, defined as a market-based measurement that represents the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants. Fair value measurements are based on one or more of the following three valuation techniques:

Market: This approach uses prices and other relevant information generated by market transactions involving identical or comparable assets or liabilities.

Income: This approach uses valuation techniques to convert future amounts to a single present value amount based on current market expectations.

Cost: This approach is based on the amount that would be required to replace the service capacity of an asset (replacement cost).

This guidance prioritizes the inputs and assumptions used in the valuation techniques described above into a three-tier fair value hierarchy as follows:

- *Level 1*: Observable inputs, such as quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that are accessible at the measurement date.
- *Level 2:* Inputs, other than quoted market prices included in Level 1, that are observable either directly or indirectly for the asset or liability.
- *Level 3:* Unobservable inputs that reflect the entity's own assumptions about the exit price of the asset or liability. Unobservable inputs may be used if there is little or no market data for the asset or liability at the measurement date.

The Company discloses fair value measurements and the related valuation techniques and fair value hierarchy level for its assets and liabilities that are measured or disclosed at fair value.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Items measured at fair value on a recurring basis — Fair value measurements and the related valuation techniques and fair value hierarchy level for the Company's assets and liabilities measured or disclosed at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2008, are shown below (in millions):

			Predecessor — 2008			
		Asset	Valuation			<u> </u>
	Frequency	(Liability)	Technique	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Derivative instruments	Recurring	\$(94.6)	Market/Income	\$ —	\$7.1	\$(101.7)

Prior to the de-designations and terminations described above, the Company determined the fair value of its derivative contracts using quoted market prices to calculate the forward values and then discounted such forward values to the present value. The discount rates used were based on quoted bank deposit or swap interest rates. If a derivative contract was in a liability position, these discount rates were adjusted by an estimate of the credit spread that would be applied by market participants purchasing these contracts from the Company's counterparties. To estimate this credit spread, the Company used significant assumptions and factors other than quoted market rates, which resulted in the classification of its derivative liabilities within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

A reconciliation of changes in liabilities related to derivative instruments measured at fair value using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) for each of the periods in the two years ended December 31, 2009, is shown below (in millions):

Balance as of January 1, 2008 — Predecessor	\$ —
Transfers into Level 3	(101.7)
Balance as of December 31, 2008 — Predecessor	(101.7)
Total realized and unrealized gains (losses):	
Amounts included in earnings	1.8
Amounts included in other comprehensive loss	(21.6)
Settlements	59.1
Transfers out of Level 3	62.4
Balance as of November 7, 2009 — Predecessor and as of December 31, 2009 — Successor	\$ —

For further information on fair value measurements and the Company's defined benefit pension plan assets, see Note 12, "Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans."

Items measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis — In addition to items that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis, the Company measures certain assets and liabilities at fair value on a non-recurring basis, which are not included in the table above. As these non-recurring fair value measurements are generally determined using unobservable inputs, these fair value measurements are classified within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy. For further information on assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis, see Note 3, "Fresh-Start Accounting," Note 4, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies," and Note 8, "Investments in Affiliates and Other Related Party Transactions."

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

(18) Quarterly Financial Data (unaudited)

(In millions, except per share data)

			Successor				
	One Month Thirteen Weeks Ended Period Ended					Two Month Period Ended	
	April 4, 2009	July 4, 2009	October 3, 2009	November 7, 2009		December 31, 2009	
Net sales	\$ 2,168.3	\$ 2,281.0	\$ 2,547.9	\$ 1,161.5	5 5	\$ 1,580.9	
Gross profit (loss)	(74.7)	36.0	234.5	91.6	5	72.8	
Goodwill impairment charges	_	_	_	319.0)	_	
Reorganizations items and fresh-start accounting							
adjustments, net		_		(1,474.8	3)	_	
Consolidated net income (loss)	(262.8)	(168.4)	30.3	1,235.3	3	(7.7)	
Net income (loss) attributable to Lear	(264.8)	(173.6)	24.6	1,232.0)	(3.8)	
Basic net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear	(3.42)	(2.24)	0.32	15.89)	(0.11)	
Diluted net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear	(3.42)	(2.24)	0.32	15.89)	(0.11)	

	Predecessor — Thirteen Weeks Ended					
	March 29, 2008	June 28, 2008	September 27, 2008		Dec	cember 31, 2008
Net sales	\$ 3,857.6	\$ 3,979.0	\$	3,133.5	\$	2,600.4
Gross profit	297.0	262.1		129.6		58.9
Goodwill impairment charges	_	_		_		530.0
Consolidated net income (loss)	82.2	24.8		(92.4)		(679.0)
Net income (loss) attributable to Lear	78.2	18.3		(98.2)		(688.2)
Basic net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear	1.01	0.24		(1.27)		(8.91)
Diluted net income (loss) per share attributable to Lear	1.00	0.23		(1.27)		(8.91)

(19) Accounting Pronouncements

Fair Value Measurements and Financial Instruments — The Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") amended ASC 860, "Transfers and Servicing," with Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2009-16, "Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets," to, among other things, eliminate the concept of qualifying special purpose entities, provide additional sale accounting requirements and require enhanced disclosures. The provisions of this update are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2009. The effects of adoption are not expected to be significant as the Company's previous ABS facility expired in 2008. The Company will assess the impact of this update on any future securitizations.

The FASB amended ASC 820-10, "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures," to provide additional guidance on disclosure requirements and estimating fair value when the volume and level of activity for the asset or liability have significantly decreased in relation to normal market activity (FASB Staff Position ("FSP") No. 157-4, "Determining Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity for the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly"). This amendment requires

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

interim disclosure of the inputs and valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The provisions of this amendment are effective for interim and annual reporting periods ending after June 15, 2009. The effects of adoption were not significant.

The FASB amended ASC 825-10, "Financial Instruments," to extend the annual disclosure requirements for financial instruments to interim reporting periods (FSP No. 107-1 and APB 28-1, "Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments"). The provisions of this amendment are effective for interim and annual reporting periods ending after June 15, 2009. The effects of adoption were not significant. For additional disclosures related to the fair value of the Company's debt instruments, see Note 17, "Financial Instruments."

Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities — The FASB amended ASC 810, "Consolidations," with ASU 2009-17, "Improvements to Financial Reporting by Enterprises Involved with Variable Interest Entities." ASU 2009-17 significantly changes the model for determining whether an entity is the primary beneficiary and should thus consolidate a variable interest entity. In addition, this update requires additional disclosures and an ongoing assessment of whether a variable interest entity should be consolidated. The provisions of this update are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2009. The Company has ownership interests in consolidated and non-consolidated variable interest entities and is currently evaluating the impact of this update on its financial statements. The Company does not expect the effects of adoption to be significant.

Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits — The FASB amended ASC 715-20, "Compensation — Retirement Benefits — Defined Benefit Plans — General," to require additional disclosures regarding assets held in an employer's defined benefit pension or other postretirement plan (FSP No. 132(R)-1, "Employer's Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets"). The provisions of this amendment are effective for annual reporting periods ending after December 15, 2009. Certain of the Company's defined benefit pension plans are funded. The effects of adoption were not significant. For additional disclosures related to the Company's defined benefit pension plans, see Note 12, "Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans."

FASB Codification — ASC 105, "Generally Accepted Accounting Principles," establishes the ASC as the sole source of authoritative U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for nongovernmental entities, with the exception of rules and interpretive releases by the Securities and Exchange Commission. The provisions of ASC 105 are effective for interim and annual accounting periods ending after September 15, 2009. With the exception of changes to financial statements and other disclosures referencing pre-ASC accounting pronouncements, the effects of adoption were not significant.

Revenue Recognition — The FASB amended ASC 605, "Revenue Recognition," with ASU 2009-13, "Revenue Recognition (Topic 605) — Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements." If a revenue arrangement has multiple deliverables, this update requires the allocation of revenue to the separate deliverables based on relative selling prices. In addition, this update requires additional ongoing disclosures about an entity's multiple-element revenue arrangements. The provisions of this update are effective no later than January 1, 2011. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of this update on its financial statements.

(20) Supplemental Guarantor Condensed Consolidating Financial Statements

	Successor -	— December 31, 2009			
	Dovont	Guarantors	Non-	Eliminations	Consolidated
	Parent	Gudidiilois	guarantors (in millions)	EIIIIIIIduoiis	Collsolidated
Assets			(
Current Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 584.9	\$ 0.1	\$ 969.0	\$ —	\$1,554.0
Accounts receivable	23.5	206.0	1,250.4	_	1,479.9
Inventories	4.0	166.0	277.4	_	447.4
Other	25.9	15.0	264.8	_	305.7
Total current assets	638.3	387.1	2,761.6	_	3,787.0
Long-Term Assets:					
Property, plant and equipment, net	97.0	160.1	793.8	_	1,050.9
Goodwill, net	23.5	303.9	294.0	_	621.4
Investments in subsidiaries	1,133.2	1,134.9	_	(2,268.1)	_
Other	84.3	31.8	497.9	_	614.0
Total long-term assets	1,338.0	1,630.7	1,585.7	(2,268.1)	2,286.3
	\$ 1,976.3	\$2,017.8	\$4,347.3	\$(2,268.1)	\$6,073.3
				<u> </u>	
Liabilities and Equity					
Current Liabilities:					
Short-term borrowings	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 37.1	\$ —	\$ 37.1
Accounts payable and drafts	37.3	335.1	1,175.1	_	1,547.5
Accrued liabilities	97.6	100.4	610.1	_	808.1
Current portion of long-term debt	3.8	_	4.3	_	8.1
Total current liabilities	138.7	435.5	1,826.6	_	2,400.8
Long-Term Liabilities:					
Long-term debt	921.2	_	5.9	_	927.1
Intercompany accounts, net	(1,291.9)	67.9	1,224.0	_	_
Other	119.2	92.2	352.2	_	563.6
Total long-term liabilities	(251.5)	160.1	1,582.1	_	1,490.7
Equity:	` ′		·		
Lear Corporation stockholders' equity	2,089.1	1,422.2	845.9	(2,268.1)	2,089.1
Noncontrolling interests	_,		92.7	(=,===,	92.7
Equity	2,089.1	1,422.2	938.6	(2,268.1)	2,181.8
_qui	\$ 1,976.3	\$2,017.8	\$4,347.3	\$(2,268.1)	\$6,073.3
	Ψ 1,5/0.5	Ψ2,017.0	ψ + ,υ+/.υ	Ψ(2,200.1)	Ψ0,075.5

Parent Guarantors Quarantors Consolidated		Predecesso	or — December 31, 2008			
Assets Current Assets: Cash and cash equivalents S1,310.6 S 0.6 S 280.9 S		Dovont	Cuprontors	Non-	Eliminations	Consolidated
Assets Current Assets: Cash and cash equivalents S1,310.6 S 0.6 S 280.9 S		Parent	Guarantois		EIIIIIIIduons	Consolidated
Cash and cash equivalents \$1,310.6 \$ 0.6 \$ 280.9 \$— \$1,592.1 Accounts receivable 0.9 21.6 1,188.2 — 1,210.7 Inventories 5.6 190.8 335.8 — 532.2 Other 30.3 28.9 280.0 — 339.2 Total current assets 1,347.4 241.9 2,084.9 — 3,674.2 Long-Term Assets: **** **** **** **** **** 3,674.2 Long-Term Assets: **** **** **** **** **** 3,674.2 Long-Term Assets: **** **** **** **** **** **** 1,213.5 **** **** **** **** **** 1,213.5 **** **	Assets			(
Accounts receivable 0.9 21.6 1,188.2 — 1,210.7 Inventories 5.6 190.8 335.8 — 532.2 Other 30.3 28.9 280.0 — 339.2 Total current assets 1,347.4 241.9 2,084.9 — 3,674.2 Long-Term Assets: — 1 211.3 250.3 831.9 — 1,213.5 Goodwill, net 454.5 484.1 542.0 — 1,480.6 Investments in subsidiaries 1,053.6 410.2 — (1,463.8) — Other 218.8 26.1 259.7 — 504.6 Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 Current Liabilities Say,205.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9 Liabilities and Equity Current Liabilities Short-term borrowings \$ — \$ 2.1 \$40.4 \$	Current Assets:					
Inventories	Cash and cash equivalents	\$1,310.6	\$ 0.6	\$ 280.9	\$ —	\$1,592.1
Other 30.3 28.9 280.0 — 339.2 Total current assets 1,347.4 241.9 2,084.9 — 3,674.2 Long-Term Assets: — 3,674.2 — 3,674.2 Property, plant and equipment, net 131.3 250.3 831.9 — 1,213.5 Goodwill, net 454.5 484.1 542.0 — 1,480.6 Investments in subsidiaries 1,053.6 410.2 — (1,463.8) — Other 218.8 26.1 259.7 — 504.6 Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 **Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 **Total long-term berrowings \$ \$ \$ 1,40.4 \$ — \$ 42.5 Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 —	Accounts receivable	0.9	21.6	1,188.2	_	1,210.7
Total current assets	Inventories	5.6	190.8	335.8	_	532.2
Description of long-term destinations Description of long-term debt Description of long-	Other	30.3	28.9	280.0	_	339.2
Property, plant and equipment, net 131.3 250.3 831.9 — 1,213.5 Goodwill, net 454.5 484.1 542.0 — 1,480.6 Investments in subsidiaries 1,053.6 410.2 — (1,463.8) — Other 218.8 26.1 259.7 — 504.6 Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 **Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 **Liabilities: **Say,056. \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9 **Liabilities: **Say,018.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9 **Liabilities: **Say,018.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$1,463.8) \$6,872.9 **Liabilities: **Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 — 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities </td <td>Total current assets</td> <td>1,347.4</td> <td>241.9</td> <td>2,084.9</td> <td>_</td> <td>3,674.2</td>	Total current assets	1,347.4	241.9	2,084.9	_	3,674.2
Goodwill, net 454.5 484.1 542.0 — 1,480.6 Investments in subsidiaries 1,053.6 410.2 — (1,463.8) — Other 218.8 26.1 259.7 — 504.6 Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 **Sa,205.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9 **Liabilities **Short-term borrowings \$- \$2.1 \$40.4 \$- \$42.5 Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 — — — 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 — 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 — 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt — — 4.3 — 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 **Long-term Liabilities**	Long-Term Assets:					
Investments in subsidiaries	Property, plant and equipment, net	131.3	250.3	831.9	_	1,213.5
Other 218.8 26.1 259.7 — 504.6 Total long-term assets 1,858.2 1,170.7 1,633.6 (1,463.8) 3,198.7 \$3,205.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9 Liabilities and Equity Current Liabilities: Short-term borrowings \$ — \$ 2.1 \$ 40.4 \$ — \$ 42.5 Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 — — — 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 — 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 — 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt — — 4.3 — 932.1 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: 2 — 1,291.8 — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 —	Goodwill, net	454.5	484.1	542.0	_	1,480.6
Total long-term assets	Investments in subsidiaries	1,053.6	410.2	_	(1,463.8)	_
\$3,205.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9 Liabilities and Equity Current Liabilities: Short-term borrowings \$ - \$ 2.1 \$ 40.4 \$ - \$ 42.5 Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 - - - 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 - 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 - 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt - - 4.3 - 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 - 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: - 1,291.8 - 11.2 - 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 - - Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 - 712.4	Other	218.8	26.1	259.7	_	504.6
Liabilities and Equity Current Liabilities: Short-term borrowings \$ - \$ 2.1 \$ 40.4 \$ - \$ 42.5 Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 - - - 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 - 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 - 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt - - 4.3 - 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 - 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: Long-term debt 1,291.8 - 11.2 - 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 - - Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 - 712.4	Total long-term assets	1,858.2	1,170.7	1,633.6	(1,463.8)	3,198.7
Liabilities and Equity Current Liabilities: Short-term borrowings \$ - \$ 2.1 \$ 40.4 \$ - \$ 42.5 Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 - - - 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 - 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 - 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt - - 4.3 - 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 - 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: Long-term debt 1,291.8 - 11.2 - 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 - - Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 - 712.4		\$3,205.6	\$1,412.6	\$3,718.5	\$(1,463.8)	\$6,872.9
Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 — — 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 — 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 — 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt — — 4.3 — 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4						
Pre-petition primary credit facility 2,177.0 — — 2,177.0 Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 — 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 — 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt — — 4.3 — 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4		\$ —	\$ 2.1	\$ 40.4	s —	\$ 42.5
Accounts payable and drafts 68.6 296.5 1,088.8 — 1,453.9 Accrued liabilities 129.8 178.6 623.7 — 932.1 Current portion of long-term debt — — 4.3 — 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4		2,177.0	_	_	_	2,177.0
Current portion of long-term debt — — 4.3 — 4.3 Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: Use of the company accounts accounts, net 1,291.8 — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4		68.6	296.5	1,088.8	_	1,453.9
Total current liabilities 2,375.4 477.2 1,757.2 — 4,609.8 Long-Term Liabilities: — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4	Accrued liabilities	129.8	178.6	623.7	_	932.1
Long-Term Liabilities: 1,291.8 — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4	Current portion of long-term debt	_	_	4.3	_	4.3
Long-term debt 1,291.8 — 11.2 — 1,303.0 Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4	Total current liabilities	2,375.4	477.2	1,757.2	_	4,609.8
Intercompany accounts, net (825.6) (22.1) 847.7 — — Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4	Long-Term Liabilities:					
Other 165.1 156.3 391.0 — 712.4	Long-term debt	1,291.8	_	11.2	_	1,303.0
	Intercompany accounts, net	(825.6)	(22.1)	847.7	_	_
Total long-term liabilities 631.3 134.2 1,249.9 — 2,015.4	Other	165.1	156.3	391.0	_	712.4
	Total long-term liabilities	631.3	134.2	1,249.9	_	2,015.4
Equity:	Equity:					
Lear Corporation stockholders' equity 198.9 801.2 662.6 (1,463.8) 198.9	Lear Corporation stockholders' equity	198.9	801.2	662.6	(1,463.8)	198.9
Noncontrolling interests — — 48.8 — 48.8		_	_	48.8		48.8
Equity 198.9 801.2 711.4 (1,463.8) 247.7		198.9	801.2	711.4	(1,463.8)	247.7
\$3,205.6 \$1,412.6 \$3,718.5 \$(1,463.8) \$6,872.9		\$3,205.6	\$1,412.6	\$3,718.5	\$(1,463.8)	\$6,872.9

Net income (loss) attributable to Lear

Lear Corporation and Subsidiaries Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

	Successor — Two Month	h Period Ended December			
	Parent	Guarantor	Non- guarantor	Eliminations	Consolidated
	Turent	Galantoi	(in millions)		Consortance
Net sales	\$ 32.7	\$523.3	\$1,457.1	\$(432.2)	\$1,580.9
Cost of sales	49.8	474.0	1,416.5	(432.2)	1,508.1
Selling, general and administrative expenses	22.8	20.1	28.3	_	71.2
Amortization of intangible assets	0.2	0.1	4.2	_	4.5
Intercompany charges	1.4	(8.9)	7.5	_	_
Interest expense	2.5	3.3	5.3	_	11.1
Other intercompany (income) expense, net	(7.2)	29.4	(22.2)	_	_
Other (income) expense, net	18.6	1.6	(0.4)		19.8
Consolidated income (loss) before benefit for income taxes and equity in net income of affiliates and subsidiaries	(55.4)	3.7	17.9	_	(33.8)
Benefit for income taxes	(0.6)	(1.1)	(22.5)	_	(24.2)
Equity in net income of affiliates	(0.0)	(1.1)	(1.9)		(1.9)
Equity in net income of subsidiaries	(51.0)	(63.7)	(1.9)	114.7	
Equity in liet income of subsidiaries	(31.0)	(03.7)	<u> </u>	114./	
Consolidated net income (loss) Less: Net loss attributable to noncontrolling	(3.8)	68.5	42.3	(114.7)	(7.7)
interests	_		(3.9)	_	(3.9)
Net income (loss) attributable to Lear	\$ (3.8)	\$ 68.5	\$ 46.2	\$(114.7)	\$ (3.8)
	Predecessor — Ten Mon	th Period Ended Novemb	er 7 2009		
			Non-	Eliminations	Consolidated
	Parent	Guarantor	guarantor (in millions)	EIIIIIIIduoiis	Consondated
Net sales	\$ 191.9	\$2,485.1	\$7,569.2	\$(2,087.5)	\$ 8,158.7
Cost of sales	236.1	2,342.3	7,380.4	(2,087.5)	7,871.3
Selling, general and administrative expenses	118.9	47.4	210.4	_	376.7
Amortization of intangible assets	0.2	0.2	3.7	_	4.1
Intercompany charges	4.5	(11.1)	6.6	_	_
Goodwill impairment charges	_		319.0	_	319.0
Interest expense	102.7	11.0	37.7	_	151.4
Other intercompany (income) expense, net	(68.0)	125.2	(57.2)	_	_
Other (income) expense, net	(65.7)	0.4	48.7	_	(16.6)
Reorganization items and fresh-start accounting	· /				
adjustments, net	(1,274.1)	275.5	(476.2)		(1,474.8)
Consolidated income (loss) before provision (benefit) for income taxes and equity in net loss of affiliates and subsidiaries	1 127 2	(205.0)	00.1		027.6
	1,137.3	(305.8)	96.1	_	927.6
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(26.2)	(2.0)	57.4	_	29.2
Equity in net loss of affiliates	9.1	1.1	53.8	(2.4.4.0)	64.0
Equity in net loss of subsidiaries	336.2	7.8		(344.0)	
Consolidated net income (loss)	818.2	(312.7)	(15.1)	344.0	834.4
Less: Net income attributable to			()		
noncontrolling interests	_	_	16.2	_	16.2
noncontrolling interests			10.2		10.2

\$ (312.7)

\$ (31.3)

\$ 818.2

\$ 344.0

\$ 818.2

Net income attributable to Lear

Lear Corporation and Subsidiaries Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

	Predecessor — Y	Year Ended December 31,	2008		
	Parent	Guarantor	Non- guarantor	Eliminations	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ 479.7	\$4,194.3	(in millions) \$12,515.1	\$(3,618.6)	\$13,570.5
Cost of sales	558.2	3,877.5	12,005.8	(3,618.6)	12,822.9
Selling, general and administrative expenses	154.9	75.2	281.4	(5,010.0)	511.5
Amortization of intangible assets	0.2	0.3	4.8	_	5.3
Intercompany charges	5.2	(31.9)	26.7	_	5.5
Goodwill impairment charges	J.2 —	(31.9)	526.0	_	530.0
	 157.6		36.0	_	190.3
Interest (income) expense Other intercompany (income) expense, net		(3.3)		_	190.5
	(193.7)	218.7	(25.0)		
Other (income) expense, net	(5.3)	(8.0)	65.2		51.9
Consolidated income (loss) before provision for income taxes and equity in net (income) loss					
of affiliates and subsidiaries	(197.4)	61.8	(405.8)		(541.4)
Provision for income taxes	11.4	01.0	74.4		85.8
Equity in net (income) loss of affiliates	4.4	(4.1)	36.9	_	37.2
Equity in net (income) loss of subsidiaries	476.7	(17.6)	50.5	(459.1)	37.2
Equity in het (income) loss of subsidiaries	4/0./	(17.0)		(433.1)	<u> </u>
Consolidated net income (loss)	(689.9)	83.5	(517.1)	459.1	(664.4)
Less: Net income attributable to			25.5		o= =
noncontrolling interests			25.5		25.5
Net income (loss) attributable to Lear	\$(689.9)	\$ 83.5	\$ (542.6)	\$ 459.1	\$ (689.9)
	Predecessor — \	Year Ended December 31,	2007		
			Non-		
	Parent	Guarantor	guarantor (in millions)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Net sales	\$ 963.2	\$5,490.5	\$13,664.5	\$(4,123.2)	\$15,995.0
Cost of sales	988.8	5,008.7	12,968.9	(4,123.2)	14,843.2
Selling, general and administrative expenses	194.9	181.1	196.8		572.8
Amortization of intangible assets	0.2	0.4	4.6	_	5.2
Intercompany charges	4.9	(25.0)	20.1	_	—
Divestiture of Interior business	(31.8)	28.1	14.4	_	10.7
Interest expense	99.1	30.2	69.9	_	199.2
Other intercompany (income) expense, net	(184.7)	104.1	80.6	_	
Other (income) expense, net	10.0	38.3	(7.6)	_	40.7
Other (meome) expense, net	10.0	50.5	(7.0)		40.7
Consolidated income (loss) before provision for					
income taxes and equity in net income of	(110.2)	1246	216 0		ວາວ າ
affiliates and subsidiaries	(118.2)	124.6	316.8		323.2
Provision for income taxes	20.7	(1.5)	69.2	_	89.9
Equity in net income of affiliates	(7.2)	(1.5)	(25.1)		(33.8)
Equity in net income of subsidiaries	(373.2)	(152.0)	_	525.2	
Consolidated net income	241.5	278.1	272.7	(525.2)	267.1
Less: Net income attributable to	441.0	2/0.1	۷/۷./	(323.2)	20/.1
noncontrolling interests		_	25.6	<u>_</u>	25.6
noncontrolling interests			23.0		23.0

\$ 278.1

\$ 247.1

\$ (525.2)

\$ 241.5

\$ 241.5

Successor — Two Month Period Ended December 31, 2009							
	ъ.	<u> </u>	Non-	T1::	6 111 1		
-	Parent	Guarantor	guarantor (in millions)	Eliminations	Consolidated		
Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Operating			(III IIIIIIIIIII)				
Activities	\$ (35.1)	\$ 140.5	\$ 218.6	\$—	\$ 324.0		
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:							
Additions to property, plant and equipment	(7.6)	(7.9)	(25.8)	_	(41.3)		
Net proceeds from disposition of businesses and							
other assets	2.4	0.1	1.5	_	4.0		
Other, net	(2.2)	_	_	_	(2.2)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(7.4)	(7.8)	(24.3)	_	(39.5)		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:							
Other long-term debt borrowings (repayments), net	_	_	(1.9)	_	(1.9)		
Short-term borrowings, net	_	_	6.6	_	6.6		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests	_	_	(7.0)	_	(7.0)		
Change in intercompany accounts	303.2	(132.6)	(170.6)		_		
Other, net	33.1	(0.1)	(0.5)	_	32.5		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	336.3	(132.7)	(173.4)	_	30.2		
Effect of foreign currency translation	_	_	(15.1)	_	(15.1)		
Net Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents	293.8	_	5.8	_	299.6		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of							
Period	291.1	0.1	963.2		1,254.4		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period	\$584.9	\$ 0.1	\$ 969.0	\$—	\$1,554.0		

Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period

Lear Corporation and Subsidiaries Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Predecessor — Ten Month Period Ended November 7, 2009 Non-Eliminations Consolidated guarantor (in millions) **Net Cash Used in Operating Activities** (14.8)\$(341.4) \$ (499.2) \$(143.0) \$--**Cash Flows from Investing Activities:** Additions to property, plant and equipment (7.2)(10.9)(59.4)(77.5)Cost of acquisitions, net of cash acquired (4.4)(4.4)Net proceeds from disposition of businesses and 29.7 other assets 1.5 7.7 20.5 Other, net 0.5 (1.0)(0.5)(52.7)Net cash used in investing activities (5.2)(4.2)(43.3)**Cash Flows from Financing Activities:** Debtor-in-possession facility borrowings 500.0 500.0 Debtor-in-possession facility repayments (500.0)(500.0)First lien facility borrowings 375.0 375.0 Second lien facility prepayments (50.0)(50.0)Payment of deferred financing fees (70.6)(70.6)Other long-term debt repayments, net (0.5)(0.5)Short-term repayments, net (11.4)(11.4)Prepayment of Series A convertible preferred stock in connection with emergence from Chapter 11 (50.0)(50.0)Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests (16.8)(16.8)345.5 Change in intercompany accounts (1,192.5)847.0 Other, net (10.7)(11.4)1.1 (0.4)Net cash provided by financing activities (999.5)819.4 165.0 345.1 Effect of foreign currency translation 49.2 49.2 **Net Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents** (1,019.5)(0.5)682.3 (337.7)Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of Period 1,310.6 0.6 280.9 1,592.1

\$

291.1

\$

0.1

\$ 963.2

\$-

\$1,254.4

Predecessor — Year Ended December 31, 2008							
	Parent	Guarantor	Non- guarantor	Eliminations	Consolidated		
	Turcht	Gaarantoi	(in millions)	Emmacions	Consonance		
Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Operating			,				
Activities	\$ (219.2)	\$(49.0)	\$ 431.8	\$—	\$ 163.6		
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:							
Additions to property, plant and equipment	(5.9)	(28.9)	(132.9)	_	(167.7)		
Cost of acquisitions, net of cash acquired	_	(4.0)	(23.9)	_	(27.9)		
Net proceeds from disposition of businesses and							
other assets	3.7	40.2	8.0	_	51.9		
Other, net	(10.2)	(14.1)	23.6	_	(0.7)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(12.4)	(6.8)	(125.2)	_	(144.4)		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:							
Payment of deferred financing fees	(17.6)	_	_	_	(17.6)		
Predecessor primary credit facility borrowings	1,186.0	_	_	_	1,186.0		
Repayment/repurchase of predecessor senior notes	(133.5)	_	_	_	(133.5)		
Other long-term debt repayments, net	(0.1)	(2.6)	(2.6)	_	(5.3)		
Short-term borrowings (repayments), net	_	(0.1)	12.7	_	12.6		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests	_	_	(19.4)	_	(19.4)		
Change in intercompany accounts	349.8	60.1	(409.9)	_	_		
Other, net	(32.3)	(1.4)	(1.8)	_	(35.5)		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	1,352.3	56.0	(421.0)	_	987.3		
Effect of fourier common translation			(15.7)		(15.7)		
Effect of foreign currency translation			(15.7)		(15.7)		
Net Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents	1,120.7	0.2	(130.1)	_	990.8		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of Period	189.9	0.4	411.0	_	601.3		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period	\$1,310.6	\$ 0.6	\$ 280.9	\$—	\$1,592.1		

Predecessor — Year Ended December 31, 2007							
	Parent	Guarantor	Non- guarantor	Eliminations	Consolidated		
N. C. I.B. C. I.I. (II. IV.)			(in millions)				
Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Operating	Φ(DOF 6)	Ф D44 F	ф 201 C	ф	ф. 40 7 Б		
Activities	\$(205.6)	\$ 311.5	\$ 381.6	\$ —	\$ 487.5		
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:							
Additions to property, plant and equipment	(12.8)	(57.5)	(131.9)	_	(202.2)		
Cost of acquisitions, net of cash acquired	_	(9.3)	(24.1)	_	(33.4)		
Divestiture of Interior business	(34.4)	(12.3)	(54.2)	_	(100.9)		
Net proceeds from disposition of businesses and other							
assets	2.4	2.6	5.0	_	10.0		
Other, net	_	_	(13.5)	_	(13.5)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(44.8)	(76.5)	(218.7)	_	(340.0)		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:							
Predecessor primary credit facility repayments	(6.0)	_	_	_	(6.0)		
Repayment/repurchase of predecessor senior notes	(2.9)	_	_	_	(2.9)		
Other long-term debt borrowings (repayments), net	1.3	(14.4)	(8.4)	_	(21.5)		
Short-term borrowings (repayments), net	_	2.2	(12.4)	_	(10.2)		
Proceeds from the exercise of predecessor stock							
options	7.6	_	_	_	7.6		
Dividends paid to noncontrolling interests	_	_	(20.6)	_	(20.6)		
Change in intercompany accounts	247.6	(223.6)	(24.0)	_	_		
Other, net	(3.1)	(1.8)	(11.9)	_	(16.8)		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	244.5	(237.6)	(77.3)	_	(70.4)		
Effect of foreign currency translation	_	_	21.5	_	21.5		
Net Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents	(5.9)	(2.6)	107.1	_	98.6		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of Period	195.8	3.0	303.9	_	502.7		
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period	\$ 189.9	\$ 0.4	\$ 411.0	\$—	\$ 601.3		

Basis of Presentation — The Company filed a Registration Statement on Form S-3 with the Securities and Exchange Commission, pursuant to which the Company may offer debt securities that are unconditionally guaranteed by certain of its domestic subsidiaries (the "Guarantors"). The Guarantors include Lear #50 Holdings, LLC, Lear Argentine Holdings Corporation #2, Lear Automotive Dearborn, Inc., Lear Automotive Manufacturing, LLC, Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., Lear Corporation EEDS and Interiors, Lear Corporation Global Development, Inc., Lear EEDS Holdings, LLC, Lear European Operations Corporation, Lear Holdings, LLC, Lear Investments Company, L.L.C., Lear Mexican Holdings Corporation, Lear Mexican Holdings Corporation, Lear Operations Corporation, Lear Seating Holdings Corp. #50, Lear South American Holdings Corporation, Lear Trim L.P. and Renosol Seating, LLC. In lieu of providing separate financial statements for the Guarantors, the Company has included the supplemental guarantor condensed consolidating financial statements above. These financial statements reflect the guarantors listed above for all periods presented. Management does not believe that separate financial statements of the Guarantors are material to investors. Therefore, separate financial statements and other disclosures concerning the Guarantors are not presented.

Distributions — There are no significant restrictions on the ability of the Guarantors to make distributions to the Company.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses — Corporate and division selling, general and administrative expenses are allocated to the operating subsidiaries based on various factors, which estimate usage of particular corporate and division functions, and in certain instances, other relevant factors, such as the revenues or the number of employees of the Company's subsidiaries. For the 2009 Successor Period, the 2009 Predecessor Period and the years ended December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$3.2 million, (\$9.6) million, \$13.0 million and \$6.3 million, respectively, of selling, general administrative expenses were allocated (to) from the Parent.

Long-Term Debt of the Parent and the Guarantors — A summary of long-term debt of the Parent and the Guarantors on a combined basis is shown below (in millions):

	ember 31, 2009	December 31, 2008
First Lien Facility	\$ 375.0	\$ —
Second Lien Facility	550.0	_
Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility — Revolver	_	1,192.0
Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility — Term Loan	_	985.0
Senior notes	_	1,287.6
Other long-term debt	_	4.2
	 925.0	3,468.8
Less — Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility — Revolver	_	(1,192.0)
Pre-petition Primary Credit Facility — Term Loan	_	(985.0)
Current portion	(3.8)	_
	\$ 921.2	\$ 1,291.8

LEAR CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

${\bf SCHEDULE~II-VALUATION~AND~QUALIFYING~ACCOUNTS}$

	Balance as of Beginning of Period		Additions (In		Retirements millions)		Other Changes		Balance as of End of Period	
SUCCESSOR — FOR THE TWO MONTH PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2009										
Valuation of accounts deducted from related assets:										
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$ -	_	\$	_
Reserve for unmerchantable inventory		_		_		_	_	_		_
Restructuring reserves		52.5		43.5		(12.9)	_	_		83.1
Allowance for deferred tax assets		1,111.6		117.1		(62.3)		_	1,	166.4
	\$	1,164.1	\$	160.6	\$	(75.2)	\$ -	_	\$ 1,	249.5
PREDECESSOR — FOR THE TEN MONTH PERIOD ENDED NOVEMBER 7, 2009	-				_					
Valuation of accounts deducted from related assets:										
Allowance for doubtful accounts(1)	\$	16.0	\$	7.3	\$	(4.7)	\$ (18.	6)	\$	_
Reserve for unmerchantable inventory(2)		93.7		19.9		(13.9)	(99.	7)		_
Restructuring reserves		80.6		91.0		(119.1)	` –			52.5
Allowance for deferred tax assets		928.3		187.4		(19.2)	15.	1	1,	111.6
	\$	1,118.6	\$	305.6	\$	(156.9)	\$(103.	2)	\$ 1,	164.1
PREDECESSOR — FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2008										
Valuation of accounts deducted from related assets:										
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$	16.9	\$	6.8	\$	(6.0)	\$ (1.	7)	\$	16.0
Reserve for unmerchantable inventory		83.4		28.3		(16.6)	(1.	4)		93.7
Restructuring reserves		74.6		152.4		(146.4)	_	_		80.6
Allowance for deferred tax assets		769.4		221.6		(28.7)	(34.	0)		928.3
	\$	944.3	\$	409.1	\$	(197.7)	\$ (37.	1)	\$ 1,	118.6
PREDECESSOR — FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2007										
Valuation of accounts deducted from related assets:										
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$	14.9	\$	8.7	\$	(6.1)	\$ (0.	6)	\$	16.9
Reserve for unmerchantable inventory		87.1		18.9		(27.2)	4.	6		83.4
Restructuring reserves		41.9		150.0		(117.3)	_	_		74.6
Allowance for deferred tax assets		843.9		65.2		(165.3)	25.	6		769.4
	\$	987.8	\$	242.8	\$	(315.9)	\$ 29.	6	\$	944.3

^{(1) &}quot;Other Changes" includes fresh-start accounting adjustments of \$18.5 million.

^{(2) &}quot;Other Changes" includes fresh-start accounting adjustments of \$97.7 million.

<u>Lear Contact:</u> Mel Stephens (248) 447-1624

LEAR ANNOUNCES \$700 MILLION SENIOR NOTES OFFERING

SOUTHFIELD, Mich., March 22, 2010 – Lear Corporation (NYSE: LEA) announced today that it filed a shelf registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission and commenced an offering of senior unsecured notes due 2018 and senior unsecured notes due 2020 in a \$700 million underwritten public offering. The final terms of the offering will depend upon market conditions and other factors.

At this offering amount, Lear intends to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with its current cash and cash equivalents, to repay in full amounts outstanding under its first lien credit facility and second lien credit facility. The principal amounts outstanding under the first lien credit facility and the second lien credit facility are \$375 million and \$550 million, respectively.

Lear also announced that effective as of March 19, 2010, it entered into an amendment and restatement of its first lien credit facility providing for a new \$110 million revolving credit facility. This revolving credit facility permits Lear to borrow for general corporate and working capital purposes and to issue letters of credit. The commitments under the revolving credit facility expire on March 19, 2013. The revolving credit facility is subject to terms and conditions substantially consistent with the terms and conditions of the first lien credit facility.

Additionally, on March 19, 2010, Lear entered into an amendment of its amended and restated first lien credit facility to facilitate, among other things, the issuance of the note offering by Lear referenced above and in connection therewith, to permit the application of the proceeds of such offering to prepay amounts outstanding under Lear's second lien credit facility and to permit the application of Lear's existing cash in connection with the repayment of remaining amounts outstanding under the second lien credit facility.

Citigroup Global Markets Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., Barclays Capital Inc. and UBS Securities LLC are acting as joint book-running managers of the offering. Lear is making this offering pursuant to a shelf registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 22, 2010, which was effective upon filing. This offering will be made solely by means of a prospectus and prospectus supplement, copies of which may be obtained from Citigroup Global Markets Inc. at Brooklyn Army Terminal, 140 58th Street, 8th floor, Brooklyn, NY 11220, Attn: Prospectus Department (or by telephone at 1-800-831-9146), J.P. Morgan Securities Inc. at 383 Madison Avenue, 3rd floor, New York, NY 10179, Attn: Syndicate Desk (or by telephone at 1-800-245-8812), Barclays Capital Inc. c/o Broadridge Integrated Distribution Services, 1155 Long Island Avenue, Edgewood, NY 11717 (or by email at Barclaysprospectus@broadridge.com or telephone at 1-888-603-5847), UBS Securities LLC at 299 Park Avenue, New York, NY 10171, Attn: Prospectus Department (or by telephone at 1-888-827-7275) or through the SEC website at www.sec.gov.

This announcement is neither an offer to sell nor a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities and shall not constitute an offer, solicitation or sale in any jurisdiction in which such offer,

solicitation or sale would be unlawful.

About Lear Corporation

Lear Corporation is one of the world's leading suppliers of automotive Seating and Electrical Power Management systems. The Company's world-class products are designed, engineered and manufactured by a diverse team of 75,000 employees at 197 facilities in 35 countries. Lear's headquarters are in Southfield, Michigan, and Lear is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol [LEA]. Further information about Lear is available on the Internet at http://www.lear.com.

Forward-Looking Statements

This press release contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Actual results may differ materially from anticipated results as a result of certain risks and uncertainties, including but not limited to: general economic conditions in the markets in which Lear operates, including changes in interest rates or currency exchange rates; the financial condition and restructuring actions of Lear's customers and suppliers; changes in actual industry vehicle production levels from Lear's current estimates; fluctuations in the production of vehicles for which Lear is a supplier; the loss of business with respect to, or the lack of commercial success of, a vehicle model for which Lear is a significant supplier; disruptions in the relationships with Lear's suppliers; labor disputes involving Lear or its significant customers or suppliers or that otherwise affect Lear; the outcome of customer negotiations; the impact and timing of program launch costs; the costs, timing and success of restructuring actions; increases in Lear's warranty or product liability costs; risks associated with conducting business in foreign countries; competitive conditions impacting Lear's key customers and suppliers; the cost and availability of raw materials and energy; Lear's ability to mitigate increases in raw material, energy and commodity costs; the outcome of legal or regulatory proceedings to which Lear is or may become a party; unanticipated changes in cash flow, including Lear's ability to align Lear's vendor payment terms with those of its customers; Lear's ability to access capital markets on commercially reasonable terms; further impairment charges initiated by adverse industry or market developments; Lear's anticipated future performance, including, without limitation, Lear's ability to maintain or increase revenue and gross margins, control future operating expenses and make necessary capital expenditures; and other risks described from time to time in the Company's

The forward-looking statements in this press release are made as of the date hereof, and Lear does not assume any obligation to update, amend or clarify them to reflect events, new information or circumstances occurring after the date hereof.